MOLECULAR CHARACTERIZATION AND MOLECULAR PHYLOGENETIC ASSESSMENT OF SELECTED FAMILIES OF ODONATES IN NORTH KERALA

Thesis submitted to the University of Calicut for the award of the degree of **DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY IN ZOOLOGY** under the Faculty of Science

> By JISHA KRISHNAN E. K.

DIVISION OF MOLECULAR BIOLOGY DEPARTMENT OF ZOOLOGY UNIVERSITY OF CALICUT KERALA, INDIA

NOVEMBER, 2018

DECLARATION

I do hereby declare that the work entitled "MOLECULAR CHARACTERIZATION AND MOLECULAR PHYLOGENETIC ASSESSMENT OF SELECTED FAMILIES OF ODONATES IN NORTH KERALA" is an authentic record of the work carried out by me under the supervision and guidance of Dr. Sebastian C.D., Associate Professor, Division of Molecular Biology, Department of Zoology, University of Calicut and that no part of this has been published previously or submitted to the award of any other degree / diploma.

JISHA KRISHNAN E. K.

CERTIFICATE

This is to certify that the thesis entitled "MOLECULAR CHARACTERIZATION AND MOLECULAR PHYLOGENETIC ASSESSMENT OF SELECTED FAMILIES OF ODONATES IN NORTH KERALA" submitted to the University of Calicut in partial fulfillment of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Zoology ,in the record of the original work done by Ms. Jisha Krishnan E.K., in the Department of Zoology under my supervision and guidance, and it has not formed on the basis for the award of any degree / diploma or other similar title to any candidate of any University.

Calicut University November, 2018 **Dr. SEBASTIAN C.D.** Supervising teacher

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my advisor, Dr. Sebastian C. D., Associate Professor, Department of Zoology, University of Calicut for the continuous support of my Ph. D. study and related research, for his patience, motivation and immense knowledge. His guidance helped me in all the time of research and writing of this thesis. I could not have imagined having a better advisor and mentor for my Ph. D. study.

Besides my advisor, I would like to thank the rest of my thesis committee: Dr.Y. Shibu Vardhanan, Dr. N. Ramani, Dr. V. M. Kannan and Dr. B. S. Harikumaran Thampi for their insightful comments and encouragement and also for the hard questions which urged me to widen my research to various perspectives.

I am grateful to Dr. Y. Shibu Vardhanan, Associate Professor and Head, Department of Zoology, University of Calicut who permitted access to the laboratory and research facilities. Without the precious support it would not be possible to conduct this research. Iamalso grateful to former Heads of the Departments: Dr. M. Nasser and Dr. V. M. Kannan.

My sincere thanks goes to Dr. K. G. Emiliyamma, Scientist C, WGRC, Zoological Survey of India, Kozhikode who helped me for the authentic identification of odonates and provided certain valuable information that helped me for the execution of research.

A very special gratitude goes out to all down at Kerala State Council for Science, Technology and Environment (KSCSTE) and also Egrantz National Fellowship for the financial assistance throughout the research period. I sincerely says gratitude to Mr. Akhil and also students from G.B.H.S.S. Tirur for helping me to take photos of odonates and also for their cooperation during the collections.

I thank my fellow labmates: Mr. Akhilesh V. P., Dr. Mashoor K., Dr. Rukhsana K., Ms. Priya Bhaskaran K. P., Ms. Bindu P. U., Ms. Surya P., Ms. Sreevidya P., Ms. Ramya P., Dr. Sreejith Kanholi, Ms. Reshma K., Dr. Vidya P. and Mr. Muhamed Ali V. C. for the stimulating discussion during the execution of thesis and also the fun we have had in the last four years.

I do express my thanks to Mr. Santhoshkumar K. V., Librarian, Department of Zoology, University of Calicut for his help.

I express my deep sense of gratitude to all the teaching and non teaching staffs of Department of Zoology for all their possible help extended to carry out this work successfully.

Last, but not the least, I would like to thank my family: my parents and brothers for supporting me spiritually throughout writing this thesis and my life in general.

Thanks for all your encouragement!

JISHA KRISHNAN E. K.

CONTENTS

Chapter	Description	Page
1	INTRODUCTION	1 – 10
2	REVIEW OF LITERATURE	11 – 30
	2.1. Taxonomy	11
	2.2. Classical Taxonomy and its limitations	11
	2.3. Emergence of Molecular Taxonomy	14
	2.4. Molecular Markers	16
	2.5. DNA Barcoding and Its Application	17
	2.6. Order Odonata	20
	2.7. Ecological Importance of Odonates	23
	2.8. Molecular Phylogenetic Studies of Odonates	24
	2.9. Odonates of Kerala	30
3	METHODOLOGY	31 – 34
	3.1. Insect collection, identification and Preservation	31
	3.2. Mitochondrial DNA Extraction	31
	3.3. Primer designing	32
	3.4. PCR amplification and DNA sequencing	32
	3.5. Alignment and Analysis of DNA sequences	33
	3.6. Phylogenetic analysis	34
4	RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	35 - 130
	4. 1. SUBORDER: ZYGOPTERA	46
	4. 1.1. Super family: Coenagrionoidea (closed wings)	47
	4. 1.1.1. Family: Coenagrionidae (Pond damselflies)	47
	4. 1.1.1.1 Subfamily: Coenagrioninae	48
	1. Ceriagrion coromendelianum (Fabricius, 1798)	48
	4. 1.1.1.2. Subfamily: Agriocnemidinae	51

2. Agriocnemis pygmaea (Rambur, 1842)	52	
3. Agriocnemis keralensis Peters, 1981	54	
4. 1.1.1.3. Subfamily: Ischnurinae		
4. Ishnura aurora (Brauer, 1865)	57	
5. Ishnura senegalensis (Rambur, 1842)	60	
6. Aciagrion occidentale Laidlaw, 1919	62	
4.1.1.2. Family: Platycnemididae (Brook damselfly)	65	
4. 1.1.2.1. Subfamily: Platycnemidinae	65	
7. Copera marginipes Rambur, 1842	65	
4. 1.2. Superfamily: Calopterygoidea		
4. 1.2.1. Family: Calopterygidae	68	
4. 1.2.1.1. Subfamily: Calopteryginae	68	
8. Vestalis apicalis Selys, 1873	68	
9. Vestalis gracilis (Rambur, 1842)	71	
4. 2. SUBORDER: ANISOPTERA	77	
4. 2.1. Superfamily: Aeshnoidea	77	
4. 2.1.1. Family: Gomphidae		
4. 2.1.1.1. Subfamily: Onychogomphinae	78	
1. Onychogomphus malabarensis Fraser, 1924	78	
4. 2.1.1.2. Subfamily: Aeshninae	80	
2. Anaciaeschna jaspidea (Burmeister, 1839)	80	
3. Anax parthenope (Selys, 1839)	83	
4. 2.2. Superfamily: Libelluloidea	85	
4. 2.2.1. Family: Libellulidae (common skimmers)	85	
4. 2.2.1.1. Subfamily: Libellulinae		
4. Orthetrum sabina (Drury, 1770)	85	
5. Neurothemis intermedia (Rambur, 1842)	88	
6. Potamarcha congener (Rambur, 1842)	90	
7. Brachydiplax chlybea Brauer, 1868	92	
8. Trithemis aurora (Burmeister, 1839)	94	

9. Neurothemis fulvia (Drury, 1773)	97
10. Crocothemis servilia (Drury, 1770)	97
11. Trithemis pallidinervis (Kirby, 1889)	101
12. Trithemis festiva (Rambur, 1842)	103
13. Brachythemis contaminata Fabricius, 1793	106
14. Diplacodes trivialis(Rambur, 1842)	108
15. Bradinopyga geminata(Rambur, 1842)	111
16. Rhyothemis variegata Linneus, 1763	113
17. Pantala flavescence (Fabricius, 1798)	115
18. Acisoma panorpoides Rambur, 1842	117
19. Neurothemis tullia (Drury, 1773)	120
20. Lathresia asiatica (Rambur, 1842)	122
21. Aethriamanta brevipennis (Rambur, 1842)	124
22. Brachydiplax sobrina (Rambur, 1842)	126
4. 3. Phylogenetic relationship of odonates from North Kerala	128
CONCLUSION	131 – 137
LITERATURE CITED	138 - 159
ANNEXURE – I: Publications	

ANNEXURE -- II: Genbank Submissions

INTRODUCTION

Insects are the abundant invertebrate animals categorized under the the most diversed and largest class of Insecta under the Phylum Arthropoda. The word Insecta came from a Latin word "*Insectum*" meaning "notched or divided body". They are characterised by outer bilateral chitionous exoskeleton all over the body, three pairs of jointed appendages, a pair of compound eyes and a pair of antennae. The number of insects were known to be 6-8 million species which represents 90 % of total animal life on earth (Chapman, 2006; Novotny, 2002; Erwin, 1982). They known to be existed in almost all environments with their highest abundance seen in tropics. As they have short life span and high fecundity, they are widely used in many research areas like Genetics, Evolution, Ethology, developmental biology, Forensic biology, physiology....etc and play an important role in research field. There are 30 insect orders coming under this class and among them the Order Odonata represents most ancient aquatic as well as very primitive winged insects existing today.

As the time progresses, Earth biota has been continuously changing due to certain modification in the environment. Hence it is very essential to know about the proper managing of sustainability of biodiversity. Taxonomy is the best suited scientific field of biology helping for biodiversity studies. This branch is mainly concerned with identifying, describing and naming different organisms and there by providing a universal accessibility to every organism. Literally it means "arrangement with laws" and it is mainly concerned with categorising each organism in a coherent manner for reflecting their evolution and relatedness. For classifying each organism , there exists a perfect ranking system consisting of Domain, Kingdom, Phylum, Class, Order, Genus and Species. Thus helping to facilitate the

1

communication between specialists working in similar areas to understand the relationship between various group of insects.

Molecular techniques became a more common procedure for the species identification of many organisms in the field of Entomology (Roques et al., 2009). About 20 years back onwards, there has been widely used DNA sequences for predicting and comparing evolutionary relationships among different organisms. Here DNA sequences themselves act as a reference system for comparing and confirming taxonomic identity. A particular gene of interest whose sequences that differs each other by maximum number of base pairs are taken as for comparing and confirming identity in DNA taxonomy. According to Floyd et al. (2002), these sequences are termed as Molecular operational taxonomic units (MOTU). In DNA taxonomy, molecular data inputs are analysed and interpreted by many statistical innovations present in the concerned software tool we are used. As it provide a better result on the base of DNA sequences there exist a wide accessibility to molecular systematic than traditional taxonomy. Thus the DNA sequences available on the online database helps to enhance our knowledge about earth biodiversity biota in a more easier way and thereby helping to unweil the hidden relationship among different organisms. Thus it is very essential to make a need to stimulate and advance taxonomy in terms of investment and popularity at the species and population level.

Generally the molecular systematics utilises DNA, RNA and protein sequences for predicting evolution on the basis of changes in their sequences. This method has a lot of advantages over traditional taxonomy because it is more numerous and based on gene level, it is easy to obtain and no need of sampling method. Traditional method generally based on fossil record for the prediction of evolution make a great problem if the sample is damaged. Molecular taxonomy actually helps to reconstruct phylogeny at phyla, class, order and family level as it became inconvenient to distinguish between two organisms merely on their morphological data. As this is mainly working on the basis of gene level, it helps to predict the evolution of a gene as time progresses and to know about how a single change in the gene sequence can lose its function.

Mitochondrial DNA became a popular phylogenetics tool for population studies because of its easy isolation, use of restriction enzymes to detect nucleotide differences, development of PCR methodologies and applicability of universal primers for amplification of DNA (Brown et al., 1982). It is a powerful tool for the species level phylogenies of many organisms as the arrangement of genes are variable which are separated by many noncoding regions of genetic DNA. (Anand, et al., 2014). Mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase I (COI) and cytochrome oxidase II (COII) are the energy transfer enzymes in the respiratory chain. They represents the common candidates used in the phylogenetic problems to resolve many taxonomic hierarchial levels in insects from closely related species to genera, subfamily, family and even Orders. They are popularly known as the "Molecular fossils" of systematic studies and widely used for the comparative analysis of many related organism. The COI gene is a slowly evolving gene compared to other protein coding genes and is a good performer in recovering an expected tree (Zardoya et al., 1996).

DNA barcoding is a new innovative research in the field of modern systematics. It is the easiest tool for taxonomic identification using a universal standard gene region among different organisms. This technique was first described by Paul Hebert in 2003 and this method provides a unique "barcode" to every organism in the world for easy identification. The main advantage of this technique is the easy diagnosis of species irrespective of their life stages (as larvae, nymph, adult etc), damages and body decay therby helping for accurate identification and taxonomic relatedness. Generally morphology based taxonomic (classical or traditional) method uses fossil records to reveal phylogenetic ancestry and if it is damaged make a great problem. Theoretically the DNA sequences of approximately 600bp mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase I gene contains more than enough information to distinguish millions of species and it has been widely accepted a universal "barcode " region. The usual methodology involves extracting DNA from any sample and compare those sequenced DNA against the barcode library for identification thus helps to predict the origin, evolution and evolutionary relationships.

Even though molecular based systematic studies are popular now, morphology based phylogenetic studies are essential to make a "reality check" to molecular results (Doyle, 1992). Only experts such as taxonomists and grand technicians can identify taxa accurately as it requires special skills acquired through extensive experience. Most of the laboratory based morphology studies are essential not only for taxonomy studies but also other fields like ecolgy, behaviour and physiology (Maddisson, 1996). For the better understanding of evolution and systematic, it is essential for understanding relationship between different groups of population at their species level.

The insect order Odonata represents the most primitive winged insects existing today and known to be here in the universe about 250 million years ago since the caboniferous period. The term Odonata came from a greek word "odontos" having a meaning of "toothed flies or teeth on mandibles" and it was Fabricius who coined the term Odonata (Mickel, 1934). They are known as "primitive winged ones" because their wings cannot folded backward due to the articulation of wing muscles and hence known as 'Palaeoptera'. Taxonomically this order is very close to mayflies and hence both were placed under this category.Generally there are two subdivisions under this order as Anisoptera (dragonflies) and Zygopter (damselflies). Most of the species are habitat specialists and generally found associated with aquatic ecosystems like ponds, streams, rivers etc. Most of the species are seen in tropical areas but odonates of both the major suborders occur in every faunal region except Antarctica. A third suborder, Anisozygoptera, largely known from fossils, is represented by one extant species in Japan and one in the Himalayas only.

GLOBAL DIVERSITY OF ODONATA

Extant Odonata has been divided into 3 suborders on the basis of morphological differences. They are Anisoptera (dragonflies), Zygoptera (damselflies) and a third suborder Anisozygoptera. Globally there is an estimate of 6256 species distributed in 39 families under 686 genera (Subramanian and Babu, 2017). The 39 families falling into 3 distinct suborders consisting of 27 families under Suborder Zygoptera and 11 families under Suborder Anisoptera and only one family under Suborder Anisozygoptera. The representing 27 families under Zygoptera are the following: Hemiphlebiidae (Genera: 1; Species: 1); Perilestidae (Genera: 2; Species: 19); Synlestidae (Genera: 9; Species: 38); Lestidae (Genera: 9; Species: 153); Platystctidae (Genera: 9; Species: 262); Amphipterygidae (Genera: 1; Species: 5); Argiolestidae (Genera: 20; Species: 114); Calopterygidae (Genera: 21; Species: 180); Chlorocyphidae (Genera: 20; Species: 156); Devadattidae (Genera: 1; Species: 13); Dicteriadidae (Genera: 2; Species: 2); Euphaeidae (Genera: 9; Species: 75); Heteragrionidae (Genera: 2; Species: 56); Hypolestidae (Genera: 1; Species: 3); Lestoideidae (Genera: 2; Species: 9); Megapodagrioniiidae (Genera:3; Species: 29); Pentaphlebiidae (Genera:1; Species:3); Philogangiidae (Genera:1; Species:4); Philoginiidae (Genera: 2; Species: 40); Philosinidae (Genera: 2; Species: 12); Polythoridae

(Genera: 7; Species: 6); Pseudolestidae (Genera: 1; Species: 1); Rimanellidae (Genera: 1; Species: 1); Thaumatoneuridae (Genera: 2; Species: 1); Isostictidae (Genera:12; Species:45); Placticnemidae (Genera:43; Species:455); Coenagrionidae (Genera:121; Species:1351). The 11 families of the concerned Suborder Anisoptera includes the following: Austropetaliidae (Genera:4; Species:1); Aeshnnidae (Genera:54; Species:480); Petaluridae (Genera:5; Species:11); Gomphidae (Genera:101; Species:1010); Chlorogomphidae (Genera:3; Species:52); Cordulegatridae (Genera:3; Neopataliidae (Genera:1; Species:55); Species:1); Synthemestidae (Genera:26; Species:147); Macromiidae (Genera:4; Species:125); Corduliidae (Genera:21; Species:165); Libellulidae (Genera:144; Species:1035). The third suborder Anisozygoptera is represented by only one family Epiophlebiidae (Genera:1; Species:3). (Subramanian and Babu, 2017).

DIVERSITY IN INDIA

About 488 species and 27 subspecies distributed in 154 genera and 18 families are known to be existing in India.This insect order is told to be abundantly found in Western Ghats, Eastern Himalyas and Andaman Nicobar island in India (Subramanian and Babu, 2017). The suborder Zygoptera consists of about 211 species falling under 59genera and 9 families. The representing families are Lestidae (Genera: 5; Species: 25); Synlestidae (Genera:1; Species: 6); Platystictidae (Genera:3; Species:15); Coenagrionidae (Genera:12; Species: 60); Calopterygidae (Genera: 6; Species: 9); Chlorocyphidae (Genera: 8; Species: 22); Euphaeidae (Genera: 6; Species:19); Philogangiidae (Genera:1; Species:1) and Placticnemiididae (Genera:15; Species:53). The ssuborder Anisoptera consists of about 276 species categorized in 94 genera and 8 families. The representing families are Aeshnidae (Genera: 13; Species: 49); Gomphidae (Genera: 29; Species: 85); Cordulegastridae (Genera:3; Species: 9); Chlorogomphidae (Genera:3; Species: 9);

Species: 8); Corduliidae (Genera: 2; Species: 2); Libellulidae (Genera: 40; Species: 91); Macromiidae (Genera: 2; Species: 17); Synthemestidae (Genera: 2; Species: 15). The third suborder Anisozygoptera is represented by only one family Epiophlebiidae (Genera: 1; Species: 1).(Subramanian and Babu, 2017).

DIVERSITY IN KERALA

About 142 species spreading in 74 genera and 13 families are distributed in Kerala.(Kiran and Raju, 2011). The suborder Anisoptera consists of about 48 genera and 85 species falling under 6 families. The representing families are Aeshnidae (Genera: 3; Species: 7); Gomphidae (Genera: 13; Species: 19); Chlorogomphidae (Genera:1; Species: 2); Corduliidae (Genera: 2; Species: 4); Libellulidae (Genera: 27; Species: 47); Macromiidae (Genera: 2; Species: 6). The suborder Zygoptera consists of 26 genera and 57 species under 7 families.The representing families are Lestidae (Genera: 2; Species: 5); Platystictidae (Genera: 2; Species: 10); Coenagrionidae (Genera:10; Species: 21); Calopterygidae (Genera: 2; Species: 3); Euphaeidae (Genera: 2; Species: 4); and Placticnemiididae (Genera:1; Species:1); Protoneuridae (Genera: 7; Species: 13).Recently the same authors has reported about 154 species from Kerala.

Odonates are medium to large sized amphipterygote insects which are hemimetabolous and carnivorous. Both larvae and adults are voracious predators of many insects and hence ecologically important as indicators of healthy ecosystem. They are always associated wth many agroecosystems as it feeds on wide variety of crop pests and also in aquatic ecosystem for feeding various larvae. Adults feed a lot of mosquitos larvae and hence in some countries they are rearing for this purpose also. Life cycle of these insects are strictly correlated with water since adults are generally oviposit near the aquatic vegetations.Egg directly hatches into nymphs after one week of ovipostion they directly develops into adults and have an average life span of 4 months to one years depending on the species. Dragonflies is the common name given to notify this order. There exists a clear difference in the morphology of both dragonflies and damselflies for their adult and larval stages. Dragonflies are more prominent and dominating over damselflies and even some dragonfly species are cannibalic to damselflies. Dragonflies are strong and heavly bodied with rounded head, eyes meet on the front with wings always placed horizontally on rest. Damselflies are unlikely small bodied ones, widely separated eyes on either side and with their wings placed vertically at rest. The distribution of Odonates among different families are considering to be the drifting apart of southern continent Gondwana occurred at an earlier time. Some species are cosmopolitous in nature, some are locally distributed and some in cool streams, rivers, ponds, stagnant waterbodies and also to marshy lands. Among Anisopterans, Libellulidae represent the most wide spread and species rich family while Coenagrionidae is the dominant one in Zygoptera. The most restricted one is monotypic Hemiphlebiidae (Zygoptera), only known from six or so small reedy pools in south-eastern Australia.

Odonates are considered as the indicator of ecosystem quality because their local faunal composition is strongly affected by changes in water flow, turbidity etc, or in aquatic or waterside vegetations. Those animals which are generally found at the lower position of food chain causes a great change in the health of ecosystem than do in the top. As Odonates are placed in the low aquatic food chain, they can be used as an indicator for determining the health of ecosystem. Inland fishermen may know dragonfly larvae as "mud-eyes" and use them as bait. Adult dragonflies are a minor food item in some countries, and the larvae sometimes have been used to control pest insects (eg. mosquitos in domestic water tanks). Their main attraction for humans is aesthetic. The present study aims to employ DNA barcode technique using partial cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene to provide estimates of provisional species diversity in the study areas.

The state of Kerala lies mainly in the tropical region which experiences humid tropical wet climate by Earth's rain forest. It receives an average rainfall of 3107mm with an average of about 120-140 rainy days per year. Odonates are strictly correlated with aquatic ecosystems and this state is blessed with 44 rivers, it makes a suitable habitat for many more Odonata species. Most of the Odonata works from Kerala contributed by Fraser (1933, 1934, 1936), Peters (1981), Rao and Lahiri (1982), Emiliyamma and Radhakrishnan (2000) as well as Kiran and Raju (2013).

From Kerala there are 154 species reports (Kiran and Raju, 2013) but there was no barcode data available for this order till to date. In Kerala the molecular aspects of odonata fauna are scanty and hence the present work is mainly based upon the molecular phylogenetic analysis of odonates from Northern Kerala. As Northern Kerala is a part of Western Ghats, it is significantly important as a species diversed area. This COI gene based study in Kerala is a pioneer molecular taxonomic work in the field of Odonatology. The present study has surveyed and collected Odonates from 7 districts of Northern Kerala. The cytochrome oxidase I gene of the specimens were amplified using specifically designed primers and then sequenced. The COI genes used for phylogenetic studies and delineate its phylogenetic relationships. Genetic divergence and nucleotide composition of 20 different Odonata specimens were described. The major objectives of the present study includes:

• To compliment the classification of odonates using molecular systematics.

- To evaluate the relationship between the different species of Odonata.
- To generate a database for the partial COI gene sequence of these species.
- To delineate their phylogenetic relationships with other related insect groups.
- To evaluate the direction of the evolution of Odonata species.

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Taxonomy

Taxonomy is the basic science deals with the scientific study of and classifying different organisms existing in the identifying, naming, world. A biologist who is working in any scientific field would be incapable to interpret their findings without prior information regarding their target organisms. Thus this field help to classify these millions of organisms existing in the planet into different categories like family, genus, species etc. for their easy study and proper understanding. Wilson et al. (2003) reported that there about 5 -100 million species are awaiting for their discovery and description and hence there exists an immediate urge to augment taxonomy in terms of need (Godfrey, 2002; Hebert, 2003). It help us to understand what type of characters are present in an organisms, its position in the evolutionary history of organisms, how each animal are different in their physical and mental development, their geographical distribution etc. It also makes a baseline data available for conservation and ecology studies, and affords humans the possibility to take advantage of the underutilized resources offered by the earths' biodiversity (Wilson, 2004). Generally Taxonomy has divided into 2 categories- Classical taxonomy and Molecular taxonomy.

Classical Taxonomy and its limitations

The branch of taxonomy in which members have categorised in specific groups on the basis of their own similar morphological and anatomical characters is called classical taxonomy or traditional taxonomy. Here each species are mainly classified on the basis of observable similarities. Appropriate taxonomic keys have used for the species identification and also for the proper management of biological collections. There exists a perfect hierarchal system for the classification of every organism starting from kingdom, domain, phylum, class, order, family, genus and finally to the species level. The main drawback of this method is its inability to identify immature, damaged or incomplete specimens and also to predict phenomenon like cryptic morphology and polymorphism existing among different species. Hence traditional taxonomy requires high levels of expertise in any given group and is therefore restricted to specialists.

Identification using conventional taxonomy is not easy due to the morphological changes in the organisms caused by seasonal and geographical variations. They alter themselves physiologically and morphologically due to certain unfavourable conditions in the environment. These morpho variations gets accumulate in the species concerned leading to a drastic change in the outlook or appearance. This in turn causes the misidentification of species (Pushparaj et al., 2012). Actually the traditional taxonomic methods make a intractable problem for cryptic and polymorphic species.

Cryptic speciation is a common phenomenon existing among metazoan taxa and this is often observed in all sorts of habitats and biogeographic zones (Bickford et al., 2007; Pfenninger et al., 2007; Trontelj et al., 2009). Those groups which are subjected to poor dispersal abilities are greater prone to cryptic speciation (Neusser and Schrodl, 2011; Casu et al., 2004). But this kind of morphological similarities which exists in the same species make it difficult for traditional taxonomist to reveal their prompt identity. There is no specific taxonomic key to resolve species exhibiting cryptic speciation because it is continually changing over time due to environmental impact. But uncovering this phenomenon one could clearly understood the processes of evolution, historical biogeography, ecology and also their conservation approaches (Bickford et al., 2007; Pfenninger et al., 2007; Trontelj et al., 2009). So it represents one of the complicated scenarios of taxonomic incompleteness. Teo et al. (2017) analyzed the importance of cryptic speciation for conservation by scrutinizing the South European cryptic complex of the subterranean amphipod (*Niphagus stygius sensu lato*) using uni locus and multi locus delineation method. Egea (2016) states that cryptic species which are evolutionary young from population to species level and their ancestors are not getting diverged indicate that they have little importance of conservation. But those species which are phylogenetically old and reproductively isolated through strong biological barriers needs high needs of conservation (Trontelj et al., 2009).

The process of polymorphism is another thing challenging to traditional taxonomists. Due to the natural selection, recent evolutionary radiation has generated diverse colour patterns and other morphometric differences among animals. The evolution of biological species diversity has often been accompanied by a corresponding expression of morphological variations, colour patterns, mouth and beak shapes (Givnish et al., 2000). Most of the polymorphic species exhibits spatial and temporal heterogeneity and the morphological differences are actually due to the sexual dimorphism (Larvae and adults), epigenetic development and geographic variation (Xiao et al., 2010). It becomes a very difficult task for a traditional taxonomist when either of the sex became difficult to collect (Roff, 1986). Fig wasps are well known for exhibiting both polymorphism and cryptic speciation. Xio et al. (2010) differentiated six polymorphic males and four extremely sexually dimorphic species of fig wasps using COI gene and ITS molecular markers when traditional taxonomy fails to work over it unambiguously.

Geographic variation among individuals is another taxonomic problem confronted by conventional taxonomists. It is the latitudinal, longitudinal and altitudinal variations. Certain environmental conditions may additionally influences the selective gain to them at a particular stage in their life cycle

13

which persists and leads to the formation of new species. So the knowhow about each species regarding their relationship to their close relative's traditional line of taxonomy is not at all an easy task.

Among insects, sexual dimorphism and mimicry often leads to the misidentification of the original species. Sexual variation represents one of the best morphological variations exhibited by animals. It is the difference in physical appearance of both sexes other than the distinction in sex organs. It includes difference in colouration, size and body structures between sexes. It permits not only in the larval and juvenile periods, but even in their adult stage also. According to Shine (1989), the prime ecological cause for the sexual dimorphism is the competition between sexes for existence and the evolution of foraging specialization is discovered to be the most essential cause of sexual dimorphism.

Thus the adoption of manual taxonomy, on the basis of the above mentioned limitations, leads to misidentification of the species in between. This trouble has thus influenced the emergence of the molecular taxonomic frame work studies for the conformation and the betterment in the identification of species.

Emergence of Molecular Taxonomy

Molecular systematics is one of the most unexpectedly expanding fields in modern biology, but our grasp of sample of molecular evolution remains relatively superficial. The theoretical framework for molecular systematics used to be laid in the 1960's mainly on the works of Emile Zuckerkandl, Emanuel Margoliash, Linus Pauling and Walter M. Fitch. Analysis of molecular statistics has verified to be essential for perception of phylogenetic relationship, examining population structure within a species and assigning unknown specimens. The use of molecular characters for fast identification of unknown organisms has been proved to be useful and pretty effective. The genes encoded in the mitochondrial DNA (mt DNA) have dominated in the field of molecular systematic because of their maternal inheritance, restrained recombination and speedy evolution.

The major steps used in most systematic studies include taxon sampling, choice of appropriate markers and analytical studies. One of the key elements in designing a molecular systematic study is selecting ingroup and outgroup taxa. Most studies agree that sampling can significantly affect phylogenetic inference. Sequencing is generally most appropriate for studies at inter specific levels or even higher. Other methods like restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP), single-stranded conformational polymorphism (SSCP), random amplification of polymorphic DNA (RAPD) *etc* are also used nowadays. DNA sequencing has become dominant technique for generating molecular data for comparative analysis. The DNA sequences exhibit certain properties like inherent comparability of sequence data that facilitates the connectivity and unique insight towards evolutionary processes deriving diversification of DNA itself.

The use of molecular data in taxonomy has several advantages. First and foremost, the classification schemes for groups such as Fungi, whose phylogeny has long confounded many taxonomists who rely upon more traditional morphological characters, can now be determined more easily. Secondly, organisms typically have many thousands of different genes, so that there is a potential data base of characters which is virtually unlimited in size. Third, as the changes in DNA form the basis for all other evolutionary changes such as changes in morphology, comparison of gene sequences allow study of evolution at most basic level. Comparative studies of morphology will continue to play an important role in taxonomy but gene sequences are becoming more widely used for easy comparison in taxonomy. Molecular techniques provides powerful tool for the study of insect systematics. Similar morphology and high genetic diversity poses problems in phylogenetic studies of insects. To solve these problems, mitochondrial based markers have been adopted and are increasingly used as molecular markers for phylogenetic studies. Varied markers have been used for different species of insects, viz. markers for 16S rRNA, 12S rRNA, ND (1-6 genes), ATPase and control regions. Molecular phylogenetics uses the structure and function of molecules and how they change over time to infer these evolutionary relationships.

Mitochondrial DNA markers

Mitochondrial markers considered as promising instrument for Insect systematics (Cameron et al., 2014). It is a highly conserved 15-18 kbp long DNA span containing 37 functional genes comprising 13 protein coding genes, 2 rRNA genes and 22 tRNA genes (Boore et al., 1999). Among these techniques, the analysis of mitochondrial DNA is particularly useful in discriminating between closely related species. The fact that mitochondrial DNA has maternal inheritance, its high mutation rate due to limited repair system, high nucleotide substitution rate (5-10 times more rapidly than nuclear) and relatively simple conserved structure makes it suitable for examining population and subpopulation structures among related taxa (Brown et al., 1979). Also the robustness of mtDNA against degradation makes them ideal markers for many species level questions. Mutation hotspots or adaptive substitution are known to exist in mtDNA causing heterogeneous evolutionary rates across genes.

Among insects, the mitochondrial genome is circular with size ranging from 15 to 20kbp approximately, and an A+T rich control region showing substantial length variation among taxa. Advances in method of data generation and analysis have led to accumulation of large amount of DNA sequence data from most major insects group. This helps easier comparison of relationship and evolution. The cytochrome oxidase I (COI), cytochrome oxidase II (COII), 16S rRNA, 18S rRNA and Elongation Factor-1 (EFI) genes are widely used and informative in wide range of mitochondrial divergence in insects. These are used as standards for insect molecular systematics. Insect mitochondria contains two rRNA genes encoding 12S and 16S ribosomal RNA in which the former is used for resolving diversity in phyla while the latter is used for families or genera. The phylogenetic status of *Dactylopus* of Mexico using 12S rRNA sequence and the phylogeny of termites, cockroaches as well as damselflies using 16S rRNA sequence are the classical examples (Kambhampati et al., 1995, 1996).

Among the different marker genes in mitochondria, protein coding genes are known to be having faster evolutionary rates compared to rRNA gene sequences. They are classified into good (ND4, ND5, ND2, Cyt b and COI), medium (COII, COIII, ND1) and poor (ATPase 6, ND3, ATPase 8 and ND4) on the basis of resolving evolutionary relationships (Zardoya et al., 1996).

DNA barcoding and its applications

DNA barcoding is a novel system designed to provide rapid, accurate and automatable species identification by combining taxonomy, genetics and computer science that automates the process of obtaining expert species identification. It differs from molecular phylogeny in that barcoding is not used to determine classification but to identify an unknown sample in terms of a known classification. Thus this technique does not require any taxonomist for identification process DNA barcoding technique is mainly based upon idea that sequence diversity of standard gene region amongst different organisms which can serve as a tool to identify specimens to known species and potentially discover new species (Hebert et al., 2003). It provides a universally accessible format across the widespread scientific community.

The public consortia for DNA sequences include International Nucleotide Sequence Database Collaboration (INSDC) comprised of NCBI (National Centre for Biotechnology Information), EMBL (European Molecular Biology Laboratory) and DDBJ (DNA Data Bank of Japan) as well as BOLD (Barcode of Life Data system) (Ratnasingam and Hebert, 2007).

The COI gene is used for barcoding as it is the largest gene among the three mitochondrial genes encoding cytochrome oxidase subunit and has high insertion deletion events. Hebert et al. (2003) described a 648 bp region in the mitochondrial COI gene for animal barcoding because it showed high efficiency for the identification of bird, fish, flies and other animals. Also it has a high rate of nucleotide substitution helping to discriminate cryptic species also. Hence this region is considered as the universally accepted barcode region in molecular studies.

DNA barcoding essentially provide the case of specimen identification using simple molecular protocol irrespective of specimen's life stages, sex, location of collection as well as non availability of taxonomic expertisation (Teletchea et al., 2010). It has a lot of application in various ways like invasive species, identification of botanicals, detection of specific substitution in sea foods and also biomonitoring of ecosystem health (Adamowicz, 2015). Creer et al. (2010) says that DNA barcoding can revitalize traditional taxonomy in conjunction with ecological, morphological and other genetic studies.

In animals, species boundaries are successfully established using barcode analysis. Variation in the divergence threshold is used to diagnosis species and detection percentage between congeneric species rapidly

18

increases beyond 1-2% (Hebert et al., 2003). The COI barcoding is an effective tool for protistologists capable of differentiating closely related ciliate species. The COI barcoding for species identification of the genus *Tetrahymena* showed divergence by <1% belong to same species and >5% belong to different species (Chandini et al., 2011).

The partial (780 bp) mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase I subunit (COI) and nuclear 18S rRNA (1780 bp) sequences were directly compared to assess their relative usefulness as markers for species identification and phylogenetic analysis of coccidian parasites (Phylum: Apicomplexa). The observations demonstrated that partial COI sequence provides more synapaomorphic characters at the species level than 18S rRNA sequences from the same taxa. It can be concluded that CO I performs well as a marker for the identification of coccidian taxa (Eimeriorina) and will make an excellent DNA 'barcode' for coccidian (Ogedengbe et al., 2011). Two molecular identification techniques like PCR and RFLP were used for differentiating six Lepidopteran pests infesting apples in Korea (Shresta et al., 2009). A 489 bp sequence of COI showed variation in their DNA sequence with 142 mutations consists of 56 transition, 66 transversion and 20 mutation with both transition and transversion.

DNA barcoding methods in human and veterinary helped to understand pathogen life cycle more easily. A eukaryotic universal primer to amplify 758 bp of vertebrate COI gene was designed for the identification of blood sucking arthropod. They were amplified in PCR. The analysis of mosquito, phlebetomic, sucking bugs and ticks revealed upto 40 vertebrate hosts, 23 avian, 16 mammalian and 1 reptilian species (Alcaide et al., 2009).

Non coding satellite DNA (satDNA) usually has a high turnover rate frequently leading to species specific patterns. Some sat DNA families evolve more slowly and can be found in several related species. Martinsen et al. (2009) analyzed the mode of evolution of PDO500 satDNA family using 12 Dolichoda cave crickets. 199 genomic or PCR amplified satDNA repeats of PDO500 family from these species were sequenced. The PD0500 satDNA exhibits the molecular evolution at a gradual rate that is only slightly faster than mitochondrial COI sequences. The PDO50 phylogeny was basically congruent with mtDNA phylogenies. Thus PDO500 satDNA was found informative and could be used as one of the phylogenetic marker.

The internal transcriber spacer 2 (ITS-2) which separates nuclear ribosomal genes 5.8S and 28S constitute a rapidly evolving nuclear DNA fragment and proved very useful in inferring phylogenetic relationships of closely related species in plants and fungi. In the butterfly family Lycaenidae, ITS-2 structure was analyzed to align sequences of different sub tribes in *Polyommatini* and produce a phylogenetic tree of their tribe which was obtained with COI and COII. The usage of ITS-2 marker and character based phylogenetic method can improve versatility of ITS marker and characterize phylogenetic studies (Weimees et al., 2009).

DNA barcoding is a challenge in the field of bioinformatics. Virgilio et al., (2010) compared the performance of DNA based barcoding identification among insect orders and concluded that distance based criterion showed higher and more robust performance than the tree based character. Character based identification provides more accurate result since it directly uses nucleotide variation in each base position as a diagnostic character and better than distance based method. Dasmahapatra et al. (1985) emphasized that AFLP marker can be used as an effective tool to check the results of DNA barcoding experiments.

ORDER ODONATA

Odonata is one of the ancient groups of winged insects, dating back to the permian period (Grimaldi and Engel, 2005). They can be easily recognised by their long, slender abdomen, large globular eyes often making upon large head, short antennae, long wings with conspicuous nodus and have pterostigma. Extant dragonflies are divided into 2 suborders Zygoptera (Damselflies) and the Anisoptera (Dragonflies) and a third suborder Anisozygoptera under the new name Epiprocta. Zygoptera have a broad head with widely separated eyes, similar sized fore and hindwings. The larvae are slender and having 2-3 caudal gills for respiration. Anisoptera are little larger than Zygoptera and are robust bodied ones. Their hind wings are broader at their base than the forewings and in most of the families with their eyes touch on the top of the head. Larvae are stouter than Zygoptera are lacking caudal gills. Oxygen is absorbed through rectal gills. This order has been divided into 2 suborders in which Anisoptera (12 families) and Zygoptera (24 families). About 6000 species of Odonata and subspecies belonging to 652 genera have been documented worldwide (Schorr et al., 2010).

Odonates are aquatic carnivorous and hemimetabolous insect with their pupal stage is wanting during their life cycle. Life cycle begins as eggs and oviposition takes mostly on plants found above or below water surface. Their hatching period found to be 7-9 days upto several months depending on species. Larvae moult about 30 times and have a life span of 4 months to 10 years. Adults are spending most of their time as aerial predators and well known as aerodynamic fliers in the insect world. They generally feeds upon whatever prey is abundant in the nature and mainly as mosquitoes, bees, wasps, butterflies and other insects.

The taxonomy of Indian Odonata is well worked and descriptions are available for all the reported species (Fraser, 1933, 1934, 1936; Prasad and Varshney, 1995; Subramanian, 2014). Introduction of field guides from Emiliyamma et al. (2005), Subramanian (2005), Nair (2011) and Kiran and Raju (2013) have recently accelerated the process of data collection in odonates. Information regarding the number of odonates was derived mainly from the Global species database for the catalogue of Life. Emiliyamma et al. (2007) reported 137 species and sub species of Odonata spread over 79 genera, 12 families and 31 subfamilies from Kerala.

The suborder Anisoptera consists of dragonflies which existed 250 million years ago in the carboniferous period. This group composed of 3012 species in 348 genera in 11 families (Suhling, 2015). They are characterised by robust stout body, prothorax covered by pronotum, fused meso and meta thorax (Synthorax), stout abdomen having 10 segments, a pair of compound eyes, legs and different sized forewing and hindwing having pterostigma. The characteristic feature is the differently sized forewing and hindwing, anal appendage consists of both cerci and epiproct for holding the prey, cubital vein forms the basal side of discoidal cell, anal vein forms anal loop which is differently shaped (Silsby, 2011). Coenagrionidae and Libellulidae represents the most dominant families of these two suborders which are known to be recently originated (Rehn, 2003; Jisha and Sebastian, 2015a). Dragonflies are the most recognizable of insects and their progenitors are known to date in the Carboniferous period and probably the most widely known extinct insects. They are widely used in the studies of morphology, behaviour, ecology and evolution (Corbet et al., 1999).

The suborder Zygoptera represents one of the ancient suborder commonly called as 'Damselflies'. They existed 250 million years ago with primitive proto odonates existed in the Mesozoic Era (Grimaldi and Engel, 2005). This group have 2942 extant species listed in 309 genera categorised in 28 families (Suhling, 2015). They are known to be geographically distributed in all biological realms except Antartica (Nilsson, 1997). This suborder characteristically have widely separated eyes, fused thorax, a pair of tiny antennae, legs and long slender abdomen having 10 segments. The tenth abdominal segment characteristically has cerci and paraprocts (Paulson and Dennis, 2011). Their wings are similar in size, coloured or uncoloured and supported by many cross veins filled with Haemolymph (Silsby, 2001). About 6256 species exist till now and out of which 487 species in 152 genera and 18 families are existed in India. About 12 families out of 31 are mostly found in running waters within the tropical forest habitat. This suborder characteristically have widely separated eyes, fused thorax, a pair of tiny antennae, legs and long slender abdomen having 10 segments. The tenth abdominal segment characteristically has cerci and paraprocts (Paulson and Dennis, 2011). Their wings are similar in size, coloured or uncoloured and supported by many cross veins filled with Haemolymph. The characteristic feature of this group is that the cubital vein forms the posterior margin of discoid cell and the anal vein generally fused at the wing border (Silsby, 2001). The shape of quadrilateral cell (discoidal cell) is a distinguishing feature for resolving different families of this suborder. It is a skewed trapezium in Coenagrionidae and Lestidae, triangle in Lestidae and fewer triangles in Platycnemidae. This structure is altogether absent in Calopteryygidae and they composed of many rectangular cells (Silsby, 2001).

ECOLOGICAL IMPORTANCE OF ODONATES

Most of the species are found in the temperate region have a dramatic decline in the distribution and abundance because half of the species are reduced due to habitat destruction, eutrophication, acidification and pollution of aquatic habitats. These carnivorous insects have been looked as biocontrol agent against mosquitoes (Andrew et al., 2008). In some countries they have been widely used as food and as magical or modified resource at a local scale. They features as the natures management in the temperate region of the world (Westfall et al., 1996) also used as an indicator of environment health and conservation management. They are very much sensitive to structural habitat quality such as forest cover and water chemistry and amphibious habitat

makes them well suited for environmental changes in long term and short term, above and below the water surface (Clark & Samways 1996; Sahlen and Ekestubbe, 2001; Claushizer, 2003).

Agricultural fields provide a unique ecosystem for certain odonate species in order to complete their life cycle. Besides larvae and adults of odonates are regarded as important predators of paddy fields, they are also well abundant because of the aquatic nature and availability of prey species that are major pests of crops ((Bambaradeniya et al., 2004).

MOLECULAR PHYLOGENETIC STUDIES OF ODONATES

The most notable pre-cladistic studies of Odonata were mostly based on wing venation (Needham, 1903; Munz, 1919). Here ancestral states are classified as their forewings and hindwings are alike and derived states as forewings and hindwings are differentiated. Modern dragonflies are a well supported monophyletic group (Rehn, 2003; Kristensen, 1975; Wheeler, 2001). They share several unique characters most notably the secondary male genitalia and the prehensile labial mask of the larvae. Some controversy has existed within the order Odonata regarding which suborder is monophyletic and which is paraphyletic. According to Needham (1903) there existing a dichotomy between Anisoptera and Zygoptera. Anisoptera is divided into Libellulidae and Aeshnidae with Aeshnidae representing a primitive branch. Zygoptera are in turn divided into Calopterygidae and Agrionidae. Munz (1919) argued for dichotomy between Zygoptera and Anisoptera where the Agrionidae are a grade including monophyletic Coenagrionidae. Zygoptera are seen as being derived from Anisopzygotera. There are two convergent phylogenetic theories that are at the centre of the debate. One phylogenetic theory was put forth by Handlirsch (Trueman et al., 2001) that states Anisozygoptera is a paraphyletic group from which the monophyletic groups Anisoptera and Zygoptera were derived. Tillyard (Trueman et al., 2001)

regards Zygoptera as the paraphyletic group from which the monophyletic groups Anisoptera and Anisozygoptera were derived. This debate has been going on for years and will likely continue until evidence from fossils or DNA will reveals, the true phylogeny.

Cytochrome oxidase (CO) gene and Nitrogen dehydrogenase (ND) gene represents 2 effective molecular marker genes used for resolving phylogeny among dragonflies. Cytochrome oxidase I (COI) gene serve as a core of a global bio-identification system for all animal phyla. The Nitrogen dehydrogenase sequence analysis provides strong interspecific and intraspecific differences in the population structure of all species that have been shown to be highly informative at different taxonomic levels in dragonflies (Hebert et al., 2003).

Laltanpuii et al. (2017) used COI and NDI gene sequences to reveal the phylogenetic relationships between different members of Libellulidae family. It was inferred using Maximum likelyhood, Parsimony and Neighbour joining methods of phylogenetic tree construction. Among the 18 genera analysed, *Trithemis*, *Neurothems*, *Tramea* and *Orthetrum* were resolved as monophyletic. The nucleotide distance between *Tramea limbata* and *Tramea basilaris* were found to be lowest and it was highest for *Potamrcha congener* and *Neurothemis tulllia*. Their study also states that there exists a significant correlation between species richness with temperature and humidity was found but rainfall did not significantly affect the species richness.

Ricardo et al. (2017) studied about the DNA barcoding of 38 Neotropical odonate species using COI gene sequences. The 130 cytochrome oxidase I genes sequenced from the collected specimens showed a distinct gap between 0-2% intraspecific and more than 15% intraspecific variations. Joan et al. (2017) resolved the DNA sequence divergence among the genus complex of *Sympatrum* using COI gene and ITS gene. The complex involved 4 species namely Sympatrum vulgatum vulgatum, Sympatrum vulgatum decoloranum and Sympatrum vulgatum ibericum in the west palaeartic. They have differentiated parapatric distribution and noticeable morphological differences in colour and body size to debate their taxonomic status. The phylogenetic tree based on the mitochondrial COI marker gene inferred that all sequences from Sympatrum vulgatum exhibit a highly supported clade. S. vulgatum ibericum and S. vulgatum decoloration were recovered as monophyletic. The maximum genetic distance of Sympatrum vulgatum ibernicum with respect to S. vulgaticum decoloratum is (3 mutation, 0.4 % uncorrected P distance) much lower than the typical divergence between generally accepted sister or closely related species of odonates. Based on the ITS sequence analysis also it was proved that Sympatrum vulgatum is the highly supported clade. It was observed that the COI gene sequences of Sympatrum striolatum were highly diverged (6.3%) from that of Sympatrum vulgatum and further remarkable sequence divergence (more than 10%) between S. vulgatum and S. striolatum.

Princess et al. (2018) generated around 134 COI barcodes from 36 morphologically identified species of odonates representing 10 families in 19 genera from the islands of Philippines archipelago. Their intraspecific sequence divergence ranges from 0 to 6.7 % with four species showing more than 2% while intraspecific sequence divergences from 0.5 to 23.3% with seven species show less than 2%. The geographic isolation between the islandes might have facilitated rapid speciation and resulted in low interspecies sequence divergences among closely related group of species.

The molecular phylogenetic relationships among members of different genera of Libellulidae were studied using 735bp of mitochondrial COI and 416bp of 16S ribosomal RNA gene sequences by Thomas et al. (2011). *Ladona* and *Plathemis* were often placed as subgenera of *Libellula* genus. Here

26

parsimony and maximum likelihood analysis of the separate and combined data sets indicated that *Plathemis* is a basal clade and *Ladona* is a sister clade to the remaining Libellulidae genera. Jessica et al. (2007) performed a well sustained phylogeny of the Libellulidae from 2 gene fragments of 16S and 28S rRNA. A total of 93 ingroup taxa and 6 outgroup taxa were amplified for 28S rRNA fragment and 78 ingroup taxa and 5 outgroup taxa were amplified for 16S rRNA fragment. Bayesian, likelyhood and parsimony analysis of the combined data produced well resolved phylogenetic hypothesis with the conclusion that the Macromiinae, Cordullidae and Libellulidae families of odonates are monophyletic. This study showed the inherent problem of using poorly developed inaccurately scored characters like wing venation for taxonomic identification.

Relationships of North American damselflies of the genus *Ischnura* (Coenagrionidae) were investigated using a total of 1205 bp portion of three mitochondrial genes cytochrome b, cytochrome oxidase II and 12S rDNA (Paul et al., 1999). Protein coding genes exhibited the greatest number of changes in the third codon position and the fewest at the 2nd position. Cyt b is strongly towards transition at first and third positions with divergence between 0.4% to 16.9% and transversion accounts for second position substitution. Estimated number of transition and transversion substitutions for 12S rDNA appears to be equal and showed a divergence from 0 to 14.6%. The COII gene sequence examination showed that 131 of the 363 position were variable and of these 84 were parsimony informative. Phylogenetic analysis indicated that several species of *Ischnura* form monophyletic group within North America that likely is of recent origin. The analysis of taxa ranging throughout the Caribbean and the rest of American areas suggested that the North American Ischnuran fauna is having a Neotropical ancestry.

DNA barcoding approaches can be character based, where species are identified through the presence or absence of discrete nucleotide substitution within a DNA sequence. Potential of character based DNA barcodes were demonstrated by analyzing 833 Odonate specimens from 103 localities belonging to 64 species (Hadrys et al., 2006). Here mitochondrial NADH dehydrogenase I (NDI) gene region was explored for finding character based DNA barcodes for taxonomic units in odonates. The ND I has been successfully applied to phylogenetic and population genetic studies in odonates and found that it is well suited as alternative or compliment to COI sequencing. Similar reports were generated through the studies on 54 species and 22 genera of odonates by Rach et al. (2008).

Mitochondrial DNA barcode gene COI and morphological traits were used to reveal the relationship among four population of the Neotropical damselfly Polythore procera in the Colombian Andes foot hills. The lack of morphological differentiation coupled with 3% genetic divergence at the molecular level showed the phenomenon of cryptic speciation in this species (Mellisa et al., 2010). Sandra et al. (2010) used character based DNA barcoding data method in a dragonfly model system and discovered two visually cryptic species Trithemis stictica. Deciphering NDI and COI gene sequences, three genetically distinct clusters of Trithemis species were discovered. Lin et al. (2010) studied the first complete mitochondrial genome structure of a damselfly, Euphaea formosa and reconstructed a phylogeny based on 13 protein coding genes of mitochondrial genomes in 25 representative hexapods to examine the relationships among the basal Pterygota. The gene arrangement, nucleotide composition and codon usage pattern of the mitochondrial gene arrangement are similar across these three odonate species suggested a conserved genome evolution within the Odonata members.
Sexual dimorphism is particularly high in the Libellulidae and Aeshnidae families of Odonates. Pushparaj et al. (2012) carried out DNA barcoding method using COI gene for the accurate identification of selected dragonfly species of the family of Libellulidae and Aeshnidae along with three other evident species retrieved from NCBI GenBank. The phylogenetic tree was created using NJ (Neighbour Joining) method to determine the origin and evolutionary relationships of the species. The GenBank results showed maximum identity of 100% for *Diplacodes trivialis*, 98% for *Bradinopygea geminata*, and 87% for *Anaciaeschna jaspidea*. Study concluded that the DNA barcoding is a valuable tool for the authentication of the species. Thus DNA barcoding provides crucial information in the cryptic species discovery and also to analyse the relationship among the dragonflies even up to sub species level.

Migratory behaviour is relatively unrevealed among the odonates species (Russel et al., 1998). Their migration is known to occur only in one direction and it is relevant to intraspecific phylogeographic studies because extensive gene flow will homogenize phylogenetic pattern. Artiss studied the phylogeography of a facultative migratory dragonfly, *Libellulla quadricacus* using COI gene in Asia, Europe and North America and proved that there is only limited genetic distance of 1-2% between populations and does not influence the phylogenetic relationships of population between continents (Artiss et al., 2001).

The identification of odonate larvae is a major challenge to scientists (Rach et al., 2008). It is always make difficulties for some morphologically similar species. But DNA barcoding allows for consistent and reliable results which compliments traditional morphological identification (Rach et al., 2008). Bedjanic et al. (2016) studied about the taxonomy and molecular phylogeny of the Platystictidae of Srilanka using molecular characters. About

five new species have been identified and described and all members showed monophyletic ancestry. One of the South Indian species *Platysticta deccanensis* was found not been placed under Srilankan Clade.

ODONATES OF KERALA

The Kerala state represents a narrow stretched land found in between Southern Western Ghats and Arabian sea. This geographical area is well known for vertebrate fauna and having a latitude of 8⁰ 18'-12⁰ 48' N. As this state is blessed with 44 rivers and having a average rainfall of 3107mm, it make a suitable habitat for many odonate species as they are being aquatic insects. A total of 154 species spreading in 79 genera and 12 families are known from Kerala (Kiran and Raju, 2013; Emiliyamma, 2005). In Kerala most of the information regarding odonate fauna was based on the works of Fraser (1933, 1934, 1936), Peters (1981), Rao and Lahiri (1982), Mathavan et al. (1989), Emiliyamma and Radhakrishnan (2000, 2002), Kiran and Raju (2011), Kiran and Kakkasery (2007) and Kakkasery (2005).

Shuan and Kakkassery (2013) conducted taxonomic and diversity studies of odonate nymphs by using their exuviae. According to them, exuvia can be used for the identification of nymphs at the species level without disturbing the live specimens and reported five new species belonging to 3 different families in Thrissur district, Kerala.

Odonates are ecologically important as the predators of many rice field pests (Fraser, 1933; Krishnaswamy, 1984; Gunathilagaraj et al., 1999). A survey conducted on the odonate diversity among the rice field of Palakkad district found that their maximum abundance was observed during harvesting stage (Palot et al., 2005). According to them paddy fields are continuously changing microhabitat and most of the species are voracious predators of rice pests resulting the maximum odonate diversity during cultivation season.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

1. Insect collection, identification and preservation

The adult specimens of odonates were collected from seven major districts of Northern Kerala. Collections were done mainly by hand net sweeping method and preliminary morphological identification was done by using authentic identification keys and guides. Expert taxonomist in the field of odontology, Dr. K. G. Emiliyamma, Scientist-D, Western Ghat Field Research Centre, Zoological Survey of India, Calicut was consulted for species confirmation. The identified specimens were photographed using different cameras such as Canon EOS 1200D and Nickond d40x. These specimems were stored at ⁻20[°]C in the repository of Molecular Biology Laboratory, Department of Zoology, University of Calicut as voucher specimens for future references.

2. Mitochondrial DNA Extraction

The genomic DNA was extracted using commercially available genomic DNA preparation kit following manufacturer's instructions. The insect specimens were taken out, washed primarily in running water and then 2 - 3 times in distilled water. One of the thoracic legs of each specimen was grounded using mortar and pestle and complete tissue lysis was done with Proteinase K, incubating the tissue at 56° C for 1-3 hours (Shere-Kharwar et al., 2013). This method provides a non-destructive way for extracting DNA that involves soaking samples in Guanidinium hydrochloride (GuHCl) with subsequent adsorption of DNA to silica (Rohland et al., 2004). Silica gel binds tightly towards the positively charged silica particles. After centrifugation process, DNA molecules are eluted under low strength by Tris-EDTA buffer (TE buffer) or distilled water for permanent storage of DNA

(Esser, 2006). The DNA isolated was confirmed using 1% agarose gel electrophoresis.

3. Primer designing

Primer designing is essential for a successful PCR reaction. It requires brief sequence of dNTPs to the DNA polymerase to work on and additionally allows in restricting the amplification in the desired target regions. Usually the primers are 18-25 bases in length and are complementary to the end of the regions of DNA to be copied. The cocktails of specific forward and reverse primers were designed. Cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene (COI) sequences of various related groups of insects were fetched from GenBank using BLAST programme of NCBI and primers were designed using Primer 3 software (Untergasser et al., 2012). The details of the primers specifically designed and used for PCR amplification in the present study is represented in Table 1.

4. PCR amplification and DNA sequencing

The mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene of the collected specimen was amplified separately using the specific set of forward and reverse primer. The PCR reaction mixture consisted of 2ng of genomic DNA (1µl), 1µl each forward and reverse primers at a concentration of 10 μ M, 2 µl 10X reaction buffer, 2 µl of dNTPs (2 mM), 0.20µl Taq polymerase (5 U/µl) and 12.8 µl distilled water. The PCR profile consisted of an initial denaturation step of 5 min at 95° C, followed by 30 cycles of 10 sec at 95° C melt, 1 min at 50° C anneal and 45 sec at 72° C extend, ending with a final extension phase at 72° C for 3 minutes. The PCR products were resolved on 2% Tris Acetate EDTA (TAE) – Agarose gel, stained with Ethidium Bromide (Sambrook and Russell, 2001) and documented using a gel documentation system. A 1Kb DNA Ladder (Thermo Scientific GeneRuler, #SM 0242) was

used to determine the size of the product. The PCR amplified product was portrayed by different size of DNA band depending up on the set of primers used. The PCR product was column purified using Gene JETTM PCR Purification Kit (Fermentas Life Science), designed for rapid purification of single stranded or double stranded PCR amplification products from other components in the reactions such as the primers, dNTPs, unincorporated labelled nucleotides, enzymes and salts from the PCR products. The purified product was again resolved on 2% agarose gel to confirm the presence of amplified DNA.

The PCR amplified DNA was mixed with binding buffer and added to the purification column. The chaotropic agent in the binding buffer denatures proteins and promotes DNA binding to the silica membrane in the column. Binding buffer contained a colour indicator which allows for easy monitoring of the solution pH for optimal DNA binding (Boom et al., 1990). The impurities were removed by a simple wash step. Purified DNA was then eluted from the column with elution buffer. The sequencing of the purified DNA template from both ends using the Sanger's dideoxy chain termination sequencing method (Sanger and Coulson, 1975) was done at SciGenom Laboratories Ltd., Cochin with ABI 3730XL automated sequencer. By sequencing from each ends using forward and reverse primers it was feasible to urge longer sequences than by employing a primer in one direction.

5. Alignment and analyses of DNA sequences

The sequence information records containing chromatogram were analysed with the aid of a reader-kind programme (Finch TV) for checking and annotation of forward and reverse primer sequences. Annotated sequences were imported and primer sequences had been removed from the beginning and the end of the obtained sequence and sequence ambiguities had been resolved. The COI sequences obtained were multiple aligned using ClustralW (Thompson et al., 1994) programme. The aligned COI sequences have been translated to amino acids to assess for the presence of premature stop codons that indicate the presence of nuclear pseudogenes or sequencing errors. The FASTA format of the final sequence was used to search for its similarity utilising the Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST) (Altschul et al., 1997) of NCBI (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov). The BLAST search identifies the sequences which are homologous to the query sequence acquired by the present study. The nucleotide sequences obtained in the study were deposited in the public databases and have been assigned with accession numbers in NCBI GenBank (National Centre for Biotechnology Information) of INSDC (International Nucleotide Sequence Database Collaboration) and BOLD (Barcode of Life Data system) (Ratnasingam and Hebert, 2007).

6. Phylogenetic analyses

Final nucleotide sequences were analyzed using the Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis version 6 (MEGA6) software specifically designed for statistical analysis of sequence data (Tamura et al., 2013). The interspecific and intraspecific genetic diversity were generated using Kimura 2 parameter model, and a phylogenetic tree was generated using the Neighbor – Joining algorithm (Saitou and Nei, 1987). Bipartitions in the Neighbor – Joining tree were examined by bootstrap analyses over 500 replicates (Felsenstein, 1985). This bootstrap analysis was important for calculating the confidence interval of monophyletic groups within phylogenies. Percentage nucleotide distances calculation were performed using MEGA6 software. The results were depicted in the form of respective figures.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The order Odonata, consisting of dragonflies and damselflies, are the most popular insects in the public figure. They are known to be existed in the carboniferous period along with mayflies and well known as the enchanting "Charismatic fauna" of the insect world due to the existence of variety of colours. They are the living representatives of primitive winged insects found in all biological realms except Antarctica. Historical studies proved that most of the species exists today are truly the descendants of proto-odonates and their fossils resembles to those existed in the Mesozoic era (Emiliyamma et al., 2005). Scientists still have a controversy for the correct phylogenetic position of dragonflies due to their unique flight and mating behaviour. As both life stages are tightly correlated with aquatic habitat, they are widely used for studying ecological, behavioural, biochemical and evolutionary aspects (Corbet, 1999).

Generally, most of the members have freely articulating head, narrow neck, short inconspicuous 3-7 segmented filiform antennae, biting and chewing mouth parts, reduced prothorax, fused meso and metathorax, thin long legs, membranous wings and long slender abdomen. Order Odonata has been divided mainly into 2 suborders due to the difference in morphology as Anisoptera (Dragonflies) and Zygoptera (Damselflies). Anisopterans have difference in the size of their forewings and hindwings while Zygopterans have similar sized. This is the crucial diagnostic feature for differentiating these two suborders.

The systematic and phylogeny based studies of Odonates were pioneered during 1980s. As insects are exposed to different ecological niche, they exhibit a great deal of morphological variation. Also their ability of metamorphosis from egg to adult makes a lot of variation in their morphology causing superficial differences. This made the incorporation of molecular methods too in systematic studies. Molecular studies of the Order Odonata has been widely used since 2002 onwards and it is the most effortless, reliable and faster method for interpreting phylogeny. So the combined use of morphological and molecular methods became a more powerful and essential methodology for the prediction of phylogeny. The present study analyzed the morphological and molecular characterisation of 31 different odonate species under 4 superfamilies: Coenagrionoidea, Calopterygoidea, Gomphoidae, Aeshnoidea and Libelluloidea. The specimens were collected from the study area spanning the seven major districts of North Kerala.

STUDY AREA

The present study investigates the morphological identification, molecular and phylogenetic analysis of odonates from Northern Kerala. The Northern Kerala or Malabar area has been selected for the present study as it represents the western side of Western Ghats, blessed with abundant annual rainfall due to south west monsoon and thereby making a perfect homage for many odonate species. The study area consists of seven districts viz. Kasaragod, Kannur, Wayanad, Kozhikode, Malappuram, Palakkad and Thrissur (Table 1). Each district was represented by three different ecosystems such as Agro-ecosystem, Forest ecosystem and Riparian Ecosystem. The selection of adopting these three ecosystems was due to the high occurrence of odonates for various reasons such as social developmental activities, pest management strategies, food source availability and also their role in ecosystem nutrient recycling.

1. Riparian ecosystems

Riparian ecosystems are the transitional zone between aquatic ecosystem and terrestrial ecosystem. As it possesses the characteristics of

36

both these ecosystems, a good habitat is available for a variety of organisms. This ecosystem generally depends upon various climatic, hydrological and ecological environments and hence the biodiversity of each area will also changes. Also different latitudes and longitudes cause changes in the precipitation and temperature supporting differences in the riparian communities in different areas. Due to the above statements and odonates are being semi aquatic insects with their development strictly correlated with water habitat, Riparian ecosystems had selected as one of the study area for the present study. The selected riparian ecosystems specified in each district include Kasaragod: Periya (11.500° N 75 °50″E), Kannur: Koothuparamba (11.8319° N 75.655° E), Wayanad: Vythiri (11.5517° N 76.0403° E), Kozhikode: Beypore (11.1736° N 75.8040° E), Malappuram: Tirur (10.9146° N 75.9221° E), Palakkad: Ottapalam (10.7723° N 76.3695° E) and Thrissur: Peramangalam (10.5303° N 76.214° E). The location details were represented in Table 1 and site photographs were represented in Figure 1.

2. Forest ecosystems

Forest ecosystem includes biotic component of forest area. As these ecosystems have rich biodiversity they have unique exciting and fascinating features. Biota is changing over different seasons in forest and so the associated biodiversity will also be changes. Most of the adult dragonflies are often seen in forest ecosystem. Their ecology and special behaviour makes them unique to adapt into the forest ecosystem. In forest ecosystem, visual observation and selective catches with sweeping net are generally used for specimen collection. The significance of selecting forest ecosystem as study area are as follows. It offers abundant food sources mainly dipterans and hymenopterans that constitute a major food item for adult dragonflies. Hence they are incorporated into the trophic chains or webs of forest ecosystem for regulating the abundance of many insect species. Also they frequently observed these areas in search of finding mate, mating and also the protection of home range. The selected forest ecosystems specified in each district include Kasaragod: Parappa (12.36745° N 75.22535° E), Kannur: Aaralam (11.9676° N 75.7720° E), Wayanad: Sulthan's Bathery (11.6656° N 76.2627° E), Kozhikode: Thusharagiri (11.473022° N 76.052896° E), Malappuram: Nilambur (11.2794° N 76.3695° E), Palakkad: Attapadi (11.114893° N 76.6180° E) and Thrissur: Peechi (10.5270382° N 76.36083 ° E). The location details were represented in Table 1 and site photographs were represented in Figure 2.

3. Agro-ecosystems

Agro-ecosystem is an artificial ecosystem managed by humans for the production of plants and animals in accordance with their needs. This represents a highly dynamic ecosystems and nowadays monoculture is practicing everywhere. As this ecosystem is performing for getting economically beneficial crop yield, the pesticides are always practicing. This in turn alters the biodiversity of plants and animals. As odonates are general predators of a wide variety of crop pests and used in the crop management strategy, this ecosystem has been selected for the present study. Agroecosystems are used not only for the production of food but also the recycling of nutrients, regulation of microclimate, local hydrological process suppression of undesirable organisms and detoxification of noxious chemicals. The selected agro-ecosystems specified in each district include Kasaragode: Kangangad (12.332° N 75.096° E), Kannur: Payyanur (12.1051° N 75.2058° E), Wayanad: Pulpally (11.7923° N 76.1663° E), Kozhikode: Ramanattukara (11.1785° N 75.865° E), Malappuram: Villunniyal (11.1340° N 75.895° E), Palakkad: Thrithala (10.803° N 76.1349° E) and Thrissur: Kunnamkulam (10.601° N 76.202° E). The location details were represented in Table 1 and site photographs were represented in Figure 3.

The list and taxonomic key prepared for all the species selected under present study as per the suitable identification guides and their molecular characterization and phylogenetic analysis were also done based on mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene sequence is as follows:.

Systematic position of species selected for the present study

1. Suborder: Zygoptera

1.1. Super family: Coenagrionoidea (closed wings)

1.1.1. Family: Coenagrionidae (Pond damselflies)

1.1.1.1 Subfamily: Coenagrioninae

1. Ceriagrion coromendelianum (Fabricius, 1798)

1.1.1.2. Subfamily: Agriocnemidinae

2. Agriocnemis pygmaea (Rambur, 1842)

3. Agriocnemis keralensis Peters, 1981

1.1.1.3. Subfamily: Ischnurinae

4. Ishnura aurora (Brauer, 1865)

5. Ishnura senegalensis (Rambur, 1842)

6. Aciagrion occidentale Laidlaw, 1919

1.1.2. Family: Platycnemididae (Brook damselfly)

1.1.2.1. Subfamily: Platycnemidinae

7. Copera marginipes Rambur, 1842

1.2. Superfamily: Calopterygoidea

1.2.1. Family: Calopterygidae

1.2.1.1. Subfamily: Calopteryginae

- 8. Vestalis apicalis Selys, 1873
- 9. Vestalis gracilis (Rambur, 1842)

2. Suborder: Anisoptera

2.1. Superfamily: Aeshnoidea

2.1.1. Family: Gomphidae

2.1.1.1. Subfamily: Onychogomphinae

1. Onychogomphus malabarensis Fraser, 1924

2.1.1.2. Subfamily: Aeshninae

2. Anaciaeschna jaspidea (Burmeister, 1839)

3. Anax parthenope (Selys, 1839)

2.2. Superfamily: Libelluloidea

2.2.1. Family: Libellulidae (common skimmers)

2.2.1.1. Subfamily: Libellulinae

- 4. Orthetrum sabina (Drury, 1770)
- 5. Neurothemis intermedia (Rambur, 1842)
- 6. Potamarcha congener (Rambur, 1842)
- 7. Brachydiplax chlybea Brauer, 1868

8. Trithemis aurora (Burmeister, 1839)

9. Neurothemis fulvia (Drury, 1773)

- 10. Crocothemis servilia (Drury, 1770)
- 11. Trithemis pallidinervis (Kirby, 1889)
- 12. Trithemis festiva (Rambur, 1842)
- 13. Brachythemis contaminata Fabricius, 1793
- 14. Diplacodes trivialis (Rambur, 1842)
- 15. Bradinopyga geminata (Rambur, 1842)
- 16. Rhyothemis variegata Linneus, 1763
- 17. Pantala flavescence (Fabricius, 1798)
- 18. Acisoma panorpoides Rambur, 1842
- 19. Neurothemis tullia (Drury, 1773)
- 20. Lathresia asiatica (Rambur, 1842)
- 21. Aethriamanta brevipennis (Rambur, 1842)
- 22. Brachydiplax sobrina (Rambur, 1842)

Key to the suborders of Odonata

- The forewings and hindwings are of variable shape and hindwing usually broad at base, not petiolate; eyes are usually confluent across the middle line or separated (as in Gomphidae); stout body, male with two superior and one inferior anal appendageAnisoptera

Key to the superfamilies of Zygoptera

- Wings with more than two antenodal nervures; slightly petiolated; postnodals are not in line with the cross veins below
 Calopterygoidea (Family: Calopterygidae); pterostigma absent (Genus: *Vestalis* Selys)

Key to the families of Superfamily Coenagrionoidea

- Discoidal cell elongate, the costal or anterior side slightly shorter than the basal, the distal end subacute.....
 Platycnemididae [genus *Copera* Kirby: two hind pairs of tibiae bright orange to dull reddish, moderately dilated; superior anal appendage only one fourth the length of inferiors (sp. *C. marginipes* (Rambur)]

Key to the genus of Family Platycnemididae

- Genus *Copera* Kirby :2nd segment of antennae as long as or even longer than the 3rd segment (sp. *C. marginipes* (Rambur)] two hind pairs of tibiae bright orange to dull reddish, moderately dilated; superior anal appendage only one fourth the length of inferiors

Key to the genera of Family Coenagrionidae

- 1. Arc situated at the level of the distal antenodal nervure2

- - specimen; blue coloured with black markings on head, thorax and abdomen; abdominal segment 8 with a black elongate triangular mark]

Key to the species of genus Agriocnemis Selys

Key to the species of genus Ischnura Charpentier

Key to the species of Genus Vestalis Selys

Key to the super families of suborder Anisoptera

Key to the genera of family Gomphidae

Key to the genera of family Aeshnidae

- Base of hind wing deeply notched; tornus of hind wing angulated in the male, rounded in the female; anal triangle always present; *IRiii* forked into two equal branches near inner end of pterostigma; superior anal appendages with apex prolonged and curled downwards abruptly. ------*Anaciaeschna* Selys [*A.jaspidea* (Burmeister): thorax reddish brown with two greenish yellow stripes; wings partly tinted with yellow]

Key to the genera of Family Libellulidae

- 1. Distal antenodal nervure in forewing complete......2
- Upper surface of frons metallic; wings with 6-9 antenodal nervures......
 Brachydiplax Brauer [sp. *B.chalybea* (Brauer): bases of all wings and abdomen with burnt brown or golden brown colour]
- Upper surface of frons non-metallic; wings with 9-16 antenodal nervures
 Orthetrum Newman [sp. O.sabina (Drury): abdomen extremely swollen at base, then very slim and narrow, at the end dilated and compressed; green with pale yellow markings on thorax and abdomen]
- 3. Sectors of arc lying between 2nd and 3rd antenodal nervure; upper surface of frons black, never metallic; wing base without black or reddish brown spot; thorax and abdomen with blue and yellow colour .. *Potamarcha* Karsch [P.congener (Rambur): adults with bluish black thorax and base of abdomen; remaining segments of abdomen bright yellowish, laterally black stripes, enclosed with yellow colour]

- Discoidal field widely divergent at wing border in forewing; upper surface of frons bright blood red

Crocothemis Brauer [sp. C.servilia (Drury): Eyes blood red above; labrum, face, frons and vesicle bright blood-red; thorax bright reddish brown,; abdomen blood-red, a black mid dorsal stripe present along the whole length of abdomen; wing base yellowish brown]

Key to the species of Genus Neurothemis Brauer

 Wings dark reddish brown from base to about middle of pterostigma, tips of wings also narrowly reddish brown to partly enclosing a clear and uncoloured area*fulvia* (Drury)
 Base of all wings tinted with pale yellow, and with a broad basal amber yellow marking; costal and subcostal spaces also tinted with yellow and extend up to pterostigma.....*intermedia* (Rambur)

Key to the species of Genus Trithemis Brauer

1. SUBORDER: ZYGOPTERA

Zygoptera represents one of the ancient suborder commonly called as "Damselflies". They existed 250 million years ago with primitive proto Odonates existed in the Mesozoic Era (Grimaldi and Engel, 2005). This group have 2942 extant species listed in 309 genera categorised in 28 families (Suhling et al., 2015). They are known to be geographically distributed in all biological realms except Antartica (Nilsson, 1997).

This suborder characteristically have widely separated eyes, fused thorax, a pair of tiny antennae, legs and long slender abdomen having 10 segments. The tenth abdominal segment characteristically has cerci and paraprocts (Paulson and Dennis, 2011). Their wings are similar in size, coloured or uncoloured and supported by many cross veins filled with Haemolymph (Silsby, 2001).

1.1. Superfamily: Coenagrionoidea (closed wings)

The superfamily Coenagrionoidea consists of most of the smallest and largest damselflies of varying colours. It includes 6 families and they are characterized by uncoloured closed petiolate wings consists of two antenodal nervures, uncrossed quadrilateral vein, fused anal vein at the base of wing and postnodal nervures are in line with the cross vein below. Pterostigma is always present.

1.1.1. Family: Coenagrionidae (Pond damselflies)

This is the largest and dominant damselfly family distributed globally. About 1100 species existing in this group and about 90 genera are currently accepted till to date. This family consists of six subfamilies which are: Agriocneminae, Coenagrioninae, Ischnurinae, Leptobasinae, Argininae and Pseudogrioninae. They are characteristically have black pattern, green, blue, yellow, orange or purple coloured body, colourless wings and small slender abdomen. Female members often exhibit polymorphism. The characteristic feature of this family are narrow stalked body, colourless and clear wings, two antenodal cross veins and vein M3 arising nearer to nodus than arculus (Kirby, 1890). The discoid cell of the wing is short in which the anterior side much shorter than the basal and the distal end is very acute.

1.1.1.1. Subfamily: Coenagrioninae

This dominant subfamily is geographically distributed in temperate and tropical regions. They can be easily diagnosed by having petiolate wings composed mostly of rectangular, trapezoidal and discoidal cells with separate anal vein, and sharp acute distal angle of the wing (Silsby, 2001).

The description on the morphological identification, molecular barcoding and molecular phylogeny analysis of each specimen under Zygoptera are as follows:

Ceriagrion coromandelianum Fabricius, 1798

Ceriagrion coromandelianum is a medium sized green coloured damselfly having olive green thorax, bright yellow abdomen, yellow with black spined legs and transparent wings with golden yellow spot (Fig. 4). Female have golden brown thorax, olivaceous abdomen and wings with pale yellow spot (Subramanian, 2009). This species is always seen associated with ponds with male species specifically found in grasses besides aquatic habitat. This is widely distributed in Oriental regions (Subramanian, 2009).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Ceriagrion coromendelianum*, collected from Palakkad district (10.4621° N 76.3950° E) of Kerala state has been amplified using the primer JCC (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product of 573 bp amplified DNA. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 4 (a) to 4 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KT222949 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AA25825 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88578-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Ceriagrion coromendelianum* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 34.0%, C = 17.1%, A = 32.1% and G = 16.8% (Table : 3). This high AT content of 66.1% over 33.9% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Belgium and Karnataka with respective accession numbers KU220871 and KT879897. The analysis involved 9 nucleotide sequences retrieved from NCBI and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 573 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree plotted by Neighbour joining method depicts that the common ancestor of all the *Ceriagrion* members were spitted into 2 clades at an earlier time with one clade contains Ceriagrion coromendelianum and Ceriagrion olivaceum as sister clades while the other contains Ceriagrion glabrum and Ceriagrion suave (Fig. 4g). On the basis of COI gene similarity, C. coromendelianum species from Belgium and Karnataka were more closely related as they are seems to be sister taxa than compared with those species from Kerala. As all the 3 Coromendelianum sp. were found in one clade, we can confirm the molecular taxonomic identity of this species. The percentage of divergence table plotted by maximum likely hood method showed that the nearest neighbour of this species is found to be C. olivaceum followed by Ceriagrion glabrum and Ceriagram suave with a respective divergence of 0.18%, 9.24% and 11.53% (Table 4). The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 98-99.82% sequence similarity to out of 20 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 4f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species

was found to be *C. coromendelianum* reported from Mizoram having the accession number AAZ5825. The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.43% (p-distance) and 1.61% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was *Ceriagrion olivaceum* (BOLD: ADC4050) with an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 1.63% and 0.64% (p-distance) respectively. Thus this morphologically identified species was confirmed with their molecular taxonomic identity due to its high sequence similarity with the same species on various locations and also inferred its phylogeny.

DISCUSSION

Ceriagrion coromendelianum is a widely distributed Coenagrionidae species known from India (Prasad and Varshney, 1995), Sreelanka, Nepal, Pakistan and also certain records from China (Needham, 1931). This is one of the dominating species in the paddy fields as it feeds on various varieties of paddy pests like leafhoppers, plant hoppers, midges and flies (Krishnasamy et al., 1984). Hence this species is an ecologically beneficial insect due to its pest management strategy. Here we have done both the morphological and molecular identification of C. coromendelianum using conventional taxonomic keys and modern DNA based taxonomy. Both the result confirmed that the molecular identification method is strictly correlated with classical taxonomy. The cytochrome oxidase I gene of Ceriagrion coromendelianum yielded a product having 573bp amplified DNA and the correspondent 191bp long translated amino acid sequence. Both the resultant nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis from NCBI states that Ceriagrion coromendelianum found in Belgium and Karnataka were more closely related than from Kerala. As the branch length of a phylogram was strictly correlated with a specific trait like gene sequences and hence their difference showed a divergence in the evolution of time. The shorter branch length showed slower evolution

while the longer branch represents many sequence changes and faster evolution. The phylogenetic tree of *C. cormendelianum* showed that *C. coromendelianum* from Kerala has a longer branch and may be having faster evolution than those compared from Belgium and Karnataka. Even though Karnataka and Kerala are adjacent states, the species in Begium and Karnataka were found to be closeier related each other. The Kerala species showed only 0.18% divergence to the same species reported from the above two. According to the BOLD system, if there existed a deep divergence of > 2% from the existing reports, we can confirm it as a new species. But here there was only a slight difference and hence it was confirmed strictly as *Ceriagrion coromendelianum*.

The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour Joining method clearly showed that during an earlier period of evolutionary process the ancestors of *Ceriagrion* members had spitted into two different main clades, one contains *Ceriagrion coromendelianum* and *Ceriagrion olivaceum* as sister clades while the other contains *Ceriagrion glabrum* and *Ceriagrion suave*. The branch length of the tree suggesting that *C. coromendelianum* is phylogenetically more close to *C. olivaceum* followed by *C. glabrum* and *C. suave* (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015f). The percentage of divergence table plotted using Maximum Composite Likelihood model supported the above statement because of the respective divergence of 9.24, 11.53 and 11.81 respectively. Thus the results of both BOLD and NCBI database strictly confirmed the taxonomic identity of this species as *Ceriagrion coromendelianum*.

1.1.1.2. Subfamily: Agriocnemidinae

This subfamily encompasses the smallest damselfly group consists of only 5 genera of 63 species. Most members are geographically distributed in all tropical zones of the world. Their wings are characterized by having short stems, scanty wing venation and differently shaped pterostigmas on fore and hind wing (Silsby, 2001).

Agriocnemis pygmaea, Rambur 1842

This species popularly called as "Wandering midget "or 'Pygmy darlet' (Subramanian, 2014). These are green striped black coloured (males) or brick red coloured (females) sexually dimorphic Coenagrionidae member. Males have specifically black coloured eyes above and pale green coloured below. Thorax and abdomen were black in colour but provided with pale green coloured stripes on the sides of abdomen and the tip of the abdomen was found to be orange in colour (Fig. 5). Its wings were transparent having yellow coloured wingspot at forewing and black coloured in hindwing. Female species were differently coloured, some were similar to male and some members were rusty red in colour. Eyes specifically have blue coloured cap above with black colour and on dorsal region and green colour on ventral region. Its wings were also transparent but the wingspot was yellowish in both forewing and hindwing. It is usually observed during morning time. This species is widely distributed in Oriental regions.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial CO I gene of *Agriocnemis pygmaea* was PCR amplified using JAF as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification of partial COI sequence of *Agriocnemis pygmaea* collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500° E) district Kerala, India yielded a product having 567bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST ,line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree were presented in the figures 5(a) to 5(g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KU871002 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ADC3017 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88575-17 (Table 65).

52

The COI sequence of *Agriocnemis pygmaea* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 33.5%, C = 17.8%, A = 30.5% and G = 18.2% (Table 5). This high AT content of 64 % over 36% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis showed that this species was very close to Agriocnemis minima reported from Thailand (KT957464). The analysis involved 12 nucleotide sequences retrieved from NCBI and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 567 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method interprets that Agriocnemis pygmaea is having 100% sequence similarity to Agriocnemis minima reported from Thailand. The number of base substitutions per site between sequences is shown in Table 6 using the Maximum Composite Likelihood model. The above statement is strictly correlated to the percentage of divergence table plotted by maximum likely hood method (Table 5). The tree also confirmed the taxonomy of Agriocnemis genera as all the retrieved sequences of Agriocnemis sp were found in one clade. On the basis of COI gene similarity, this species is very close to Agriocnemis minima. Morphological characters also showed that this is very close to Agriocnemis minima than other members. Phylogenetic analysis and divergence analysis confirmed the genus taxonomy of this species as Agriocnemis. The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 98-99 % sequence similarity to out of 20 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 5f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% (BOLD: ADC3017) and the most similar species was found to be Agriocnemis minima reported from Thailand having the accession number KT957464. The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.95% (p-distance) and 2.29% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was *Agriocnemis minima* (BOLD: ADC3017) with an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 0.61% and 1.22% (p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed that this morphologically identified providing a molecular id to easily spot and also to infer phylogenetic relationship with other Agriocnemidae members.

Agriocnemis keralensis Peter, 1981

Agriocnemis keralensis represents one of the endemic species of Western Ghats known to be distributed only in five locations of Kerala and Goa (Kakassery, 2011). It has a dark coloured thorax with pale green stripes, pale green eyes, reddish orange abdomen, bluish white legs and wings with pale yellow spot. The second abdominal segment characteristically has a spectacle mark which is the easy diagnostic character. Female members exceptionally have an orange thorax and reddish orange eyes (Fig. 6). This species was often seen along with Agriocnemis pygmaea as small groups and usually found in grassy areas besides paddy fields and small streams.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Agriocnemis keralensis* from Kannur district (12.8700° N 74.9000° E) of Kerala was PCR amplified using JPF as the primer (Table 2). The PCR product yielded about 628bp amplified DNA and 209 amino acid sequence. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 6 (a) to 6 (f) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KU133367 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ACF9984 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88574-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Agriochemis keralensis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 30.3%, C = 19.3%, A = 31.7% and G = 18.8% (Table 7). This high AT content of 61.9% over 38.1% of GC was mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The nucleotide and peptide BLAST analysis of NCBI showed that it is similar to Agriocnemis forcipata reported from Netherland 100% (KF369284). The analysis involved 9 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 560 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method interprets that Agriocnemis keralensis has been rooted from the ancestral clade which has spitted into two clades, one contains Agriocnemis pygmae and Agriocnemis femina as sister clades while the other contains Agriocnemis keralensis and Agriocnemis femina. These two species were evolutionarily very much related with each other. However tree depicts monophyletic ancestry to this Agriocnemis genus as all members were found in one clade. Molecular taxonomic relationship of this species to others was in the order as Agriocnemis forcipata followed by Agriocnemis femina and Agriocnemis pygmeae. This result was fully supported by the percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum Likelihood method (Table 8). The table showed respective dibvergence of Agriocnemis keralensis to other members as 0% for Agriocnemis forcipata, 3.83% for Agriocnemis femina and 4.44% for Agriocnemis pygmeae. The sequence has also submitted to BOLD system database for ensuring the taxonomic conformity. The analysis also showed that this species has 100% sequence similarity to Agriocnemis forcipata having the BIN cluster ID (KF369284) and sequence ID (ODOPH089-13 COI -5P). It also showed around 99-100% sequence similarity to different Agriocnemis members reported in BOLD system. The above statement is truly correlated to the line diagram plotted in BOLD system over 15 similar matches (Figure 6i). Thus for both NCBI and BOLD system, the barcode generated is a new report can be used to easily spot the specimen.

DISCUSSION

Agriocnemis keralensis is a small damselfly species known to be endemic to Western Ghats (Kakkasseri, 2011). As we know that odonates are indicators of healthy aquatic ecosystem, this species is known to be threatened in water polluted areas due to the continued use of pesticides on paddy fields (Kakkassery, 2011). Morphologically this species is very similar to Agriocnemis pygmeae and always seen associated with it grassy areas near paddy fields. Even though this species is morphologically similar to Agriocnemis pygmeae, it is phylogenetically more related to Agriocnemis forcipata on the basis of nucleotide sequences. The average high content of AT base pair over GC content is mainly due to the mutation pressure on the third position of nucleotide sequence. All the database analysis finally confirmed that this report is a novel one and confirmed the monophyletic ancestry to all Agriocnemidae members. As this species is endemic to Southern India, no other taxonomic work has been reported till date. The tree depicted that Agriocnemis femina and Agriocnemis pygmeae were rooted many years ago and Agriocnemis keralensis phylogenetically more close to Agriocnemis femina followed by Agriocnemis pygmeae. Thus the present work concluded that this morphologically identified species in Kerala has been provided with a molecular id to easily spot the specimen and also to infer phylogeny.

1.1.1.3. Subfamily: Ischnurinae

This widely distributed subfamily consists of 29 genera. Most of the species are characterised by having petiolate wings, a pair of spot or bands on the top of the occipit, different sized pterostigma in male and female wings. Female species often exhibits polymorphism and males are usually Andromorphs (Silsby, 2001)

Ishnura aurora Brauer, 1865

Ishnura aurora commonly called as 'Aurora blue tail' (Theischinger, 2006). Males are characterised by having black thorax with green stripes, greenish white legs, transparent wings with pterostigma is rose red in forewing and pale grey in hind wing (Fig. 7). Their second and seventh segments have upper narrow and broad black marks. The abdominal segments 1 to 7 are bright yellow, segments 8-10 are entirely azure blue and 10th segment is having an upper black spot (Subramanian, 2009). Females are less bright coloured than males and do not have blue markings on abdomen (Manoj, 2011). This species usually observed besides ponds and rivers.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Ishnura aurora* collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500° E) district was PCR amplified using OCM as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification of partial COI yielded a product of 628bp amplified DNA and 209bp translated amino acid sequence. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 7 (a) to 7 (f) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KR149808 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAH6873 with Specimen ID – GBMH0673-15 (Table 65). The COI sequence of *Ischnura aurora* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T=34.3%, C=16.2%, A=31.8% and G=17.6% (Table: 9). This high AT content of 66.1% over 33.8% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis of Ischnura aurora showed 100 % sequence similarity to the same species reported from Netherland (KF369414). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor Joining method and the analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. All positions containing gaps and missing data were eliminated. There were a total of 487 positions in the final dataset and the evolutionary analyses were conducted in MEGA6. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method showed that this species showed a sister taxa relationship to those those reported from Netherland. However tree analysis clearly shown that all Ischnura aurora members were found in one main clade arranged as sister taxa with each other indicating monophyletic ancestry. All the members were diverged from the main clade having the confidence value of 100 clearly supporting the above statement. Phylogenetically this species is more close to Ischnura delicata followed by Ischnura verticalis and Ischnura asiatica (Fig. 7g). This was supported by the percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likely hood method (Table 9). The result proved that this species has no sequence divergence to those reported from geographically different areas like Netherland and France and its close relatives were found to be respectively as Ischnura delicate, Ischnura verticalis and Ischnura asiatica with respective divergence of 0.01%, 0.05% and 0.54% (Table 10). This sequence has been submitted to BOLD system and found that about 99.82 - 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from various geographically isolated regions. This is supported by the line diagram of 25 different matched sequences already reported in BOLD system (Fig. 7f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species is found to be *Ischnura aurora* reported having the accession number AAH6873 with an average distance of 0.34% (p-distance) and maximum distance of 1.18% (p-distance). The nearest member of this species is found to be *I. delicata* with an average distance of 0.04% and 0.44% maximum distance (AB22396).

DISCUSSION

Ischnura aurora was popularly known as 'aurora blue tail' (Theischninger and Endersby 2009) due to the presence two blue colour markings on the 8th and 9th abdominal segment. They are geographically distributed in Australia, Pacific Islands, East Asia and South East Asia (Dow et al., 2013). According to Westfall and May (1996), *Ischnura aurora* is considered to be a cosmopolitan genus consisting of 69 species lists widely distributed in North America, Eurassia, India and South China. This species is found to be originated during Oligocene period during 25-45 million years ago (Bechley, 2000).

In the present work, the morphological identification of this species was done using available keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) and molecular identification and phylogeny using cytochrome oxidase I gene analysis. This is a pioneer work from India and found that this species doesn't have any sequence divergence till now compared with those seen in different geographically isolated countries. The tree depicts that all *Ischnura aurora* members were having a common ancestry or they are more specifically monophyletic in origin. This was supported by the analysis of molecular taxonomy of *Ischnura* genus done by Dumont (2013) who made the phylogeny of different *Ischnura* members with special emphasis on the old world taxa. Here the result made an assumption that this species doesn't have any sequence divergence as time progresses and strictly it is a monophyletic

species with its nearest members were found to be *Ischnura delicate* followed by *Ischnura verticalis* and *Ischnura asiatica* (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015b). Even though there exists a slight difference in the morphology of different Ischnidae members no classical taxonomic work has been reported till now. But it was shown that classical taxonomy moves hand in hand with molecular taxonomy as no sequence divergence has been reported in almost all phylogeny based works. Hence the present study helped to confirm the taxonomy and the barcode generated can be used to easily spot the specimen and also for interpreting phylogenetic relationships.

Ishnura senegalensis (Rambur, 1842)

Ischnura senegalensis have black to bronze black thorax, black legs, hyaline wings with diamond shaped pterostigma which is black in forewing and uniform pale green in hindwing (Dawn, 2018). The tibiae and tarsi are yellow coloured and its abdomen is black in colour marked with yellow and blue (Fig. 8). *Ischnura senegalensis* represents one of the most wide spread species of Ishnurinae subfamily commonly observed in slow stagnant waters and forests free areas (Dayakrishna, 2015; Manoj, 2011).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Ishnura senegalensis* collected from Thrissur district (10.5200° N 76.2100° E) was PCR amplified using JAP as primer (Table 2). The PCR product yielded a 603bp amplified COI DNA segment. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 8 (a) to 8 (f) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KT305961 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ABW0501 with Specimen ID – AGIR1303-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Ischnura senegalensis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T=34.2%, C=18.1%, A=30.3% and G=17.4% (Table 11). This high AT content of 64.5% over 35.5% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Japan having the accession number (AB758088). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide codon positions sequences and the included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 603 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that all Ischnura senegalensis members have a monophyletic origin with the indication of the common ancestry. The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood also states that no sequence divergence to the species with those reported from various geographically isolated areas (Table 12). The sequence has also submitted for BOLD system to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99.83-100% sequence similarity to out of 23 different matches of the same species already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 8h). The close matching BIN of the species was found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be having average and maximum nucleotide distance as 0.43% (pdistance) and 1.3%(p-distance) respectively. The nearest neighbour (BOLD ID: ADC4050) was found to be having 0.27% (p-distance) and 1.22% (pdistance).

DISCUSSION

Ischnura senegalensis is popularly known as 'Senegal golden dartlet'. They are widely distributed in India, Oriental and Ethiopian regions (Manoj, 2011). This species is a highly ubiquitous member seems to be salt and pollution tolerant as it is seen in many stagnant and slow water bodies. This species is known to be having high survival chance even in the unfavourable condition because of short adult pre-reproductive phase (Kadoya et al., 2008). This species was having a habit of migration reported in Cape Verde. Here the morphological identification was done using available keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) and molecular identification with phylogenetic status also with cytochrome oxidase I gene marker. This is a pioneer work from India and the barcode generated can be used to identify and analyse the relationship of this species to other geographically isolated areas. On the basis of certain morphological features like vulvar spine (Hovmoller, 2006) there existed a all Ischnurinae members having good genetic support monophylety for (Sharma and Clausnitzer, 2016). However all the database analysis clearly showed that there is no sequence divergence to this species reported, even from the geographically isolated areas, confirming the conserved nature of COI gene sequences during its evolution. Thus allopatric speciation doesn't work here during the course of evolution. Hence the species identity was confirmed in both morphological and molecular level.

Aciagrion occidentale Laidlaw, 1919

Aciagrion occidentale is a Coenagrionidae member widely distributed in India, Srilanka, Vietnam and Thailand. The body is long and slender provided with pale green stripes on black thorax with long slender blackish abdomen tipped with black spot on the last abdominal segment (Fig. 9). They occur as loose groups. It is commonly seen in marshy land and usually distributed in India, Vietnam, Sreelanka and Thailand (Mitra, 2010). The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Aciagrion occidentale* collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500° E) district of Kerala was PCR amplified using AOD as primer (Table 2). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 9 (a) to 9 (f) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KM096996 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ACG1133 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Aciagrion occidentale* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 34.4%, C = 17.5%, A = 29.2% and G = 19.0% (Table 13). This high AT content of 63.6% over 36.4% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Netherland having the accession number (KF369275). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 13 and codon positions nucleotide sequences the included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 522 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that Aciagrion occidentale have a sister clade relationship with Aciagrion boorenense and this clade is sister to other damselfly members like Enallagma sp, Ischnura asiatica, Africallagma elongatum with the indication of confirming Zygoptran phylogeny. The above statement is confirmed by the percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood (Table 14).

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 98-99.82% sequence similarity to out of 12 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 9f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be *Aciagrion occidentale* (BOLD: ACG1133). The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.3% (p-distance) and 1.37% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was found to be *Aciagrion hispa* (BOLD: ADC4230) with an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 0.95% and 1.68% (p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed species identity by providing a unique molecular id and also to infer its phylogenetic relationship.

DISCUSSION

Aciagrion occidentale is popularly known as "Green striped slender darlet". As this species is very small in size, it is well known for being migration (Fraser, 1933). Morphological identification done with available taxonomic keys and expert consultation confirmed its species identity. Molecular identification done using cytohrome oxidase I gene analysis by both BOLD and NCBI confirmed its generic taxonomy. Phylogenetically this species is close to *A. boorneense* by NCBI analysis while *A. hispa* by BOLD. This is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala and the barcode generated can be used to easily spot the specimen and also for resolving its phylogeny (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015a).
1.1.2. Family: Platycnemididae (Brook damselfly)

This family is commonly known as 'white legged damselflies' consisting of 42 genera including 400 species. They often found among long grasses bordering brooks and streams. They are characterised by laterally expanded heads with shallow labial cleft and tibiae with long dense spines (Rehn, 2003; Carle et al., 2008). Members of this old family can be easily identified by having dilation of the tibiae in males and sometimes in female (Silsby, 2001). The two hind pairs of tibiae are bright orange to dull reddish, moderately dilated and the superior anal appendage are found only one fourth of the length of inferiors. The discoidal cell of wing is elongate with its costal or anterior side is slightly shorter than the basal and its distal end seems to be subacute.

Copera marginipes Rambur, 1842

Copera marginipes is characterised by having bronze black colour with yellow lines on thorax, bright yellowish orange legs, transparent wings with brown wing spot and bronze black coloured abdomen in males (Fig.10). Female members are brown coloured thorax, brownish legs, transparent wings with pale brown coloured wing spot and brown coloured abdomen (Subramanian, 2009). This species is usually observed in streams. It is widely distributed in Asia and Newguinea.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Copera marginipes* collected from Kasaragod (12.5000° N 75.000° E) district was PCR amplified using OCM as primer (Table 2) and yielded a product having 616bp and translated sequence of 205bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 10(a) to 10(g) respectively. The sequence was

deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KR149804 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ABA1480 with Specimen ID – GBMH0650-15 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Copera marginipes* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T =3 4.6%, C = 15.8%, A = 31.4% and G = 18.3% (Table 15). This high AT content of 66.0% over 34.1% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time. The BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from Netherland (KF369351).

The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 8 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 602 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogentic tree confirmed the taxonomic identity of this species as Copera marginipes due to sister taxa relationship with the same species. Phylogenetically this clade is sister to the clade possessing Copera nyansana and Copera silikkassoenis indicating genus level taxonomy and monophyletic origin (Fig. 10g). The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum Composite Likelihood model confirmed the above statement. The nucleotide sequence showed respective divergence of 16.02-17.18% with Copera nyansana and Copera sikassoensis (Table 16). The sequence has also submitted for BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99.82-100% sequence similarity to out of 15 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in figure: 10f. The close matching BIN of the species was found to be 3% and its average and maximum distance was respectively as 0.88% and 2.5% (BOLD: ABA1480). The average and maximum nucleotide distance to the nearest member was found to be 0.43% (p-distance) and 1.61% (p-distance) respectively (BOLD: ADC5413). The 100% similar species was found to be reported from Gujarat and Malaysia having accession numbers (BOLD: ABA1480 and KF369351).

DISCUSSION

Copera marginipes is popularly known as 'Yellow bush dart'. The highest diversity of this species has been reported from tropical Asia, Southeastern Asia and New Guinea (Lim et al., 2013). Morphological identification of the species was done using taxonomic key (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) and with online photographs. The wing venation and other morphological characters of this species clearly described that it is a Plactinimidinae member having the unique features of *Copera marginipes*. Morphological features confirmed a monophyletic assemblage to all Platicnemidae members due to its characteristic feather like tibiae (Dijkstra et al., 2014). Most of the male members of this family are having white, yellow, orange, red, blue or black tibiae. Molecular identification and phylogenetic status of this species clearly states that the conserved sequence of cytochrome oxidase I gene doesn't have major evolutionary change as time progresses. Those species reported from Gujarat and Malaysia are 100% sequence similar indicating no means of sympatric speciation. The phylogenetic tree says that the ancestors of Copera genus were splitted at an earlier time with Copera nyansana and Copera sikassoensis were found in one clade as sister taxa and Copera marginipes from Kerala and Malaysia were found in another clade as sister taxa. Phylogenetically its nearest member was found to be Copera nyansana and Copera sikassoensis with respective divergence of 16.02 and 17.18%. The above result is confirmed by the previous works done by Lim et al. (2013). *Copera marginipes* was found to be evolved for the first time followed by *Copera sikassoensis* and *Copera nyansana*. Thus the result confirmed that all the genera have splitted from one clade indicating monophyletic origin. Most of the morphological unique features indicated phylogeny shown that this genus has been originated in Eastern Asia (Indonesia to Japan) and it is strictly a Palaearctic representative (Dijkstra et al., 2014). Thus both morphology and molecular analysis provided a unique result and its molecular taxonomic id can be used to easily spot the species and also to infer evolutionary relationships.

1.2. Super family: Calopterygoidea

The Superfamily Calopterygoidea is characterised by slightly petiolated broad winged damselflies possessing two antenodal nervures on wings. The postnodals are not in line with the cross veins below.

1.2.1. Family: Calopterigidae (Broad winged damselfly)

These are broad winged, 1.5 to 2.5 long small damselflies commonly observed as metallic green or black coloured ones. They have long antennae, long and slender abdomen, broad blue coloured wings in males and brownish to green coloured wings in females. Their wings are heavenly veined consists of 18 or more antenodal veins. This family constitute about 16 genera consisting of 161species (Cordoba and Adolfo, 2005). They are often seen associated with forests, streams and rivers.

Vestalis apicalis Selys, 1873

This species has an emerald coloured body with green coloured head, thorax and abdomen, dark brown eyes, brown coloured legs and amber coloured wings having black tip (Fig. 10). This species is observed in both forest and also certain streamy areas.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Vestalis apicalis* collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500° E) district was PCR amplified using JAG as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 561bp amplified COI segment of DNA. The sequence obtained, DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 11 (a) to 11 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KU510326 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ACS6273 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88573-15 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Vestalis apicalis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 30.3%, C = 22.1%, A = 27.5% and G = 20.1% (Table: 17). This high AT content of 57.8% over 42.2% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 561bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 187bp translated amino acid sequence.Both nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from Kerala (KM675770). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. All positions containing gaps and missing data were eliminated and there were a total of 555 positions in the final dataset. Evolutionary analyses were conducted using MEGA7 software and the phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method showed a

sister clade relationship to the same species reported from Kerala indicating no divergence. The phylogenetic tree interprets that it showed a closer relationship with *V. gracilis* and its nearest neighbour is found to be *V. ambalis* (KF369576). The percentage of evolutionary divergence table confirmed this result due to the divergence of 0% and 21.83% with *Vestalis gracilis* and *Vestalis ambicalis* (Table 18). The sequence has also submitted for BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99-100% sequence similarity to out of 4 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown (Fig. 11f).

DISCUSSION

Vestalis apicalis is popularly known as 'Black tipped forest glory' and found to be geographically distributed in India and Sreelanka (Dow, 2009). Morphological identification of this species has done with available keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) and also with online photographs. Morphologically this species seems very close to Vestalis gracilis and they were always seen flying together in forest habitat. These 2 species can be easily distinguished by looking at its wings; V. apicalis is having a black spot at the extreme end of the transparent wing while the other (V. gracillis) is without the marking. They were usually seen associated aquatic habitat in the forest ecosystem (Manoj, 2011). Molecular identification method in NCBI and BOLD database showed the conformity of this species as Vestalis apicalis. Here also the phylogenetic relationship showed that it was very close to Vestalis gracilis morphologically. Phylogenetic tree interprets that all Vestalis genera have a common ancestry as all are bifurcated from one clade. It showed that the ancestor has been diverted into 2 clades at an earlier time with one clade contains Vestalis apicalis and V. gracilis as sister taxa while all other closely related damselflies on another clade. Thus result confirmed the Vestalis

genera and also Zygopteran phylogeny. All the concerned species in the tree may have evolved from their common ancestor at different period of time and found in separate clades in relation with littile differences in the nucleotide sequences. Thus both classical taxonomy and DNA barcoding technique provided a better taxonomic tool for confirming the taxonomic identity and prediction of evolutionary relationships.

Vestalis gracilis (Rambur, 1842)

Vestalis gracilis is characterised by iridescent emerald coloured thorax and abdomen, dark brown coloured legs, dark brown eyes and transparent with a blue sheen wings in male (Fig. 12). Female members are exceptionally having dull coloured abdomen (Subramanian, 2009). This Calopterygidae species is often seen in shady forest paths and edges of streams.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Vestalis gracilis* collected from Kozhikode district (11.1352° N 75.8933° E) was PCR amplified using JAG as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification product yielded 587bp long amplified DNA. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 12(a) to 12(g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KX503058 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ACS6273 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88573-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Vestalis gracilis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 32.1%, C = 21.1%, A = 27.0% and G = 19.9% (Table: 19). This high AT content of 59.1% over 41% of GC

is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 561bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 187bp translated amino acid sequence. Both nucleotide and protein analysis showed this species is having 100% sequence similar to the same species. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. The phylogenetic tree showed that all Vestalis gracilis were found in one clade with a sister clade relationship with Vestalis apicalis. This is again supported by the divergence table plotted by Maximum Likelihood (ML) method in which the conserved sequence doesn't have any kind of sequence variation as it showed 0% divergence to all Vestalis members (Table 20). The sequence has also submitted for BOLD system for confirming species authenticity. The analysis showed 99-100% sequence similarity to the same species by analysing 4 different similar matches reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 12f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% with 100% sequence similarity (BOLD: AC S6273) having the average and maximum distance of 0.89% (p-distance) and 3.07% (p-distance) respectively. The closest neighbour is found to be Vestalis ambalis having the distance of 17.18% (p-distance) with 84.38% sequence similarity (Table 20)

DISCUSSION

Vestali gracilis is popularly known as 'Clearwinged forest glory'. This species is geographically distributed in South East Asia (Dow, 2009). Morphological identification clearly proved that it is strictly *Vestalis gracilis* species as per the taxonomic key (Emiliyamma et al., 2005). Cytochrome oxidase I gene analysis also showed the same result due to similarities in the

conserved nucleotide sequence. Both NCBI and BOLD analysis confirmed its taxonomic identity and the unique barcode generated can be used to spot the specimen very easily. Phylogenetic tree showed that the nearest member is *Vestalis apicalis* and nearest genera is *Vestalis ambicalis*. The tree also depicts the close relation of this species to other odonate families like Aeshnidae (*Anax*) and Libellulidae (*Aethriamanta*) (Fig. 12g). Thus the result showed that zygopteran members are having a closer relationship with other anisopteran members indicating different period of time of origin. Thus it can be confirmed the result that all odonate members are interrelated on the basis of nucleotide sequences and may have evolved at different period of time.

PHYLOGENETIC STATUS OF ZYGOPTERAN MEMBERS

Zygoptera represents small slimmer bodied odonates with their ancestors known to be existed in Eocene period over 311-30 million years ago, called protozygopterans. There are about 2942 extant species of damselflies spreading in 309 genera were reported. They are distributed in almost all biological region with maximum diversity found in Oriental region (Suhling, 2015). The families like Coenagrionidae, Platycnemidae and Platystictidae were the dominant ones across world. Zygopterans are characterised by having similar sized hindwing and forewing, widely separated eyes and wings are placed vertically at rest (Needham, 1903). They generally feed on flies, mosquitos and other small insects and existed in a variety of habitats. Most of the damselflies are indicators of ecosystem quality since their larval development depends on water depth, water movement and pH (Katherine, 2009).

The mitochondrial genome is known to be evolved considerably faster than nuclear gene and hence it has many merits for predicting phylogenetic divergence. Also the nucleotide substitutions were considered to be lower in Nuclear DNA compared to mitochondrial DNA (Brown et al., 1979; 1982). The commonly used markers for resolving phylogeny from species to family level were 16S and 28S and COI gene. The present study is a pioneer work from Kerala and it confirmed the taxonomic identity and phylogenetic relationship of different damselfly species found in Kerala. Here different species of damselflies from 7 major districts of Northern Kerala were identified morphologically by the available taxonomic keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005; Subramanian, 2009; Fraser, 1936) and examined for molecular analysis to confirm its taxonomic identity and also for the analysis of its phylogenetic relationships. Here 3 different families of Zygopteran suborder have been taken to analyse the above taxonomic assessment.

Platycnemididae

Platicnemididae represents one of the family under study consisting of about 400 species worldwide which usually seen associated with streams and rivers. Adults often have laterally expanded heads with shallow labial cleft and no trace of postfrontal suture and tibiae are provided with dense long spines. Platycnemidinae seems to be a sister clade to Coenagrionoidea. The genus Copera is limited to the palaeartic region and the species Copera marginipes has unique larval characters and adults are provided with feather like tibiae with dense spines (Rehn, 2003; Carle et al., 2008). Eventhough the barcode sequence has also be reported from Netherland, this conserved sequences doesn't have any kind of sequence divergence indicating neutral speciation. The generic status of this species confirmed monophyly indicating Copera marginipes (India and Netherland) were found in one clade and Copera nyasana and Copera silikkasosis in another clade. This monophyly of Copera marginipes were also supported by the previous work of Lim et al. marginipes showed closer (2013). Copera relationship to other members Coenagrionidae like Agriocnemis sp and Ceriagrion coromendelianum in the phylogenetic tree. This indicates a closer relation of *Platicnemididae* and *Coenagrionidae* families (Fig. 13). This result was well supported by the previous works of Dumont et al. (2010) and Bybee et al. (2008).

Coenagrionidae

Coenagrionidae represents one of the largest damselfly family found in all biological realms .It consists of about 1100 species distributed cosmopolitically. It represents the most dominant damselfly family in every checklist studies of odonate population (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015c). It consists of 3 families and 6 subfamilies from which Agriocnemidae, Coenagrionidae and Ishnurinae subfamilies were selected for the present taxonomic studies. The phylogenetic tree plotted by using Neighbour joining method confirmed monogeneric status of the respective individuals in the concerned subfamily (Fig. 13). All members in the Ischnurinidae subfamily are having monophyletic ancestry (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015b; Hovmoller, 2006) because all species were found in one clade and it is sister to the monophyletic Agriocnemis members. The tree also depicts that Copera marginipes in Platycnemidae family is found sister to Agriocnemis species indicating a closer relation with Coenagrionidae family. Thus the phylogenetic tree plotted for all zygopteran members showed a monophyletic relationship with a closer relationship of Coenagrionidae and Platicnemididae. The above statement found well supported by the previous works of Dumont et al. (2010) and Bybee et al. (2008).

Calopterygidae

Calopterygidae is also another Zygopteran family with most of the species are confined to forest ecosystems. Two species of *Vestalis* viz. *V. apicalis* and *V. gracilis* were taken in the present study to make a taxonomic conformity through morphological validation and DNA sequence analysis.

75

The result confirmed a monophyletic ancestry to this genus. Most of the previous works done in this family provided a monophyletic ancestry with good support (Rehn, 2003; Bybee et al., 2008). The *Vestalis ambalis* and *Vestalis smaragdina* were found as sister clades (Klass et al., 2014). Taxonomically this family is found outer to the clade containing Ischnurinae and Coenagrionidae.

There exist a lot of controversies whether the suborder is coming under Zygoptera and also whether this suborder is monophyletic or paraphyletic. According to Bechley (1996) and Truemann (1996), Zygoptera generally have a paraphyletic ancestry on the basis of many morphological features and molecular characters (Saux et al., 2003). But Rehn (2003) produced a controversial result that this suborder has monophyletic ancestry on the basis of morphological features only because they used detailed analysis of merely the skeletal morphology and wing venation characters. Kjer et al. (2004) produced the same results on the basis of 18S rRNA sequences. Both morphological and molecular analysis of the concerned families was strictly correlated to those reports already done in various locations. The phylogenetic tree plotted by using morphological features and molecular method strongly suggested the closer relationship of Coenagriondae and Calopterygidae (Pfau, 1991; Bechly, 1996; Rehn, 2003; Carle, 1982; Fleck et al., 2008) while the combined analysis of both of these showed that there is existing a monophyly to this suborder with a close relationship of Coenagrionidae and Platycnemididae family as sister taxa and Calopterygidae family seems to be separate to this clade (Dumont et al., 2010; Bybee et al., 2008). Phylogenetic tree by Neighbour joining method showed monogeneric clade to some families (Calopterygidae) and Coenagrionidae. Klass et al. (2014) studied about the comprehensive molecular phylogeny of Zygopterans in which all traditional families recovered are monophyletic but reorganised the superfamily Coenagrionidae into 3 families: Isosctictidae, Platycnemididae

and Coenagrionoidea. They have proved COI, 16S rRNA and 28S rRNA genes as the most accurate molecular markers in Odonata and established that it provides well resolved and supported trees from species to family level. The findings of Silsby (2001) seem better applicable for the definition of representing families as it is strictly on the basis of traditional classification. Calopterygidae families were well studied by Dumont et al. (2005). The COI, 16S rRNA and 28S rRNA gene sequence data provided the best phylogenetic trees from species to family level. Thus the present study confirmed the taxonomic identity of all species both morphologically and also at the molecular level and the closer association of the 3 families was established as Coenagrionidae and Platicnemididae in the sister clades with Calopterygidae found outer to this clade.

II. SUBORDER: ANISOPTERA

This suborder consists of dragonflies existed 250 million years ago in the carboniferous period. This group composed of 3012 species in 348 genera and 11 families (Suhling, 2015). They are characterised by robust stout body, prothorax covered by pronotum, fused meso and metathorax (synthorax), stout abdomen having 10 segments, a pair of compound eyes and legs and different sized forewing and hindwing having pterostigma. The characteristic feature is the differently sized forewing and hindwing, anal appendage consists of both cerci and epiproct for holding the prey, cubital vein forms the basal side of discoidal cell, anal vein forms anal loop which is differently shaped (Silsby, 2001).

2.1. Super family: Aeshnoidea

This primitive group of dragonflies are fast fliers. They are characterised by similar shaped triangles in both forewing and hindwing. Base of the hindwing of male are usually angulated and primary antenodals are evident.

2.1.1. Family: Gomphidae

This family consist of 90 genera and 900 species. The members of this family have a club like swelling at their abdomen and hence the name. They are characterised by widely separated eyes, green colored eyes and black with yellow or green marking on thorax. They have 40-70 mm total length and often seen in streams and rivers. This group possess subtriangles in which the discoidal cell of the hindwing is more elongated than forewing.

2.1.1.1. Subfamily: Onychogomphinae

This subfamily consists of about 19 genera which are widely distributed in Palaearctic, Ethiopian and Oriental regions. Hindwing is provided with second primary antenodal cross vein nearer to first primary antenodal cross vein and provided with a intermedian cross vein. The abdominal segment 8 and 9 without or with pseudo lateral dilations; superior anal appendage much straighter and curled only at tips; inferiors very closely apposed and curled strongly up to meet the superiors.

Onychogomphus malabarensis Fraser, 1924

This species is commonly known as 'Pincertails'. It is characterised by yellow labrum with black border; black colored frons with a broad yellow stripe; vertex and occiput black in colour having a yellow spot at the middle of occiput and it is raised into a small tubercle (Fig. 14). Further one row of cells found between Rii and IRii (Fraser, 1936). It is commonly seen in terrestrial and freshwater habitat.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of Onychogomphus malabarensis collected from Palakkad district (10.4621°N 76.3950° E) was PCR amplified using JCC as the primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification product yielded 602bp amplified segment of cytochrome oxidase I gene. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST ,line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 14 (a) to 14 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KU133368 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAA4278 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88722-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Onychogomphus malabarensis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 34.6%, C = 17.6%, A = 31.7% and G = 16.1% (Table: 21). This high AT content of 66.3% over 33.7% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 602bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 200bp translated amino acid sequence. Both nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed closer match to *Ophiogomphus anomalus* reported from America (KX890962). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. All positions containing gaps and missing data were eliminated and there were a total of 602 positions in the final dataset. Evolutionary analyses were conducted using MEGA7 software. The phylogenetic tree says that this species is strictly a Gomphidae member due to 100% sequence similarity to other Gomphidae members like *Ophiogomphus anomalus* and *Ophiogomphus mainensis*. The number of base substitutions per site between sequences is shown in Table 21 using the Maximum Composite Likelihood model. It showed 0% divergence to even other

members of Gomphidae family indicating conserved gene sequences among all Gomphidae members during the course of evolution (Table 22). The sequence has also submitted for BOLD system to confirm species authenticity. The analysis showed 100 % sequence similarity to *Ophiogomphus anomalus* and *Ophiogomphus mainensis* out of 20 different matches reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in Figure 14f.

DISCUSSION

Onychogomphus malabarensis is an endemic species known to be reported only from the Palakkad district of Kerala, India (Subramanian and Dow, 2010). Morphological identification was done by available keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) and also with online photographs. As this species is a pioneer report to the available databases, the nucleotide BLAST, Protein BLAST percentage of divergence table and BOLD system clearly demarcated this as a Gomphidae member because it doesn't have major changes in the nucleotide sequences. The average nucleotide frequencies are A = 31.73%, T = 34.55%, C = 17.61% and G = 16.11% indicating high AT content. This was supported by the reports of Chippindale et al. (1999) who stated that the overall A + T content were high among the order Odonata. The present study provided novel report to all databases and its unique barcode can be easily spot and analyze the phylogenetic position of this species based on DNA sequences.

2.1.2. Family: Aeshnidae

This family represents the largest and fast flying anisopterans commonly known as 'Darners'. They generally have blue or green coloured body, compound eyes, biting mouth parts and long slender abdomen. Most of the species are 2-3 inches in length and moves in water by squirting water through abdomen. Female's abdomen looks like a sewing needle and hence the name "darner".

2.1.2.1. Subfamily: Aeshninae

This subfamily possesses most of the largest dragonflies consisting about 20 genera. Members are characterised by triangles on the wings having cross veins and R4 and anterior median gradually converge.

Anaciaeschna jaspidea (Burmeister, 1839)

Anaciaeschna jaspidea have bluish grey eyes, reddish brown thorax, black legs, reddish brown abdomen and transparent wings with bright ochreous wing spot (Fig. 15). Females have deep amber or brownish coloured wings different to male. It was observed as a crecuspular species and often seen in dense vegetation. This is often seen associated with brackish waters.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Anaciaeschna jaspidea* collected from Kasaragod district (12.500° N 75.0000° E) was PCR amplified using FOM as primer (Table 23). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 591bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 15(a) to 15(g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in the GenBank having the accession number KR149806 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Anaciaeschna jaspidea* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 32.9%, C = 16.5%, A = 32.9% and G = 17.7% (Table 23). This high AT content of 65.8% over 34.2% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 591bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 200bp translated amino acid sequence. Both nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from Tamil Nadu (JX306649). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 9 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 334 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree confirmed that this species showed a sister clade relationship to the same species from Tamil Nadu. This was supported by the divergence table plotted by Maximum Composite Likelihood model (Table 24). This result showed that this species has been rooted from Orthetrum glacum which divides the main clade into two separate clades having Anaciaeschna jaspidea and Rhyothemis Phyllis in one clade and *Rhyothemis variegata* in another one. Phylogenetically Anaciaeschna jaspidea and Rhothemis phyllis are very close together.

DISCUSSION

Anaciaeschna jaspidea is popularly known as 'Australian duskhawker' and it is widely distributed in Australia, India, Nepal, China and Japan (Theischinger & Hawking, J. 2006). This Aeshnidae member is morphologically identified with the available keys of taxonomic experts along with online photographs. The molecular id developed for this species is a pioneer work from Kerala and it showed a closer relationship with the same species reported from Tamil Nadu. This result confirmed the closer association of Aeshnidae and Libellulidae members due to its similarities with other Libellulidae members like *Rhyothemis variegate* and *Rhyothemis phyllis*.

Anax parthenope (Selys, 1839)

This Aeshnidae member, commonly known as 'Lesser emperor', is geographically distributed over Southern Europe, North Africa and Asia (Mitra, 2010a). This species can be easily diagnosed by having a pale brown coloured thorax; three – fourth of wings tinted with yellow and the frons possess pale blue stripe (Fig. 16). They are usually seen in ponds, lakes and still waters.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Anax parthenope* collected from Thrissur district (10.5200° N 76.2100° E) of the Kerala state was PCR amplified using FOM as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 607bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 16(a) to 16(g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KR149805 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ABX6596 with Specimen ID – GBMH0633-15 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Anax parthenope* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 35.8%, C = 15.4%, A = 31.9% and G = 16.8% (Table 25). This high AT content of 67.7% over 32.2% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 607bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 202bp translated amino acid sequence. The nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from South Korea (KC13589). The evolutionary history was inferred using Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 8 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. All positions containing gaps and missing data were eliminated and there were a total of 607 positions in the final dataset. Evolutionary analyses were conducted using MEGA7 software. Phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method says that this species is strictly as Anax parthenope due to its sister clade relationship with the same species reported from South Korea. This clade is sister to the clade contains Anax imperator. So the phylogenetic tree interprets the mpnophyly of Anax genus and its nearest neighbour is seems to be Anax imperator due to sister taxa arrangement and it is followed by Anax junius and other Aeshnidae member (Fig. 16g). This is supported by the evolutionary divergence table plotted by maximum likely hood method with respective evolutionary divergence of 0% with Anax parthenope, 0.89% -1.42% with Anax imperator and 2.09 % with Anax junious (Table 26). The sequence has also submitted for BOLD system to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99-100% sequence similarity to out of different similar matches reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 16f). The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.64% (p-distance) and 2.38% (pdistance) respectively and the nearest neighbour was found to be Anax junius (BOLD: AAC9113) having a nucleotide distance of 2.2 %.

DISCUSSION

Anax parthenope is popularly known as 'Lessor emperor'. This species is geographically distributed in South East Europe, North Africa to Japan and South to Australia. This morphologically identified specimen by taxonomic keys also confirmed its molecular taxonomic identity as *Anax parthenope* on the basis of nucleotide sequences. This species showed a monophyletic ancestry because most of the *Anax* genera found in one clade and it was splitted into 2 clades in which *Anax imperator* and *Anax parthenope* were found as sister clades and this main clade is sister to those clade possessing *Anax junious* and other Aeshnidae members. The nucleotide composition showed difference in the composition of bases with other closely related individuals showed high AT content ratio. This is also supporting the above fact. Thus the database analysis showed same result and also the result is being the pionner work from Kerala, its molecular id can be easily spot the specimen and also for inferring phylogeny.

2.2. SuperFamily: Libelluloidea

This is the most dominant superfamily of the Suborder Anisoptera. The most diagnostic feature is the presence of foot shaped anal loop in the hind wing with differently sized triangles in forewing and hindwings. Eyes are broadly confluent on vertex.

2.2.1. Family: Libellulidae (common skimmers)

This cosmopolitan family includes brightly coloured medium sized dragonflies consisting of 1000 species. The most diagonistic key of this group is the presence of foot shaped anal loop in the hind wing, notch found on the posterior side of compound eye and triangles in the wings dissimilar in size and orientation. They are usually seen associated with ponds, lakes and still waters with their highest peak seen in April to September.

Orthetrum sabina (Drury, 1770)

Orthetrum sabina species can be easily identified by having a greenish yellow with black stripes on thorax, black coloured legs, transparent wings having black reddish brown spot and green coloured abdomen with broad black rings swollen at the base (Fig. 17). This species was observed besides ponds, tanks and grassy vegetation.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Orthetrum sabina* collected from Kozhikode district (11.1352° N 75.8933° E) was PCR amplified using JOS as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 500 bp amplified segment of DNA. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 17 (a) to 17 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KP938529 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAH6870 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88805-17 (Table 65).

The number of base substitutions per site between sequences were analysed using the Maximum Composite Likelihood model. The COI sequence of *Orthetrum sabina* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 35.5%, C = 17.6%, A = 29.7% and G = 17.2% (Table 27). This high AT content of 65.2% over 34.8% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 500 bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 166bp translated amino acid sequence (Fig. 17c and Fig. 17e). Both nucleotide and peptide BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from Mizoram and Punjab (KC12234, KT961626). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 8 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 499 positions in the final

dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method clearly says that this species have a monophyletic ancestry as all members were separated from one clade. Eventhough the COI sequences has been reported from different geographical locations, it showed only 0% to 1.63% differences in the nucleotides sequences. The divergence table plotted by maximum likely hood method clearly showed that it has no divergence (0%) those from Punjab, Mizoram and Thailand while 1.63% to Indonesia and 1.01% to Malaysia (Table 28). On the basis of the data observed this species may be rooted from those found in Malaysia and Thailand was diverted into different clades due to geographical variation. Result thus concluded that this species doesn't have any major changes in India while slightly changes from those reported from Malaysia and Thailand during the course of evolution. The analysis in BOLD system showed 97-100% sequence similarity to out of 30 different similar matches already reported in BOLD database. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig: 17f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be Orthetrum sabina reported from Mizoram having the BIN Cluster ID accession number BOLD: AAH6870. The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species was found to be 1.63% (p-distance) and 3.08% (p-distance) respectively. This species is found to be more close to O. sabina (BOLD: ADC4050) with an average distance of 1.63% and 0.64% (p-distance) respectively.

DISCUSSION

Orthetrum sabina is commonly known as 'Slender skimmer' (Mitra, 2013). This species is known to be observed in Ethiopian, Oriental and Australian regions (Subramanian, 2009). Morphological identification done using wing venation and other superficial characters strictly confirm it as

Orthetrum sabina. Molecular identification done using cytochrome oxidase I gene also confirmed it taxonomy. About 14 species of *Orthetrum* have been reported from India (Subramanian, 2014). It is known to cannibalic on other odonate members having size greater than its own (Silsby, 2001). The present study confirmed a monophyletic ancestry to all *Orthetrum* members and this result is supported by the phylogenetic studies of *Orthetrum* genera already done in Mizoram (Lal anpuii, 2014). Eventhough this species has been found in various geographically isolated areas, their sequence doesn't have any kind of variation. It has been told that this species represents one of the Asia's dominant species and gets migrated into Northern Africa, Turkey and Europe (Dilkstra et al., 2014). Hence the present study stress that the barcode generated can be used to easily spot the specimen and also to analyse its phylogeny.

Neurothemis intermedia Rambur, 1842

Neurothemis intermedia have rusty brown thorax, reddish brown legs and reddish brown face. Their wings are transparent and have yellow patch in all four wings with a reddish brown spot and a bright red colour abdomen (Fig. 18). This libellulidae member commonly observed in streams and also besides paddy fields. This species is known to be widely distributed in Asian countries (Subramanian, 2010b).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Neurothemis intermedia* collected from Kozhikode district (11.1352° N 75.8933° E) using JNT as the primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 612bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Fig. 18 (a) to 18 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession

No. KU052672, KP835514 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ADJ7302 with Specimen ID – GBMIN8879-17 (Table 65).

The number of base substitutions per site between sequences was analysed using the Maximum Composite Likelihood model. The COI sequence of *Neurothemis intermedia* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 33.8%, C = 20.5%, A = 27.3% and G = 18.5% (Table 29). This high AT content of 61.1% over 39% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 527bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 204bp translated amino acid sequenc. Both the nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species has 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram (KC122227). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour - Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 7 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 352 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method showed that this species is having a sister taxa relationship with those reported from Mizoram (Fig. 18g). Also the tree depicts that it infers a monophyletic ancestry with all Neurothemis sp. were diverged from one clade and it is phylogenetically more close to Neurothemis fluctans. The respective divergences are 1.44% and 1.74% to N. intermedia and N. fluctans (Table 30). The sequence has also submitted for BOLD system inorder to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99.48 % sequence similarity to the same species, 95.02% to Neurothemis intermedia atlanta and 94.67% to Neurothemis fluctans. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 18f).

DISCUSSION

Neurothemis intermedia is popularly known as 'Paddy field parasol' (Subramanian, 2010b; Fraser, 1936). This is widely distributed in Asian countries (Subramanian, 2010b). Morphological identification done using available keys helps to confirm its taxonomic identity. Neurothemis, the commonly called 'Red dragonflies' is a libellulidae member commonly found in drains, ditches, shallow streams, paddy fields etc. There are about 18 species are known to exist and out of which 3 species are commonly found in Kerala. Most of the species looks similar in terms of their appearance, behaviour and other notable characteristics but in a close look and detailed study, they all found to be reproductively isolated (Dow and Clausnitzer, 2012). Most of the genus exhibits female-limited polymorphism with a clear difference in the wing and body coloration (Schorr et al., 2010). Phylogenetic analysis showed that this genus is having a monophyletc ancestry which was supported by the evolutionary study made in different Neurothemis species in Kerala (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015d). The close relative of this species is found to be Neurothemis fluctans with a divergence of 1.74%. Thus both morphological and molecular helps for providing a better taxonomic tool to identify and analyse phylogenetic relationships.

Potamarcha obscura (Rambur, 1842)

The male species have bluish black thorax, hyaline wings, brown eyes, and black with orange striped abdomen. Wings are hyaline with brown tips and dark reddish brown coloured pterostigma. Abdominal appendages are black in colour (Fig. 19). This species is commonly observed besides small weedy ponds.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Potamarcha obscura* collected from Palakkad district (10.5200° N 76.2100° E) of Kerala

has been done using JPC as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 633bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Fig. 19 (a) to 19 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in the GenBank having the accession number KX503060 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Potamarcha obscura* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T =36.7%, C = 16.0%, A = 32.7% and G = 14.6% (Table: 31). This high AT content of 69.4 % over 30.4% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 633bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 211bp translated amino acid sequences.Both nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram (KC122230). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 611 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method confirmed the taxonomic identity of this species as *Potamarcha obscura* due to sister clade relationships with the same species from Mizoram. This result is supported by the evolutionary divergence table plotted by Maximum likely hood method (Table 32).

DISCUSSION

Potamarcha obscura is popularly known as 'Yellow tailed ashy skimmer' (Theischinger et al., 2006). This species is widely distributed in Asian countries (Mitra and Dow, 2017). The morphological identification of the specimen did using the available keys uphoded the unique features of *Potamarcha obscura* (Emiliyamma et al., 2005). All the database analysis showed that the conserved sequence of this species doesn't have any kind of sequence change. This is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala and hence its molecular id can be used to easily spot the specimen and can be used for further research.Evolutionary relationship shows that this family is very close to Lepidopterans as its sequence similarity to butterflies (*Pieris candida*).

Brachydiplax chalybea Brauer, 1868

It is commonly called as 'Yellow patched lieutenant' (Cheong et al., 2008). Most of the male members are characterised by having powdery bluish colour body, light bown on sides and dark tip on abdomen. Wings are transparent and brown colour at the base (Figure 20). They are generally found in disturbed habit.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Brachydiplax chalybea* collected from Wayanad district (11.6050° N 76.0830° E) was PCR amplified using JPF as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 574bp.The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 20 (a) to 20 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KT372721 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN

Cluster ID – BOLD: ACD4364 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88778-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Brachydiplax chalybea* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 32.9%, C = 18.8%, A = 30.7% and G = 17.6% (Table 33). This high AT content of 63.6% over 36.4 % of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nuceotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 574bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 191 long translated amino acid sequence. Both nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from Mizoram (KC287156). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 9 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 423 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method clearly says that this is Brachydiplax chalybeae due to its sister clade relationship with the same species from Mizoram. The above result is confirmed by the divergence table plotted by Maximum Composite Likelihood model (Table 34). Phylogenetically this species is very close to the other Libellulidae members such as Acisoma inflatum and Acisoma attenboroughi. The analysis showed 97-100% sequence similarity to out of 20 different matches of different species reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 20f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species is found to be reported *Brachydiplax chalybeae* (BOLD: ACD4364) from Mizoram. It showed an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 0.73% (p-distance) and 2.27% (p-distance) respectively.

DISCUSSION

Brachydiplax chalybeae is popularly known as 'Yellow patched lieutendant' (Cheong et al., 2008). This species has been widely distributed in Eastern Asia including India, Japan and Indonesia (Dow, 2010). Morphological identification was done using taxonomic keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) by observing its wing venation characters and other superficial characters. The cytochrome oxidase I gene analysis of this species is a pioneer work from Kerala and its phylogenetic analysis confirmed the taxonomic identity of this species due to the conserved sequence. No other taxonomic work of this species has been reported till now. Here the database analysis confirmed the above result and its closer relationship with other Libelluidae members (*Acisoma* sp.) indicating confirmed family relationships. Result thus depicted that it doesnt have any sequence divergence during the course of evolution.

Trithemis aurora (Burmeister, 1839)

Trithemis aurora is characterised by having reddish brown face, crimson eyes, black legs, red with purple pruinescence thorax, violet coloured abdomen and transparent wing with dark reddish brown spot (Fig. 21). Female has bright reddish brown face, dark grey legs, olivaceous thorax with characteristic median black lateral stripes, dark grey with yellow striped legs and reddish abdomen. Their wings are transparent with brown tips and have bright yellow coloured venation. It is often seen on vegetation near to water bodies.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Trithemis aurora* collected from Kasargode district (12.5000° N 75.0000° E) was PCR amplified using JPF as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 606bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular

barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 21 (a) to 21 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in the GenBank having the accession number KT305963. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession Nos. KT305962, KT305963 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAQ0253 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88911-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Trithemis aurora* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 32.6%, C = 18.0%, A = 32.8% and G = 16.6% (Table 35). This high AT content of 65.4% over 34.6% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nuceotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 606bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 202 long translated amino acid sequence. The BLAST analysis showed that this species was 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from Mizoram (JN817428). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 9 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 451 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Phylogenetic tree depicted a monophyletic ancestry to Trithemis aurora because all similar species distributed in various geographical areas were found in one clade. Phylogenetically it is very near to Trithemis festiva than other members (Fig. 21g). This is shown in the divergence table plotted by the Maximum Composite Likelihood model (Table 36). The tree depicts that this species doesn't have any sequence divergence to the species found in Mizoram while have 1.5% to 2% divergence to the same species reported from Punjab and Japan.

95

Taxonomically this species seems to be very close to *T. festiva, T. grouti* and *T. werneri* with respective divergence of 13.33%, 13.55% and 14.35% respectively. As the sequence has been reported from Mizoram, Punjab and Japan, it showed showed greater divergence to those reported from Japan. Hence geographical barrier acted as an evolutionary tool for the sequence divergence. The sequence has also be deposited in BOLD system for the confirmation of taxonomic identity which reveals that the species is 100% sequence similar to the same species reported from Mizoram (BOLD: AAQO253) while 98.83% to those reported from Punjab. The line diagram of this species also confirmed the above statement (Fig: 21f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species showed an average and maximum distance of 1.18% (p-distance) and 3.21% (p-distance) respectively. The distance to the nearest neighbour (*Trithemis festiva*) is found to be having a distance of 10.27% (p-distance).

DISCUSSION

Trithemis aurora is commonly known as 'Crimson marsh glider' (Subramanian and Dow, 2010). It is widely distributed in Oriental region (Subramanian, 2009; Kiran and Kakassery, 2007). The morphological identification was done using available taxonomic keys through observing wing venation characters and other superficial characteristics confrmed its morphotaxonomy (Emiliyamma et al., 2005). Both NCBI and BOLD system showed that this is strictly *Trithemis aurora* due to its high sequence similaity in the conserved COI region even though they are found in various geographically isolated areas. Thus the phylogenetic tree depicts that their common ancestor has been divided into two main clades in which *Trithemis grouti* and *Trithemis festiva* were found in one clade while *Trithemis grouti* and *Trithemis wernerii* were foud in another clade indicating *Trithemis aurora* is taxonomically very close to *Trithemis festiva*.However tree says that

all *Trithemis aurora* are having a monophyletic orgin as all are descendent from a single clade. Hence both analysis confirmed the taxonomic identity to this species and inferred it's the phylogenetic status.

Neurothemis fulvia (Drury, 1773)

Neurothemis fulvia is a rusty colored dragonfly species diagnosed by reddish brown coloured head, thorax and abdomen in males. Their wings are dark reddish and opaque having reddish brown pterostigma and also a transparent triangular area at the tip (Fig. 22). The female members are paler and rusty brown in colour with their wings are amber yellow in colour. This rusty coloured dragonfly commonly observed as large colonies in almost all dense vegetation areas.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Neurothemis fulvia* collected from Malappuram district (11.0300° N 760500° E) was PCR amplified using JNT as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 600bp length. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 22 (a) to 22 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KP835515 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ACD6379 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88796-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Neurothemis fulvia* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 33.7%, C = 20.0%, A = 27.7% and G = 18.6% (Table 37). This high AT content of 61.4% over 38.6% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nuceotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 600bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 200 long translated amino acid sequence. Both nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species is 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram (JN817427). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 583 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour-Joining method clearly showed that this species doesn't have any sequence divergence as time progressed. Phylogenetically this species is very close to close to N. intermedia, N. fluctans and N. tullia with respective the divergence of 17.6%, 18.10% and 18.55% respectively. The above result is confirmed by the divergence table plotted by Maximum Composite Likelihood model (Table 38). The BOLD database analysis showed 99.82-100% similarity sequences already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 22 f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species is found to be reported from Mizoram having the accession number BOLD ACD6379. The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.43% (p-distance) and 1.61% (p-distance) respectively. The generic close neighbour was *Neurothemis tullia* having a divergence of 1% (BOLD: ADK3152).

DISCUSSION

Neurothemis fulvia is commonly known as 'Fulvous forest skimmer' and is geographically distributed in Asian countries (Mitra, 2010b). Morphological identification was done using the authentic taxonomic keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005). This species is always seen associated with agroecosystem and also in ponds and other aquatic habitat. This is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala and its sequence was found to be conserved during the evolutionary period of time. This sequence doesn't have any kind of sequence divergence to the same species.Phylogenetically this species is very close to Neurothemis tullia by NCBI and BOLD system. However all *Neurothemis* genus are having a monophyletic ancestry as all members were splitted from a single node (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015e). Hence the barcode generated helped to easily spot the specimen very and also to infer phylogenetic status.

Crocothemis servillia Drury, 1770

It is medium sized bloods coloured species with males characteristically bear red eye, red face, ferrogeneous to orange colored thorax, red colored abdomen and hyaline wings with amber colored base provided with dark brown wingspot (Fig. 23). Female members are pale yellow in color with their eyes are brown above and olivaceous below, dark brown coloured thorax and legs and transparent wing with pale yellow wingspot. Abdomen is yellowish brown with a characteristic mid dorsal black stripe.They are commonly observed in ponds, wells, tanks, ditches and paddy fields.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Crocothemis servillia* collected from Wayanad district (11.6050° N 76.0830° E) was PCR amplified using OTF as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product having 603bp. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 23 (a) to 23 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession

No. KR149807 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAQ0252 with Specimen ID – GBMH0652-15 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Crocothemis servillia* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 34.8%, C = 17.1%, A = 31.3% and G = 16.8% (Table 38). This high AT content of 66.1% over 33.9% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nuceotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 603bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 201 long translated amino acid sequence. Both the nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram (JN817425). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 10 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 537 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree depicts that this species is having a sister taxa arrangement to the same species reported from Mizoram and thereby confirmed its taxonomic identity. The tree also depicts that it has a monophyletic ancestry due to the splitting from a common ancestry. This was supported by the divergence table plotted by Maximum Composite Likelihood model (Table 40). Phylogenetically this species is very close to close to Crocothemis erythraea having a divergence of 2.71. The analysis showed 98.02-100% sequence similarity to the same species reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 23f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be reported from Mizoram having the BIN cluster ID: AAQ0252. The average and maximum
nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.82% (p-distance) and 2.32% (p-distance) respectively.

DISCUSSION

Crocothemis servillia is popularly known as 'Scarlet skimmer' and it is geographically distributed in East and South East Asia (Dow et al., 2013). This is commonly seen in man made and disturbed habitat and considered to be an oppurtunitic species (Dow, 2017). Morphological identification was done using taxonomic keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) by observing its wing venation characters and other superficial characters. This is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala and phylogenetic tree interprets a monophyletic ancestry to this genus due to closer relationship with other species of the same genus. Most of the database results showed 99% of sequence similarity to the same species reported from various geographically isolated areas. Phylogenetic tree also interprets such a monophyly to this genus and those species from Mizoram is found to be closer than other areas. Phylogenetically this species is very close to *Crocothemis erythreae*. This species was formely treated as a subspecies of *Crocothemis erythreae* and later described as *C. servillia* on the basis of its unique morphological features.

Trithemis pallidinervis (Kirby, 1889)

Trithemis pallidinervis is a medium sized yellowish brown dragonfly having reddish brown eyes, olivaceous brown thorax, black legs, bright yellow abdomen and transparent wings with reddish venation provided with black coloured pterostigma (Fig 24). It is commonly observed in weedy ponds.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Trithemis pallidinervis* collected from Kannur district (12.8700° N 74.9000° E) was PCR amplified using OTF as primer (Table 2), yielded a product having

580bp size. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, Line diagram, peptide BLAST and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 24 (a) to 24 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KR149803 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAQ0251 with Specimen ID – GBMH0999-15 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Trithemis pallidinervis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 37.8%, C = 16.2%, A = 29.8% and G = 16.2% (Table 41). This high AT content of 67.6% over 32.4 % of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 580bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 193 long translated amino acid sequence. Both the BLAST analysis showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram and Thailand (KJ499455 and KT957508). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 8 and the codon positions nucleotide sequences included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 580 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Phylogenetic tree interprets that this species is having a sister clade relationship to the same species repoted from Mizoram. This clade is sister to the clade containing Trithemis pallidiervis from Thailand. This result is supported by the divergence table plotted by Maximum Composite Likelihood model (Table 42). The analysis showed 99.61-100% sequence similarity to different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown

in (Fig. 24f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species is found to be *Trithemis pallidinervis* reported from Mizoram having the BIN cluster ID: AAQ0251. The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.2% (p-distance) and 0.92% (p-distance) respectively. The genetic distance to the nearest member is found to be 11.11%. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method clearly showed that this species doesn't have any sequence divergence to the species reported from Mizoram and Thailand and phylogenetically this species is very close to close to *T. glacum* with a respective divergence of 14.51.

DISCUSSION

Trithemis pallidinervis is popularly known as 'Long legged marsh glider' and is widely distributed throughout the Asian countries (Subramanian, 2010a). Morphological identification was done using taxonomic keys (Emiliyamma et al., 2005) by observing its wing venation characters and other morphological differences. This Libellulidae member have also confirmed the species identity by the analysis of conserved cytochrome oxidase I gene analysis. This is a pionner molecular work from Kerala and those species which are reported from Mizoram and Thailand doesn't have major sequence divergence indicating neutral evolution. However this speces have a monophyletic ancestry due to the divergence of similar genera from one clade. Thus the above result is used for easily spot the specimen by using cytochrome oxidase I gene and also to infer its phylogeny.

Trithemis festiva (Rambur, 1842)

This libellulidae member commonly called as 'Black stream glider' (Fraser, 1936). Male species characteristically have dark brown eyes, black

with deep purple coloured thorax, black legs and transparent wing with a brown mark at the base of the wing. Abdomen seen as black in colour and fully covered by blue pruiniscence (Fig. 25). Females have a dirty brown face, dark olive brown thorax, black legs and dark yellow abdomen characteristically having medial and lateral black stripes.

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Trithemis festiva* collected from Wayanad district (11.6050° N 76.0830° E) was PCR amplified using OTF as primer (Table 2). The PCR amplification yielded a product of 567bp amplified segment of Cytochrome oxidase I gene. The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the figures 25 (a) to 25 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KR149802 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAQ0247 with Specimen ID – GBMH0998-15 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Trithemis festiva* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 37%, C = 16.3%, A = 29.0% and G = 17.6% (Table 43). This high AT content of 66% over 33.9% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The 567bp sequence obtained by amplification process yielded 189 long translated amino acid sequences. Both nucleotide and protein BLAST analysis showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram (JN817429). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 9 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding.

There were a total of 551 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbour joining method clearly showed that this species is a sister clade to the same species reported from Mizoram and this main clade is sister to those reported from Punjab. The above result is confirmed by the divergence analysis table plotted by Maximum likelihood method (Table 44). There was only 1.10% divergence to those reported in Punjab. Phylogenetically this species seems to be very close to Trithemis stictica, Trithemis werneri, Trithemis furva and Trithemis grouti with respective divergence as 11.60%, 12.00%, 12.10% and 12.20%. The analysis showed 97.16-100% sequence similarity to different similar matches reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 25f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species is found to be reported from Mizoram having the BIN cluster ID: AAQ0247. The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 1.23% (p-distance) and 3.05% (p-distance) respectively. The nearest neighbour of this species is found to be *Trithemis stictica* (BOLD: ABA9530).

DISCUSSION

Trithemis festiva, popularly known as 'Black stream glider' is geographically distributd from Asia to New Guinea (Dow, 2009a). Morphological identification was done using taxonomic keys by observing wing venation characters and other morphological features. This is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala and its phylogeny depicts monophyletic ancestry with a closer relationship with *Trithemis stictica*. Morphologically *Trithemis festiva* is very similar to *Trithemis sticticta* in most of the features with only a little difference in eye colour. The DNA sequence analysis showed 11.60% divergence with *Trithemis stictica* species and found in a separate clade sister to the branch having many *Trithemis festiva* members. Thus we can confirm the result that phylogenetically this species is very close to *Trithemis sticticta*. Hence the barcode generated can be used to easily spot the specimen.

Brachythemis contaminata Fabricius, 1793

Brachythemis contaminate is one of the dominant Libellulidae member in Asian countries. They generally inhabit on weedy ponds, lakes and streams, sewage canal and ditches (Sharma, 2010). Males have olivaceous face,brown colored eyes, olivaceous brown to reddish brown thorax provided with two lateral reddish brown stripes and dark brown coloured legs. Abdomen is bright red in colour and the transparent wings are having reddish venation and rusty wing spot. A broad orange patch is seen extending from wing base to wing spot in both wings. Females have yellwish white face, brown to bluish grey eyes, greenish yellow thorax, with a brown dorsal spine and brown coloured legs. Wings are transparent without wing patches. Its hindwings are tinted with yellow and have rusty wing spot.Abdomen is pale olivaceous brown with a black middorsal sripe (Fig. 26).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Brachythemis contaminata* collected from Palakkad district (10.4621° N 76.3950° E) of Kerala was PCR amplified using JOS as primer (Table 2). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 26 (a) to 26 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KP938531 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ADC3495 with Specimen ID – GBMIN8878--17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Brachythemis contaminata* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 32.8%, C = 16.9%, A = 31.2% and G = 19.1% (Table: 45). This high AT content of 64% over 36% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Karnataka having the accession number KC287157. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 13 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 383 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that all *Brachythemis contaminate species* from various geographical areas are separated from one common clade with the indication of common ancestry. The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood also confirmed the above statement and showed only that only 0.02% sequence divergence to the same species from various geographically isolated areas such as Karnataka, Mizoram and China (Table 46).

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 98-99.82% sequence similarity to similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 26h). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be *Brachythemis contaminate* reported from Bengaluru having the BIN cluster ID ADC3495 and it showed an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 0.92% (p-distance) and 0.92%

(p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed the taxonomic identity to this species as *Brachythemis contaminata* on the basis of DNA sequence.

DISCUSSION

Brachythemis contaminate is commonly known as "ditch jewel", widely distributed in Asian countries. The present study investigated to confirm the taxonomic identity of this species by both morphological identification and molecular characterisation. The morphological features is strictly correlated with the previously identified specimens by taxonomic keys and online photographs. This is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala but other reports were also reported in Mizoram, Bengaluru and China. Even though this species is reported from various locations, it showed more closer relationship with those reported from Mizoram. But BOLD analysis says that it is more close to those from Karnataka. Anyhow the unique molecular id produced can be used to easily spot the specimen. Phylogenetic relationship was also determined on the basis of conserved COI gene sequence, which showed and its nearest neighbour is found to be *Diplacodes trivalis* than other Libellulidae members.

Diplacodes trivialis (Rambur, 1842)

Diplacodes trivalis is one of the commonest libellulid dragonfly species found in garden, paddy fields, and playground and it is commonly known as 'Ground skimmer' or 'Blue percher'. This Libellulidae species is widely distributed in Oriental region and Pacific islands. This species showed an extreme case of sexual dimorphism with clear distinct morphological differences in both the sexes. Male has beautiful blue eyes, pale azure blue face with reddish brown coloured eye above and pale bluish or yellowish colour below. Thorax is greenish yellow or olivaceous. The dorso-lateral area is violet brown and is speckled with minute dots. Legs are greenish yellow marked with black and the wings are transparent. Abdominal segments 1-7 are greenish yellow with middorsal and subdorsal black stripes and the remaining segments are black in colour (Fig. 27). They usually breed in muddy puddles, tanks and ponds (Subramanian, 2009).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Diplacodes trivialis* collected from Kozhikode (11.1352° N 75.8933° E), Kasargode (12.5000° N 75.000° E), Kannur (12.8700° N 74.900° E) and Thrissur (10.5200° N 76.2100° E) districts of Kerala were PCR amplified using ODT as primer (Table 2). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 27 (a) to 27 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KP835512 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAH6874with Specimen ID – GBMH065-15 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Diplacodes trivialis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 35.8%, C = 16.7%, A = 29.4% and G = 18% (Table 47). This high AT content of 65.2% over 34.8% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from other locations of Kerala and Mizoram having the accession numbers KP087931, KP087932, KP087933, KP087934, KP835513 and JX306647. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbour-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 18 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 466 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that all *Diplacodes trivalis* members have a monophyletic origin with the indication of the common ancestry. The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood also states that no major sequence divergence to the species has been reported from various geographically isolated areas (Table 48).

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99.82-100% sequence similarity to out of 34 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 27f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% having the BIN accession number AAH6894. The average and maximum nucleotide distance of this species is found to be 0.37% (p-distance) and 0.95% (p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed the molecular taxonomic identity to this species by providing a unique molecular id and also its phylogenetic relationship with other *Diplacodes* members.

DISCUSSION

Diplacodes trivalis is commonly known as "Blue ground skimmer", widely distributed in Oriental region and Pacific islands. This species is well known being sexually dimorphic and Morphological difference between male and female *D. trivalis* could be externally identified using authentic reference guides. The molecular phylogenetic analysis of both male and female members of the same species showed the confirmation of the sequence and conserved gene evolution with those reported from various geographically isolated areas (Jisha Krishnan and Sebastian, 2015e). In the present study *Diplacodes trivalis* from various districts of the Kerala state produced same

sequence similarity with 0% sequence divergence and evolutionary more related to those reported from Mizoram than other geographically different areas. Phylogenetic analysis and divergence table showed closer relationship with *Acisoma panorpoides* than other members. This is also a pioneer work from Kerala and hence the unique barcode generated can be used to easily spot and evaluate its phylogeny.

Bradinopyga geminata (Rambur, 1842)

Bradinopyga geminate is a medium sized Libelllulidae member commonly observed besides rocky pools, walls of granite and rocky substratum.Male species have dirty pale yellow or white marbled thorax, dirty black or grey coloured abdomen and pale creamy white appendages (Fig. 28). Wings are transparent with black wing spot and brown eyes. It is a widespread species all over the world (Mitra, 1991).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Bradinopyga geminata* collected from Malappuram district (11.0300° N 760500° E) of Kerala was PCR amplified using FOM as primer (Table 2). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 28 (a) to 28 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KM096995 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ABY3063 with Specimen ID – GBMIN22799-13 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Bradinopyga geminata* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 37.4%, C = 15.5%, A = 30.1% and G = 17.0% (Table: 49). This high AT content of 67.5% over

32.5% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Tamilnadu having the accession number JX306648. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 14 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 469 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicted that this species is having a monophyletic origin as all members of the differently geographically isolated areas are closely related each other..All members were found in one cladeand it is supported by the percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood (Table 50). This species showed 0.04, 0.08 to 0/.11 % of sequence divergence to those reported from Tamilnadu and China respectively.

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 98.5-99% sequence similarity matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in (Fig. 28f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be *Bradinopyga geminata* reported from Tamilnadu having BIN cluster id ABY3063. The average and maximum nucleotide distance of this species is found to be 1.64% (p-distance) and 2.76% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was *Bradinopyga geminata* (BOLD: CBL014-12). Thus the above result confirmed the molecular taxonomic identity to this species by providing a unique molecular id and also its phylogenetic relationship with other *Libellulidae* members.

DISCUSSION

Bradinopyga geminate is commonly known as "Granite ghost" and this species is well known for being predators of mosquito larvae of *Aedes agypti* (Venkatesh and Tyagi, 2013). Morphological identification done with taxonomic keys and expert consutation confirmed its taxonomy as *Bradinipyga geminate*. Eventhough this species has been reported from various geographical areas, this species showed closer relationship to those reported from Mizoram.Phylogenetically this species is very close to *Orthemis cultriformis*, another Libellulidae member and hence the present study concluded a conserved gene evolution as time progresses.

Rhyothemis variegata Linneus, 1763

It is a wide spread Libellulidae member in South Asia which often seen in marshes, ponds and paddy fields (Subramanian, 2010c). It is a medium sized dragonfly with golden wings variegated with black and yellow patches. Males are characterised by irridiscent green thorax, black legs, black abdomen, transparent and golden yellow wing. The hindwing is characteristically have a "w"shaped brown mark with a black coloured wing spot.Also the tip of the hindwing possesss a clear yellow spot (Fig. 29).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Rhyothemis variegata* collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500° E) districtof Kerala was PCR amplified using JRV as primer (Table 1). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 29 (a) to 29 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KP938530 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ABX8023 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Rhyothemis variegata* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 34.7%, C = 15.8%, A = 32.2% and G = 17.3% (Table 50). This high AT content of 66.9% over 33.1% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram having the accession number KC287151. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 13 nucleotide positions sequences and the codon included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 450 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that *Rhyothemis variegate* is having a close relationship to the same species from variously geographically distant areas and thereby confirmed the species taxonomy. Also the result confirmed its genus taxonomy as its close relationship to R. phyllis. The above statement is strictly correlated to the percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood (Table 51). It showed also states that no sequence divergence to the species with those reported from various geographically isolated areas.

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99.82% sequence similarity to out of 20 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in Fig: 29f. The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be *Rhyothemis variegate* reported from Mizoram having the BIN cluster ID: ABX8023. The average and maximum nucleotide distance of this species is found to be

0.61% (p-distance) and 2.07% (p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed the molecular taxonomic identity to this species by providing molecular id and also its phylogenetic relationship with other *Rhyothemis* members.

DISCUSSION

Rhyothemis variegate is commonly known as "picture wing" or "variegated flutter", widely distributed in South Asian countries. Morphologically this species is often mistaken with butterflies (Fraser, 1936). About 24 different species are coming under this genus.Here also both morphological and molecular taxonomic analysis confirmed the taxonomic identity of this species strictly as *Rhyothemis variegate*.This species doesn't have any kind of major evolutionary change during the course of evolution and phylogenetically this is very similar to those reported from Mizoram followed by those reported from Japan.As this species is phylogenetically very close to *R. phyllis*, confirmed its genus taxonomy. Thus the present study confirmed the taxonomic identity of this species by both morphological identification and by the molecular characterization.

Pantala flavescence (Fabricius, 1798)

Pantala flavescence is a wide spread Libellulidae member in all continents except Antartica and rarely in Europe. It is a medium sized one having rusty thorax, reddish brown abdomen, reddish brown eye and transparent wing with reddish brown spot. Males have bright yellow or orange colored face, olivaceous or rusty thorax coated with yellowish hair and black legs. This species can be observed in all habitats except forest (Fig. 30).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Pantala flavescence* collected from Kozhikode district (11.1352° N 75.8933° E) was PCR amplified using JRV as primer (Table 2). The DNA sequence interpret,

representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 30 (a) to 30 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KR11198 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: AAH6890 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Pantala flavescence* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 37.0%, C = 19.4%, A = 26.6% and G = 16.9% (Table: 53). This high AT content of 63.6% over 36.4% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Malaysia having the accession number KR080077. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 14 and the codon positions nucleotide sequences included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 444 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that this species have a monophyletic origin with the indication of the common ancestry. The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood also supported the above result as it has only a slight sequence divergence of 0.09 - 0.011% sequence divergence to the same species with those reported from various geographically isolated areas (Table 53).

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99.82% sequence similarity to out of 20 different similar matches already reported in BOLD

system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in Figure 30f. The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be *Pantala flavescence* reported from Gujarat having the BOLD accession number BOLD: ANGEN067. The average and maximum nucleotide distance of this species is found to be 1% (p-distance) and 2.89% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was *Acisoma inflatum* with an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 1.52% and 2.75% (p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed the molecular taxonomic identity and also inferred its phylogeny.

DISCUSSION

Pantala flavescence is commonly known a "globe skimmer" or" globe wanderer". This is a ubiquiotous and migratory across oceans before and after monsoon as huge swarm. This genus has high rate of gene flow among all geographic regions and can be considerd as a global panmictic populations (Daniel et al., 2016). This species is often observed during daytime and cosmopolitan in distribution and always seen as groups. The morphological identification strictly correlated with the available keys and guides. This molecular work is the pioneer work from India but doesn't show major line of evolutionary sequence divergence to the same species from various geographically different areas. It shows only a slight variation in the sequence and hence indicated a neutral evolution. Thus the barcode generated can be used to identify and analyse its phylogenetic status at the molecular level. Phylogenetically the nearest neighbour was found to be *Acisoma inflatum* than other Libellulidae member by BOLD analysis.

Acisoma panorpoides Rambur, 1842

This medium sized dragonfly is a common Libellulidae member often seen in weeded tanks and lakes. This is geographically distributed in almost all Indian subcontinent and usual inhabitance of swampy and marshy habitats. The characteristic feature of this species is the "trumpet" like structure of Abdomen as its 5th abdominal segment is very dilated and hence the name "trumpet tail". Male have blue face and blue eyes, azure blue colored thorax ,black legs ,transparent wings and azure blue colored abdomen. Its 1-5 abdominal segments are dilated, 6-10 are cylindrical, 3-5 consists of large lateral spots while 6-7 have azure blue spot (Fig. 31).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of Acisoma panorpoides collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500° E) district was PCR amplified using JAP as primer (Table 2). The sequence obtained, DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 31 (a) to 31 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KT222947 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ADL6242 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Acisoma panorpoides* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 37.2%, C = 16.5%, A = 30.3% and G = 16.1% (Table 55). This high AT content of 67.5% over 32.5% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram having the accession number (KC122228). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 21 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 473 positions in the final

dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that all *Acisoma panorpoides* members have a monophyletic origin with the indication of the common ancestry. This species has also be reported from Mizoram and Karnataka but the present species showed closer relationship to those from Mizoram than Karnataka with respective divergence of to 0.04 % and 0.018%. The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood states only a slight sequence divergence to the species with those reported from various geographically isolated areas (Table 56).

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99.82% sequence similarity to out of 20 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in Figure: 31f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be *Acisoma panorpoides* reported from Bengaluru having the accession number BOLD: ACK2137. The average and maximum nucleotide distance of this species is found to be 0.63% (p-distance) and 1.12% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was *Acisoma panorpoides* (BOLD: ACK2137) with an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 1.07% and 1.93% (p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed the molecular taxonomic identity to this species by providing a molecular id and also for inferring its phylogenetic relationships.

DISCUSSION

Acisoma panorpoides is commonly known as "trumpet tail" (Mens et al., 2016). This libellulidae member is taxonomically identified by running keys and also from experts. Both morphological and molecular analysis confirmed the taxonomic identity of this species as *Acisoma panorpoides*. As

similar sequences have been reported from Mizoram and Karnataka, phylogenetically this species is very close to those sequences reported from Mizoram. The nearest generic neighbour of this species is *A. inflatum* followed by *A. variegatum* and *A. attenborooughi*. Thus the molecular work helped to easily identify *Acisoma panorpoides* species by providing a barcode and to infer its phylogeny.

Neurothemis tullia (Drury, 1773)

Neurothemis tullia is a dragonfly species commonly called as "Pied Paddy Skimmer", widely distributed in south and Southeast Asia. It is a small black dragonfly with black and white (male) or brown and black (female) wings. They abundantly seen as large colonies in swamps and heavily-weeded tanks, aquatic weeds. They usually have two or more generation per year and its nymphal stage is usually seen associated with rice fields (Fig. 32).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Neurothemis tullia* collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500° E) district was PCR amplified using JNT as primer (Table: 1). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 32 (a) to 32 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KP835513 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ABX8024 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Neurothemis tullia* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 33.8%, C = 17.4%, A = 28.3% and G = 20.5% (Table: 57). This high AT content of 62.1% over 37.9% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to the same species reported from Mizoram having the accession number KC12229. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 21 nucleotide and the codon positions sequences included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 383 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here also the tree depicts that all Neurothemis tullia members have a monophyletic origin with the indication of the common ancestry. The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood also states that no sequence divergence to the species with those reported from various geographically isolated areas (Table 58). It showed the respective divergence of 0.12, 0.10 and 0.09 % divergence to the same species reported from Mizoram, Thailand and Japan.

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 99-100% sequence similarity to out of 10 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of this species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in Figure: 32f. The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be *Neurothemis tullia* reported having the BIN cluster id as BOLD: ABX8024. The average and maximum nucleotide distance of this species is found to be 0.63% (p-distance) and 1.28% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was *Neurothemis* fluctans having the BOLD ID: ADC4643 with an average and maximum nucleotide distance of 0.75% and 1.68.64% (p-distance) respectively. Thus the above result confirmed the molecular taxonomic identity of this species by providing a molecular id and also for inferring its phylogenetic relationship with other *Neurothemis* members.

DISCUSSION

Neurothemis tullia is popularly known as "Pied paddy skimmer" known to be widely distributed in South and South East Asia. They have 2 generation per year and its nymphal stage is found in stagnant water around rice fields. They are ecologically important as the predators of rice pests such as Plant hoppers, leaf hoppers and stem borers (Che et al., 2000). The female polymorphism is one of the mechanisms exhibited by Neurothemis tullia and it has been known to be reported from North eastern sides of India (Kumar, 1988; Mitra, 1991). In the preent study morphological keys strictly says its morphotaxonomy as Neurothemis tullia. Eventhough it exhibits polymorphism the male, female and andromorphic female (polymorphic female) showed similar DNA sequences when its cytochrome oxidase I gene was PCR amplified and analysed (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015d). Even though this species has been reported from various geographical areas, phylogenetically this species is found to those reported in the following manner Mizoram, Thailand and Japan. Phylogenetically this species is very close to Neurothemis fluctans than other Neurothemis genera by both NCBI and BOLD analysis. Thus the present study concluded that both morphological and molecular analysis showed similar result that helped to resolve its phylogeny.

Lathresia asiatica (Rambur, 1842)

Body is metallic bluish black in colour having reddish brown eys, dark brown colour thorax on the dorsal and bright yellow on lateral sides with two black "Y" shaped markings with narrow black stripes (Fig. 33). This species is sparingly distributed in India exept in dry zones and usually seen in colonies.Their breeding is known to be occur in pools (Emiliyamma et al., 2005). The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Lathresia asiatica* collected from Kozhikode district (11.1352° N 75.8933° E) of Kerala state was PCR amplified using JPF as primer (Table:1). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 33 (a) to 33 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KU052671 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ADJ7302 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88787-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Lathresia asiatica* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 33.7%, C = 20.7%, A = 27.2% and G = 18.4% (Table 59). This high AT content of 60.9% over 39.1% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to Neurothemis intermedia reported from Kerala having the accession numbe KU052672. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 16 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 407 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here the tree depicted that Lathresia sp is having close relationship to Neurothemis members than other Libellulidae members. This is also supported by the percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood method. This showed 0 to 0.11% sequence divergence to other Neurothemis species reported from various geographically isolated areas (Table 60).

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 97-99.82% sequence similarity to out of 10 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram of the species for the confirmation of above statement is shown in Figure 34h. The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% having the accession number BOLD: ADJ7302. The distance to the nearest neighbour is found to be 5.33 %.Thus the above result confirmed the molecular taxonomic identity to this species by providing molecular id and also for inferring its phylogenetic relationship with other *Neurothemis* members.

DISCUSSION

Lahresia asiatica is a common Libellulidae member found during rainy season. This is a pioneer molecular work from India and its COI gene analysis showed its closer relationship with *Neurothemis intermedia*, another Libellulidae member. This species showed closer relationhip with *Neurothemis* genus than other Odonata species. There is no taxonomic work has been reported for this species till now and hence the barcode generated can be used to easily spot the specimen and also to infer its phylogeny.

Aethriamanta brevipennis (Rambur, 1842)

Aethriamanta brevipennis is a small dragonfly having black thorax and scarelet abdomen. They are usually seen in many Asian countries and consist of face which is covered with short and stiff black hairs, dark chocolate thorax, black legs and transparent wings with bright golden yellow venation (Fig. 34). The common habitat of this species is found to be weedy lakes, ponds and lakes (Manoj, 2011).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Aethriamanta brevipennis* collected from Malappuram (11.0300° N 76.0500°

E) district was PCR amplified using JAT as primer (Table 2). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 34 (a) to 34 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid database for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KU510325 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Aethriamanta brevipennis* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 31.1%, C = 21.3%, A = 27.4% and G = 20.3% (Table 61). This high AT content of 58.5% over 41.5% of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 99 % sequence similarity to Anax speratus reprted from Netherland having the accession numbers KU565929 and KU565930. The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 12 and the codon nucleotide sequences positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 508 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here the tree depicts that this species showed a sister clade relationships to Aeshidae members than other Libellulidae members on the basiss of sequence similarity. The above statement is also supported by the divergence table plotted in maximul likelyhod method. It showed 0.17 % sequence divergence to Anax speratus on the basis of COI gene analysis.

DISCUSSION

Aethriamanta brevipennis is commonly known as "Scarelet marsh hawk" widely distributed in Asian countries. Morphological identication done with online photographs and taxonomic keys strictly says it as *Aethriamanta brevipennis*. This is the pionner molecular report from India and its unique id developed by PCR method strictly says it as a Libellulidae member by Nucleotide and Protein analysis. Phylogenetically this libellulidae member showed closer relationship with Gomphidae members (*Anax parthenope*) indicating a closer relationship of Libellulidae and Gomphidae.

Brachydiplax sobrina Rambur, 1842

Brachydiplax sobrina is a Libellulidae member widely distributed in India, Myanmar, Bangladesh, Nepal, Sreelanka and Thailand (Subramanian, 2009). Males have yellowish white and black with metallic blue green head, dark brown thorax, black legs and transparent wings with brown base. Abdomen is black with bluish white in colour. They are commonly observed in marshes, ponds and rivers (Subramanian and Sivaramkrishnan, 2005).

The partial coding sequence of mitochondrial COI gene of *Brachydiplax sobrina* collected from Kasargode district (12.5000° N 75.0000° E) of Kerala was PCR amplified using JPF as primer (Table 2). The DNA sequence interpret, representative molecular barcode, conceptual translation product, nucleotide BLAST, peptide BLAST, line diagram and molecular phylogenetic tree are presented in the Figures 35 (a) to 35 (g) respectively. The sequence was deposited in nucleic acid databases for public accession having NCBI GenBank Accession No. KT372720 and Barcode of Life Data System BIN Cluster ID – BOLD: ACD4364 with Specimen ID – GBMIN88787-17 (Table 65).

The COI sequence of *Brachydiplax sobrina* showed bias to nucleotide AT, with following composition of nucleotides T = 31.2%, C = 20.0%, A = 30.9% and G = 17.9% (Table 63). This high AT content of 62.1% over 37.9%

of GC is mainly due to the mutational pressure on a single nucleotide substitution during the evolutionary period of time.

The BLAST analysis of both nucleotide and protein sequences showed that this species is having 100% sequence similarity to *Brachydiplax chalybae* reported from kerala having the accession number (KT372721). The evolutionary history was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method and the evolutionary history of the taxa was analyzed. The analysis involved 15 nucleotide sequences and the codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. There were a total of 423 positions in the final dataset after eliminating all positions containing gaps and missing data. Here the tree depicted the *Brachydiplax* genus taxonomy, which also confirmed by the distance table analysis. The distance table analysis showed 0.13 - 0.16%divergence to Brachydiplax chalybeae species reported from Kerala and Mizoram respectively in MEGA analysis. The percentage of divergence table plotted by Maximum likelihood also showed the respective divergence to the species with those reported from various geographically isolated areas (Table 64).

The sequence has also submitted in BOLD system, another database to confirm the species authenticity. The analysis showed 98-99% sequence similarity to out of 20 different similar matches already reported in BOLD system. The line diagram for the confirmation of above statement is shown in Figure 35f). The close matching BIN of the species is found to be 3% and the most similar species was found to be reported from Kerala having the accession number BOLD ACD4364. The average and maximum nucleotide distance to this species is found to be 0.73% distance) and 2.27% (p-distance) respectively. Here also the nearest neighbour was is found to be having 10.27% of divergence. Thus the above result confirmed the molecular

taxonomic identity to this species by providing a molecular id and also to infer its phylogenetic relationships.

DISCUSSION

Brachydiplax sobrina is popularly known as "Little Blue Marsh Hawk". Morphological identification done by running keys and expert consultation confirmed it as *Brachidiplax sobrina*. Molecular identification method in NCBI and BOLD database showed the conformity of this species as in *Brachydiplax genera*. Here the phylogenetic relationship showed that it was very close to *Brachydiplax chalybaea*. Phylogenetic tree interprets that all *Brachydiplax* genus have a common ancestry as all are bifurcated from one clade. As this is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala, the barcode generated can be used to easily spot the specimen and also to infer phylogeny.

PHYLOGENETIC ANALYSIS OF ANISOPTERA

Anisoptera represents one of the suborders of the Order Odonata known to be evolved during Triassic period about 250-200 million years ago (Grimaldi and Engel, 2005). They are characterised by differently sized forewing and hindwings, large sized, brightly coloured and stout bodied ones. The present study investigates the taxonomic relationship of Libellulidae, Aeshnidae and Gomphidae family of the Superfamily Libelluloidea. Libelluidae represents one of the most successful and recently differentiated Anisopteran families. They are cosmopolitan in distribution and these ubiquitous members are usually seen in all lentic habitats. This is the most dominant family of Anisoptera in all diversity studies (Jisha and Sebastian, 2015a; Dayakrishna, 2015; Khan, 2018). It has been held that Libellulidae were evolved during cretaceous period about 142-65million years ago (Jarzembowski and Nel, 1996). It consists of 143 genera and 969 species. This is considered to be the most recently originated dragonfly family. This family can be easily recognised by having brightly coloured or patterned wing with a boot shaped series of veins (anal loop) in the hindwing. The adult reproductive behaviour, feeding behaviour, ecology and biogeography of all these members are varying and hence it made in intensive study by various workers (Carle, 1982; Corbet, 1999). Most of the morphological studies of this family were based on wing venation characters (Kirby, 1890; Needham, 1903; 1931; Fraser. 1936; Bechly, 1996; Carle et al., 2008; Rehn, 2003). Some studies are mainly based upon egg, genitalia, flight musculature, colour, and larval characteristics (Theischinger et al., 2009). Several recent molecular studies were also reported (Kambanpati and Charlton, 1999; Artiss et al., 2001; Jisha and Sebastian, 2015c) which were mainly based upon single marker gene analysis. However all morphology based and molecular based studies produced a monophyletic ancestry to this family. Gomphidae represent another family taken for analysis. Species diversity of Gomphidae is likely higher than of any other Anisopteran suborder except Libellulidae but no phylogenetic studies of Gomphidae has been reported till now. Carle (1982) provided the most recent and comprehensive classification based on morphological synapomorphies but it did not provided phylogenetc analysis. Jessica et al. (2007) made the first molecular phylogenetic analysis of Gomphidae. She classified all members in this family into 4 divisions in which the subdivision Lindenia possess the subfamily Onychogomphinae. Onychogomphus malabarensis is an Onychogomphinae member and here the morphological identification, its molecular taxonomic conformity and phylogenetic analysis has been done. The phylogenetic tree confirmed its taxonomic identity and phylogeny showed its closer relationship with Ophiogomphus species indicating Gomphidae genus. Another family Aeshnidae has taken represented by two species such as Anax parthenope and Anaciaeshna jaspidea which also showed closer relation ship as sister taxa. This family was found to be closer to Libellulidae.

The phylogenetic tree constructed by Neighbur joining method showed the phylogenetic relationship of all Anisopteran members in the representing families such as Libellulidae, Aeshnidae and Gomphidae (Fig. 36). In the present study among the 28 genera analysed Trithemis, Neurothemis, Brachydiplax and Agriocnemis genera were represented by more than one species. Trithemis, Agriocnemis and Neurothemis were represented by three and Brachydiplax by two voucher specimens. Both these genera showed a monophyletic ancestry. As Trithemis genera is represented by three species in which Trithemis festiva and Trithemis aurora are found sister taxa with each other while Trithemis pallidinervis was not made a conclusive result since the support value is lower and found outer to this clade. Also among Neurothemis genus, Neurothemis fulvia and Neurothemis intermedia were arranged as sister taxa and N. tullia found outer to this clade. This conclusion is strongly supported by the previous study of Laltanpuii et al. (2017). The nucleotide frequencies of all these members are A = 30.3%, T = 34.1%, C = 18.3%, G = 17.4% with the codon positions including $1^{st} + 2^{nd} + 3^{rd} + non$ coding. The nucleotide frequencies are high in AT (64.4%) and low GC (35.7%) which is typical for Arthropods in many previous studies.

A consolidated list of nucleic acid database accession details for the species analysed during the present study is presented in Table 65.

CONCLUSION

The insect order Odonata along with mayflies represents the most basal group of primitive winged insect commonly known as Palaeoptera. They were known to be diverged during Jurassic period and widely used to trace out the history of the entire insect fauna as being the primitive winged ones. The ancestors of the modern odonates were known to be existed during the middle Carboniferous period (325 million years ago) and these proto-odonates were very similar to the modern ones with respect to their ability for fast flight and the habit of voracious feeding. The first fossil record appeared dates from Permian period (250 million years ago) exhibited the characteristics of either Protoanisoptera or Protozygoptera. The Odonata of India is represented by 488 species and 27 subspecies in 154 genera and 18 families. The Suborder Zygoptera comprises of 211 species under 59 genera and 9 families; Anisoptera has 276 species under 94 genera and 18 families. Out of this abundance, 154 species were authentically reported from Kerala so far.

Morphological studies

During the present study, the odonates were collected from seven major districts of Northern Kerala by selecting each district with three different ecosystems on the basis of the observed specimen abundance. The morphological identification of each species was done with the aid of available keys and was confirmed from taxonomic experts. Based on the morphologically identified characters, the collected specimens were classified into 4 super families falling to 6 different families such as Coenagrionidae (6 sp), Plactinemididae (1 sp) and Calopterygidae (2sp) (Zygoptera: Super families Coenagrionoidea and Calopterygoidea); Libellulidae (25 sp), Aeshnidae (2 sp) and Gomphidae (1 sp) (Anisoptera: Super families Libelluloidea and Aeshnoidea).

Molecular studies

Molecular studies based on cytochrome oxidase I (COI) gene analysis confirmed the taxonomic position and phylogenetic status of the representative members selected under the study. This is a pioneer molecular work from Kerala and the COI gene sequences (barcode sequences) of 37 voucher specimens has been submitted to public nucleotide databases for confirming their species identity. The submission data includes five new reports globally, means two endemic species from Kerala (*Onychogomphus malabarensis* and *Agriocnemis keralensis*), two Coenagrionidae members (*Ceriagrion coromandelianum* and *Aciagrion occidentale*), one Libellulidae member (*Lathresia* sp.) along with 5 other pioneer reports from India (Table 66).

There existed a lot of controversies for the prediction of interfamily relationship among the concerned suborders. It was over last 45 years, phylogenetic hypothesis have been made to resolve the phylogenetic relationship based on the morphological features like wing venation characters, flight apparatus and also copulatory structures. But most of these phylogenetic studies showed different outcomes when considered either morphological features or molecular characteristics as the tool.

The previous hypotheses of odonate phylogeny based on the analysis of morphological features can be explained as follows: Among Anisopterans; Libellulidae and Aeshnidae are sister clades with each other with Gomphidae as outgroup. At the same time there were other reports that Gomphidae and Libellulidae are sister clades with Aeshnidae family as outer. Among Zygopterans; Coenagrionidae and Calopterygidae are sister clades.

Phylogenetic analysis done using molecular methods were also supported the above interfamily relationship of Anisoptera and Zygptera to certain extend.

The phylogenetic analysis done using MEGA software by Neighbour joining method in the present study revealed a close relationship of all members under study and the respective families also. It was established that a phylogenetic tree with sum of branch length 1.82 (Jukes cantor method) as evolutionary distance only can be taken into account as an optimal evolutionary tree. The generic taxonomy of *Trithemis, Neurothemis, Ischnura, Agriocnemis Brachydiplax* and *Vestalis* has been confirmed by the present phylogenetic tree analysis. Further the monophyly of both suborders (Anisoptera and Zygoptera) were confirmed as it seems diverged from a single ancestral clade. The interfamily relationships among these orders were also proved.

Among Anisopterans, interfamily relationships are exhibited by three families (Libellulidae, Gomphidae and Aeshnidae) with a closer relationship of Aeshnidae + Libellulidae to Gomphidae. This relationship was supported by the morphological studies of Carle (1982), Truemann (1996) and Rehn (2003) and also the molecular study reported by Saux et al. (2003).

Among Zygopterans, interfamily relationships are established among three families (Coenagrionidae, Platicnemididae and Calopterygidae) with a close relationship of Coenagrionidae + Platicnemididae to Calopterygidae. This relationship was also supported by Fleck et al. (2008), Dument et al. (2010) and Bybee et al. (2008) through their combined analysis based on both molecular and morphological characters. Thus it can be confirmed that among Anisoptera; Aeshnidae and Libellulidae families are more related with each other whereas in in Zygoptera; Plactinemidae and Coenagrionidae families. Thus cytochrome oxidase I gene sequence provided a better molecular tool for confirming the taxonomic identity and also the phylogenetic relationship of the different members of the order Odonata.

In order to understand how the order Odonata has been related to other insect groups, one each representative species were taken from different insect families that are closely related to this order, namely Ephemeroptera, Coleoptera and Lepidoptera, for the construction of phylogenetic tree. The result showed that damselflies are more closely related to Ephemeroptera whereas dragonflies to Coleoptera and Lepidoptera. This indicates different rate of divergence of insect families during their evolution over time. Further on the basis of the COI gene nucleotide substitution analysis, it can be attributed that the odonate members from Kerala doesn't have any major sequence divergence to those reported from various other geographical areas indicating their neutral evolution.

BIOGEOGRAPHY OF ODONATES

The geographical distribution of the odonates existing today is known to be attributed to the continental drift forces coupled with natural dispersal and adaptive radiation over 300 million years. This in turn leads to the speciation and endemism in tropical regions as most of them, especially anisopterans, are strong fliers and some species are migratory in nature. It can be concluded that most of the anisopterans exhibit vicariance and dispersal events while speciation among zygopterans are on the basis of adaptation to climatic variations. In short it can be established that this insect order has dispersal ability mainly influenced by biogeographic patterns.

BIOGEOGRAPHY OF ZYGOPTERA

These small sized damselflies' distributions coincide with climatologically distinct zones and known to be more diverse along equator where they experienced high temperature. A limited number of studies have explored the effects of key biogeographical events on individual damselfly taxa (De Marmels, 2001; Dumont et al., 2005; Groeneveld et al., 2007; Polhemus, 1997; Turgeon et al., 2005). Tropical regions hold the greatest number of species, and it has been suggested that this high diversity can be explained by the abundance of aquatic habitat in tropical forest (Orr, 2006) and as tropical mountains provide a diverse niche and regional refugia (Kalkman et al., 2008).

Coenagrionidae represents the most diverse and abundant family and it known to be existed in all continents except Antartica due to its high capacity for colonization. In the present study, there are seven Coenagrionidae species from Kerala has taken for phylogenetic assessment, which doesn't show much more sequence variation from its individual species in the geographically isolated areas by molecular analysis. Calopterygidae represents another family and here two species (*Vestalis apicalis* and *Vestalis gracilis*) from Kerala was taken for inferring the phylogeny through molecular analysis. This family, which is known to be distributed in all continents except Australian region possessing similar habitat, morphology and mating displays, showed very less sequence variation from its counterparts in the other geographically isolated areas. The tree indicated a monophyletic ancestry which is in tune with the previous works of Bybee et al. (2008) and Dumont et al. (2005) and clearly rejects the postulates of Mullen and Andres (2007) on geographic pattern of distribution.

Plactinemidae is the other family studied, which was represented by only one species, *Copera marginipes*. Here also the COI gene sequence comparison has confirmed the taxonomic identity and inferred the monophyletic evolution of this species. This is a pioneer study from India and this species is very similar to those reported from Netherlands indicating no geographical pattern of divergence.

Thus the Zygopteran phylogeny analysis during the present study revealed a conserved sequence evolution among the representative members and can be concluded that this suborder doesn't have any major evolutionary changes in the geographically different areas.

BIOGEOGRAPHY OF ANISOPTERA

Anisoptera represents the active fast flying geographically vast individuals. The phylogeny of this suborder is still unclear due to contradictory outcome of results from various studies. There exist a lot of disagreements for the prediction of interfamily relationships. Here there are 28 species distributed in 3 families (Libellulidae: 25sp, Aeshnidae: 2sp and Gomphidae: 1sp) has been taken for phylogenetic analysis. Libellulidae was the dominant and most abundant family throughout the entire duration of study represented with 25 species and most of the species showed similarity in the concerned sequences showing conserved evolution. It has been proved that the superfamily Libelluloidea was diverged during the Jurassic (Thomas et al., 2011) and Early Cretaceous periods (Jarzembowski and Nel, 1996; Fleck et al., 2008). At that time the Pangaea land mass begun to split creating southwest Indian Ocean rift which separated South America and Africa from East Gondwanaland as well as India from Antartica (Dietz and Holden, 1970). Most of the previous works had shown that Gondwanaland begun to apart during cretaceous period leading to dispersal and isolated population (Veevers, 2004). Thus the phylogenetic study of Libellulidae represents the conserved gene sequence in the geographically isolated regions of all similar species under study and their taxonomic relationship produced monophyletic divergence. Gomphidae is another family represented with only 1 species (Onychogomphus malabarensis), which also emphasised the family conformity. This family showed a close relation to Libellulidae than other family members in the suborder. Still, there exists a disagreement to where
this family has to be placed unambiguously. Evolutionarily it has been told that these two families are closely related on the basis of possessing exophytic oviposition behaviour and reduced vestigial ovipositor (Mellisa, 2010). In the present molecular based analysis also they were shown to be arranged very close to each other confirming their taxonomic relatedness. Aeshnidae family is represented by two species, *Anax parthenope* and *Anaciaeshna jaspidea*, which also showed no difference in their COI gene sequences with their counterparts from the geographically different areas. Thus the present study proved that even though Libellulidae has been related to Gomphidae, it is more close to Aeshnidae as more members are found near its clade on the basis of nucleotide sequences.

The maximum likelihood tree generated showed monophyly for both suborders. Here the phylogenetic tree can be divided into two distinct clades (A1 and A2), in which A1 clade represents Anisopteran families while A2 clade represents Zygopteran families (Fig. 38). This monophyly is supported by the previous molecular works done by Rehn (2003), Truemann (1996) and Pfu (1991). Thus the present study concluded that even though the representing members of each families are distributed in various geographically isolated areas by continental shift, there is no much considerable variations has been observed on the basis of COI gene sequence analysis and hence can predict the neutral evolution and monophyletic origin for odonate fauna.

REFERENCES

- Adamowicz, S. J. (2015). International Barcode of Life: Evolution of a global research community. *Genome*, 58 (5): 151-162.
- Alcaide, M., Rico, C., Munoz, J., Figurrola, T. J. and Joedi, S. G. (2009). Universal barcoding method to identify vertebrate hosts from arthropods blood meals. *PLOS One*, 9: 70-92.
- Altschul, S. F., Madden, T. L., Schaffer, A. A., Zhang, J., Zhang, W., Miller, W. and Lipman, D. J. (1997). Gapped BLAST and PSI-BLAST: A new generation of protein database search program. *Nucleic acids Res.*, 25 (17): 3389 - 402.
- AnandPatwardhan, Samit Ray and Amit Roy(2014).Molecular Markers in Phylogenetic Studies-A Review.*Journal of Phylogeny EvolutionBiol*.2(2):pp:2-9.http://dx.doi.org/10.4172/2329-9002.1000131
- Andrew, R. J., Subramaniam, K. A. and Tiple, A. D. (2008). A handbook on common odonates of Central India. South Asian Council of Odonatology, Nagpur, Maharastra, India
- Artiss, T., Schultz, T. R., Polhemus, D. A. and Simon, C. (2001). Molecular phylogenetic analysis of the dragonfly genera *Libellula*, *Ladona*, and *Plathemis* (Odonata: Libellulidae) based on mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase I and 16S rRNA sequence data. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 18: 348 – 361.
- Bambaradeniya, C. N. B., Edirisinghe, J. P., De Silva, D. N., Guanatilleke, C. V. S., Ranawana, K. B. and Wijekoon, S. (2004). Biodiversity associated with an irrigated rice agroecosytems in Sri Lanka. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, 13: 1715–1753.

- Bechly, G. (1996). Morphologische Untersuchungen am Flügelgeäder der rezenten Libellen und deren Stammgruppenvertreter (Insecta; Pterygota; Odonata), unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der Phylogenetischen Systematik und des Grundplanes der Odonata. – Petalura, Special Volume 2: 402 pp.
- Bechly, G., (2000). A new fossil damselfly species (Insecta: Odonata: Zygoptera: Coenagrionidae: Ischnurinae) from Dominican amber. Stuttgart. Beitr. Naturk. (B), 299: 9pp
- Bedjanic, M., Conniff, K., Dow, R. A., Stokvis, F. R., Verovnik, R. and Tol, J. (2016). Taxonomy and molecular phylogeny of the Platystictidae of Sri Lanka (Insecta: Odonata). *Zootaxa*. 4182 (1): 1.
- Bickford, D., Lohman, D. J., Sodhi, N. S., Nag, P. K., Meier, R., Winker, K., Ingram, K. K. and Das, I. (2007). Cryptic species as awindow on diversity and conservation. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution*, 22: 148 – 155.
- Boom, R., Sol, C. J., Salimans, M. M., Jansen, C. L., Wertheim-van Dillen, P. M. and van der Noordaa, J. (1990). Rapid and simple method for purification of nucleic acids. *J. Clin. Microbiol.*, 28 (3): 495 - 503.
- Boore, J. L. (1999). Animal mitochondrial genomes. Nucleic Acids Res., 27: 1767–1780
- Brown, W. M., George, M. Jr. and Wilson, A. C. (1979). Rapid evolution of animal mitochondrial DNA. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA, 76: 1967 - 1971.
- Brown, W. M., Prager, E. M., Wang, A. and Wilson, A. C. (1982). Mitochondrial DNA sequences of primates: Tempo and mode of evolution. *Journal of Molecular Evolution*, 18: 225 – 239.

- Bybee, S. M., Ogdent, H., Branhamm, A. and Whitingm, F. (2008). Molecules, morphology and fossils: A comprehensive approach to odonate phylogeny and the evolution of the odonate wing. *Cladistics*, 24: 477 – 514.
- Cameron, S. L., (2014). Insect Mitochondrial Genomics: Implications for Evolution and Phylogeny. *Ann. Rev. Entomol.*, 59: 95pp.
- Carle, F. (1982). The wing vein homologies and phylogeny of the odonata: a continuing debate. *Societs Internationalis odonatologica*. Rapid Communication, 4: 66pp
- Carle, F. L., Kjer, K. M. and May, M. L. (2008). Evolution of Odonata, with special reference to Coenagrionoidea (Zygoptera). *Arthropod Systematics and Phylogeny*, 66: 37–44.
- Casu, M. and Curini-Galletti, M. (2004). Sibling species in interstitial flatworms: A case study using *Monocelis lineate* (Proseriata: Monocelididae). *Marine Biology*, 145: 669 679.
- Chandini, P., Kher, F., Paul, D., Jason, C., Pranvera, I., Undine, A., Frithjof, C., Kupper, Dennis, H. and Lynn (2011). Barcoding Tetrahymena: Discriminating Species and identifying unknown using COXI Barcode. *Protist*, 162: 2 - 13.
- Chapman, A. (2006). Numbers of Living Species in Australia and the World. Report for the Department of the Environment and Heritage, Canberra, Australia.
- 23. Che Salmah, M. R., Hassan, S. T. S. and Abu Hassan, A. (2000). Local movement and feeding pattern of adult *Neurothemis tullia* (Drury) (Odonata: Libellulidae) in a rain fed rice field. *Tropical Ecology*, 41 (2): 233 241.

- 24. Cheong, L. F., Lua, H. K., and Murphy, D. H. (2008). The dragonflies (Odonata) of Singapore: Current status records and collections of the Raffles Museum of Biodiversity Research. Raffles Museum of Biodiversity Research, National University of Singapore.
- 25. Chippindale, P. T., Varshal, K. Dave, D., Whitmore, H., James, V. and Robinson (1999). Phylogenetic relationships of North American damselfly in the genus *Ishnura* (Odonata: Zygoptera: Coenagrionidae) based of three mitochondrial genes. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 11 (1): 110 - 121.
- Clark, T. E. and Samways, M. J. (1996). Dragonflies (Odonata) as indicators of biotope quality in the Kruger National Park, South Africa. J. Applied Ecol., 33: 1001-1012.
- 27. Clausnitzer, V. (2003). Dragonfly communities in coastal habitats of Kenya: Indication of biotope quality and the need of conservation measures. *Biodivers. Conserv.*, 12: 333 356.
- Corbet, P. S. (1999). Dragonflies: Behavior and ecology of Odonata. Cornell University Press.
- 29. Córdoba-Aguilar and Adolfo Cordero-Rivera(2005).Evolution and ecology of Calopterygidae (Zygoptera: Odonata): status of knowledge and research perspectives . Neotropical Entomology 34(6):861-879
- Creer, S., Fonseca, V. G., Porazinska, D. L., Giblindavis, R. M., Sung, W., Power, D. M. and Thomas, W. K. (2010). Ultrasequencing of the meiofaunal biosphere: practice, pitfalls and promises. *Mol. Ecol.* 19 (1): 4 20.
- 31. Daniel, T., Suhling F., Jinguji, H., Sahlen, G. and Ware, F. (2016). A
 Global Population Genetic Study of *Pantala flavescens*. *PLoS ONE* 11
 (3): e0148949.

- Dasmahapatra, K. K., Elias, M., Hill, R. I., Hoffman, J. I. and Mallet, J. (2010) Mitochondrial DNA barcoding detects some species that are real, and some that are not. *Molecular Ecology Resources*, 10: 264 273.
- 33. Davies, D. A. L. and Tobin, P. (1985). The dragonflies of the world: a systematic list of the extant species of Odonata. Vol. 2 Anisoptera. Societas Internationalis Odonatologica Rapid Communications, Pennsylvania State University, United States of America
- 34. Dawn, P. (2018). Ischnura senegalensis Rambur, 1842 Senegal Golden Dartlet. In Joshi, S., P. Dawn, P. Roy, and K. Kunte (Eds.).
 Odonata of India, V. 1.10. Indian Foundation for Butterflies.http://www.indianodonata.org/sp/382/Ischnura-senegalensis
- 35. Dayakrishna, M. K. A. (2015). Study on the abundance and diversity of dragonflies and damselflies (Insecta: Odonata) of Corbett Tiger Reserve, Uttarakhand, India. *Journal of Entomology and Zoology Studies*, 3(4): 467 – 472.
- De Marmels J. (2001). Revision of Megapodagrion Selys, 1886 (Insecta, Odonata: Megapodagrionidae). (Diss. Doctor Sci. Nat.), Math.-naturwiss. Fak. Univ. Zurich. Zurich (Suiza). 218pp.
- Dietz, R. S. and Holden, J. C. (1970). Reconstruction of Pangaea: breakup and dispersion of continents, Permian to present. J. Geophysics. Res., 75 (26): 4939 – 4956.
- Dijkstra, K. D. B., Kalkman, V. J., Dow, R. A., Stokvis, F. R., and Van Tol, J. (2014). Redefining the damselfly families: a comprehensive molecular phylogeny of Zygoptera (Odonata). *Systematic Entomology*, 39(1): 68 - 96.

- Dow, R. A. (2009a). *Trithemis festiva*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. e.T163609A5623492.
- 40. Dow, R. A. (2009b). *Vestalis apicalis*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN: e.T163741A5644374.
- 41. Dow, R. A. (2010). *Brachydiplax chalybea*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN: e.T167148A6308602.
- 42. Dow, R. A. (2017). *Crocothemis servilia*. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2017: e.T163607A80679957.
- Dow, R. A., Rowe, R. and Marinov, M. (2013). Iscnura aurora. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. 2013: e.T167375A1177456.
- 44. Dow, R.A.and Clausnitzer (2012).Odonata Red list Authority. The IUCN red list of threatened species.
- 45. Doyle, J. J. (1992). Gene trees and species trees: Molecular systematics as one-character taxonomy. *Syst. Bot.*, 17: 144 163.
- 46. Dumont, H. J. (2013). Phylogeny of the genus *Ischnura*, with emphasis on the old world taxa (Zygoptera: Coenagrionidae). *Odonatologica*, 42: 301–308.
- 47. Dumont, H. J., Vanfleteren, J. R., de Jonckheere, J. F. and Weekers, P. H. H. (2005). Phylogenetic relationships, divergence time estimation, and global biogeographic patterns of Calopterygoid damselflies (Odonata, Zygoptera) inferred from ribosomal DNA sequences. *Syst. Biol.*, 54: 347 362.
- 48. Dumont, H. J., Vierstraete, A. and Vanfleteren, J. R. (2010). A molecular phylogeny of the Odonata (Insecta). *Systematic Entomology*, 35: 6 18.
- 49. Egea, E (2016). Morphological and genetic analyses reveal a cryptic species complex in the echinoid *Echinocardium cordatum* and rule out

a stabilizing selection explanation. *Mol. Phylogenet. Evol.*, 94 (A): 207 - 209.

- 50. Emiliyamma K. G., Radhakrishnan C. and Palot, M. J. (2007). Pictorial Handbook on - Common Dragonflies and Damselflies of Kerala, 1-67.
 (Published Director, Zoological Survey of India)
- Emiliyamma, K. G. and Radhakrishnan, C. (2000). Odonata (Insecta) of Parambikulam Wildlife Sanctuary, Kerala, India. Records of Zoological Survey of India, 98 (1): 157–167.
- 52. Emiliyamma, K. G. and Radhakrishnan, C. (2002). Additions to the Odonata of (Insecta) of Thiruvananthapuram District, Kerala. Zoo's Print, 17 (10): 914917.
- Emiliyamma, K. G., Radhakrishnan, C. and Palot, M. J. (2005).
 Pictorial handbook on common dragonflies and damselflies of Kerala.
 Zoological Survey of India, New Delhi, India.
- 54. Erwin T. L. (1982). Tropical forests: their richness in Coleoptera and other arthropod species. *Coleopterists Bulletin*, 36: 74 75.
- 55. Esser, K. H., Marx, W. H. and Lisowsky, T. (2006). Maxbond: first regeneration system for DNA binding silica matrices. *Nature Methods*, 3 (1): 1 2.
- 56. Felsenstein, J. (1985) Confidence Limits on Phylogenies: An Approach using the Bootstrap. *Evolution.*, 39 (4): 783 791.
- 57. Fleck, G., Brenk, M. and Misof, B. (2008). Larval and molecular characters help to solve phylogenetic puzzles in the highly diverse dragonfly family Libellulidae (Insecta: Odonata: Anisoptera): The Tetrathemistinae are a Polyphyletic Group. *Organisms Diversity and Evolution*, 8: 1 16.

- 58. Floyd, R., Eyualem, A., Papert, A. & Blaxter, M. (2002). Defining operational taxonomic units using DNA barcode data.*Mol.Ecol.*11(1):pp:839–850. (doi:10.1046/j.1365-294X.2.
- Fraser, F. C. (1933). The Fauna of British-India including Ceylon and Burma, Odonata. Vol. I. Taylor and Francis Ltd., London, 436pp.
- Fraser, F. C. (1934). The Fauna of British-India including Ceylon and Burma, Odonata. Vol. II. Taylor and Francis Ltd., London, 442 pp.
- Fraser, F. C. (1936). The Fauna of British-India including Ceylon and Burma, Odonata. Vol. III. Taylor and Francis Ltd., London, 461pp
- 62. Givnish, T. J. and Sytsma, K. J. (2000). Molecular evolution and adaptive radiation Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press
- 63. Godfrey, H. C. J. (2002). Challenges for taxonomy. *Nature*, 417(6884): 17 19.
- 64. Grimaldi, D. and Engel, M. S. (2005). Evolution of the Insects. Cambridge University Press, New York.
- Groeneveld, L. F., Clausnitzer, V. and Hadrys, H. (2007). Convergent evolution of gigantism in damselflies of Africa and South America? Evidence from nuclear and mitochondrial sequence data. *Mol. Phylogenet. Evol.*, 42: 339 – 346.
- 66. Gunathilagaraj, K., Soundararajan, R. P., Chithra, N. and Swamiappan,
 M. (1999). Odonata of rice field of Coimbatore. *Zoos Print*, 14 (6): 43
 44.
- 67. Hadrys, H., Clausnitzer, V., Groeneveld, L. (2006). The present role and future promise of conservation genetics for forest Odonates. In Forests and Dragonflies Rivera A pp.279–299. Eds. Sofia, Bulgaria; Moscow, Russia: Pensoft Publishers.

- Hebert, P. D. N., Cywinska, A., Ball, S. L. and deWaard, J. R. (2003).
 Biological identifications through DNA barcodes. *Proc. Roy. Soc. Lond.* B, 270: 313 - 321.
- Hovmoller, R. (2006). Monophyly of Ischnurinae (Odonata: Zygoptera, Coenagrionidae) established from COII and 16S sequences. In Molecular phylogenetics and taxonomic issues in dragonfly systematics (Insecta: Odonata). Ph. D. thesis, Stockholm University, Stockholm.
- 70. Jarzembowski, E. A. and Nel, A. (1996). New fossil dragonflies from the Lower Cretaceous of SE England and the phylogeny of the superfamily Libelluloidea (Insecta: Odonata). *Cretaceous Research*, 17: 67 – 85.
- 71. Jessica, Michael, Karl, K. (2007). Phylogeny of the higher Libelluloidea (Anisoptera: Odonata). An exploration of the most specicose superfamily of dragonflies. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 45: 289 - 310.
- 72. Jisha Krishnan E. K. and Sebastian C. D. (2015b). Molecular Barcoding and Phylogenetic Analysis of *Ishnura aurora* (Zygoptera: Coenagrionidae) using cytochrome oxidase I gene. *Sustainable Biotechnology*. Lap Lambert, Academic Publishing Germany. 13-17pp
- 73. Jisha Krishnan E. K. and Sebastian C. D. (2015d). Analysis of Phylogenetic Status of Different *Neurothemis* (Odonata: Libellulidae) Species Using Cytochrome Oxidase I Gene Sequence. *Global Journal For Research Analysis*, 5 (3): 85 - 87.
- 74. Jisha Krishnan E. K. and Sebastian C. D. (2015f). Species authentication and taxonomic relationship assessment of *Ceriagrion coromandelianum* (Fabricius) (Zygoptera: Coenagrionidae) using the

molecular marker Cytochrome oxidase I gene. *International Journal of Current Research*, 7 (12): 23997 - 23999.

- 75. Jisha Krishnan, E. K. and Sebastian C. D. (2015a). Genetic variation and phylogeny assessment of *Aciagrion occidentale* (Odonata: Coenagrionidae) using mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene. *International Journal of Science and Research*, 4 (4): 1121 -1123.
- 76. Jisha Krishnan, E. K. and Sebastian C. D. (2015c) A preliminary check list of Odonates from Calicut University Campus, Calicut, Kerala, South India. *Journal of Entomology and Zoology Studies*, 3 (2): 260 -263.
- Jisha Krishnan, E. K. and Sebastian, C. D. (2015e). Genetic and Phylogenetic assessment of sexually dimorphic species, *Diplacodes trivalis* (Odonata: Libellulidae) using cytochrome oxidase I gene. *International Journal of Pure and Applied Biosciences*, 3 (2): 317 -320.
- Joan, C. H., Ricardo Martin, R. V. and Xavier M. (2017). Molecular taxonomy of the *Sympetrum vulgatum* (Odonata: Libellulidae) complex in the West Palaearctic. *European Journal of Entomology*, 114: 373 378.
- Kadoya, T., Suda, S. I., Tsubaki, Y. and Washitani, I. (2008). The sensitivity of dragonflies to landscape structure differs between lifehistory groups. *Landscape Ecology*, 23: 149–158.
- 80. Kakkasery, F. K. (2011). *Agriocnemis keralensis*. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2011: e.T175154A7114441.
- 81. Kakkassery, F. K. (2005). Dragonflies and damselflies of India. www.geocites.com.

- Kalkman V. J., Clausnitzer, V., Dijkstra, K. D. B., Orr, A. G., Paulson,
 D. R. and Van Tol, J. (2008). Global diversity of dragonflies (Odonata) in freshwater. *Hydrobiologia*, 595: 351 363.
- Kambhampati, S. (1995). A phylogeny of cockroaches and related insects based on DNA sequence of mitochondrial ribosomal RNA genes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, USA, 92: 2017 – 2020.
- Kambhampati, S. (1996). Phylogenetic relationship amongcockroach families inferred from mitochondrial 12SrRNA gene sequence. *Systematic Entomology*, 21: 89 – 98.
- 85. Kambhampati, S. and Charlton, R. E. (1999). Phylogenetic relationship among Libellula, Ladona and Plathemis (Odonata: Libellulidae) based on DNA sequence of mitochondrial 16S rRNA gene. *Systematic Entomology*, 24: 37 – 49
- Katherine, A. (2009). The ecology and conservation of threatened damselflies. Integrated Catchment Science Programme, *Science Report*: SC040027/SR1.1 – 151.
- Khan, M.K. (2018). Odonata of Bangladesh with three new records for the country. *Journal of Threatened Taxa* .10(13):12821-12827; https://doi.org/10.11609/jott.3819.10.13.12821-12827
- Kiran C. G and Kakkaserry, F. K. (2007): Observations on mating and oviposition behavior of *Tetrathemis platyptera* Selys 1878. In Odonata: Biology of Dragonflies. Ed. Tyagi, B. K. Scientific Publishers. India. 349 - 355p.
- 89. Kiran, C. G. and Raju, D. V. (2011). Checklist of Odonata of Kerala with their Malayalam names. *Malabar Trogon*, 9 (3): 31 35.

- Kiran, C. G. and Raju, D. V. (2013). Dragonflies and damselflies of Kerala (Keralathile Thumbikal). Tropical Institute of Ecological Sciences, 156p
- Kirby, W. F. (1890). A Synonymic Catalogue of *Neuroptera*, Odonata, or Dragonflies. With an Appendix of fossil species. London: Gurney and Jackson. pp. 202 [148].
- 92. Kjer, K. M. (2004). Aligned 18S and Insect Phylogeny. Systematic Biology, 53 (3): 506-514.
- 93. Klaas Douwe, B., Dij Kstra, Vincent, J. Kalkman, Rory, A. Dow, Frank R. Stokvis and J. An Van To (2014). Redefining the damselfly families: A comprehensive molecular phylogeny of Zygoptera (Odonata). Systematic Entomology, 39: 68 – 96.
- Krishnasamy, N., Chauhan, O. P. and Das, R. K. (1984). Some common Predators of rice pests in Assam, India. International Rice Research Notes. 9 (2): 15 16.
- 95. Kristensen, N. P. (1975). The phylogeny of hexapod "orders". A critical review of recent accounts. Zeitschrift Fur Zoologische. *Systematic and Evolution-Forschung* 13: 1 44.
- 96. Kumar, A. (1988). On the Andromorphic female of *Neurothemis tullia* (Anisoptera: Libellulidae). *Notule Odonatologicae*, 3: 12 16.
- 97. Laltanpuii, K, Lalremsanga, H. T, Babu, R., Senthilkumar, N. and Manu Thomas (2017). Distribution and Diversity of Libellulidae (Odonata: Anisoptera) from Indo-Burma Biodiversity Hotspot Region and their Phylogenetic Organization. Research and Reviews: *Journal* of Zoological Sciences, 5 (1): 44 - 51.
- 98. Laltanpuii, K, Lalremsanga,H.T, Babu, R., Senthilkumar, N and Manu Thomas(2014).Molecular phylogenetic analysis of Orthetrum genus

using cytochrome oxidase I gene .*Research & Reviews: Journal of Zoological Sciences*.4(5):pp 121-123

- Lim, P., et al. (2013). Distinct genetic clades of Malaysian Copera damselflies and the phylogeny of Platycnemine subfamilies. *Scientific Reports*, 3: Article Number 2977.
- 100. Lin, C. P., Chen, M. Y. and Huang, J. P. (2010). The complete mitochondrial genome and phylogenomics of a damselfly, *Euphaea formosa* support a basal Odonata within the Pterygota. *Gene*, 468: 20 -29.
- 101. Maddison, W. P. (1996). Molecular approaches and the growth of phylo-genetic biology. Pages 47–63 in Molecular Zoology: Advances, strategies and protocols (J. D. Ferraris and S. R. Palumbi, eds.). Wiley-Liss, New York
- 102. Manoj. V. Nair (2011). Dragonflies and damselflies of Orissa and Eastern India. Wildlife Organization, Forest and Environment Department, Government of Orissa, OS, India
- Martinsen, L., Venanzetti, F., Johnsen, A., Valeiro, S. and Bachmann,
 L. (2009). Molecular evolution of pDo500 satellite DNA family in
 Dolichopoda Cave crickets. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, 9 (1): 1 14.
- 104. Mathavan, S. and Miller, P. L. (1989). A Collection of Dragonflies (Odonata) made in the Periyar National Park, Kerala, South India, in January 1988. International Odontological Society, Bilthoven. Rapid Communications (Supplement No. 10): 10pp
- 105. Mellisa, S. H., Emilio, R. and Camilo, S. (2010). A Neotropical polymorphic damselfly shown poor congruence between genetic and traditional morphological characters in Odonata. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 57: 917 - 923.

- 106. Mens, Lotte P., Schutte, Kai, Stokvis, Frank R., and Dijkstra, Klaas-Douwe B. (2016). Six, not two, species of Acisoma pintail dragonfly (Odonata: Libellulidae). *Zootaxa*. 4109 (2): 153.
- 107. Mickel, C. E. (1934). The significance of the dragonfly name "Odonata". Annals of the Entomological Society of America, 27 (3): 411-414.
- Mitra, A. (2010a). Aciagrion occidentale. In: IUCN 2011. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2011.2
- Mitra, A. (2010b). *Neurothemis fulvia*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. 2010: e.T167275A6321268. Retrieved 2017-03-18.
- 110. Mitra, A. (2013). Orthetrum Sabina. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. 2013 e.T165470A17533255.
- Mitra, A. and Dow, R. A. (2017). *Potamarcha congener*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN.e.T167281A87528800.
- 112. Mitra, T. R. (1991). Another record of an andromorphic female member of *Neurothemis tullia*. *Notule Odonatologicae*, 3: 133 134.
- 113. Mullen, S. P. and Andres, J. A. (2007). Rapid evolution of sexual signals in sympatric Calopteryx damselflies: reinforcement or 'noisy-neighbour' ecological character displacement? *J. Evol. Biol.*, 20: 1637 1648.
- Munz, P. A. (1919). A venational study of the suborder Zygoptera (Odonata) with keys for the identification of genera. *Memoirs of the American Entomological Society*, 3: 1 78.
- 115. Nair, M. V. (2011). Dragonflies and damselflies of Orissa and Eastern India. Wildlife Organization, Forest and Environment Department, Government of Orissa, OS, India.

- 116. Needham, J. (1903). A genealogical study of dragonfly wing venation.Proceedings of the United States Natural museum. 26: 703 764.
- 117. Needham, J. G. (1931). Dragonflies (Odonata) of Hainan. *Lingnan Science Journal*, 10 (2/3): 223 232.
- Neusser, K. M. and Schrodl, J. M. (2011). Cryptic Species in Tropic Sands - Interactive 3D Anatomy, Molecular Phylogeny and Evolution of *Meiofaunal pseudunelidae* (Gastropoda: Acochlidia), *PLoS One*, 6 (8): e23313.
- 119. Nilsson, A. N (1997). Aquatic insects of North Europe. Taxonomic handbook.(2): Sternstrup Apollo Books, 105 132pp
- 120. Novotny, V., Basset, Y. and Miller, S. E. (2002). Low host specificity of herbivorous insects in a tropical forest. *Nature*, 16: 841 844.
- 121. Ogedengbe,R.H.,Hanner, Barta,J.R (2011).DNA barcoding identifies Eimeria species and contributes to the phylogenetics of coccidian parasites. International journals for parasitology.41:843-850
- Orr, A. G. (2006). Odonata in Bornean tropical rain forests formations: diversity, endemicity and implications for conservation management. In: Forests and Dragonflies. Fourth WDA International Symposium of Odonatology (Ed. A. Cordero Rivera), Pensoft Publishers, Sofia-Moscow. 51 – 78pp.
- Palot, M. J., Dinesan C., Emiliyamma, K. G. and Radhakrishnan, C. (2002). Dragonfly Menace at the National Fish Seed Farm, Malampuzha, Kerala Fishing cbimes, 22 (5): 56 60.
- 124. Palot, M. J., Radhakrishnan, C. and Soniya, V. P. (2005). Odonata (Insecta) diversity of rice field habitat in Palakkad district, Kerala Records, Zoological Survey of India: 104 (Part 1-2): 71 - 77.

- 125. Paul, T., Chippindale, Varshal, K. Dave, Donald, H. Whitmore and James, V. Robinson (1999). Phylogenetic relationships of North American damselfly in the genus Ishnura (Odonata: Zygoptera: Coenagrionidae) based of three mitochondrial genes. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 11 (1): 110 – 121.
- 126. Paulson, Dennis (2011). Personal communication with Sarah Foltz Jordan, Xerces Society. One character taxonomy. *Syst. Bot.*, 17: 144 – 163.
- 127. Peters, G. (1981). Trockenzeit-Libellen ausdem Indischen Tiefand. Deutsch Entomologische Zeitschrift (N.F.) 28: 93 – 108.
- 128. Pfau, H. K. (1991). Contributions of functional morphology to the phylogenetic systematics of Odonata. *Advances in Odonatology*, 5: 109 141.
- 129. Pfenninger, M. and K. Schwenk, (2007). Cryptic animal species arehomogeneously distributed among taxa and biogeographical regions. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, 7: 121.
- 130. Polhemus, D. A. (1997). Phylogenetic analysis of the Hawaiian damselfly genus *Megalagrion* (Odonata: Coenagrionidae): Implications for biogeography, ecology, and conservation biology. *Pacific Science*, 51: 395 412.
- Prasad, M. and Varshney, R. K. (1995). A check-list of the Odonata of India including data on larval studies. *Oriental Insects*, 29 (1): 385 -428.
- Princess, Angelie S. Casas, Kong-Wah Sing, Ping-Shin Lee, Olga M. Nuñeza, Reagan Joseph T. Villanueva and John-James Wilson (2018).
 DNA barcodes for dragonflies and damselflies (Odonata) of Mindanao, Philippines. Mitochondrial DNA Part A 29 (2): 206 -211.

- 133. Pushparaj, K., Chitravel, V., Chinnapan, G., and Shanmugam, A. (2012). DNA Barcoding of selected dragonfly species (Libellulidae and Aeshnidae) for species authentication with phylogenetic assessment. *European Journal of Experimental Biology*, 2: 2158 2165.
- 134. Rach, J., Desalle, R., Sarkar, I. N., Schierwater, B. and Hadrys, H. (2008). Character based DNA barcoding allows discrimination of genera, species and population in Odonata. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, 275: 237 - 247.
- 135. Rao, R. and Lahiri, A. R. (1982). First records of Odonates (Arthropoda: Insecta) from the Silent Valley and New Amarambalam Reserved Forests. *Journal of the Bombay Natural History Society*, 79 (3): 557 562.
- Ratnasingham, S. and Hebert, P. D. N. (2007). BOLD: The Barcode of Life Data System. Molecular Ecology Notes 7(3): 355 – 364.
- Rehn, A. C. (2003). Phylogenetic analysis of higher-level relationships of Odonata. *Systematic Entomology*, 28: 181–239.
- Ricardo, Koroiva (2017). DNA barcoding of odonates from the Upper Plata basin: Database creation and genetic diversity estimation. *PLoS One*, 12(8): e0182283.
- Roff, D. (1986). The evolution of wing dimorphism in insects. Evolution, 40: 1009–1020.
- 140. Rohland, N. (2004). Available from: Nondestructive DNA extraction method for mitochondrial DNA analyses of museum specimens. *Biotechniques*, 36 (5): 814 - 821.
- 141. Roques, A., Rabitsch, W., Rsaplus, J., Lopez-Vaamonde, C., Nentwig,W. and Kenis, M. (2009). Alien terrestrial invertebrates of Europe. In:

DAISIE, The Handbook of Alien Species in Europe (Eds. Hulme PE, Nentwig W, Pysek P, Vila M), pp. 63–79. Springer Verlag, Dordrecht.

- 142. Russell, Michael L. May, Kenneth L. Soltesz and John W. Fitzpatrick (1998). Massive Swarm Migrations of Dragonflies (Odonata) in Eastern North America. *The American Midland Naturalist*, 140 (2): 325 342.
- Sahlen, G. and Ekestubbe, K. (2001). Identification of dragonflies (Odonata) as indicators of general species richness in boreal forest lakes. *Biodivers. Conserv.*, 10: 673 - 690.
- 144. Saitou, N. and Nei, M. (1987). The Neighbor-Joining Method A new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Mol. Biol. Evol.*, 4: 406 425.
- 145. Sambrook, J. F. and Russel, D. W. (2001) Phenolic DNA purification Background and Protocol. Molecular cloning Third edition, New York.
- 146. Sandra, D., Klass-Douwe, B., Dijkstra, Heike and Hadrys (2010). Reddrifters and dark residents. The phylogeny and ecology of a Pilopleistocene dragonfly radiation reflects Africa's changing environment (Odonata:Libellulidae). *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 54: 870 - 882.
- Sanger, F. and Coulson, A. R. (1975). A rapid method for determining sequences in DNA by primed synthesis with DNA polymerase. *J. Mol. Biol.*, 94 (3): 441 448.
- 148. Saux, C., Simon, C. and Spicer, G. S. (2003). Phylogeny of the dragonfly and damselfly order Odonata as inferred by mitochondrial 12S ribosomal RNA sequences. *Annals of the Entomological Society of America*, 96: 693 – 699.

- Schorr, M., Lindeboom, M. and Paulson, D. (2010). World Odonata List, University of Puget Sound. *Eur. J. Entomol.* 107 (4): 571 – 577.
- Sharma, G. (2010). *Brachythemis contaminata*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. 2010: e.T167368A6335347.
- Sharma, G. and Clausnitzer, V. (2016). *Iscnura senegalensis*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. 2016: e.T59897A75436136.
- 152. Shaun, P. and Kakkassery, F. K. (2013). Taxonomic and diversity studies on odonate nymphs by using their exuviae. *Journal of Entomology and Zoology Studies*, 1 (4): 47 – 53.
- Shere-Kharwar, A. S., Magdum, S., Khedkar, G. D., Gupta, S. and Zambare, V. (2013). Moth legs: excellent source of tissue for DNA extraction (Lepidoptera: Noctuidae). *Indian J. Life Sci.*, 2 (2): 35 - 37.
- 154. Shine, R. (1989). Ecological causes for the evolution of sexual dimorphism: A review of the evidence. *Q. Rev. Biol.* 64: 419 461
- 155. Shrestha, S., Abdul, M. A., Sangwon, K., Minsoo, K., Dongkyun, L. and Yongyun (2009). Diagnostic molecular markers of six lepidopterans insect pests infesting apples Korea. *Journal of Asia-Pacific Entomology*, 12: 107 – 111.
- Silsby, J. (2001). Dragonflies of the world. Smithsonian Institution Press, Washington DC.
- 157. Subramainan, K.A.(2005).Dragonflies and Damselflies of Peninsular India-Afield guide guide book of Project Life scape centre for ecological sciences.Centre for ecollogicalm sciences;Indian institute of science and Indian acadmy of Sciences,Bangalore India.118pages.Copyright K.A Subramanian 2005.
- Subramanian, K. A. (2009). Dragonflies of India-A field guide. Vigyan Prasar, New Delhi.

- 159. Subramanian, K. A. (2010a). *Trithemis pallidinervis*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. 2010: e.T167370A6336121.
- Subramanian, K. A. (2010b). *Neurothemis intermedia*. The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species 2010: e.T167308A6326614.
- Subramanian, K. A. (2010c). *Rhyothemis variegata*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN. 2010: e.T167133A6306450.
- Subramanian, K. A. (2014). A checklist of Odonata (Insecta) of India.
 Zoological Survey of India, Kolkata, WB
- Subramanian, K. A. and Babu, R. (2017). Checklist of Odonata (Insecta) of India. Version 3.0. www.zsi.gov.in 1 - 51.
- Subramanian, K. A. and Dow, R. A. (2010). *Trithemis aurora*. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. IUCN: 2010: e.T167395A6341159.
- 165. Subramanian, K. A. and Sivaramkrishnan, K. G. (2005). Habitat and microhabitat distribution of stream insect communities of Western Ghats. *Curr. Sci.*, 89: 976 – 987.
- 166. Suhling, F., Sahlen, G., Gorb, S., Kalkman, V. J., Dijkstra, K. D. B. and van Tol, J. (2015). Order Odonata. In Thorp, James; Rogers, D. Christopher. Ecology and general biology. Thorp and Covich's Freshwater Invertebrates (4th Edition). Academic Press. 893 – 932pp.
- Tamura, K., Peterson, D., Peterson, N., Stecher, G., Nei, M. and Kumar, S. (2013). MEGA 6 – Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis. *Mol. Bio. and Evol.*, 12: 2725 - 2729.
- 168. Teletchea, F. (2010). After 7 years and 1000 citations: comparative assessment of the DNA barcoding and the DNA taxonomy proposals for taxonomists and non-taxonomists. *Mitochondrial DNA*, 21 (6): 206 226.

- 169. Teo, D. C., Trontelj, P., Rendos, M. and Fiser, C. (2017). The importance of naming cryptic species and the conservation of endemic subterranean amphipods. *Scientific Reports*, 7: 3391.
- Theischinger, G. and Endersby, I. (2009). Identification Guide to the Australian Odonata. Department of Environment, Climate Change and Water NSW. 190pp.
- Theischinger, G. and Hawking, J. (2006). The Complete Field Guide to Dragonflies of Australia. Collingwood Vic.: CSIRO. 96pp.
- 172. Thomas, A., Tel, R., Schultz, D. A., Polhemus and Chrissimon (2001). Molecular phylogenetic analysis of the Dragonfly Genera Libellulidae, Ladona, Plathemis (Odonata: Libellulidae) based on Mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase I and 16S rRNA sequence data. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 18: 348 – 361.
- Thomas, J. A., Trueman, J. W. H., Rambaut, A. and Welch, J. J. (2011). Relaxed phylogenetics and the Palaeoptera problem: resolving deep ancestral splits in the insect phylogeny. *Syst. Biol.*, 62: 285 97.
- 174. Thompson, J. D., Higgins, D. G. and Gibson, T. J. (1994). ClustalW: Improving the sensitivity of progressive multiple sequence alignment through sequence weighting, position-specific gap penalties and weight matrix choice. *Nucleic Acids Res.*, 11 (22): 4673 – 4680.
- 175. Trontelj, P. and Fiser, C. (2009). Cryptic species diversity shouldnot be trivialised. *Systematics and Biodiversity*, 7: 1 3.
- 176. Trueman, T., John, W. H. and Rowe, R. J. (2001). Odonata. Dragonflies and Damselflies. http://tolweb.org/odonate, 1: 8266.
- Truemann, W. H. (1996). A preliminary cladistics analysis of odonate wing venation. *Odonatologica*, 25: 59 – 72.

- 178. Turgeon, J., Stoks, R. and Thum, R. A. (2005). Simultaneous Quaternary Radiations of Three Damselfly Clades across the Holarctic. *The American Naturalist*, 165 (4): 78 – 107.
- 179. Untergasser, A., Cutcutache, I., Koressaar, T., Ye, J., Faircloth, B. C., Remm, M. and Rozen, S. G. (2012). Primer 3-new capabilities and interfaces. *Nucleic Acids Res.*, 40: 15.
- 180. Veevers, J. J. (2004). Gondwanaland from 650–500 Ma assembly through 320 Ma merger in Pangea to 185–100 Ma breakup: Supercontinental tectonics via stratigraphy and radiometric dating. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 68 (1–2): 1-132.
- 181. Venkatesh, A. and Tyagi, B. K. (2013). Predatory potential of *Bradinopyga geminata* and *Ceriagrion coromandelianum* larvae on dengue vector *Aedes aegypti* under controlled conditions (Anisoptera: Libellulidae; Zygoptera: Coenagrionidae; Diptera: Culicidae). *Odonatologica*, 42 (2): 139 149.
- 182. Virgilio, M., Backeljau, T., Nevado, B. and De Meyer, M. (2010). Comparative performances of DNA barcoding across insect orders. *BMC Bioinformatics*, 11: 206.
- Westfall, M. J. and May, M. L. (1996). Damselflies of North America. Scientific Publishers, Gainesville.
- 184. Wheeler, W. C., Whiting, M., Wheeler, Q. D. and Carpenter, J. M. (2001). The phylogeny of the extant hexapod orders. *Cladistics*, 7: 113 169.
- 185. Wiemees, M., Keller, D., Alexander, M. and Wolf, M. (2009). ITS2 Secondary structure improves phylogeny estimation in a cardiation of blue butterflies of subgenus *Agrodietus*. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, 9: 1471 - 2148.

- 186. Wilson, E. O. (2003). The Encyclopedia of Life. *Trends in Ecology and Evolution*, 18: 77–80.
- 187. Wilson, E. O. (2004). Taxonomy as a fundamental discipline. *Philos. T. Roy. Soc. B*, 359: 739.
- 188. Xiao, J. H, Wang, N. X., Li, Y. W., Murphy, R. W., Wan. D. G. and Niu, L. M. (2010). Molecular approaches to identify cryptic species and polymorphic species within a complex community of fig wasps. *PLoS ONE*, 5 (11): 15067.
- 189. Zardoya, R. and Meyer, A. (1996). The complete nucleotide sequence of the mitochondrial genome of the lungfish (*Protopterus dolloi*) supports its phylogenetic position as a close relative of land vertebrates. *Genetics*, 142: 1249 – 1263.

	T(U)	С	A	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	Т-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR149806.1 Anaciaeschna jaspidea (Kerala)	32.9	16.5	32.9	17.7	33	3.6	58.0	5.4	25	14.4	27.9	32.4	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
AB709110.1 Rhyothemis phyllis	32.9	16.5	32.9	17.7	33	3.6	58.0	5.4	25	14.4	27.9	32.4	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
AB709113.1 Rhyothemis variegata	32.6	16.8	32.9	17.7	32	4.5	58.0	5.4	25	14.4	27.9	32.4	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
JX306649.1 Anaciaeschna jaspidea	32.9	16.5	32.9	17.7	33	3.6	58.0	5.4	25	14.4	27.9	32.4	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
KC287151.1 Rhyothemis variegata	32.6	16.5	33.2	17.7	32	3.6	58.9	5.4	25	14.4	27.9	32.4	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
KP938530.1 Rhyothemis variegata	32.9	16.5	32.9	17.7	33	3.6	58.0	5.4	25	14.4	27.9	32.4	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
KT957511.1 Rhyothemis phyllis phyllis	32.9	16.5	32.9	17.7	33	3.6	58.0	5.4	25	14.4	27.9	32.4	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
KU361232.1 Orthetrum glaucum	35.0	17.1	32.0	15.9	41	2.7	55.4	.9	23	17.1	27.9	31.5	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
KU496893.1 Orthetrum glaucum	35.0	17.1	32.0	15.9	41	2.7	55.4	.9	23	17.1	27.9	31.5	41	31.5	12.6	15.3
Avg.	33.3	16.6	32.8	17.3	35	3.5	57.5	4.4	25	15.0	27.9	32.2	41	31.5	12.6	15.3

Table 23: The Nucleotide substitution table of Anaciaeschna jaspidea

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR149807.1 Crocothemis servilia (Kerala)	34.8	17.1	31.3	16.8	23	16.8	29.1	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	8.4	50.3	3.9
JN817425.1 Crocothemis servilia	34.8	17.1	31.3	16.8	23	16.8	29.1	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	8.4	50.3	3.9
KY847585.1 Crocothemis erythraea	35.0	16.6	31.3	17.1	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	6.7	50.8	5.0
KY847584.1 Crocothemis erythraea	34.8	16.8	31.1	17.3	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	7.3	50.3	5.6
KY847583.1 Crocothemis erythraea	35.0	16.6	31.3	17.1	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	6.7	50.8	5.0
KY847582.1 Crocothemis erythraea	35.0	16.6	31.3	17.1	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	6.7	50.8	5.0
KC912240.1 Crocothemis erythraea	35.0	16.6	31.3	17.1	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	6.7	50.8	5.0
KC912241.1 Crocothemis erythraea	35.0	16.6	31.3	17.1	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	6.7	50.8	5.0
KC912238.1 Crocothemis erythraea	34.8	16.8	31.1	17.3	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	7.3	50.3	5.6
KY847581.1 Crocothemis erythraea	34.8	16.8	31.3	17.1	23	16.8	28.5	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	7.3	50.8	5.0
Avg.	34.9	16.7	31.2	17.1	23	16.8	28.6	31.3	44	26.3	14.5	15.1	37	7.2	50.6	4.9

Table 39: The Nucleotide substitution table of Crocothemis servilia

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR149804.1 Copera marginipes (KERALA)	34.6	15.8	31.4	18.1	24	15.9	28.4	31.8	43	27.0	13.5	16.5	37	4.5	52.5	6.0
KF369351.1 Copera marginipes	34.6	15.8	31.4	18.1	24	15.9	28.4	31.8	43	27.0	13.5	16.5	37	4.5	52.5	6.0
KT879906.1 Elattoneura vittata	35.1	15.6	31.9	17.3	25	12.9	29.9	31.8	43	27.0	13.0	17.0	37	7.0	53.0	3.0
KF369352.1 Copera nyansana	34.8	16.3	30.3	18.6	23	15.4	28.9	32.3	43	27.0	13.0	17.0	38	6.5	49.0	6.5
KX890965.1 Ophiogomphus smithi	35.1	16.5	31.6	16.8	23	15.4	28.9	32.3	43	27.5	13.5	16.0	39	6.5	52.5	2.0
KX890938.1 Ophiogomphus smithi	35.1	16.5	31.6	16.8	23	15.4	28.9	32.3	43	27.5	13.5	16.0	39	6.5	52.5	2.0
KX890940.1 Ophiogomphus westfalli	34.8	16.8	31.6	16.8	23	15.9	28.9	32.3	43	27.5	13.5	16.0	39	7.0	52.5	2.0
KF369353.1 Copera sikassoensis	34.4	16.3	31.1	18.1	25	14.4	28.4	32.3	43	27.0	13.0	17.0	36	7.5	52.0	5.0
Avg.	34.8	16.2	31.4	17.6	24	15.2	28.8	32.2	43	27.2	13.3	16.5	38	6.3	52.1	4.1

 Table 15: The Nucleotide substitution table of Copera marginipes

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KT372721.1 Brachydiplax chalybea (KERALA)	33.0	18.9	30.7	17.4	44	27.4	14.2	14.7	32	12.6	50.5	4.7	23	16.8	27.4	32.6
KC287156.1 Brachydiplax chalybea	33.0	18.9	30.7	17.4	44	27.4	14.2	14.7	32	12.6	50.5	4.7	23	16.8	27.4	32.6
KX281798.1 Acisoma inflatum	36.8	16.3	30.5	16.3	43	27.4	14.2	15.3	44	4.2	49.5	2.1	23	17.4	27.9	31.6
KX281797.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	35.8	17.0	31.2	16.0	43	27.4	14.2	15.3	41	6.3	51.6	1.1	23	17.4	27.9	31.6
KX281792.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	35.4	17.4	31.1	16.1	43	27.4	14.2	15.3	40	7.4	51.1	1.6	23	17.4	27.9	31.6
KX281796.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	35.6	17.2	31.1	16.1	43	27.4	14.2	15.3	41	6.8	51.1	1.6	23	17.4	27.9	31.6
KX281795.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	35.4	17.4	31.2	16.0	43	27.4	14.2	15.3	40	7.4	51.6	1.1	23	17.4	27.9	31.6
KX281794.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	35.4	17.4	31.2	16.0	43	27.4	14.2	15.3	40	7.4	51.6	1.1	23	17.4	27.9	31.6
KX281793.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	35.4	17.4	31.2	16.0	43	27.4	14.2	15.3	40	7.4	51.6	1.1	23	17.4	27.9	31.6
Avg.	35.1	17.5	31.0	16.4	43	27.4	14.2	15.1	39	8.0	51.0	2.1	23	17.3	27.8	31.8

Table 33: The Nucleotide substitution table of *Brachydiplax chalybaea*

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR149802.1 Trithemis festiva (KERALA)	36.3	15.1	31.8	16.9	24	15.2	28.3	32.6	43	27.7	14.1	15.2	42	2.2	53.0	2.7
FJ358469.1 Trithemis stictica	37.0	16.3	29.0	17.6	22	16.8	28.8	32.6	43	27.2	14.1	15.8	46	4.9	44.3	4.4
FJ358477.1 Trithemis grouti	36.7	16.7	29.0	17.6	22	16.8	28.3	32.6	43	27.2	14.1	15.8	45	6.0	44.8	4.4
FJ358481.1 Trithemis furva	36.7	16.0	30.5	16.9	23	15.8	28.3	32.6	43	27.2	14.1	15.8	44	4.9	49.2	2.2
JN817429.1 Trithemis festiva	36.3	15.1	31.8	16.9	24	15.2	28.3	32.6	43	27.7	14.1	15.2	42	2.2	53.0	2.7
KT961629.1 Trithemis festiva	36.7	14.9	31.0	17.4	24	15.2	28.3	32.6	43	27.7	14.1	15.2	43	1.6	50.8	4.4
KU566418.1 Trithemis anomala	35.2	17.6	29.9	17.2	20	18.5	28.8	32.6	43	27.2	14.1	15.8	43	7.1	47.0	3.3
KU566456.1 Trithemis stictica	36.8	16.5	29.2	17.4	22	16.3	28.8	32.6	43	27.2	14.1	15.8	45	6.0	44.8	3.8
KU566458.1 Trithemis werneri	35.9	15.6	31.2	17.2	23	15.8	28.3	32.6	43	27.7	14.1	15.2	42	3.3	51.4	3.8
Avg.	36.4	16.0	30.4	17.2	23	16.2	28.4	32.6	43	27.4	14.1	15.5	44	4.3	48.7	3.5

Table 43: The Nucleotide substitution table of *Trithemis festiva*

Table 27: The Nucleotide substitution table of Orthetrum sabina

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	Т-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KP938529.1 Orthetrum sabina (Kerala)	35.4	17.6	29.8	17.2	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	39	8.4	47.9	4.8	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
KT961626.1 Orthetrum sabina	35.4	17.6	29.8	17.2	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	39	8.4	47.9	4.8	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
KT957506.1 Orthetrum sabina	35.4	17.6	29.8	17.2	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	39	8.4	47.9	4.8	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
KT957505.1 Orthetrum sabina	35.4	17.6	29.8	17.2	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	39	8.4	47.9	4.8	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
KC122234.1 Orthetrum sabina	35.4	17.6	29.8	17.2	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	39	8.4	47.9	4.8	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
KT957507.1 Orthetrum sabina	35.2	17.8	29.8	17.2	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	38	9.0	47.9	4.8	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
KU361234.1 Orthetrum sabina	34.9	18.0	29.7	17.4	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	37	9.6	47.6	5.4	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
KX670387.1 Orthetrum sabina	34.8	18.2	30.0	17.0	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	37	10.2	48.5	4.2	23	16.9	28.3	31.9
Avg.	35.2	17.8	29.8	17.2	44	27.5	13.2	15.0	38	8.8	47.9	4.8	23	16.9	28.3	31.9

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU510326.1 Vestalis apicalis (KERALA)	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.9	16.8	16.8	29	18.8	39.8	12.4
KM675770.1 Vestalis apicalis	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.9	16.8	16.8	29	18.8	39.8	12.4
KM675768.1 Vestalis gracilis	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.9	16.8	16.8	29	18.8	39.8	12.4
KX503058.1 Vestalis gracilis	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.8	16.7	16.7	29	18.9	40.0	12.4
KJ493064.1 Metagrion fornicatum	30.9	20.3	31.1	17.6	23	19.4	29.6	28.5	41	24.9	16.8	17.3	29	16.8	47.0	7.0
FJ812855.1 Nesobasis selysi	30.0	21.2	31.2	17.6	22	19.9	27.4	30.6	42	25.4	16.8	16.2	26	18.3	49.5	5.9
FJ812847.1 Nesobasis selysi	30.0	21.2	31.2	17.6	22	19.9	27.4	30.6	42	25.4	16.8	16.2	26	18.3	49.5	5.9
KT879907.1 Euphaea fraseri	30.7	19.2	33.6	16.5	21	19.9	30.6	28.5	41	24.9	16.8	17.3	30	12.9	53.2	3.8
KJ493062.1 Metagrion sp	29.6	21.4	32.0	17.1	22	20.4	30.6	27.4	41	25.4	16.8	17.3	27	18.3	48.4	6.5
KF369576.1 Vestalis amabilis	28.9	22.6	28.9	19.6	22	18.3	28.5	31.2	41	25.4	16.8	16.8	24	24.2	41.4	10.8
Avg.	30.1	21.4	29.8	18.6	22	20.4	27.7	30.2	41	25.5	16.7	16.8	28	18.4	44.8	8.9

Table 17: The Nucleotide substitution table of Vestalis apicalis

Table 21: The Nucleotide substitution t	table of <i>Onychogomphus malabarensis</i>
---	--

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	Т-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU133368.1 Onychogomphus malabarensis CUOM	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
KX890962.1 Ophiogomphus anomalus	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
KX890932.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420156.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420133.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420085.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420057.1 Ophiogomphus sp.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420056.1 Ophiogomphus sp.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420053.1 Ophiogomphus sp.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420024.1 Ophiogomphus sp	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
Avg.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5

Table 5: The Nucleotide substitution table of Agriocnemis pygmaea

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU871002.1 Agriocnemis pygmaea (KERALA)	33.6	17.9	30.4	18.2	23	17.1	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	16.0	36	8.6	49.5	5.9
KT957464.1 Agriocnemis minima	33.0	19.3	30.5	17.1	21	18.7	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	16.0	36	11.3	50.0	2.7
KT957463.1 Agriocnemis minima	33.2	19.3	29.8	17.7	21	18.7	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	16.0	37	11.3	47.8	4.3
KT957465.1 Agriocnemis minima	33.2	19.3	30.0	17.5	21	18.7	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	16.0	37	11.3	48.4	3.8
KT957462.1 Agriocnemis minima	33.0	19.5	30.2	17.3	21	18.7	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	16.0	36	11.8	48.9	3.2
KT957461.1 Agriocnemis minima	32.9	19.6	30.0	17.5	21	18.7	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	16.0	35	12.4	48.4	3.8
KF369578.1 Xanthagrion erythroneurum	33.4	17.7	32.0	17.0	24	16.0	27.3	32.6	42	28.3	14.4	15.5	34	8.6	54.3	2.7
KF369446.1 Metaleptobasis mauritia	33.8	16.3	33.2	16.8	25	15.0	27.3	32.6	42	27.3	14.4	16.0	34	6.5	58.1	1.6
KU566458.1 Trithemis werneri	35.5	15.9	31.3	17.3	23	16.6	27.8	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	15.5	41	3.2	51.6	3.8
KF369562.1 Teinobasis rufithorax	33.4	16.8	32.7	17.1	25	16.0	26.2	33.2	42	27.3	14.4	16.0	33	7.0	57.5	2.2
AB757983.1 Ischnura senegalensis	33.9	18.2	29.8	18.0	23	17.1	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	15.5	37	9.7	47.8	5.9
AB758091.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.1	18.0	30.2	17.7	23	17.1	27.3	32.6	42	27.8	14.4	15.5	37	9.1	48.9	4.8
Avg.	33.6	18.1	30.8	17.4	23	17.4	27.2	32.7	42	27.8	14.4	15.9	36	9.2	50.9	3.7

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU133367.1 Agriocnemis keralensis (KERALA)	30.3	19.3	31.7	18.8	20	18.4	28.2	33.5	42	27.7	13.6	17.0	29	11.7	53.4	5.8
KF369284.1 Agriocnemis forcipata	30.3	19.3	31.7	18.8	20	18.4	28.2	33.5	42	27.7	13.6	17.0	29	11.7	53.4	5.8
KT957459.1 Agriocnemis femina	33.7	16.3	30.3	19.7	23	16.0	27.2	34.0	42	27.2	13.6	17.5	36	5.8	50.0	7.8
KF369283.1 Agriocnemis femina	33.7	16.3	30.1	19.9	22	16.5	27.2	34.0	42	27.2	13.6	17.5	37	5.3	49.5	8.3
KT957460.1 Agriocnemis femina	33.8	16.2	30.3	19.7	23	16.0	27.2	34.0	42	27.2	13.6	17.5	37	5.3	50.0	7.8
KT957458.1 Agriocnemis pygmaea	31.1	19.3	30.4	19.3	21	18.0	27.2	34.0	42	27.2	13.6	17.5	31	12.6	50.5	6.3
KT957456.1 Agriocnemis pygmaea	31.2	19.1	30.6	19.1	21	17.5	27.2	34.0	42	27.2	13.6	17.5	31	12.6	51.0	5.8
KT957453.1 Agriocnemis pygmaea	31.2	19.1	30.4	19.3	21	17.5	27.2	34.0	42	27.2	13.6	17.5	31	12.6	50.5	6.3
Avg.	31.9	18.1	30.7	19.3	21	17.3	27.4	33.9	42	27.3	13.6	17.4	33	9.7	51.0	6.7

 Table
 7: The Nucleotide substitution table of Agriocnemis keralensis

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR149805.1 Anax parthenope (Kerala)	35.8	15.4	31.9	16.8	42	3.2	51.6	3.7	22	16.3	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
KC135891.1 Anax parthenope	35.8	15.4	31.9	16.8	42	3.2	51.6	3.7	22	16.3	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
KX161841.1 Anax imperator	35.8	15.6	31.9	16.7	42	3.7	51.6	3.2	22	16.3	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
KU565916.1 Anax imperator	35.4	16.0	31.9	16.7	41	4.2	51.6	3.2	21	16.8	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
KX781748.1 Aeshnidae sp.	36.5	15.3	31.8	16.5	43	3.2	51.1	2.6	22	15.8	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
KR143134.1 Anax junius	37.0	14.9	31.6	16.5	45	2.1	50.5	2.6	22	15.8	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
AY555548.1 Anax junius	36.5	15.1	31.9	16.5	43	2.6	51.6	2.6	22	15.8	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
KF584974.1 Anax imperator	36.0	15.4	31.9	16.7	42	3.2	51.6	3.2	22	16.3	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3
Avg.	36.1	15.4	31.9	16.6	42	3.2	51.4	3.1	22	16.2	30.5	31.6	44	26.8	13.7	15.3

 Table
 25: The Nucleotide substitution table of Anax parthenope

Table 29: The Nucleotide substitution table of Neurothemis intermedia

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	Т-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU052672.1 Neurothemis intermedia (KERALA)	33.8	20.5	27.3	18.5	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	35	12.0	41.9	11.1	24	17.1	28.2	30.8
KT222948.1 Neurothemis intermedia	33.8	20.5	27.3	18.5	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	35	12.0	41.9	11.1	24	17.1	28.2	30.8
KC122227.1 Neurothemis intermedia	34.7	19.6	27.6	18.2	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	38	9.4	42.7	10.3	24	17.1	28.2	30.8
KT957504.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	33.8	20.5	27.0	18.8	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	35	12.0	41.0	12.0	24	17.1	28.2	30.8
AB709004.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	34.4	20.2	27.3	18.2	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	37	11.1	41.9	10.3	24	17.1	28.2	30.8
KT372719.1 Neurothemis intermedia	33.8	20.5	27.3	18.5	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	35	12.0	41.9	11.1	24	17.1	28.2	30.8
KP835514.1 Neurothemis intermedia	34.7	19.6	27.6	18.2	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	38	9.4	42.7	10.3	24	17.1	28.2	30.8
AB709003.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	35.8	19.0	26.7	18.5	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	38	10.3	40.2	11.1	26	14.5	28.2	30.8
Avg.	34.3	20.0	27.2	18.4	42	32.2	11.9	13.6	36	11.0	41.8	10.9	24	16.8	28.2	30.8
Domain: Data																
---	------	------	------	------	-----	------	------	------	-----	------	------	------	-----	-----	------	-----
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR957509.1 Trithemis pallidinervis (KERALA)	37.8	16.2	29.8	16.2	23	16.5	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	4.7	46.6	2.6
KT957508.1 Trithemis pallidinervis	37.8	16.2	29.8	16.2	23	16.5	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	4.7	46.6	2.6
KT149803.1 Trithemis pallidinervis	37.8	16.2	29.8	16.2	23	16.5	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	4.7	46.6	2.6
KJ499455.1 Trithemis pallidinervis v	37.8	16.2	29.8	16.2	23	16.5	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	4.7	46.6	2.6
KT957510.1 Trithemis pallidinervis	37.6	16.4	29.7	16.4	23	16.5	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	5.2	46.1	3.1
KU496892.1 Orthetrum glaucum	37.2	16.4	30.7	15.7	22	17.5	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	4.1	49.2	1.0
KU496893.1 Orthetrum glaucum	37.4	16.4	30.5	15.7	23	17.0	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	4.7	48.7	1.0
Avg.	37.6	16.3	30.0	16.1	23	16.7	28.9	31.4	44	27.5	14.0	14.5	46	4.7	47.2	2.2

 Table
 41: The Nucleotide substitution table of Trithemis pallidinervis

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KT305961.1 Ischnura senegalensis (KERALA)	34.2	18.1	30.3	17.4	37	10.4	47.3	5.5	24	17.9	27.4	30.8	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758088.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758084.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758083.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758082.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758081.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758080.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758079.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758078.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758077.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758076.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758075.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
AB758074.1 Ischnura senegalensis	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9
Avg.	34.2	18.0	30.4	17.4	37	10.4	47.5	5.4	24	17.8	27.2	30.7	42	25.9	16.4	15.9

 Table 11: The Nucleotide substitution table of Ischnura senegalensis

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KX503060.1 Potamarcha obscura (KERALA)	36.7	16.0	32.7	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	6.9	51.2	1.5
KC122230.1 Potamarcha obscura	36.7	16.0	32.7	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	6.9	51.2	1.5
KT175605.1 Pieris canidia	36.7	16.2	32.6	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	7.4	50.7	1.5
LC090563.1 Pieris canidia	36.8	16.0	32.6	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	41	6.9	50.7	1.5
JQ965750.1 Pieris canidia	36.7	16.0	32.7	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	6.9	51.2	1.5
GU372552.1 Pieris canidia kaolicola	36.5	16.5	32.2	14.7	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	8.4	49.8	2.0
KJ423050.1 Pieris canidia	36.8	16.0	32.6	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	41	6.9	50.7	1.5
JX242477.1 Pieris canidia	36.5	16.4	32.6	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	7.9	50.7	1.5
KJ423047.1 Pieris canidia	36.7	16.2	32.6	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	7.4	50.7	1.5
KJ423043.1 Pieris canidia	36.7	16.2	32.6	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	7.4	50.7	1.5
Avg.	36.7	16.2	32.6	14.6	26	15.2	32.4	26.0	43	26.0	14.7	16.2	40	7.3	50.8	1.5

Table 31: The Nucleotide substitution table of Potamarcha obscura

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU510325.1 Aethriamanta brevipennis (KERALA)	31.1	21.2	27.5	20.2	21	19.2	28.1	31.7	43	29.3	12.0	16.2	30	15.0	42.5	12.6
KU565929.1 Anax speratus	34.8	17.8	30.4	17.0	23	16.8	28.7	31.7	43	29.3	12.0	15.6	39	7.2	50.6	3.6
KU565930.1 Anax speratus	34.6	17.8	30.6	17.0	23	16.8	28.7	31.7	43	29.3	12.0	15.6	38	7.2	51.2	3.6
KU565923.1 Anax speratus	34.6	17.8	30.4	17.2	23	16.8	28.7	31.7	43	29.3	12.0	15.6	38	7.2	50.6	4.2
KU565925.1 Anax speratus	34.8	17.6	30.8	16.8	23	16.8	28.7	31.7	43	29.3	12.0	15.6	39	6.6	51.8	3.0
KU566457.1 Trithemis tropicana	36.2	16.4	30.4	17.0	25	16.8	27.5	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	40	3.6	51.8	4.2
KY773653.1 Telebasis digiticollis	35.4	18.4	29.0	17.2	25	16.8	26.9	31.7	44	28.1	12.0	16.2	38	10.2	48.2	3.6
KR080108.1 Pantala flavescens	38.0	18.2	26.2	17.6	23	17.4	27.5	31.7	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	47	8.4	39.2	5.4
KR080127.1 Pantala flavescens	38.2	18.0	26.6	17.2	23	17.4	27.5	31.7	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	48	7.8	40.4	4.2
KX890927.1 Ophiogomphus colubrinus	34.8	18.2	30.0	17.0	25	16.2	28.1	31.1	43	29.3	12.0	15.6	37	9.0	50.0	4.2
KU566453.1 Trithemis osvaldae	35.4	18.4	29.6	16.6	25	16.2	28.1	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	38	10.2	48.8	3.0
MF174502.1 Orthetrum caledonicum	36.8	15.8	30.2	17.2	26	15.0	28.1	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	41	3.6	50.6	4.8
MF174500.1 Orthetrum caledonicum	37.0	15.6	30.4	17.0	26	14.4	28.1	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	41	3.6	51.2	4.2
KX890937.1 Ophiogomphus severus	35.4	18.0	30.0	16.6	25	16.2	28.1	31.1	43	29.3	12.0	15.6	39	8.4	50.0	3.0
KU566454.1 Trithemis osvaldae	35.6	18.2	29.4	16.8	25	16.2	28.1	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	39	9.6	48.2	3.6
KU566452.1 Trithemis osvaldae	35.6	18.2	29.4	16.8	25	16.2	28.1	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	39	9.6	48.2	3.6
KU566423.1 Anectothemis apicalis	35.6	18.2	29.4	16.8	25	16.2	28.1	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	39	9.6	48.2	3.6
KU566422.1 Anectothemis apicalis	35.6	18.2	29.4	16.8	25	16.2	28.1	31.1	44	28.7	12.0	15.6	39	9.6	48.2	3.6
Avg.	35.5	17.9	29.4	17.2	24	16.5	28.1	31.4	43	28.9	12.0	15.6	39	8.2	48.3	4.3

Table 61 : The Nucleotide substitution table of Aethriamanta brevipennis

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KM096996.1 Aciagrion occidentale (KERALA)	34.6	17.4	29.7	18.2	25	13.5	30.4	31.0	44	27.1	13.5	15.3	35	11.8	45.3	8.2
KF369275.1 Aciagrion borneense	34.4	17.6	30.3	17.6	25	14.0	31.0	30.4	45	27.1	13.5	14.7	34	11.8	46.5	7.6
KU565891.1 Africallagma quingentum	35.0	16.4	33.1	15.5	24	14.6	30.4	31.0	45	27.1	14.1	14.1	36	7.6	54.7	1.2
KU565890.1 Africallagma quingentum	35.0	16.4	33.1	15.5	24	14.6	30.4	31.0	45	27.1	14.1	14.1	36	7.6	54.7	1.2
KU565889.1 Africallagma quingentum	35.0	16.4	33.1	15.5	24	14.6	30.4	31.0	45	27.1	14.1	14.1	36	7.6	54.7	1.2
KU565888.1 Africallagma quingentum	35.0	16.4	33.1	15.5	24	14.6	30.4	31.0	45	27.1	14.1	14.1	36	7.6	54.7	1.2
KU565887.1 Africallagma quingentum	35.0	16.4	33.1	15.5	24	14.6	30.4	31.0	45	27.1	14.1	14.1	36	7.6	54.7	1.2
KF369279.1 Africallagma elongatum	34.8	16.4	32.3	16.4	24	14.6	30.4	31.0	45	27.1	14.1	14.1	36	7.6	52.4	4.1
KF369280.1 Africallagma vaginale	34.6	16.6	32.5	16.2	22	16.4	30.4	31.0	45	27.1	14.1	14.1	37	6.5	52.9	3.5
JN419694.1 Enallagma sp	34.8	16.8	31.9	16.4	25	14.6	29.8	31.0	45	27.1	13.5	14.7	35	8.8	52.4	3.5
KC135957.1 Ischnura asiatica	35.4	16.8	31.5	16.2	24	15.2	29.8	31.0	45	27.1	13.5	14.7	38	8.2	51.2	2.9
LC101610.1 Ischnura asiatica	35.4	16.8	31.7	16.0	24	15.2	29.8	31.0	45	27.1	13.5	14.7	38	8.2	51.8	2.4
LC101585.1 Ischnura asiatica	35.6	16.6	31.5	16.2	24	15.2	29.8	31.0	45	27.1	13.5	14.7	38	7.6	51.2	2.9
Avg.	35.0	16.7	32.1	16.2	24	14.8	30.3	30.9	45	27.1	13.8	14.4	36	8.4	52.1	3.2

 Table 13 : The Nucleotide substitution table of Aciagrion occidentale

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KT222947.1 Acisoma panorpoides (KERALA)	37.2	16.5	30.3	16.1	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	43	4.4	49.4	3.1	23	17.0	29.6	30.8
KC122228 Acisoma panorpoides	37.2	16.5	30.3	16.1	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	43	4.4	49.4	3.1	23	17.0	29.6	30.8
KT879899.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.6	16.3	30.3	15.9	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	3.8	49.4	3.1	23	17.0	29.6	30.2
KX281820.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.6	16.7	29.4	16.3	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	4.4	46.9	4.4	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281827.1 Acisoma panorpoides	38.0	16.3	29.2	16.5	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	46	3.1	46.3	5.0	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281825.1 Acisoma panorpoides	38.0	16.3	29.2	16.5	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	46	3.1	46.3	5.0	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281824 Acisoma panorpoides	38.0	16.3	29.2	16.5	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	46	3.1	46.3	5.0	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281818 Acisoma panorpoides	37.6	16.7	29.4	16.3	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	45	3.8	46.9	4.4	22	18.2	29.6	30.2
KX281813.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.4	16.7	29.9	16.1	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	4.4	48.1	3.8	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281812.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.4	16.7	29.9	16.1	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	4.4	48.1	3.8	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KT957514.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.8	16.3	29.4	16.5	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	45	3.1	46.9	5.0	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281823.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.4	16.9	29.4	16.3	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	4.4	46.9	4.4	22	18.2	29.6	30.2
KX281814.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.4	16.9	29.6	16.1	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	5.0	47.5	3.8	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KT957515.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.6	16.7	29.6	16.1	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	4.4	46.9	4.4	23	17.6	30.2	29.6
KX281804.1 Acisoma inflatum	37.4	16.9	30.3	15.4	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	5.0	49.4	1.9	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281810.1 Acisoma inflatum	37.6	16.5	30.7	15.2	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	43	5.0	50.6	1.3	24	16.4	29.6	30.2
KX281841.1 Acisoma variegatum	37.4	16.7	30.7	15.2	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	43	5.0	50.6	1.3	23	17.0	29.6	30.2
KX281839.1 Acisoma variegatum	37.4	16.7	30.7	15.2	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	43	5.0	50.6	1.3	23	17.0	29.6	30.2
KX281797.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	36.7	16.9	31.1	15.2	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	42	5.0	51.9	1.3	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281796.1 Acisoma attenboroughi	36.3	17.3	31.1	15.2	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	41	6.3	51.9	1.3	23	17.6	29.6	30.2
KX281830.1 Acisoma trifidum	37.0	16.7	29.6	16.7	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	40	6.3	48.1	5.6	25	15.7	28.9	30.2
Avg.	37.4	16.6	30.0	16.0	46	28.1	11.9	14.4	44	4.4	48.5	3.4	23	17.4	29.6	30.2

 Table 55 : The Nucleotide substitution table of Acisoma panorpoides

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU052671.1 Lathrecista sp (KERALA)	32.9	20.1	28.0	18.9	40	30.9	13.2	15.4	35	11.8	42.6	10.3	23	17.8	28.1	31.1
KT372719.1 Neurothemis intermedia	33.2	20.4	26.9	19.6	41	32.0	12.5	14.8	36	11.7	41.4	10.9	23	17.3	26.8	33.1
KT222948.1 Neurothemis intermedia	33.7	20.6	27.9	17.8	41	31.3	13.3	14.1	36	12.5	41.4	10.2	24	18.1	29.1	29.1
AB709004.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	32.9	20.4	28.3	18.4	40	30.9	13.2	15.4	35	12.5	43.4	8.8	23	17.8	28.1	31.1
KT957504.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	32.7	20.4	27.8	19.2	40	30.9	13.2	15.4	35	12.5	41.9	11.0	23	17.8	28.1	31.1
KC122227.1 Neurothemis intermedia	33.7	19.4	28.3	18.7	40	30.9	13.2	15.4	38	9.6	43.4	9.6	23	17.8	28.1	31.1
KP835514.1 Neurothemis intermedia	34.3	19.2	28.6	17.8	42	30.6	12.9	14.5	37	9.8	43.1	9.8	24	17.1	30.1	29.3
AB709003.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	34.6	18.9	27.3	19.2	40	30.9	13.2	15.4	38	10.3	40.4	11.0	25	15.6	28.1	31.1
KC122229.1 Neurothemis tullia	34.4	19.4	27.3	18.9	40	30.9	13.2	15.4	42	7.4	40.4	10.3	21	20.0	28.1	31.1
KT957502.1 Neurothemis tullia	33.4	19.8	28.0	18.8	40	31.1	13.3	15.6	40	8.1	42.2	9.6	20	20.1	28.4	31.3
KT957494.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.9	20.0	28.2	18.8	40	31.1	13.3	15.6	39	8.9	43.0	9.6	20	20.1	28.4	31.3
AB709007 Neurothemis ramburii	33.8	18.7	30.3	17.2	40	30.6	13.4	15.7	38	8.2	49.3	4.5	23	17.2	28.4	31.3
KT957503.1 Neurothemis tullia	33.4	19.8	27.7	19.1	40	31.1	13.3	15.6	40	8.1	41.5	10.4	20	20.1	28.4	31.3
KT957501.1 Neurothemis tullia	33.4	19.8	27.7	19.1	40	31.1	13.3	15.6	40	8.1	41.5	10.4	20	20.1	28.4	31.3
KT879900.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.9	20.3	27.2	19.6	40	31.1	13.3	15.6	39	9.6	40.0	11.9	20	20.1	28.4	31.3
Avg.	33.4	19.8	28.0	18.7	40	31.0	13.2	15.3	38	10.0	42.4	9.9	22	18.4	28.3	31.1

Table 59 : The Nucleotide substitution table of Lathrecista sp

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KM096995.1 Bradinopyga geminate (Kerala)	37.5	15.4	30.2	16.9	26	13.5	27.6	32.7	45	26.9	14.1	14.1	41	5.8	49.0	3.9
JX306648.1 Bradinopyga geminata	37.8	15.2	30.0	17.0	26	13.5	27.6	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	42	5.2	49.0	3.9
KM245283.1 Bradinopyga geminata	37.3	15.7	30.3	16.7	26	13.5	28.2	32.1	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	41	6.5	49.0	3.9
JN817424.1 Bradinopyga geminata	37.7	15.3	30.4	16.6	26	13.5	27.7	32.3	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	42	5.2	50.0	3.2
MF774498.1 Bradinopyga geminata	36.5	15.0	31.1	17.4	26	13.5	28.8	32.1	45	27.7	13.5	14.2	39	3.9	51.0	5.8
KY947476.1 Orthemis cultriformis	36.3	16.8	31.0	15.9	25	15.4	26.9	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	39	7.8	52.6	.6
KY947477.1 Orthemis cultriformis	36.3	17.0	30.9	15.9	25	15.4	26.9	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	39	8.4	52.3	.6
KY947422.1 Orthemis cultriformis	36.3	17.0	30.9	15.9	25	15.4	26.9	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	39	8.4	52.3	.6
KY947421.1 Orthemis cultriformis	36.3	17.0	30.9	15.9	25	15.4	26.9	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	39	8.4	52.3	.6
KY947420.1 Orthemis cultriformis	36.3	17.0	30.9	15.9	25	15.4	26.9	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	39	8.4	52.3	.6
KU980966.1 Libellulidae sp	33.7	17.6	32.2	16.5	23	17.3	26.9	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	33	8.4	56.1	2.6
KY947386.1 Orthemis discolor	34.3	17.4	31.5	16.7	22	17.9	26.9	32.7	45	27.1	13.5	14.2	35	7.1	54.2	3.2
KX055147 Tramea limbata	37.1	16.3	28.8	17.8	26	14.1	27.6	32.7	45	27.1	12.9	14.8	41	7.7	45.8	5.8
KX055146.1 Tramea limbata	37.1	16.3	28.8	17.8	26	14.1	27.6	32.7	45	27.1	12.9	14.8	41	7.7	45.8	5.8
Avg.	36.5	16.3	30.6	16.6	25	14.8	27.4	32.6	45	27.1	13.5	14.3	39	7.1	50.8	3.0

 Table 49: The Nucleotide substitution table of Bradinopyga geminate

Table 47: The Nucleotide substitution table of Diplacodes trivialis

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KT879902.1 Diplacodes trivialis(KERALA)	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KP835512.1 Diplacodes trivialis (KERALA)	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KP087934.1 Diplacodes trivialis (KERALA)	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KP087933.1 Diplacodes trivialis (KERALA)	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KP087932.1 Diplacodes trivialis (KERALA)	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KP087931.1 Diplacodes trivialis (KERALA)	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KC287153.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
JX306647.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.4	18.0	38	5.8	48.7	7.1	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957542.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957540.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957538.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957537.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957536.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957535.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957533.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957532.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KT957531.1 Diplacodes trivialis	35.8	16.7	29.6	17.8	38	5.8	49.4	6.4	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.7	12.9	14.2
KC122228.1 Acisoma panorpoides	37.4	16.1	30.1	16.3	45	3.9	49.0	2.6	23	17.4	27.7	32.3	45	27.1	13.5	14.2
KY947419.1 Orthemis discolor	34.5	17.2	31.8	16.5	35	7.1	54.5	3.2	23	17.4	27.1	32.3	45	27.1	13.5	14.2
KY947454.1 Telebasis willinki	37.0	15.7	29.2	18.1	38	7.1	48.4	6.5	28	13.5	25.8	32.9	45	26.5	13.5	14.8
KU566497.1 Zygonyx flavicosta	35.3	18.5	29.2	17.0	40	9.0	47.7	3.2	21	19.4	26.5	33.5	45	27.1	13.5	14.2
Avg.	35.9	16.8	29.6	17.7	39	6.0	49.2	6.2	24	16.8	26.5	32.9	45	27.6	13.0	14.2

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KP835513 Neurothemis tullia (KERALA)	32.5	19.5	27.2	20.7	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	42.0	14.3
KT957503.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.5	27.5	20.4	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	42.9	13.4
KT957501.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.5	27.5	20.4	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	42.9	13.4
KT957499.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.5	27.5	20.4	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	42.9	13.4
KT879900.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.2	19.8	27.2	20.7	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	35	8.9	42.0	14.3
KC122229.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.5	26.9	21.0	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	41.1	15.2
KT957502.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.5	27.8	20.1	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	43.8	12.5
KT957500.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.5	27.8	20.1	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	43.8	12.5
KT957497.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.2	19.8	27.5	20.4	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	35	8.9	42.9	13.4
KT957495.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.2	19.8	27.5	20.4	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	35	8.9	42.9	13.4
KT957494.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.2	19.5	27.8	20.4	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	35	8.0	43.8	13.4
KT957498.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.8	27.2	20.4	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.9	42.0	13.4
KT957496.1 Neurothemis tullia	32.5	19.2	27.5	20.7	20	19.5	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	7.1	42.9	14.3
AB709007.1 Neurothemis ramburii	33.5	18.7	30.3	17.5	22	17.9	27.7	32.1	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	37	7.1	50.9	5.4
AB709005.1 Neurothemis ramburii	33.2	19.0	30.3	17.5	22	17.9	27.7	32.1	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	8.0	50.9	5.4
KC122227.1 Neurothemis intermedia	32.5	19.8	27.8	19.8	22	17.7	27.4	32.7	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	34	10.7	43.8	11.6
AB709003.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	34.4	18.7	27.0	19.9	23	17.0	27.7	32.1	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	38	8.0	41.1	12.5
AB709004.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	33.2	19.6	27.6	19.6	22	17.9	27.7	32.1	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	36	9.8	42.9	11.6
KT957504.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	32.6	20.2	27.0	20.2	22	17.9	27.7	32.1	42	31.0	12.4	15.0	34	11.6	41.1	13.4
KU052672.1 Neurothemis intermedia	32.5	20.3	27.2	20.0	22	17.9	27.7	32.1	41	31.3	12.5	15.2	34	11.7	41.4	12.6
KT222948.1 Neurothemis intermedia	32.5	20.3	27.2	20.0	22	17.9	27.7	32.1	41	31.3	12.5	15.2	34	11.7	41.4	12.6
AB709009.1 Neurothemis terminata	31.4	20.1	28.4	20.1	23	17.1	27.9	32.4	41	31.3	12.5	15.2	31	11.7	45.0	12.6
AB709010.1 Neurothemis terminata	31.4	20.1	28.4	20.1	23	17.1	27.9	32.4	41	31.3	12.5	15.2	31	11.7	45.0	12.6
KP835514.1 Neurothemis intermedia	33.2	18.6	28.8	19.3	23	15.3	29.6	31.6	40	30.3	13.1	16.2	36	10.2	43.9	10.2
Avg.	32.6	19.6	27.8	20.0	21	18.5	27.6	32.5	41	31.0	12.4	15.1	35	9.1	43.4	12.4

Table 57: The Nucleotide substitution table of Neurothemis tullia

Domain: Data																
Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KP938530.1 Rhyothemis variegata (KERALA)	32.9	16.3	33.2	17.5	26	14.7	27.5	32.1	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	32	3.7	59.3	4.6
KC287151.1 Rhyothemis variegata	32.6	16.3	33.5	17.5	26	14.7	27.5	32.1	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	31	3.7	60.2	4.6
LC366724.1 Rhyothemis variegata	32.9	16.3	33.2	17.5	26	14.7	27.5	32.1	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	32	3.7	59.3	4.6
AB709110.1 Rhyothemis phyllis	32.9	16.3	33.2	17.5	26	14.7	27.5	32.1	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	32	3.7	59.3	4.6
AB709113.1 Rhyothemis variegata	32.6	16.6	33.2	17.5	26	14.7	27.5	32.1	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	31	4.6	59.3	4.6
KC912256.1 Orthetrum brachiale	33.6	17.3	31.5	17.6	25	17.6	25.9	31.5	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	35	3.7	55.6	5.6
KC912258.1 Orthetrum brachiale	33.6	17.3	31.5	17.6	25	17.6	25.9	31.5	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	35	3.7	55.6	5.6
LC366850.1 Rhyothemis phyllis	32.6	16.3	34.5	16.6	26	14.7	27.5	32.1	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	31	3.7	63.0	1.9
LC366849.1 Rhyothemis phyllis	32.6	16.3	34.5	16.6	26	14.7	27.5	32.1	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	31	3.7	63.0	1.9
KU361232.1 Orthetrum glaucum	35.1	16.9	32.0	16.0	24	17.4	27.5	31.2	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	41	2.8	55.6	.9
KU496893.1 Orthetrum glaucum	35.1	16.9	32.0	16.0	24	17.4	27.5	31.2	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	41	2.8	55.6	.9
KU496892.1 Orthetrum glaucum	34.5	17.2	32.3	16.0	23	18.3	27.5	31.2	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	40	2.8	56.5	.9
KU496891.1 Orthetrum glaucum	35.5	16.7	31.5	16.4	24	17.6	26.9	31.5	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	42	1.9	54.6	1.9
Avg.	33.6	16.7	32.8	17.0	25	16.1	27.2	31.8	41	30.6	13.0	15.7	35	3.4	58.2	3.3

Table 51: The Nucleotide substitution table of *Rhyothemis variegata*

Table 63: The Nucleotide substitution table of *Brachydiplax sobrina*

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KT372720.1 Brachydiplax sobrina (KERALA)	31.5	19.6	31.0	17.9	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	32	10.9	50.7	6.5	23	16.8	28.5	32.1
KT372721.1 Brachydiplax chalybea	31.5	19.6	31.0	17.9	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	32	10.9	50.7	6.5	23	16.8	28.5	32.1
KC287156.1 Brachydiplax chalybea	31.5	19.6	31.0	17.9	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	32	10.9	50.7	6.5	23	16.8	28.5	32.1
MF358746.1 Brachydiplax chalybea	30.5	20.6	30.8	18.2	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	30	12.3	50.7	6.5	21	18.2	27.7	32.8
AB708947.1 Brachydiplax chalybea	30.8	20.6	31.2	17.4	40	31.9	13.0	15.2	32	10.9	52.9	4.3	20	19.0	27.7	32.8
MF358747.1 Libellula quadrimaculata	31.6	20.1	30.6	17.7	40	31.9	13.0	15.2	34	10.2	51.1	5.1	21	18.2	27.7	32.8
MF358748.1 Libellula quadrimaculata	33.5	18.7	30.3	17.5	40	31.9	13.0	15.2	38	7.3	50.4	4.4	23	16.8	27.7	32.8
AB708628.1 Planaeschna ishigakiana	32.5	17.7	32.0	17.7	39	31.9	13.8	15.2	33	7.3	54.0	5.8	26	13.9	28.5	32.1
KY947485.1 Dythemis multipunctata	34.5	18.9	29.6	17.0	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	42	7.3	47.4	3.6	22	18.2	27.7	32.1
KY947366.1 Dythemis multipunctata	34.5	18.9	29.6	17.0	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	42	7.3	47.4	3.6	22	18.2	27.7	32.1
KU980970.1 Libellulidae sp.	34.2	19.2	29.4	17.2	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	41	8.0	46.7	4.4	22	18.2	27.7	32.1
KY947486.1 Dythemis multipunctata	34.2	19.2	29.6	17.0	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	41	8.0	47.4	3.6	22	18.2	27.7	32.1
KY947365.1 Dythemis multipunctata	34.2	19.2	29.6	17.0	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	41	8.0	47.4	3.6	22	18.2	27.7	32.1
KY947364.1 Dythemis multipunctata	34.2	19.2	29.6	17.0	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	41	8.0	47.4	3.6	22	18.2	27.7	32.1
KY947363.1 Dythemis multipunctata	34.2	19.2	29.6	17.0	40	31.2	13.8	15.2	41	8.0	47.4	3.6	22	18.2	27.7	32.1
Avg.	32.9	19.4	30.3	17.4	40	31.4	13.6	15.2	37	9.0	49.5	4.8	22	17.6	27.9	32.3

Table 9: The Nucleotide substitution table of *Ischnura aurora*

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR149808.1 Ischnura aurora (KERALA)	34.3	16.2	31.8	17.6	36	7.9	52.7	3.0	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KF369414.1 Ischnura aurora	34.3	16.2	31.8	17.6	36	7.9	52.7	3.0	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053528.1 Ischnura aurora	34.3	16.2	31.6	17.8	36	7.9	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053526.1 Ischnura aurora	34.3	16.2	31.6	17.8	36	7.9	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053524.1 Ischnura aurora	34.3	16.2	31.6	17.8	36	7.9	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053532.1 Ischnura aurora	34.1	16.4	31.6	17.8	36	8.5	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053525.1 Ischnura aurora	34.1	16.4	31.6	17.8	36	8.5	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053531.1 Ischnura aurora	34.1	16.4	31.6	17.8	36	8.5	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053529.1 Ischnura aurora	34.1	16.4	31.8	17.6	36	8.5	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	29.3	31.7	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KX053530.1 Ischnura aurora	34.3	16.2	31.6	17.8	36	7.9	52.1	3.6	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KY843451.1 Ischnura delicate	33.9	16.2	32.5	17.4	35	8.5	54.5	2.4	24	14.6	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KY844428.1 Ischnura delicata	33.9	16.2	32.5	17.4	35	8.5	54.5	2.4	24	14.6	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KY838304.1 Ischnura delicata	34.1	16.1	32.4	17.3	35	8.5	54.3	2.4	25	14.7	28.8	31.9	43	25.2	14.1	17.8
KY832433.1 Ischnura delicata	34.1	16.3	32.3	17.3	35	8.5	53.9	2.4	25	14.7	28.8	31.9	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KM535165.1 Ischnura verticalis	33.9	15.8	31.6	18.7	36	6.1	52.1	6.1	23	15.9	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KM532708.1 Ischnura verticalis	33.9	15.8	31.6	18.7	36	6.1	52.1	6.1	23	15.9	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KM536053.1 Ischnura verticalis	34.0	15.9	31.4	18.7	36	6.1	51.8	6.1	23	16.0	28.2	32.5	43	25.6	14.0	17.7
KC135957.1 Ischnura asiatica	33.1	16.4	32.3	18.3	33	8.5	54.5	4.2	24	15.2	28.7	32.3	43	25.6	13.4	18.3
Avg.	34.0	16.2	31.9	17.9	36	7.9	52.8	3.7	24	15.2	28.7	32.2	43	25.6	14.0	17.7

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KT222949.1 Ceriagrion coromandelianum (KERALA)	34.0	17.1	32.1	16.8	32	9.9	55.0	2.6	26	15.2	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KU220871.1 Ceriagrion coromandelianum	34.0	17.1	31.9	16.9	32	9.9	54.5	3.1	26	15.2	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KT879897.1 Ceriagrion coromandelianum	33.9	17.3	32.1	16.8	32	10.5	55.0	2.6	26	15.2	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KU220869.1 Ceriagrion olivaceum		16.6	33.2	16.4	32	8.4	58.1	1.6	26	15.2	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KU566000.1 Ceriagrion suave	34.7	15.5	32.8	16.9	35	4.7	57.1	3.1	25	15.7	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KU565956.1 Ceriagrion glabrum	34.9	15.4	32.8	16.9	36	4.2	57.1	3.1	25	15.7	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KU565947.1 Ceriagrion glabrum	34.9	15.4	32.8	16.9	36	4.2	57.1	3.1	25	15.7	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KU565990.1 Ceriagrion suave	34.2	16.2	32.6	16.9	35	5.8	56.5	3.1	24	16.8	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
KU565964.1 Ceriagrion glabrum		15.5	32.8	16.9	35	4.7	57.1	3.1	25	15.7	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7
Avg.	34.4	16.2	32.6	16.8	34	6.9	56.4	2.9	25	15.6	27.2	31.9	44	26.2	14.1	15.7

Table 3: The Nucleotide substitution table of Ceriagrion coromandelianum

Table 19: The Nucleotide substitution table of	Vestalis gracilis
--	-------------------

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KM675768 Vestalis gracilis (KERALA)	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.9	16.8	16.8	29	18.8	39.8	12.4
KM675770.1 Vestalis apicalis	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.9	16.8	16.8	29	18.8	39.8	12.4
KU510326.1 Vestalis apicalis	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.9	16.8	16.8	29	18.8	39.8	12.4
KX503058.1 Vestalis gracilis	30.3	22.1	27.5	20.1	22	21.5	25.8	31.2	41	25.8	16.7	16.7	29	18.9	40.0	12.4
KJ493064.1 Metagrion fornicatum	30.9	20.3	31.1	17.6	23	19.4	29.6	28.5	41	24.9	16.8	17.3	29	16.8	47.0	7.0
FJ812855.1 Nesobasis selysi	30.0	21.2	31.2	17.6	22	19.9	27.4	30.6	42	25.4	16.8	16.2	26	18.3	49.5	5.9
FJ812847.1 Nesobasis selysi	30.0	21.2	31.2	17.6	22	19.9	27.4	30.6	42	25.4	16.8	16.2	26	18.3	49.5	5.9
KT879907.1 Euphaea fraseri	30.7	19.2	33.6	16.5	21	19.9	30.6	28.5	41	24.9	16.8	17.3	30	12.9	53.2	3.8
KJ493062.1 Metagrion sp	29.6	21.4	32.0	17.1	22	20.4	30.6	27.4	41	25.4	16.8	17.3	27	18.3	48.4	6.5
KF369576.1 Vestalis amabilis	28.9	22.6	28.9	19.6	22	18.3	28.5	31.2	41	25.4	16.8	16.8	24	24.2	41.4	10.8
Avg.	30.1	21.4	29.8	18.6	22	20.4	27.7	30.2	41	25.5	16.7	16.8	28	18.4	44.8	8.9

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KU133368.1 Onychogomphus malabarensis (KERALA)	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
KX890962.1 Ophiogomphus anomalus	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
KX890932.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420156.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420133.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420085.1 Ophiogomphus mainensis	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420057.1 Ophiogomphus sp.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420056.1 Ophiogomphus sp.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420053.1 Ophiogomphus sp.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
JN420024.1 Ophiogomphus sp		17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5
Avg.	34.6	17.6	31.7	16.1	43	26.4	15.4	15.4	38	8.5	51.2	2.5	23	18.0	28.5	30.5

Table 21: The Nucleotide substitution table of Onychogomphus malabarensis

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KT305963.1 Trithemis aurora (KERALA)	32.6	18.0	32.8	16.6	32	5.3	58.9	3.3	24	18.0	26.0	32.0	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
JN817428.1 Trithemis aurora	32.6	18.0	32.8	16.6	32	5.3	58.9	3.3	24	18.0	26.0	32.0	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
MF358779.1 Trithemis aurora	32.8	18.2	32.6	16.4	33	5.3	58.3	3.3	24	18.7	26.0	31.3	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
MF358791.1 Trithemis aurora	32.4	18.4	32.8	16.4	32	6.0	58.9	3.3	24	18.7	26.0	31.3	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
KT961627.1 Trithemis aurora	33.0	18.2	32.4	16.4	34	5.3	57.6	3.3	24	18.7	26.0	31.3	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
AB709237.1 Trithemis aurora	32.4	18.4	33.0	16.2	32	6.0	59.6	2.6	24	18.7	26.0	31.3	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
AB709236.1 Trithemis aurora	32.6	18.2	32.8	16.4	32	5.3	58.9	3.3	24	18.7	26.0	31.3	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
KU566458.1 Trithemis werneri	34.4	17.1	32.2	16.4	37	3.3	56.3	3.3	25	17.3	26.7	31.3	41	30.7	13.3	14.7
FJ358477.1 Trithemis grouti	35.9	18.0	29.0	17.1	42	6.0	47.0	4.6	24	18.0	26.7	31.3	41	30.0	13.3	15.3
FJ358478.1 Trithemis grouti	35.9	18.0	28.8	17.3	42	6.0	46.4	5.3	24	18.0	26.7	31.3	41	30.0	13.3	15.3
Avg.	33.5	18.0	31.9	16.6	35	5.4	56.1	3.6	24	18.3	26.2	31.5	41	30.5	13.3	14.8

Table 35: The Nucleotide substitution table of *Trithemis aurora*

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KP835515.1 Neurothemis fulvia (KERALA)	33.7	20.0	27.7	18.6	21	20.0	27.2	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	37	13.3	41.0	8.7
JN817427.1 Neurothemis fulvia	33.7	20.0	27.7	18.6	21	20.0	27.2	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	37	13.3	41.0	8.7
KC122229.1 Neurothemis tullia	34.4	19.3	26.0	20.2	20	20.0	28.2	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	40	11.3	35.1	13.4
KT957504.1 Neurothemis fluctuans	34.2	18.8	27.4	19.7	22	17.9	28.2	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	37	11.8	39.0	11.8
KC122227.1 Neurothemis sp	34.2	18.6	27.5	19.7	22	17.9	28.2	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	37	11.3	39.5	11.8
KU566458.1 Trithemis werneri	36.2	15.4	31.5	16.9	24	16.4	28.2	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	42	3.1	51.3	3.6
KU566447.1 Trithemis legrandi	33.8	17.8	30.9	17.4	22	19.0	27.7	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	37	7.7	50.3	5.1
KU566445.1 Trithemis legrandi	33.8	17.8	30.9	17.4	22	19.0	27.7	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	37	7.7	50.3	5.1
KU566444.1 Trithemis legrandi	33.9	17.8	30.8	17.5	22	19.0	27.7	31.8	43	26.8	14.4	15.5	37	7.7	50.3	5.1
KU566446.1 Trithemis legrandi	34.0	17.6	30.9	17.4	22	19.0	27.7	31.8	43	26.7	14.9	15.4	37	7.2	50.3	5.1
Avg.	34.2	18.3	29.1	18.3	22	18.8	27.8	31.8	43	26.7	14.8	15.4	38	9.4	44.8	7.9

Table 37: The Nucleotide substitution table of Neurothemis fulvia

Table 53: The Nucleotide substitution table of <i>Pantala fla</i>	ivescens
---	----------

Domain: Data																	
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	Pos #2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KR011198.1 Pantala flavescens (KERALA)	36.9	19.4	26.6	17.1	22	19.6	27.0	31.1	41	31.1	13.5	14.9	148.0	48	7.4	39.2	5.4
LC366762.1 Pantala flavescens	36.7	19.8	26.4	17.1	22	20.3	26.4	31.1	41	31.1	13.5	14.9	148.0	47	8.1	39.2	5.4
KR080114.1 Pantala flavescens	37.4	19.5	26.0	17.2	23	20.1	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	38.3	6.0
KR080089.1 Pantala flavescens	37.8	19.0	26.4	16.8	24	18.8	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	39.6	4.7
KR080079.1 Pantala flavescens	37.1	19.7	26.2	17.0	23	20.1	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	8.1	38.9	5.4
KR080077.1 Pantala flavescens	37.1	19.5	26.4	17.0	23	20.1	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	39.6	5.4
KR080131.1 Pantala flavescens	38.0	18.8	26.4	16.8	24	18.8	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	49	6.7	39.6	4.7
KR080120.1 Pantala flavescens	37.8	19.0	26.2	17.0	24	18.8	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	38.9	5.4
KR080112.1 Pantala flavescens	37.4	19.5	26.2	17.0	23	20.1	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	38.9	5.4
KR080110.1 Pantala flavescens	37.1	19.7	26.0	17.2	23	20.1	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	8.1	38.3	6.0
KR080108.1 Pantala flavescens	37.8	19.0	26.2	17.0	24	18.8	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	38.9	5.4
KR080100.1 Pantala flavescens	37.8	19.0	26.2	17.0	24	18.8	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	38.9	5.4
KR080095.1 Pantala flavescens	37.8	19.0	26.2	17.0	24	18.8	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	38.9	5.4
KR080076.1 Pantala flavescens	37.8	19.0	26.2	17.0	24	18.8	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	149.0	48	7.4	38.9	5.4
Avg.	37.5	19.3	26.2	17.0	23	19.4	26.2	30.9	41	30.9	13.4	14.8	148.9	48	7.5	39.0	5.4

Domain: Data																
	T(U)	С	А	G	T-1	C-1	A-1	G-1	T-2	C-2	A-2	G-2	T-3	C-3	A-3	G-3
KP938531.1 Brachythemis contaminate (KERALA)	32.8	16.9	31.5	18.8	22	15.3	29.0	33.9	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	35	9.7	52.4	3.2
KT879898.1 Brachythemis contaminata	32.8	16.9	31.5	18.8	22	15.3	29.0	33.9	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	35	9.7	52.4	3.2
KM658172.1 Brachythemis contaminata	32.5	17.2	31.2	19.1	21	16.1	29.0	33.9	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	35	9.7	51.6	4.0
KC287157.1 Brachythemis contaminata	32.8	16.9	30.9	19.4	22	16.9	27.4	33.9	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	35	8.1	52.4	4.8
KU566425.1 Trithemis donaldsoni	33.2	15.9	31.3	19.7	22	16.1	28.2	33.9	42	25.0	12.9	20.2	36	6.5	52.8	4.9
KT957542.1 Diplacodes trivialis	33.2	15.9	30.5	20.5	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	4.9	51.2	7.3
KT957540.1 Diplacodes trivialis	33.2	15.9	30.5	20.5	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	4.9	51.2	7.3
KT957538.1 Diplacodes trivialis	33.2	15.9	30.5	20.5	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	4.9	51.2	7.3
KT957537.1 Diplacodes trivialis	33.2	15.9	30.5	20.5	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	4.9	51.2	7.3
KT957527.1 Diplacodes trivialis	33.2	15.9	30.5	20.5	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	4.9	51.2	7.3
KT957526.1 Diplacodes trivialis	33.2	15.9	30.5	20.5	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	4.9	51.2	7.3
KU566468.1 Urothemis venata	33.4	17.5	29.4	19.7	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	9.8	48.0	4.9
KU566466.1 Urothemis venata		17.5	29.4	19.7	21	16.9	27.4	34.7	42	25.8	12.9	19.4	37	9.8	48.0	4.9
Avg.	33.1	16.5	30.6	19.8	21	16.6	27.9	34.4	42	25.7	12.9	19.4	36	7.1	51.2	5.7

Table 45: The Nucleotide substitution table of Brachythemis contaminata

Sl. No.	District	Ecosystem	Location	GPS coordinates
		Agro-ecosystem	Kangangad	12.3324° N 75.0963° E
1	Kasaragod	Forest ecosystem	Parappa	12.3674° N 75.2253° E
		Riparian ecosystem	Periya	12.3957° N 75.0965° E
		Agro-ecosystem	Payyanur	12.1051° N 75.2058° E
2	Kannur	Forest ecosystem	Aaralam	11.9676° N 75.7720° E
		Riparian ecosystem	Koothuparamba	11.8319° N 75.6556° E
		Agro-ecosystem	Pulpally	11.7923° N 76.1663° E
3	Wayanad	Forest ecosystem	Sulthan's Bathery	11.6656° N 76.2627° E
		Riparian ecosystem	Vythiri	11.5517° N 76.0403° E
		Agro-ecosystem	Ramanattukara	11.1785° N 75.8652° E
4	Kozhikode	Forest ecosystem	Thusharagiri	11.4730° N 76.0529° E
		Riparian ecosystem	Beypore	11.1736° N 75.8040° E
		Agro-ecosystem	Villunniyal	11.1340° N 75.8954° E
5	Malappuram	Forest ecosystem	Nilambur	11.2794° N 76.3695° E
		Riparian ecosystem	Tirur	10.9146° N 75.9221° E
		Agro-ecosystem	Thrithala	10.8033° N 76.1349° E
6	Palakkad	Forest ecosystem	Attapadi	11.1149° N 76.6180° E
		Riparian ecosystem	Ottapalam	10.7723° N 76.3695° E
		Agro-ecosystem	Kunnamkulam	10.6014° N 76.2023° E
7	Thrissur	Forest ecosystem	Peechi	10.5270° N 76.3608° E
		Riparian ecosystem	Peramangalam	10.5303° N 76.2148° E

Table 1: The locations selected for the collection during present study

			-
Sl. No.	Name of the primer	Direction	Sequence description
1	FOM	Forward	5' – GGTCAACAAATCATAAAGATATTGG – 3'
	TOM	Reverse	5'- TAAACTTCAGGGTGACCAAAAAATCA - 3'
2	JAF	Forward	5' – GGTCAACAAATCATAAAGATATTGG – 3'
		Reverse	5' – TAAACTTCAGGGTGACCAAAAAATCA – 3'
3	IAG	Forward	5' – GATATTGGAACCCTTTACCTG – 3'
	5710	Reverse	5' – GTTGATAAAGGATTGGCAGGGTGACC – 3'
4	ΙΔΡ	Forward	5' – AGGTCAACCTGGATCTTTAATTGGA – 3'
	JIN	Reverse	5' – AGAATAGGGTCTCCTCCTCCG – 3'
5	ICC	Forward	5' – TCGGTGCATGAGCAGGTATAGTAGGTAC – 3'
	Jee	Reverse	5' – AATAGGATCTCCTCCACCTGCTG – 3'
6	INT	Forward	5' – ACTGCCCACGCCTTTGTAATAATTTTC – 3'
	5111	Reverse	5' – GCTATTACTATACTATTAACTGA – 3'
7	IOS	Forward	5' – ATTAGTGCCGTTAATACTTGGTGCTCC – 3'
	300	Reverse	5' – AGATAGGATCTCCTCCTCCCG – 3'
8	JPC	Forward	5' – CGGAATTTGATCAGGAATAGTAGGA – 3'
		Reverse	5' – GATCTCCTCCAGCTGGG – 3'
9	JPF	Forward	5' – ATTAGTGCCGTTAATACTTGGTGCTCC – 3'
		Reverse	5' – AAAATTGGATCTCCTCCCCTGC – 3'
10	OCM	Forward	5' – TTTTCTACTAACCACAA – 3'
		Reverse	5' – TTTTCCTCTTTCTTGGG – 3'
11	OTF	Forward	5' – TAATACGACTCACTATAGGGGGG – 3'
	011	Reverse	5' – ATTAACCCTCACTAAAGTAAA – 3'
12	JRV	Forward	5' – TTGAACTGGGACAACCTGGA – 3'
		Reverse	5' –GGCTCCAGCAAGAACAGGT – 3'
13	ODT	Forward	5' – GGAACAGCATTAAGAGTTTTAATTCGA – 3'
		Reverse	5' – GACCCGGCAGGTGGTGGAGATC– 3'
14	AOD	Forward	5' – CATTGGAGATGACCAAATTTA– 3'
		Reverse	5' – ATTGGATCTCCACCACCTGC– 3'

Table 2: The list of specific primers used for PCR amplification of the present study

SI		NCBI	BOLD Accession Number			
51. No.	Species	Accession Number	BIN Cluster ID	Specimen ID		
	Suborder: Zygoptera					
	Family: Coenagrionidae					
1	Ceriagrion coromendelianum	KT222949	BOLD: AA25825	GBMIN88578-17		
2	Agriocnemis pygmeae	KU871002	BOLD: ADC3017	GBMIN88575-17		
3	Agriocnemis keralensis	KU133367	BOLD: ACF9984	GBMIN88574-17		
4	Ischnura aurora	KR149808	BOLD: AAH6873	GBMH0673-15		
5	Ischnura senegalensis	KT305961	BOLD: ABW0501	AGIR1303-17		
6	Aciagrion occidentale	KM096996	BOLD: ACG1133			
	Family: Placticnemidae					
7	Copera marginipes	KR149804	BOLD: ABA1480	GBMH0650-15		
	Family: Calopterygidae					
8	Vestalis gracilis	KX503058	BOLD: ACS6273	GBMIN88573-17		
9	Vestalis apicalis	KU510326	BOLD: ACS6273	GBMIN88573-15		
	Suborder: Anisoptera					
	Family: Gomphidae					
10	Onychogomphus malabarensis	KU133368	BOLD: AAA4278	GBMIN88722-17		
	Family: Aeshnidae					
11	Anax parthenope	KR149805	BOLD: ABX6596	GBMH0633-15		
12	Anaciaeshna jaspidea	KR149806				
	Family: Libellulidae					
13	Orthetrum sabina	KP938529	BOLD: AAH6870	GBMIN88805-17		
14	Neurothemis intermedia	KU052672	BOLD: ADJ7302	GBMIN8879-17		
15	Neurothemis intermedia	KP835514	BOLD: ADJ7302	GBMIN8879-17		
16	Trithemis aurora	KT305963	BOLD: AAQ0253	GBMIN88911-17		
17	Trithemis aurora	KT 305962	BOLD: AAQ0253	GBMIN88911-17		
18	Brachydiplax chalybaea	KT372721	BOLD: ACD4364	GBMIN88778-17		
19	Neurothemis fulvia	KP835515	BOLD: ACD6379	GBMIN88796-17		
20	Crocothemis servillia	KR149807	BOLD: AAQ0252	GBMH0652-15		
21	Trithemis festiva	KR149802	BOLD: AAQ0247	GBMH0998-15		
22	Trithemis pallidinervis	KR149803	BOLD: AAQ0251	GBMH0999-15		
23	Potamarcha obscura	KX503060				
24	Brachythemis contaminata	KP938531	BOLD: ADC3495	GBMIN887817		
25	Diplacodes trivialis	KP835512	BOLD: AAH6874	GBMH065-15		
26	Diplacodes trivialis	KP835513	BOLD: AAH6874	GBMH065-15		
27	Diplacodes trivialis	KP087931	BOLD: AAH6874	GBMH065-15		
28	Diplacodes trivialis	KP087932	BOLD: AAH6874	GBMH065-15		
29	Diplacodes trivialis	KP087933	BOLD: AAH6874	GBMH065-15		
30	Bradinopyga geminata	KM096995	BOLD: ABY3063	GBMIN22799-13		
31	Rhyothemis variegata	KP938530	BOLD: ABX8023			
32	Pantala flavescence	KR11198	BOLD: AAH6890			
33	Acisoma panorpoides	KT222947	BOLD: ADL6242			
34	Neurothemis tullia	KP835513	BOLD: ABX8024			
35	Lathresia asiatica	KU052671	BOLD: ADJ7302	GBMIN88787-17		
36	Aethriamanta brevipennis	KU510325				
37	Brachydiplax sobrina	KT372720	BOLD:ACD4364			

 Table 65: List database accession details in NCBI GenBank and Barcode of Life Data System

 Index Number (BIN) of the species selected for the present study

PIONEER REPORT IN THE DATABASE							
Sl. No.	Organism	Sl. No.	Organism				
1	Agriocnemis keralensis	2	Onychogomphus malabarensis				
3	Ceriagrion coromendelianum	4	Aciagrion occidentale				
5	Lathresia sp.						
	PIONEER REPORT	FROM	INDIA				
Sl. No.	Organism						
1	Anax parthenope						
2	Agriocnemis pygmeae						
3	Copera marginipes	Copera marginipes					
4	Ischnura aurora						
5	Ischnura senegalensis						
	PIONEER REPORT	FROM K	ERALA				
Sl. No.	Organism	Sl. No.	Organism				
1	Acisoma panorpoides	9	Neurothemis intermedia				
2	Anaciaeshna jaspidea	10	Neurothemis tullia				
3	Brachydiplax chalybaea	11	Orthetrum sabina				
4	Brachythemis contaminata	12	Potamarcha obscura				
5	Bradinopyga geminata	13	Rhyothemis variegata				
6	Crocothemis servillia	14	Trithemis aurora				
7	Diplacodes trivialis	15	Trithemis festiva				
8	Neurothemis fulvia	16	Trithemis pallidinervis				

Table 66: The database submission status of COI gene sequences of the species studied



Thrissur: Peramangalam (10.5303° N 76.214 °E)



Malappuram: Tirur (10.9146° N 75.9221°E



Wayanad : Vythiri (11.5517° N 76.0403° E)



Palakkad : Ottapalam (10.7723° N 76.3695°E)



Kozhikode: Beypore (11.1736° N 75.8040° E)



Kannur: Koothuparamba (11.8319° N 75.655° E)



Kasargode: Periya (11.500° N 75.50° E)

Figure 1: Study Area – Riparian Ecosystems



Thrissur: Peechi (10.5270382°N 76.36083° E)



Malappuram: Nilambur (11.2794° N 76.3695 °E)



Wayanad : Sulthan Batheri (11.666 °N76.2627°E)



Palakkad : Attapadi (11.114893°N76.6180° E)



Kozhikode: Thusharagiri (11.4730° N 76.0529° E)



Kannur: Aaralam (11.9676° N 75.7720 ° E)



Kasargode: Parappa (12.36745° N 75.22535° E)

Figure 2: Study Area – Forest Ecosystems



Thrissur: Kunnamkulam (10.601° N 76.202° E)



Malappuram: Villunniyal (11.1340° N 75.895° E)) Kozhikode: Ramanattukara (11.1785° N 75.865° E)



Palakkad : Thrithala (10.803° N 76.1349° E)





Wayanad : Puplally (11.7923°N 76.1663° E)



Kannur: Payyanur (12.1051° N 75.2058°E)



Kasargode: Kangangad (12.352° N 75.096° E)

Figure 3: Study Area – Agroecosystems



Figure 4: Ceriagrion coromandelianum

> KT222949 *Ceriagrion coromandelianum* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUCC 01-A1|partial cds, mitochondrial|573bp

TAGTATATTAATTCGAGTTGAATTAGGTCAACCAGGATCCCTCATTGGAGATGACCAAATTTATAATGTAGTAGTAG ACAGCACATGCATTTGTAATAATTTTTTTTCATAGTTATACCAATTATAATTGGAGGATTCGGAAATTGATTAGTTC CCTTGATATTAGGGGCACCTGATATAGCTTTCCCACGATTAAATAATATGAGATTTTGACTTTTACCTCCTTCATT AACACTACTATTAGCAAGAAGTTTAGTAGAAAGAGGAGCAGGTACTGGTTGAACAGTATATCCACCCCTTGCAGGA GCAATCGCACATGCAGGAGGATCTGTTGATTTAACAATTTTCTCATTACACTTAGCTGGAGTATCATCCACTTTAG GTGCAATTAATTTTATTACCACTGTAATTAATATAAAATCCCCAGGAATAAAATTAGACCAATTACCACTATTTGT ATGGGCAGTAGTAATTACTGCAGTTTTATTGTTACTATCATTACCAGTATTAGCTGGTGCTATTACCATATTATA ACTGATCGAAACATCAATACATCATTCTTTGATCCAGCAGG

Figure 4a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Ceriagrion coromandelianum



Figure 4b: Representatvie molecular barcode of COI gene of Ceriagrion coromandelianum

> AKV16034 *Ceriagrion coromandelianum* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUCC 01-A1|partial cds, mitochondrial|191 bp

SMLIRVELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSL TLLLASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQLPLFV WAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAG

Figure 4c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Ceriagrion coromandelianum

Ceriagrion coromandelianum voucher CUCC 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KT222949. Length: 573Number of Matches: 1

2	Score	Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand	Frame
1059 b	its(57	3) 0.0()	573/573(100%)	0/573(0%)	Plus/Plus	
Query	1	TAGTATATTAATTO	CGAGTTGAATTAGGTCA	ACCAGGATCCCTCA	ATTGGAGATGAC	CAAAT 60
Sbjct	1	TAGTATATTAATTO	CGAGTTGAATTAGGTCA	ACCAGGATCCCTC	ATTGGAGATGAC	CAAAT 60
Query	61TT2	ATAATGTAGTAGTA	ACAGCACATGCATTTGT	AATAAttttttCA	TAGTTATACCA	AT 120
Sbjct	61	 TTATAATGTAGTAC	GTAACAGCACATGCATT		TCATAGTTATA	 CCAAT 120
Query	121	TATAATTGGAGGA	TTCGGAAATTGATTAGT	ICCCTTGATATTAG	GGGCACCTGAI	ATAGC 180
Sbjct	121	TATAATTGGAGGAT	TCGGAAATTGATTAGT	IIIIIIIIIIIIIIII ICCCTTGATATTAG	GGGCACCTGAT	ATAGC 180
Query	181	TTTCCCACGATTA	ATAATATGAGATTTTGA	ACTTTTACCTCCTT	CATTAACACTA	CTATT 240
Sbjct	181	TTTCCCACGATTA	ATAATATGAGATTTTGA	ACTTTTACCTCCT1	CATTAACACTA	 CTATT 240
Query	241	AGCAAGAAGTTTAC	GTAGAAAGAGGAGCAGG	TACTGGTTGAACAG	GTATATCCACCC	CTTGC 300
Sbjct	241	AGCAAGAAGTTTAC	GTAGAAAGAGGAGCAGG	IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII	GTATATCCACCC	CTTGC 300
Query	301	AGGAGCAATCGCAG	CATGCAGGAGGATCTGT	IGATTTAACAATTI	TCTCATTACAC	TTAGC 360
Sbjct	301	AGGAGCAATCGCAC	CATGCAGGAGGATCTGT	 GATTTAACAATTI	TCTCATTACAC	TTAGC 360
Query	361	TGGAGTATCATCCA	ATTTTAGGTGCAATTAA	TTTTATTACCACTO		AAATC 420
Sbjct	361	TGGAGTATCATCC	ATTTTAGGTGCAATTAA	IIIIIIIIIIIIIIII TTTTATTACCACTO	TAATTAATATA	AAATC 420
Query	421	CCCAGGAATAAAA	TTAGACCAATTACCACT	ATTTGTATGGGCAG	GTAGTAATTACI	GCAGT 480
Sbjct	421	CCCAGGAATAAAA	TAGACCAATTACCACT	ATTTGTATGGGCAG	JIIIIIIIIIII GTAGTAATTACT	GCAGT 480
Query	481	TTTATTGTTACTA	CATTACCAGTATTAGC:	IGGTGCTATTACCA	TATTATTAACT	GATCG 540
Sbjct	481	TTTATTGTTACTA	CATTACCAGTATTAGC	IGGTGCTATTACCA		GATCG 540
Query	541	AAACATCAATACAT		AGG 573		
Sbjct	541	AAACATCAATACAT	CATTCTTTGATCCAGC	AGG 573		

Alignment statistics for match #1

Figure 4d: Nucleotide BLAST output of *Ceriagrion coromandelianum* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Ceriagrion coromandelianum]

Alignment statistics for match #1							
	Scor	e Expe	et	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
372 bi	ts(954)	4e-130() Compos	itional matrix adjust	191/191(100%)	191/191(100%)	0/191(0%)
Sequen	ce ID	: AKV16034.	Length: 19	1Number of Ma	tches: 1		
Featu	res:						
Query	1	SMLIRVELGQPG	SLIGDDQIYI	NVVVTAHAFVMIFFM	VMPIMIGGFGNWL	VPLMLGAPDMA	60
		SMLIRVELGQPG:	SLIGDDQIYN	IVVVTAHAFVMIFFM	VMPIMIGGFGNWL	VPLMLGAPDMA	
Sbjct	1	SMLIRVELGQPG	SLIGDDQIYN	NVVVTAHAFVMIFFM	VMPIMIGGFGNWL	VPLMLGAPDMA	60
Query	61	FPRLNNMSFWLL	PPSLTLLLAS	SSLVESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGGS	VDLTIFSLHLA	120
		FPRLNNMSFWLL	PPSLTLLLAS	SSLVESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGGS	VDLTIFSLHLA	
Sbjct	61	FPRLNNMSFWLL	PPSLTLLLAS	SSLVESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGGS	VDLTIFSLHLA	120
Query	121	GVSSILGAINFI	TTVINMKSPO	GMKLDQLPLFVWAVV	ITAVLLLLSLPVI	AGAITMLLTDR	180
		GVSSILGAINFI	TTVINMKSPO	GMKLDQLPLFVWAVV	ITAVLLLLSLPVI	AGAITMLLTDR	
Sbjct	121	GVSSILGAINFI	TTVINMKSPO	GMKLDQLPLFVWAVV	ITAVLLLLSLPVI	AGAITMLLTDR	180
Query	181	NINTSFFDPAG	191				
		NINTSFFDPAG					
Sbjct	181	NINTSFFDPAG	191				

Figure 4e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Ceriagrion coromandelianum



Figure 4f: The line diagram of *Ceriagrion coromendelianum*(Kerala) with more than 99 % match to other retrieved sequences from BOLD system.



Figure 4g: Molecular phylogenetic tree of *Ceriagrion coromandelianum* inferred by NJ tree method

Table 4: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Ceriagrion coromendelianum w	vith its
closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1.	KT222949	Ceriagrion coromendelianum (Kerala)	
2.	KU220871	Ceriagrion coromendelianum (Belgium)	0.18
3.	KT879897	Ceriagrion coromendelianum (Karnataka)	0.18
4.	KU220869	Ceriagrion olivaceum	9.24
5.	KU566000	Ceriagrion suave	11.53
6.	KU565964	Ceriagrion glabrum	11.53
7.	KU565947	Ceriagrion glabrum	11.53
8.	KU565990	Ceriagrion suave	11.81
9.	KU565964	Ceriagrion glabrum	11.76



Figure 5: Agriocnemis pygmeae

> KU871002.1 Agriocnemis pygmaea |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAP-03-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|567bp



Figure 5a: DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Agriocnemis pygmaea

Figure 5b: The representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Agriocnemis pygmaea

> AMR58407 Agriocnemis pygmaea |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAP-03-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 189bp

SLGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSLTLLLAS SLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMKSPGMKLEQMPLFVWAVVIT AVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDP

Figure 5c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Agriocnemis pygmaea

Agriocnemis pygmaea voucher CUAP-03-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KU871002.Length: 567Number of Matches: 1

	Alignment statistics for match							
	Sco	re	Expect]	[dentities		Gaps	Strand
1048 t	oits(5	67)	0.0()	567/56	7(100%)	C	/567(0%)	Plus/Plus
Feat	ures	5:						<u> </u>
Query	Ţ	AGA'I''I'AGGA	CAACCAGGC'I'C'.	1'C'1''I'A'I''I'G(5'I'GA'I'GACCAAA'! 	1''1''1'A'1'A 	ACGTAGTTGTGACA	60
Sbjct	1	AGATTAGGA	CAACCAGGCTC	rcttattg(GTGATGACCAAAT	ITTATA	ACGTAGTTGTGACA	60
Query	61	GCACACGCC	TTCGTAATAAti	ttttttA	TAGTTATACCAAT	TTATAA	TTGGTGGATTTGGA	120
Sbjct	61	GCACACGCC	TTCGTAATAAT	IIIIIII ITTTTTTA'	IAGTTATACCAAT	TATAA	TTGGTGGATTTGGA	120
Query	121	AACTGACTA	GTACCATTAAT	GCTTGGAG	CACCCGATATAG	CTTTCC	CACGATTAAATAAT	180
Sbjct	121	AACTGACTA	GTACCATTAAT	GCTTGGAG	CACCCGATATAG	CTTTCC	CACGATTAAATAAT	180
Query	181	ATAAGATTT	TGATTACTCCC	CCCTTCAT	FAACACTTTTAC	ICGCAA	GTAGATTAGTAGAA	240
Sbjct	181	ATAAGATTT	TGATTACTCCC	CCCTTCAT	FAACACTTTTAC	ICGCAA	GTAGATTAGTAGAA	240
Query	241	AGTGGAGCA	GGAACCGGATG	ACAGTTT	ATCCTCCATTAG	CAGGAG	CAATTGCTCACGCT	300
Sbjct	241	AGTGGAGCA	GGAACCGGATG	ACAGTTT	ATCCTCCATTAG	CAGGAG	CAATTGCTCACGCT	300
Query	301	GGGGGATCT	GTTGATTTAAC	ATTTTTT	CACTTCATTTGG	CAGGGG	TATCTTCAATTTTA	360
Sbjct	301	GGGGGATCT	GTTGATTTAAC	ATTTTTT(CACTTCATTTGG	CAGGGG	TATCTTCAATTTTA	360
Query	361	GGGGCAATC	AATTTTATTAC	AACTACAA	ΓΤΑΑΤΑΤΑΑΑΑΤ	CACCAG	GAATAAAACTGGAA	420
Sbjct	361	GGGGCAATC	AATTTTATTAC	ACTACAA'	ΓΤΑΑΤΑΤΑΑΑΑΤ	CACCAG	GAATAAAACTGGAA	420
Query	421	CAAATGCCA	TTATTTGTATG	AGCAGTTG'	FAATTACTGCTG	rattac	TATTATTATCATTA	480
Sbjct	421	CAAATGCCA	TTATTTGTATG	AGCAGTTG'	TAATTACTGCTG	TATTAC	TATTATTATCATTA	480
Query	481	CCTGTATTA	GCAGGAGCTAT	FACTATAT'	FACTTACTGACCO	GTAATA	TTAATACTTCATTT	540
Sbjct	481	CCTGTATTA	GCAGGAGCTAT	IIIIIII FACTATAT'	IACTTACTGACCO	GTAATA	TTAATACTTCATTT	540
Query	541T:	TTGATCCGGC	AggggggggAG	ATCCC 5	67			
Sbjct	541	TTTGATCCG	GCAGGGGGGGGG	AGATCCC	567			

Figure 5d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Agriocnemis pygmaea* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit 1, partial (mitochondrion) [*Agriocnemis pygmaea*] Sequence ID: AMR58407 Length: 219Number of Matches: 1

			Alignment stat	istics for matc	h #1	
Sc	ore	Expec	t Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
366 bits	(939	2e-) 127()	Compositional matrix adjust	186/189(98%)	188/189(99%)) 0/189(0%)
Feat _{Query}	ures 1	S: SLGQPGSLIG	DDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMI	PIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM	AFPRLNN 60	
Sbjct	24	LGQPGSLIG	DDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMI DDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMI	PIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM PIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM	AFPRLNN AFPRLNN 83	
Query	61	MSFWLLPPSL	TLLLASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPI	LAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHL	AGVSSIL 120	
Sbjct	84	MSFWLLPPSL	TLLLASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPI	LAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHL	AGVSSIL 143	
Query	121	GAINFITTTI GAINFITTTI	NMKSPGMKLEQMPLFVWAVVIT# NMKSPGMK+E0+PLFVWAVVIT#	AVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTC AVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTC	RNINTSF 180 RNINTSF	
Sbjct	144	GAINFITTTI	NMKSPGMKMEQLPLFVWAVVIT#	AVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTD	RNINTSF 203	
Query	181	FDPAGGGDP FDPAGGGDP	189			
Sbjct	204	FDPAGGGDP	212			

Figure 5e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Agriocnemis pygmaea



Figure 5f: The line diagram of *Agriocnemis pygmeae* over more than 98% match to other retrieved sequences from BOLD system



Figure 5g: Molecular phylogenetic tree of Agriocnemis pygmaea inferred by NJ tree method

Table 6: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Agriocnemis pygmaea with its closely
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KU871002	Agriocnemis pygmaea (Kerala)	
2	KT957464	Agriocnemis minima (Thailand)	0.11
3	KT957463	Agriocnemis minima(Thailand)	0.11
4	KT957465	Agriocnemis minima (Thailand)	0.11
5	KT957462	Agriocnemis minima (Thailand)	0.11
6	KT957461	Agriocnemis minima (Thailand)	0.12
7	KF369578	Xanthagrion erythroneurum	0.16
8	KF369446	Metaloptobasis mauritia	0.16
9	KF369562	Teinobasis rufithorax	0.17
10	KU220894	Rhodischnura nursei	0.17
11	KT879911	Lestes elatus	0.17
12	KU566458	Trithemis werneri	0.16



Figure 6: Agriocnemis keralensis

> KU135367 Agriocnemis keralensis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAK-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|628bp



Figure 6a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Agriocnemis keralensis

Figure 6b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Agriocnemis keralensis

> ALQ75278 Agriocnemis keralensis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAK-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|209 bp

GAWAGMVGTALSMLIRVELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLN NMSFWLLPPSLTLLMASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMKSP GMKMEQMPLFVWAVVITAILLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPVLY

Figure 6c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Agriocnemis keralensis
Agriocnemis keralensis voucher CUAK-01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial Sequence ID: KU135367 Length: 628Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

S	core	Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand	
1160 bi	ts(628) 0.0()	628/628(100%)	0/628(0%)	Plus/Plus	
Feature Query	es: 1	CGGAGCATGG	GCAGGAATAGTAGGA	ACTGCCCTAAGTA	TATTAATTCGAGTAGAACTTGG	60
Sbjct	1	CGGAGCATGG	GCAGGAATAGTAGGA	ACTGCCCTAAGTA	TATTAATTCGAGTAGAACTTGG	60
Query	61	ACAACCAGGAT	CTCTAATTGGAGAT	GATCAAATCTACA	ATGTAGTAGTGACTGCGCACGC	120
Sbjct	61	ACAACCAGGAI	CTCTAATTGGAGAT	GATCAAATCTACA	ATGTAGTAGTGACTGCGCACGC	120
Query	121T	TTTGTAATAA tt	tttttCATAGTAAT	ACCAATTATGATT	GGAGGGTTTGGAAATTGACT	180
Sbjct	121	TTTTGTAATAA	ATTTTTTTTTCATAGTA	ATACCAATTATGA	TTGGAGGGTTTGGAAATTGACT	180
Query	181	CGTACCCTTA		GACATAGCTTTCC	CACGACTTAATAACATAAGATT	240
Sbjct	181	CGTACCCTTA	ATACTAGGAGCACCA(GACATAGCTTTCC	CACGACTTAATAACATAAGATT	240
Query	241	TTGACTATTAC	CCCCTTCATTAACA		GATCCCTAGTAGAAAGAGGGGC	300
Sbjct	241	TTGACTATTAC	CCCCTTCATTAACA	ITATTGATAGCAA	GATCCCTAGTAGAAAGAGGGGC	300
Query	301	CGGTACTGGAT	GAACAGTCTATCCT	CCTTTAGCAGGAG	CCATTGCTCATGCAGGAGGGTC	360
Sbjct	301	CGGTACTGGAI	GAACAGTCTATCCT	CCTTTAGCAGGAG	CCATTGCTCATGCAGGAGGGTC	360
Query	361	AGTAGACCTTA		CATTTAGCAGGAG	TTTCATCCATCTTAGGGGCAAT	420
Sbjct	361	AGTAGACCTTA	CAATTTTTTCACTA	CATTTAGCAGGAG	TTTCATCCATCTTAGGGGCAAT	420
Query	421			ATGAAATCCCCTG	GTATAAAAATAGAACAAATACC	480
Sbjct	421	CAACTTTATTA	CAACTACAATTAAT	ATGAAATCCCCTG	GTATAAAAATAGAACAAATACC	480
Query	481	TCTATTTGTAT	GGGCTGTAGTAATT	ACAGCAATCCTAC	TTCTATTATCATTACCTGTATT	540
Sbjct	481	TCTATTTGTAT	GGGCTGTAGTAATT	ACAGCAATCCTAC	TTCTATTATCATTACCTGTATT	540
Query	541	AGCAGGTGCA		ACAGACCGTAATA	TTAATACATCATTTTTTGATCC	600
Sbjct	541	AGCAGGTGCA	TTACTATACTATTA	ACAGACCGTAATA	TTAATACATCATTTTTTGATCC	600
Query	601	TGCAGGGGGGAG	GAGACCCAGTACTA	TAC 628		
Sbjct	601	TGCAGGGGGAG	GAGACCCAGTACTA	TAC 628		

Figure 6d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Agriocnemis keralensis* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [*Agriocnemis keralensis*] Sequence ID: ALQ75278 Length: 209Number of Matches: 1

Sc	ore	Expect	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
408 bits(1	048)	8e- 144()	Compositional matrix adjust.	209/209(100%)	209/209(100%	5) 0/209(0%)
Feature	es:					
Query	1	GAWAGMVGTA	ALSMLIRVELGQPGSLIGDDÇ	QIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVM	PIMIGGFGNWL	60
		GAWAGMVGTA	ALSMLIRVELGQPGSLIGDDQ)IYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVM	PIMIGGFGNWL	
Sbjct	1	GAWAGMVGTA	ALSMLIRVELGQPGSLIGDDQ	0IYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVM	PIMIGGFGNWL	60
Query	61	VPLMLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSLTLI	MASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPP	LAGAIAHAGGS	120
		VPLMLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSLTLI	MASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPP	LAGAIAHAGGS	
Sbjct	61	VPLMLGAPD	4AFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSLTLI	MASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPP	LAGAIAHAGGS	120
Query	121	VDLTIFSLHI	LAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMK	SPGMKMEQMPLFVWAVVIT.	AILLLLSLPVL	180
		VDLTIFSLH	LAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMK	SPGMKMEQMPLFVWAVVIT.	AILLLSLPVL	
Sbjct	121	VDLTIFSLH	LAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMK	SPGMKMEQMPLFVWAVVIT.	AILLLSLPVL	180
Query	181	AGAITMLLTI	ORNINTSFFDPAGGGDPVLY	209		
		AGAITMLLTI	ORNINTSFFDPAGGGDPVLY			
Sbjct	181	AGAITMLLTI	ORNINTSFFDPAGGGDPVLY	209		

Alignment statistics for match #1

Figure 6e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Agriocnemis keralensis.



Figure 6f: The line diagram of *Agriocnemis keralensis* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences from BOLD system.



Figure 6g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of *Agriocnemis keralensis* inferred by NJ tree method

Table 8: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Agriocnemis keralensis with its close	ely
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KU133367	Agriocnemis keralensis (Kerala)	
2	KF369284	Agriocnemis forcipata (Netherland)	0.00
3	KT957459	Agriocnemis femina (Thailand)	3.83
4	KF369283	Agriocnemis femina (Netherland)	3.81
5	KT957460	Agriocnemis femina (Thailand)	4.18
6	KT957458	Agriocnemis pygmaea	4.44
7	KT957456	Agriocnemis pygmaea	4.44
8	KT957456	Agriocnemis pygmaea	4.43



Figure 7: Ischnura aurora

> KR149808 *Ischnura aurora* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUIA 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 628bp



Fig 7a: The DNA sequence interpret of the COI gene of Ischnura aurora.

Figure 7b: Representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Ischnura aurora.

> AKL82322 Ischnura aurora |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUIA 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|209 bp

MFGAWAGMVGTALSMLIRVELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPR LNNMSFWLLPPSLTLLLASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGVIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMK SPGMNMDQLPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPI

Figure 7c : The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Ischnura aurora

Ischnura aurora voucher CUIA 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID KR149808_Length: 628Number of Matches: 1

		А	lignment statistic	s for match #1			
Sc	ore	Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand	Frame	
1160 bi	its(628	3) 0.0()	628/628(100%)	0/628(0%)	Plus/Plus		
Feature	S:						
Query	1	AATGTTTGGA	GCATGGGCTGGAATAG	TAGGAACTGCTT		TTCGAGTTGA	60
Sbjct	1	AATGTTTGGA	GCATGGGCTGGAATAG	TAGGAACTGCTT	TAAGAATATTAAT	TCGAGTTGA	60
Query	61	ACTAGGACAA	CCAGGATCTCTTATTG	GAGATGACCAAA	TTTATAATGTAG	TAGTAACTGC	120
Sbjct	61	ACTAGGACAA	CCAGGATCTCTTATTG	GAGATGACCAAA	ITTATAATGTAG	TAGTAACTGC	120
Query	121	ACACGCTTTT	GTTATAAtttttttA	TAGTAATACCTA	ITATAATTGGAG	GGTTCGGAAA	180
Sbjct	121	ACACGCTTTT		TAGTAATACCTA		GTTCGGAAA	180
Query	181	TTGATTAGTA	CCTTTAATATTAGGAG	CACCAGATATAG	CTTTCCCTCGAT	TAAATAATAT	240
Sbjct	181	TTGATTAGTA		CACCAGATATAG	CTTTCCCTCGAT	 Faaataatat	240
Query	241	AAGATTCTGA	CTTCTACCACCATCAT	TAACATTATTAC'	TAGCAAGTAGTT	TAGTAGAAAG	300
Sbjct	241	AAGATTCTGA	 CTTCTACCACCATCAT	IIIIIIIIIIIII TAACATTATTAC	 TAGCAAGTAGTT	 TAGTAGAAAG	300
Query	301	AGGAGCTGGA	ACGGGATGAACTGTTT	ACCCTCCACTAG	CAGGTGTTATTG	CTCACGCTGG	360
Sbjct	301	AGGAGCTGGA	 ACGGGATGAACTGTTT	ACCCTCCACTAG	CAGGTGTTATTG	CTCACGCTGG	360
Query	361	AGCTTCTGTT	GATTTAACAATTTTCT	CTTTACACTTAG	CAGGAGTATCTT	CTATTTTAGG	420
Sbjct	361	AGCTTCTGTT		CTTTACACTTAG	CAGGAGTATCTT	 CTATTTTAGG	420
Query	421	TGCAATTAAT	ITCATTACCACCACAA	TTAATATAAAGT	CACCAGGAATAAA	ATATAGACCA	480
Sbjct	421	TGCAATTAAT	IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII ITCATTACCACCACAA	TTAATATAAAGT	CACCAGGAATAA	ATATAGACCA	480
Query	481	ATTACCTTTA	ITTGTATGAGCTGTAG	TTATTACAGCGG'	TATTACTTTTAT	TATCATTACC	540
Sbjct	481	ATTACCTTTA	ITTGTATGAGCTGTAG	TTATTACAGCGG	IATTACTTTTAT	TATCATTACC	540
Query	541	AGTTCTGGCT	GGTGCTATTACTATAC	TTTTAACTGATC	GTAATATTAATAO	CGTCCTTCTT	600
Sbjct	541	AGTTCTGGCT	GGTGCTATTACTATAC	TTTTAACTGATC	IIIIIIIIIII GTAATATTAATAC	CGTCCTTCTT	600
Query	601	TGATCCGGCA	GGAGGAGGAGACCCTA	TT 628			
Sbjct	601	TGATCCGGCA	IIIIIIIIIIIIIII GGAGGAGGAGACCCTA	II TT 628			

Figure 7d: Nucleotide BLAST output of COI gene of *Ischnura aurora* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit 1, partial (mitochondrion) [*Ischnura aurora*] Sequence ID: AGY95143 Length: 219Number of Matches: 1

Sco	re	Expect	Method	Identi	ities	Positives	Ga	aps	Frame
405 bits(104	42)	9e- 143()	Compositional matrix adjust.	209/209((100%) 209	9/209(100%	6) 0/209	9(0%)	
Feature	s:								
Query	1	MFGAWAG MFGAWAG	MVGTALSMLIRVELGQPGSL MVGTALSMLIRVELGOPGSL	IGDDQIYN ^y IGDDQIYN ^y	VVVTAHAFVM VVVTAHAFVM	IIFFMVMPIMI IIFFMVMPIMI	GGFGN GGFGN	60	
Sbjct	5	MFGAWAG	GMVGTALSMLIRVELGQPGSL	IGDDQIYN	VVVTAHAFVM	IIFFMVMPIMI	GGFGN	64	
Query	61	WLVPLMI WLVPLMI	LGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPP LGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPP	SLTLLLAS: SLTLLLAS:	SLVESGAGTO SLVESGAGTO	WTVYPPLAGV WTVYPPLAGV	IAHAG IAHAG	120	
Sbjct	65	WLVPLMI	GAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPP	SLTLLLASS	SLVESGAGTO	GWTVYPPLAGV	IAHAG	124	
Query	121	ASVDLTI ASVDLTI	FSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITT FSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITT	TINMKSPGN TINMKSPGN	MNMDQLPLFV MNMDQLPLFV	WAVVITAVLL WAVVITAVLL	LLSLP LLSLP	180	
Sbjct	125	ASVDLTI	FSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITT	TINMKSPG	MNMDQLPLFV	WAVVITAVLL	LLSLP	184	
Query	181	VLAGA VLAGA	ITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPA	GGGDPI	209				
Sbjct	185	VLAGA	ITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPA	GGGDPI	213				

Figure 7e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Ischnura aurora



Figure 7f: The line diagram of *Ischnura aurora* with more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 7g: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of Ischnura aurora inferred by NJ tree method

Table 10: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Ischnura aurora with its closely	
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KR149808	Ischnura aurora (Kerala)	0.00
2	KF369414	Ischnura aurora (Netherland)	0.00
3	KX053528	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.16
4	KX053526	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.16
5	KX053529	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.16
6	KX053530	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.16
7	KX053524	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.16
8	KX053532	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.16
9	KX053525	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.32
10	KX053531	Ischnura aurora (France)	0.32



Figure 8 : Ischnura senegalensis

> KT305961 Ischnura senegalensis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUSI 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|603 bp



Figure 8a: The DNA sequence interpret of the COI gene of Ischnura senegalensis

Figure 8b: The representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Ischnura senegalensis.

> ALT31504 Ischnura senegalensis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUSI 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 200 bp

```
PDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSLTLLLASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGVIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFI
TTTINMKSPGMNMDQLPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPILYQHLFWFFGHP
EVYILILPGFGMISHIIAQESGKKETFGVLGMIYAMIAIGILGFVVWA
```

Figure 8c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Ischnura senegalensis

Ischnura senegalensis voucher CUSI 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KT305961 Length: 603Number of Matches: 1

		Alignment statistics for match #1							
Sc	Score Expect Identities Gaps Strand Frame								
1114 b:	its(60	03) 0.0() 603/603(100%) 0/603(0%) Plus/Plus							
Feature	es:								
Query	1	ACCAGATATAGCTTTCCCCCGATTAAATAATATAAGATTTTGACTTCTACCTCCTCATT 60	0						
Sbjct	1	ACCAGATATAGCTTTCCCCCGATTAAATAATATAAGATTTTGACTTCTACCTCCTCATT 6(0						
Query	61	AACTTTACTTTTAGCAAGAAGCTTAGTAGAAAGAGGAGCGGGAACTGGATGAACAGTTTA 12	20						
Sbjct	61	AACTTTACTTTTAGCAAGAAGCTTAGTAGAAAGAGGAGCGGGAACTGGATGAACAGTTTA 12	20						
Query	121	TCCTCCACTAGCAGGGGTAATTGCTCATGCTGGAGCGTCCGTTGACTTAACTATTTTTC 18	80						
Sbjct	121	TCCTCCACTAGCAGGGGTAATTGCTCATGCTGGAGCGTCCGTTGACTTAACTATTTTTC 18	80						
Query	181	ATTACACTTGGCAGGAGTATCCTCAATTTTAGGAGCAATTAATT	40						
Sbjct	181	ATTACACTTGGCAGGAGTATCCTCAATTTTAGGAGCAATTAATT	40						
Query	241	TAATATAAAGTCTCCTGGGATAAATATAGACCAACTACCTCTATTTGTCTGAGCTGTAGT 30	00						
Sbjct	241	TAATATAAAGTCTCCTGGGATAAATATAGACCAACTACCTCTATTTGTCTGAGCTGTAGT 3(00						
Query	301	TATTACTGCAGTATTACTTTTATTATCACTACCAGTATTAGCTGGTGCTATTACTATATT 30	60						
Sbjct	301	TATTACTGCAGTATTACTTTTATTATCACTACCAGTATTAGCTGGTGCTATTACTATATT 30	60						
Query	361	ACTGACAGATCGTAACATCAATACATCATTTTTTGACCCTGCAGGAGGGGGGGG	20						
Sbjct	361	ACTGACAGATCGTAACATCAATACATCATTTTTTGACCCTGCAGGAGGGGGAGACCCTAT 42	20						
Query	421	TCTATATCAACATTTATTTTGATTCTTTGGCCACCCCGAAGTGTACATTTTAATTTTACC 48	80						
Sbjct	421	TCTATATCAACATTTATTTTGATTCTTTGGCCACCCCGAAGTGTACATTTTAATTTTACC 48	80						
Query	481	AGGATTTGGTATAATTTCACATATTATTGCACAAGAAAGA	40						
Sbjct	481	AGGATTTGGTATAATTTCACATATTATTGCACAAGAAAGA	40						
Query	541	AGTACTAGGTATAATTTATGCTATAATTGCAATTGGAATTCTAGGATTTGTAGTATGGGC 60	00						
Sbjct	541	AGTACTAGGTATAATTTATGCTATAATTGCAATTGGAATTCTAGGATTTGTAGTATGGGC 60	00						
Query	601	CCA 603							
Sbjct	601	CCA 603							

Figure 8d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of Ischnura senegalensis showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [*Ischnura senegalensis*] Sequence ID: ALT31504 Length: 200Number of Matches: 1

			Alignment	statist	ics for mat	ch #1		
Sco	re	Expect	Metho	d	Identities	Positives	Gaps	Frame
393 bits(10	010)	2e- 138()	Compositional adjust.	matrix	200/200(100%) 2	00/200(100%) 0/	/200(0%)	
Feature	es:							
Query	1	PDMAFPRL PDMAFPRL	NNMSFWLLPPSLTI NNMSFWLLPPSLTI	LLASSLVES	GAGTGWTVYPPLAGV GAGTGWTVYPPLAGV	IAHAGASVDLTIFS IAHAGASVDLTIFS	60	
Sbjct	1	PDMAFPRL	NNMSFWLLPPSLTI	LLASSLVES	GAGTGWTVYPPLAGV	IAHAGASVDLTIFS	60	
Query	61	LHLAGVSS LHLAGVSS	ILGAINFITTTINN ILGAINFITTTINN	IKSPGMNMDQ IKSPGMNMDQ	LPLFVWAVVITAVLI LPLFVWAVVITAVLI	LLSLPVLAGAITML LLSLPVLAGAITML	120	
Sbjct	61	LHLAGVSS	ILGAINFITTTINN	IKSPGMNMDQ	LPLFVWAVVITAVLI	LLSLPVLAGAITML	120	
Query	121	LTDRNINT LTDRNINT	SFFDPAGGGDPILY SFFDPAGGGDPILY	(QHLFWFFGH (QHLFWFFGH	PEVYILILPGFGMIS PEVYILILPGFGMIS	HIIAQESGKKETFG HIIAQESGKKETFG	180	
Sbjct	121	LTDRNINT	SFFDPAGGGDPILY	ZQHLFWFFGH	PEVYILILPGFGMIS	HIIAQESGKKETFG	180	
Query	181	VLGMIYAM VLGMIYAM	IAIGILGFVVWA IAIGILGFVVWA	200				
Sbjct	181	VLGMIYAM	IAIGILGFVVWA	200				

Figure 8e: Peptide BLAST output of the COI gene of *Ischnura senegalensis*



Figure 8f: The line diagram of *Ischnura senegalensis* with more than 99 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 8g: Phylogenetic relationship of Ischnura senegalensis inferred by NJ tree method

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KT30596	Ischnura senegalensis (Kerala)	
2	AB758088	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00
3	AB758084	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00
4	AB758081	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00
5	AB758080	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00
6	AB758079	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00
7	AB758078	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00
8	AB758077	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00
9	AB758082	Ischnura senegalensis (Japan)	0.00

 Table 12: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Ishnura senegalensis with its closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank



Figure 9: Aciagrion occidentale

>KM096996 *Aciagrion occidentale* voucher JO5 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Figure 9a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Aciagrion occidentale



Figure 9b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Aciagrion occidentale.

> AIT71755 Aciagrion occidentale |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAC-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|174 bp

IGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDIAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSLTLLLASSLVESGAG TGWTVYPPLAGVIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMKSPGMSMDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSL PVLAGAITMLLTDRNSNTLGTR

Figure 9c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Aciagrion occidentale

Aciagrion occidentale voucher JO 5 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KM096996.1Length: 522Number of Matches: 1

Score		Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
965 bits	(522)	0.0	522/522(100%)	0/522(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	ATTGGAGATGACCAAATTTATAATG	TAGTAGTAACTGCGCAT	GCATTTGTTATAA	TTTTC 60
Sbjct	1	ATTGGAGATGACCAAATTTATAATO	STAGTAGTAACTGCGCAT	GCATTTGTTATAA	TTTTC 60
Query	61	TTCATAGTTATACCCATCATAATTC	GGGGGATTTGGAAACTGC	GCTGGTTCCATTAA	TGTTA 120
Sbjct	61	TTCATAGTTATACCCATCATAATTC	GGGGATTTGGAAACTGO	GCTGGTTCCATTAA	tgtta 120
Query	121	GGTGCACCAGATATTGCTTTCCCTC	CGATTAAATAATATAAGA	ATTTTGACTTCTAC	CACCA 180
Sbjct	121	GGTGCACCAGATATTGCTTTCCCTC	GATTAAATAATATAAGA	ATTTTGACTTCTAC	CACCA 180
Query	181	TCCTTAACACTTCTATTAGCAAGAA		GCCGGAACTGGTT	GGACT 240
Sbjct	181	TCCTTAACACTTCTATTAGCAAGAA	GATTAGTAGAAAGAGGG	GCCGGAACTGGTT	GGACT 240
Query	241	GTCTACCCCCCATTGGCAGGAGTAA	TTGCCCATGCTGGAGCA	ATCAGTAGATTTAA	CTATT 300
Sbjct	241	GTCTACCCCCCATTGGCAGGAGTA	ATTGCCCATGCTGGAGC	ATCAGTAGATTTAA	CTATT 300
Query	301	TTCTCTTTACATTTAGCAGGGGTAT	CCTCAATTTTAGGGGCT	CATTAATTTCATCA	CAACC 360
Sbjct	301	TTCTCTTTACATTTAGCAGGGGTAT	CCTCAATTTTAGGGGC	ATTAATTTCATCA	CAACC 360
Query	361	ACTATTAATATAAAATCTCCGGGTA	TAAGTATAGATCAAATA	ACCATTATTTGTGT	GAGCT 420
Sbjct	361	ACTATTAATATAAAATCTCCGGGTA	ATAAGTATAGATCAAATA	ACCATTATTTGTGT	GAGCT 420
Query	421	GTAGTTATTACAGCAGTTTTATTAT		ATTGGCAGGTGCCA	TCACT 480
Sbjct	421	GTAGTTATTACAGCAGTTTTATTAT	TATTATCATTACCTGT	ATTGGCAGGTGCCA	TCACT 480
Query	481	ATGTTATTAACTGATCGAAATAGTA	ATACATTGGGGACTCGC	G 522	
Sbjct	481	ATGTTATTAACTGATCGAAATAGTA	ATACATTGGGGACTCG	G 522	

Figure 9d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Aciagrion occidentale* showing its nearest match subject

Sequence ID: <u>AIT71755.1</u> Length: 174Number of Matches: 1											
Score		Expect	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps					
358 bits(867)	2e-117	Compositional matrix ad	just. 174/174(60%)	174/174(60%)	0/174(0%)					
Query 2	1	IGDDQIYN	VVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMI	GGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDIAFP	RLNNMSFWLLPP	60					
		IGDDQIYN	VVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMI	GGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDIAFF	RLNNMSFWLLPP						
Sbjct :	1	IGDDQIYN	VVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMI	GGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDIAFP	RLNNMSFWLLPP	60					
Query	61	SLTLLLAS	SLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGV	IAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGV	SSILGAINFITT	120					
		SLTLLLAS	SLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGV	IAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGV	SSILGAINFITT						
Sbjct	61	SLTLLLAS	SLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGV	IAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGV	SSILGAINFITT	120					
Query 2	121	TINMKSPG	MSMDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLL	LLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNS	NTLGTR 174						
		TINMKSPG	MSMDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLL	LLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNS	NTLGTR						
Sbjct :	121	TINMKSPG	MSMDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLL	LLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNS	NTLGTR 174						





Figure 9f: The line diagram of *Aciagrion occidentale* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 9g: Molecular phylogenetic relationship of *Aciagrion occidentale* inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 14: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Aciagrion occidentale with its closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KM096996	Aciagrion occidentale (Kerala)	
2	KF369275	Aciagrion borneense	0.12
3	JN419694	<i>Enallagma</i> sp	0.12
4	KC135957	Ischnura asiatica	0.12
5	KF369279	Africallagma elongatum	O.13
6	KF369280	Africallagma vaginale	0.14
7	KU565887.	Africallagma quingentum	0.11
8	KU565888	Africallagma quingentum	0.11
9	KU565889.	Africallagma quingentum	0.11
10	KU565890	Africallagma quingentum	0.11
11	KU565891	Africallagma quingentum	0.11
12	LC101585	Ischnura asiatica	0.13
13	LC101610.	Ischnura asiatica	0.12



Fig 10: Copera marginipes

> KR149804 *Copera marginipes* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUCM 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 616 bp



Figure 10a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Copera marginipes

Figure 10b: Representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Copera marginipes

> KR149804 *Copera marginipes* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUCM 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 616 bp

```
AGMVGTALSMLIRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMS
FWLLPPSLTLLLSSSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHSGGSVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMKSPGMK
LDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPIL
```

Figure 10c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Copera marginipes

Copera marginipes voucher CUCM 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KR149804. Length: 616Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1												
	Score	Expe	ct	Ident	tities	(Gaps	Strand				
1138 t	oits(61	6) 0.0()	61	6/616(10)0%)	0/616	6(0%)	Plus/Plus				
Featur	۹۵.											
Query	1	AGCTGGAATAGT	AGGAAC	CAGCTTTA	GAATATT	AATTCGA	ATTGAAT	TAGGACAACCAGG	60			
Sbjct	1	AGCTGGAATAGT	AGGAAC	CAGCTTTA	GAATATT	AATTCGA	ATTGAAI	TAGGACAACCAGG	60			
Query	61	GTCATTAATCGG	AGATGA	TCAAATTI	'ATAACGT'	TGTGGTT	ACAGCAC	ACGCTTTCGTTAT	120			
Sbjct	61	GTCATTAATCGG	AGATGA	TCAAATT	'ATAACGT'	TGTGGTT	ACAGCAC	CACGCTTTCGTTAT	120			
Query	121	AAttttttATA	AGTTAT	ACCTATT	TAATTGG	AGGATTT	GGTAACI	GGCTAGTACCTTT	180			
Sbjct	121	AATTTTTTTTAT	AGTTAI	ACCTATT	TAATTGG.	AGGATTT	GGTAACI	GGCTAGTACCTTT	180			
Query	181	AATACTAGGAGC	CCCAGA	TATAGCAI	TCCCACG	ACTTAAT	AATATAA	GATTTTGGTTACT	240			
Sbjct	181	AATACTAGGAGC	CCCAGA	TATAGCA	TCCCACG	ACTTAAT	AATATAA	GATTTTGGTTACT	240			
Query	241	ACCTCCCTCATT	ACTCI	TTTACTA	'CAAGTAG	ATTAGTA	GAAAGAG	GGGCGGGTACTGG	300			
Sbjct	241	ACCTCCCTCATT	ACTCI	TTTACTA	CAAGTAG	ATTAGTA	GAAAGAG	GGGCGGGTACTGG	300			
Query	301	ATGAACTGTTTA	гсстсс	CATTAGCTO	GAGCTAT	TGCTCAT	TCAGGAG	GGTCAGTTGATCT	360			
Sbjct	301	ATGAACTGTTTA	CCTCC	CATTAGCTO	GAGCTAT'	TGCTCAT	TCAGGAG	GGTCAGTTGATCT	360			
Query	361	AACTATTTTTC	CTTCA	TTTGGCAG	GAGTATC	ATCAATT	TTAGGGG	GCAATTAATTTTAT	420			
Sbjct	361	AACTATTTTTTC	CTTCA	ATTTGGCAG	GAGTATC	ATCAATT	TTAGGGG	GCAATTAATTTTAT	420			
Query	421	TACTACAACTAT	TAATAT	AAAATCAC	CAGGTAT	AAAATTA	GATCAAA	TACCATTATTTGT	480			
Sbjct	421	TACTACAACTAT	TATAA	AAAATCAC	CAGGTAT	ΑΑΑΑΤΤΑ	GATCAAA	ATACCATTATTTGT	480			
Query	481	ATGAGCAGTGGT	ATTAC	CAGCAGTG	TACTATT	ATTATCT	TTGCCAG	TACTTGCTGGAGC	540			
Sbjct	481	ATGAGCAGTGGT	ATTAC	CAGCAGTG	TACTATT	ATTATCT	TTGCCAG	TACTTGCTGGAGC	540			
Query	541	AATTACAATATTA	ATTAAC	CAGATCGA	ATATTAA	TACATCA	TTCTTT	ATCCAGCAGGTGG	600			
Sbjct	541	AATTACAATATTA	ATTAAC	CAGATCGA	ATATTAA	TACATCA	TTCTTT	GATCCAGCAGGTGG	600			
Query	601	AGGGGACCCAAT	CCTA	616								
Sbjct	601	AGGGGACCCAAT	CCTA	616								

Figure 10d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the COI gene of *Copera marginipes* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [*Copera marginipes*] Sequence ID: AKL82318 Length: 205Number of Matches: 1

	Alignment statistics for match #1											
Sco	ore	Expect	Method	d	Identities	Positives	s Gaps					
397 bits(10	021)	6e-140()	Compositional ma adjust.	trix	205/205(100%)	205/205(100%	s) 0/205(0%)					
Feature	es:											
Query	1	AGMVGTALSM AGMVGTALSM	LIRIELGQPGSLIGDD LIRIELGOPGSLIGDD	QIYNVVVTAH. OIYNVVVTAH.	AFVMIFFMVMPIM AFVMIFFMVMPIM	IGGFGNWLVPL IGGFGNWLVPL	60					
Sbjct	1	AGMVGTALSM	LIRIELGQPGSLIGDD	ŽIYNVVVTAH.	AFVMIFFMVMPIM	IGGFGNWLVPL	60					
Query	61	MLGAPDMAFP MLGAPDMAFP	RLNNMSFWLLPPSLTL	LLSSSLVESG	AGTGWTVYPPLAG AGTGWTVYPPLAG	AIAHSGGSVDL AIAHSGGSVDL	120					
Sbjct	61	MLGAPDMAFP	RLNNMSFWLLPPSLTL	LLSSSLVESG	AGTGWTVYPPLAG	AIAHSGGSVDL	120					
Query	121	TIFSLHLAGV TIFSLHLAGV	SSILGAINFITTTINM SSILGAINFITTTINM	KSPGMKLDQM KSPGMKLDOM	PLFVWAVVITAVL PLFVWAVVITAVL	LLLSLPVLAGA LLLSLPVLAGA	180					
Sbjct	121	TIFSLHLAGV	SSILGAINFITTTINM	KSPGMKLDQM	PLFVWAVVITAVL	LLLSLPVLAGA	180					
Query	181	ITMLLTDRNI ITMLLTDRNI	NTSFFDPAGGGDPIL NTSFFDPAGGGDPIL	205								
Sbjct	181	ITMLLTDRNI	NTSFFDPAGGGDPIL	205								





Figure 10f: The line diagram of *Copera marginipes* with more than 99% match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 10g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of Copera marginipes inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 16: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Copera marginipes with its closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KR149804	Copera marginipes (Kerala)	
2	KF369351	Copera marginipes (Netherland)	0.00
3	KF369352	Copera nyansana (Netherland)	16.02
4	KF369353	Copera sikassoensis (Netherland)	17.18
5	KT879906	Elattoneura vittata	16.02
6	KX890965	Ophiogomphus smithi	18.15
7	KX890938	Ophiogomphus smithi	18.15
8	KX890940	Ophiogomphus westfalli	18.74



Figure 11: Vestalis apicalis

> KU510326 Vestalis apicalis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUVA-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 561bp



Figure 11a: The DNA sequence interpret of the COI gene of Vestalis apicalis

Figure 11b: The representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Vestalis apicalis

> ALX71652 *Vestalis apicalis* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUVA-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 187 bp

ELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPALTLLLTS SLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAVNFITTTINMKSPGMKAEQLPLFVWAVVIT AILLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNMNTSFFDPAGGG

Figure 11c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Vestalis apicalis

Vestalis apicalis voucher CUVA-01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KU510326 Length: 561Number of Matches: 1

		A	Lignme	nt s	tatis	stics	for	match	#1		
	Scor	e	Expec	t Io	lenti	ties		Gaps	Strar	nd	Frame
1037	bits	s(561)	0.0()	561	/561	(100%) 0/5	561 (0%)) Plus/P	lus	
Featu	ires	:									
Query	1	GAACTAG	GACAACC	GGGATC	CCTTAT	TGGAGA	CGACC	AAATCTAC	CAACGTAGTA	GTCAC	C 60
Sbjct	1	GAACTAG	GACAACC	GGGATC	CCTTAI	TGGAGA	CGACC	AAATCTAC	CAACGTAGTAG	GTCAC	C 60
Query	61	GCCCATO	GCATTTGT	AATAAT	CTTTTI	TATAGI	ATAC	CTATTATA	ATTGGGGGA	TTGG	GA 120
Sbjct	61	GCCCATO	GCATTTGT	AATAAT	CTTTT	TATAGI	'AATAC	CTATTATA	ATTGGGGGA	IIII TTTGG	GA 120
Query	121	AATTGGO		ACTAAT	GTTAG	GGCCCC	TGATA	TGGCTTTC	CCTCGACTA		AC 180
Sbjct	121	AATTGGC	CTTGTCCC	ACTAAT	GTTAGO	GGCCCC	TGATA	TGGCTTTC	CCTCGACTA	AACAA	AC 180
Query	181	ATGAGAT	TTTGACT	ICTGCC	CCCAGO		TCTTC			GTAGA	AA 240
Sbjct	181	ATGAGAI	TTTGACT	ICTGCC	CCCAGO	CATTAAC	TCTTC	TATTAACA	AGAAGTTTA	GTAGA	A 240
Query	241	AGAGGGG	GCTGGGAC	AGGTTG	AACCG1	TATACCC	TCCTC	TAGCGGGG	GCTATTGCT		CA 300
Sbjct	241	AGAGGGG	GCTGGGAC	AGGTTG	AACCGI	TATACCO	TCCTC	TAGCGGGG	GCTATTGCT	CACGO	CA 300
Query	301	GGAGGAI	CAGTAGA	TTTAAC		CTCGCI	TCACC	TAGCAGGC		ATTTI	A 360
Sbjct	301	GGAGGAI	CAGTAGA	TTTAAC	TATTT	CTCGCI	TCACC	TAGCAGGC	GTATCCTCG	ATTTI	A 360
Query	361	GGTGCCG	GTTAATTT(CATTAC	TACAAC	CAATTAA	TATAA	AATCCCCI	GGAATGAAG	GCAGA	AG 420
Sbjct	361	GGTGCCG	GTTAATTT	CATTAC	TACAAC	CAATTAA	TATAA	AATCCCCI	GGAATGAAG	GCAGA	AG 420
Query	421	CAACTAC	CATTATT	IGTTTG	AGCAGI	AGTAAI	TACAG	CCATTTTG	GTTGCTATTA:	CATT	A 480
Sbjct	421	CAACTAC	CATTATT	IGTTTG	AGCAGI	AGTAAI	TACAG	CCATTTTG	GTTGCTATTA	ICAT1	TA 480
Query	481	CCCGTTC	CTGGCTGG	AGCCAT	CACTAT	TACTTT	'AACAG	ACCGTAAC		CGT1	C 540
Sbjct	481	CCCGTTC	CTGGCTGG	AGCCAT	'CACTAI	TACTTT	'AACAG	ACCGTAAC	CATAAATACA	FCGTI	C 540
Query	541T	ITGACCCI	GCTgggg	1	561						
Sbjct	541	TTTGACC	CTGCTGG	GGGGGG	G 561	_					

Figure 11d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the COI gene of *Vestalis apicalis* showing its nearest match subject

	Alignment statistics for match #1												
Score Expect Method			hod	Ident	tities		Positive	es	Gaps		Frame	ſ	
365 bits(9	936)		1e-1:	27()	Compos: matrix	itional adjust	18 응)	7/187(10	0 0 1	L87/187 (100%)	0/	187(0%)	
Featu	res:												
Query	1	ELG	QPGSLI	IGDDQIY	NVVVTAHA	FVMIFFMVM	PIMI	GGFGNWLVP	LMLG	APDMAFPRL	NN	60	
		ELG	QPGSLI	GDDQIY	NVVVTAHA	FVMIFFMVM	PIMI	GGFGNWLVP	LMLG	APDMAFPRL	NN		
Sbjct	1	ELG	QPGSLI	GDDQIY	NVVVTAHA	FVMIFFMVM	PIMI	GGFGNWLVP	LMLG	APDMAFPRL	NN	60	
Query	61	MSF MSF	WLLPP# WLLPP#	ALTLLLI ALTLLLI	SSLVESGA SSLVESGA	GTGWTVYPPI GTGWTVYPPI	LAGA	.IAHAGGSVD .IAHAGGSVD	LTIF LTIF	SLHLAGVSS	IL IL	120	
Sbjct	61	MSF	WLLPPA	LTLLI	SSLVESGA	GTGWTVYPPI	LAGA	IAHAGGSVD	LTIF	SLHLAGVSS	IL	120	
2													
Query	121	GAV	NFITTI	TINMKSE	GMKAEQLP	LFVWAVVITZ	AILI	LLSLPVLAG	AITM	LLTDRNMNT	SF	180	
		GAV	NFITTI	TINMKSE	GMKAEQLP	LFVWAVVITA	AILI	LLSLPVLAG	AITM	LLTDRNMNT	SF		
Sbjct	121	GAV	NFITTI	TINMKSE	GMKAEQLP	LFVWAVVITA	AILI	LLSLPVLAG	AITM	LLTDRNMNT	SF	180	
Query	181	FDP. FDP.	AGGG AGGG	187									
Sbjct	181	FDP	AGGG	187									

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [*Vestalis apicalis*] Sequence ID: ALX71652 Length: 187Number of Matches: 1

Figure 11e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Vestalis apicalis



Figure 11f: The line diagram of *Vestalis apicalis* with more than 99 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 11g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of Vestalis apicalis inferred by NJ tree method

Table 18:	Percentage	of ev	volutionary	divergence	of	Vestalis	apicalis	with	its	closely
related spe	cies accessib	le fro	m NCBI Ge	nBank						

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KU510326	Vestalis apicalis (Kerala)	
2	KM675770	Vestalis apicalis (Kerala)	0.00
3	KM675768	Vestalis gracilis (Kerala)	0.00
4	KM503058	Vestalis gracilis (Kerala)	0.00
5	KF369576	Vestalis ambalis (Netherland)	21.83
6	KJ493064	Metagrion forcipatum	20.98
7	FJ812855	Nesobasis selysi	21.17
8	KJ493062	Metagrion sp	21.17
9	KT879907	Euphaea fraseri	21.49



Figure 12: Vestalis gracilis

> KX503058 Vestalis gracilis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUVG-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|587bp



Figure 12a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Vestalis gracilis

Figure 12b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Vestalis gracilis

> ANU39518 Vestalis gracilis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUVG-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial 196bp

TALSMLIRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPALTLLLT SSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAVNFITTTINMKSPGMKAEQLPLFVWAVVITAILLLLS LPVLAGVHHYTLTDRNMNTSFFDPAGGG



Vestalis gracilis voucher CUVG-01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KX503058 Length: 587Number of Matches: 1

	Ali	gnment	statist	ics	for	matc	h #1			
s	core	Expect	Identiti	ies	Gap	s i	Strand	Fı	rame	
1085]	oits(58	87) 0.0()	587/587(1	00%) C)/587((0%) Pl	us/Plus	S		
Featu	res:									
Query	1	ACGGCCCTA	AGAATGCTA.	ATTCG2 	AATTG2 	AACTAG 	GACAACC	CGG(GATCCCTTATTGGAGAC	60
Sbjct	1	ACGGCCCTA	AGAATGCTA	ATTCG	AATTG	AACTAG	GACAACC	CGG	GATCCCTTATTGGAGAC	60
Query	61	GACCAAATC	TACAACGTA	GTAGT	CACCG	CCCATG	CATTTGI	TAA!		120
Sbjct	61	GACCAAATC	CTACAACGTA	GTAGT	CACCG	CCCATG	CATTTGI	TAA:	TAATCTTTTTTATAGTA	120
Query	121	ATACCTATI	ATAATTGGG	GGATT	TGGAA	ATTGGC	TTGTCCC	CAC	IAATGTTAGGGGCCCCT	180
Sbjct	121	ATACCTATI	ATAATTGGG	GGATT	TGGAA	ATTGGC	TTGTCCC	CAC	IAATGTTAGGGGCCCCT	180
Query	181	GATATGGCI	TTCCCTCGA	СТААА	CAACA	IGAGAT	TTTGACI	TTC	IGCCCCCAGCATTAACT	240
Sbjct	181	GATATGGCI	TTCCCTCGA	CTAAA	CAACA	 IGAGAT	TTTGACI	III TTC:	IGCCCCCAGCATTAACT	240
Query	241	CTTCTATTA	ACAAGAAGT	TTAGT	AGAAA	GAGGGG	CTGGGAC	CAG	GTTGAACCGTATACCCT	300
Sbjct	241	CTTCTATTA	ACAAGAAGT	IIII TTAGTZ	AGAAA	 GAGGGG	CTGGGAC	III CAG(GTTGAACCGTATACCCT	300
Query	301	CCTCTAGCO	GGGGCTATT	GCTCA	CGCAG	GAGGAT	CAGTAGA	ATT	FAACTATTTTCTCGCTT	360
Sbjct	301	CCTCTAGCO	GGGGGCTATT	GCTCA	CGCAG	 GAGGAT	CAGTAGA	 ATT:		360
Query	361	CACCTAGCA	GGCGTATCC	TCGAT	TTTAG	GTGCCG	TTAATTI	TCA:	ГТАСТАСААСААТТААТ	420
Sbjct	361	CACCTAGCA	GGCGTATCC	TCGAT	IIIII TTTAG	GTGCCG	TTAATTI	III TCA:	IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII ITACTACAACAATTAAT	420
Query	421	АТААААТСС	CCTGGAATG.	AAGGC	AGAGC	AACTAC	CATTATI	TTG:	ITTGAGCAGTAGTAATT	480
Sbjct	421	ATAAAATCC	CCTGGAATG.	AAGGCI	AGAGCI	AACTAC	CATTATI	III TTG:	ITTGAGCAGTAGTAATT	480
Query	481	ACAGCCATI	TTGTTGCTA	TTATC	ATTAC	CCGTTC	TGGCTGG	GAG!	ICCATCACTATACTTTA	540
Sbjct	481	ACAGCCATI	TTGTTGCTA	TTATC	ATTAC	CCGTTC	TGGCTGG	GAG:	ICCATCACTATACTTTA	540
Query	541A0	CAGACCGTAA	CATAAATAC.	ATCGT:	TCTTT(GACCCT	GCTgggg	333¢	gg 587 	
Sbjct	541	ACAGACCGI	ААСАТАААТ	ACATC	GTTCT	ITGACC	CTGCTGG	GGG	gggg 587	
Figure	e 12d: N	Nucleotide	BLAST of	utput o	of the	mitoc	hondria	l D	NA COI gene of Ve	stalis gracilis

showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Vestalis gracilis] Sequence ID: ANU39518 Length: 196Number of Matches: 1

-					" <u> </u>	-
Sec	ore	Expect	Method	Identities	Positives	s Gaps
385 bits(98	89)	2e-135() Composit adjust.	cional matrix	196/196(100%)	196/196(100%) 0/196(0%)
Feature	es:					
Query	1	TALSMLIRIELGQPGSL TALSMLIRIELGOPGSL	IGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVM: IGDDOIYNVVVTAHAFVM:	IFFMVMPIMIGGFGN IFFMVMPIMIGGFGN	IWLVPLMLGAP JWLVPLMLGAP	60
Sbjct	1	TALSMLIRIELGQPGSL	IGDDQIYNVVVTAHAFVM	IFFMVMPIMIGGFGN	JWLVPLMLGAP	60
Query	61	DMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPP DMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPP	ALTLLLTSSLVESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIAHAO WTVYPPLAGAIAHAO	GSVDLTIFSL	120
Sbjct	61	DMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPP	ALTLLLTSSLVESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIAHAC	GSVDLTIFSL	120
Query	121	HLAGVSSILGAVNFITT HLAGVSSILGAVNFITT	TINMKSPGMKAEQLPLFVI TINMKSPGMKAEOLPLFVI	WAVVITAILLLSLE WAVVITAILLLSLE	PVLAGVHHYTL PVLAGVHHYTL	180
Sbjct	121	HLAGVSSILGAVNFITT	TINMKSPGMKAEQLPLFV	WAVVITAILLLSLE	PVLAGVHHYTL	180
Query	181	TDRNMNTSFFDPAGGG	196			
Sbjct	181	TDRNMNTSFFDPAGGG	196			

Alignmont statistics for match #1





Figure 12f: The line diagram of Vestalis gracilis with more than 99 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 12g: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of Vestalis gracilis inferred by NJ tree method

Table 20: Percentage of evolutionary divertised	gence of <i>Vestalis gracilis</i> with its closely rela	ted
species accessible from NCBI GenBank		

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence	
1	KX503058	Vestalis gracillis (Kerala)		
2	KM675770	Vestalis apicalis (Kerala)	0.00	
3	KM675768	Vestalis gracillis (Kerala)	0.00	
4	KU510326	Vestalis apicalis (Kerala)	0.00	
5	KU510325	Aethriamanta brevipennis	0.61	
6	KU565929	Anax speratus	20.49	
7	KT879907	Euphaea fraseri	21.18	
8	KJ493062	Metagrion sp.	21.77	
9	KJ493064	Metagrion fornicatum	20.94	
10	FJ8128551	Nesobasis selys	21.69	



Figure 13: Phylogenetic tree of all Zygopteran members plotted by Neighbour joining method



Fig 14: Onychogomphus malabarensis

> KU135368 *Onychogomphus malabarensis* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUOM-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|602bp

Figure 14a: DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Onychogomphus malabarensis



Figure 14b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Onychogomphus malabarensis

> ALQ75279 Onychogomphus malabarensis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUOM-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|200bp

```
SMLIRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSL
TLLLASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFV
WAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPILYQH
```

Figure 14c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of *Onychogomphus* malabarensis

Onychogomphus malabarensis voucher CUOM-01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KU135368 Length: 602Number of Matches: 1 Alignment statistics for match #1 Expect Identities Score Gaps Strand Frame 1112 bits(602) 0.0() 602/602(100%) 0/602(0%) Plus/Plus Features: TAAGAATATTAATTCGAATTGGAATTAGGACAGCCAGGTTCATTAATTGGAGATGATCAAA Query 1 60 Sbict 1 TAAGAATATTAATTCGAATTGAATTAGGACAGCCAGGTTCATTAATTGGAGATGATCAAA 60 120 Query 61 TTTATAATGTTATTGTAACTGCTCATGCATTTGTAATAATTTTCTTTATAGTTATACCTA Sbjct 61 TTTATAATGTTATTGTAACTGCTCATGCATTTGTAATAATTTTCTTTATAGTTATACCTA 120 121 TTATAATTGGAGGATTTGGAAATTGACTAGTACCTTTAATATTAGGAGCACCAGATATAG 180 Ouerv TTATAATTGGAGGATTTGGAAATTGACTAGTACCTTTAATATTAGGAGCACCAGATATAG Sbjct 121 180 Query 181 CATTCCCACGACTTAATAATAATAAGATTTTGATTACTACCACCCTCATTAACTTTACTAC 240 CATTCCCACGACTTAATAATAATAAGATTTTGATTACTACCACCCTCATTAACTTTACTAC Sbict 181 240 Query 241 TAGCCAGTAGTTTAGTAGAAAGAGGAGCCGGAACAGGATGAACTGTTTACCCTCCACTTG 300 241 300 Sbjct TAGCCAGTAGTTTAGTAGAAAGAGGAGCCGGAACAGGATGAACTGTTTACCCTCCACTTG CAGGAGCTATTGCCCATGCAGGAGCATCAGTTGATCTTACCATTTTTCATTACACTTGG Query 301 360 301 CAGGAGCTATTGCCCATGCAGGAGCATCAGTTGATCTTACCATTTTTCATTACACTTGG 360 Sbjct CAGGGGTATCTTCAATTCTAGGAGCAATTAATTTTATTACTACAACAATTAATATAAAGT 420 361 Query Sbjct 361 CAGGGGTATCTTCAATTCTAGGAGCAATTAATTTTATTACTACAACAATTAATATAAAGT 420 421 480 Ouerv Sbjct 421 480 481 TGTTACTTTTATTATCTCTACCAGTTTTAGCAGGAGCAATTACTATACTATTAACTGACC 540 Query Sbjct 481 TGTTACTTTTATTATCTCTACCAGTTTTAGCAGGAGCAATTACTATACTATTAACTGACC 540 GAAATATTAATACATCATTCTTCGACCCCGCTGGAGGAGGAGATCCAATTTTATACCAAC Query 541 600 541 GAAATATTAATACATCATTCTTCGACCCCGCTGGAGGAGGAGATCCAATTTTATACCAAC 600 Sbjct Query 601 AT 602 Sbjct 601 AT 602

Figure 14d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Onychogomphus malabarensis* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit 1, partial (mitochondrion) [*Ophiogomphus mainensis*] Sequence ID: AEO19446 Length: 211Number of Matches: 1

Sc	ore	Expect	Meth	od	Identities	Positi	ives	Gaps
393 bits(10	09)	4e- 138()	Compositional adjust.	matrix	200/200(100%	6) 200/200((100%) 0	/200(0%)
Feature	es:							
Query	1	SMLIRIEL	GQPGSLIGDDQIY	NVIVTAHAF	VMIFFMVMPIMIG	GFGNWLVP	LMLGAPD	MA 60
Sbjct	10	SMLIRIEL(GQPGSLIGDDQIY	NVIVIAHAF NVIVTAHAF	VMIFFMVMPIMIG	GFGNWLVP:	LMLGAPDI LMLGAPDI	MA 69
Query	61	FPRLNNMS	FWLLPPSLTLLLA	SSLVESGAG	TGWTVYPPLAGAI	AHAGASVD	LTIFSLH	LA 120
Sbjct	70	FPRLNNMS	FWLLPPSLTLLLA FWLLPPSLTLLLA	SSLVESGAG	TGWTVYPPLAGAI	AHAGASVD. AHAGASVD	LTIFSLHI	la 129
Query	121	GVSSILGA	INFITTTINMKSP	GMKLDQMPL GMKLDOMPL	FVWAVVITAVLLI FVWAVVITAVLLI	LSLPVLAG	AITMLLTI AITMI.I.TI	DR 180 DR
Sbjct	130	GVSSILGA	INFITTTINMKSP	GMKLDQMPL	FVWAVVITAVLLI	LSLPVLAG	AITMLLTI	DR 189
Query	181	NINTSFFD:	PAGGGDPILYQH Pagggdpilyoh	200				
Sbjct	190	NINTSFFD:	PAGGGDPILYQH	209				

Figure 14e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of *Onychogomphus malabarensis*



Figure 14g: Phylogenetic relationship of *Onychogomphus malabarensis* inferred by NJ tree metho

Table 22: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Onychogomphus malabarensis with its
closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

SI. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence		
1	KU133368	Onychogomphus malabarensis (Kerala)			
2	KX890962	Ophiogomphus anomalus (America)	0.00		
3	KX890932	Ophiogomphus mainensis	0.00		
4	JN420156	Ophiogomphus mainensis	0.00		
5	JN420133	Ophiogomphus mainensis	0.00		
6	JN420085	Ophiogomphus mainensis	0.00		
7	JN420057	Ophiogomphus sp	0.0		
8	JN420056	Ophiogomphus sp	0.00		
9	JN420053	Ophiogomphus sp	0.00		
10	JN420024	<i>Ophiogomphus</i> sp	0.00		



Figure 15: Anaciaeschna jaspidea

> KR149806.1 Anaciaeschna jaspidea |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAJ 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|591 bp

Figure 15a: The DNA sequence interpret of the COI gene of Anaciaeschna jaspidea



Figure 15b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Anaciaeschna jaspidea

> AFP19427 Anaciaeschna jaspidea |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAJ 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|200 bp

LIRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTL LLASSVVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWA VVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPILYS

Figure 15c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Anaciaeschna jaspidea

Anaciaeschna jaspidea voucher CUAJ 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KR149806. length: 591Number of Matches: 1

	Scor	re	Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
109	92 bits	s(591)	0.0	591/591(100%)	0/591(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	TTAATTCGAA	TTGAACTGGGAC	ACCTGGATCTCTAATTGGAG	ATGATCAAATTTATAAT	60
Sbjct	1	TTAATTCGAA	TTGAACTGGGAC	ACCTGGATCTCTAATTGGAG	АТGАТСАААТТТАТААТ	60
Query	61	GTAATTGTTA	CTGCACATGCCT	ICGTTATAATTTTCTTCATAG	ТААТАССТАТТАТААТТ	120
Sbjct	61	GTAATTGTTA	CTGCACATGCCT	ICGTTATAATTTTCTTCATAG	ТААТАССТАТТАТААТТ	120
Query	121	GGAGGATTTG	GTAATTGGCTTG	IGCCATTAATATTAGGAGCAC	CAGATATGGCTTTCCCA	180
Sbjct	121	GGAGGATTTG	GTAATTGGCTTG	IGCCATTAATATTAGGAGCAC	CAGATATGGCTTTCCCA	180
Query	181	CGACTAAATA	ATATAAGATTTTC	GATTATTACCTCCCTCATTCA	CTTTATTACTTGCAAGA	240
Sbjct	181	CGACTAAATA	ATATAAGATTTTC	GATTATTACCTCCCTCATTCA	CTTTATTACTTGCAAGA	240
Query	241	AGAGTAGTAG	AAAGAGGGGCAGC	GAACAGGATGAACTGTATATC	CACCATTAGCAGGAGCT	300
Sbjct	241	AGAGTAGTAG	AAAGAGGGGCAGC	GAACAGGATGAACTGTATATC	CACCATTAGCAGGAGCT	300
Query	301	ATTGCTCATG	CTGGAGCATCTG	FAGATTTAACTATTTTTTTCTT	TACACTTAGCTGGAGTA	360
Sbjct	301	ATTGCTCATG	CTGGAGCATCTG	FAGATTTAACTATTTTTTTCTT	TACACTTAGCTGGAGTA	360
Query	361	TCATCAATTT	TAGGGGCAATTA	ATTTTATTACTACAGTAATTA	ATATAAAGTCACCAGGA	420
Sbjct	361	TCATCAATTT	TAGGGGCAATTA	ATTTTATTACTACAGTAATTA	ATATAAAGTCACCAGGA	420
Query	421	ATAAAAATAG	ATCAAATACCTT	TATTTGTATGAGCTGTAGTAA	TTACTGCAGTGTTATTA	480
Sbjct	421	ATAAAAATAG	ATCAAATACCTT	TATTTGTATGAGCTGTAGTAA	TTACTGCAGTGTTATTA	480
Query	481	TTATTATCTC	TACCTGTTCTTG	CTGGAGCCATTACTATACTTT	TAACTGATCGAAATATT	540
Sbjct	481	TTATTATCTC	TACCTGTTCTTGC	CTGGAGCCATTACTATACTTT	TAACTGATCGAAATATT	540
Query	541	AATACATCCT	TCTTTGACCCAGO	CAGGAGGAGGAGATCCAATTC	TTTATTCA 591	
Sbjct	541	AATACATCCT	TCTTTGACCCAGO	CAGGAGGAGGAGATCCAATTC	TTTATTCA 591	

Alignment statistics for match #1

Figure 15d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of Anaciaeschna *jaspidea* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome c oxidase I, partial (mitochondrion) [Anaciaeschna jaspidea]

Sequence ID: AFP19427.1Length: 208Number of Matches: 1

	Alignment statistics for match #1								
Score		Expect	Method		Identities	Positives		Gaps	
386 bits(991)		2e-135	Compositional	matrix adjust.	197/197(100%)	197/197(100%)		0/197(0%)	
Query	1	LIRIELGÇ LIRIELGÇ	PGSLIGDDQI PGSLIGDDQI	YNVIVTAHAFVMIFFN YNVIVTAHAFVMIFFN	NVMPIMIGGFGNWLV NVMPIMIGGFGNWLV	PLMLGAPDMAFP PLMLGAPDMAFP	60		
Sbjct	7	LIRIELGÇ	PGSLIGDDQI	YNVIVTAHAFVMIFFN	IVMPIMIGGFGNWLVI	PLMLGAPDMAFP	66		
Query	61	RLNNMSFW RLNNMSFW	ILLPPSFTLLL ILLPPSFTLLL	ASSVVESGAGTGWTVY ASSVVESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGASVI PPLAGAIAHAGASVI	DLTIFSLHLAGV DLTIFSLHLAGV	12	0	
Sbjct	67	RLNNMSFW	ILLPPSFTLLL	ASSVVESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGASVI	DLTIFSLHLAGV	12	6	
Query	121	SSILGAIN SSILGAIN	IFITTVINMKS IFITTVINMKS	PGMKMDQMPLFVWAVV PGMKMDQMPLFVWAVV	/ITAVLLLLSLPVLA	GAITMLLTDRNI GAITMLLTDRNI	18	0	
Sbjct	127	SSILGAIN	IFITTVINMKS	PGMKMDQMPLFVWAVV	/ITAVLLLLSLPVLA	GAITMLLTDRNI	18	6	
Query	181	NTSFFDPA NTSFFDPA	AGGGDPILYS AGGGDPILYS	197					
Sbjct	187	NTSFFDPA	GGGDPILYS	203					

_

Figure 15e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Anaciaeschna jaspidea



Figure 15f: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of Anaciaeschna jaspidea inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 24: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Anaciaeschna jaspidea with its closely

 related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence	
1	KR149806	Anaciaeshna jaspidea (Kerala)		
2	JX306649	Anaciaeshna jaspidea (Tamil nadu)	0.00	
3	AB709113	Rhyothemis variegata	0.30	
4	AB709110	Rhyothemis phyllis	0.00	
5	KP938530	Rhyothemis variegata	0.30	
6	KT957511	Rhyothemis phyllis phyllis	0.37	
7	KU361232	Orthetrum glacum	15.15	
8	KC287151	Rhyothemis variegata	0.35	
9	KU496893	Orthetrum glacum	15.15	


Figure 16: Anax parthenope

> KR149805 Anax parthenope |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAP 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|607 bp



Figure 16a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Anax parthenope

Figure 16b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Anax parthenope

> AKL82319 Anax parthenope |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAP 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 202 bp

MVGTALSVLIRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFW LLPPSLTLLLAGSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTTINMKSPGMKMD QMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPI

Figure 16c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Anax parthenope

Anax parthenope voucher CUAP 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial Mitochondrial Sequence ID: KR149805.1Length: 607Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1 Expect Score Identities Gaps Strand 1122 bits(607) 0.0 607/607(100%) 0/607(0%) Plus/Plus AATGGTAGGAACTGCTCTAAGAGTTTTAATTCGAATTGAATTAGGACAACCAGGATCATT Ouerv 1 60 Sbjct 1 AATGGTAGGAACTGCTCTAAGAGTTTTAATTCGAATTGAATTAGGACAACCAGGATCATT 60 AATTGGAGATGATCAAATTTATAATGTAATTGTAACAGCTCATGCTTTTGTTATAATTTT 120 Ouerv 61 AATTGGAGATGATCAAATTTATAATGTAATTGTAACAGCTCATGCTTTTGTTATAATTTT Sbict 61 120 Query 121 CTTTATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGGAGGATTTGGAAATTGATTAGTGCCACTAATATT 180 CTTTATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGGAGGATTTGGAAATTGATTAGTGCCACTAATATT Sbict 121 180 Query 181 AGGAGCACCCGATATAGCTTTCCCACGATTAAATAATAATAAGATTTTGATTACTACCACC 240 Sbjct 181 AGGAGCACCCGATATAGCTTTCCCACGATTAAATAATAATAAGATTTTGATTACTACCACC 240 Query 241 TTCTCTAACACTTTTATTAGCAGGAAGTATAGTTGAAAGAGGTGCAGGAACAGGATGAAC 300 Sbjct 241 TTCTCTAACACTTTTATTAGCAGGAAGTATAGTTGAAAGAGGTGCAGGAACAGGATGAAC 300 AGTTTATCCTCCTCTTGCTGGTGCAATTGCCCATGCAGGAGCATCTGTAGATTTAACTAT Query 301 360 AGTTTATCCTCCTCTTGCTGGTGCAATTGCCCATGCAGGAGCATCTGTAGATTTAACTAT 360 Sbict 301 Query 361 TTTTTCTCTTCATTTGGCTGGAGTATCTTCAATTTTAGGTGCTATTAATTTTATTACTAC 420 TTTTTCTCTTCATTTGGCTGGAGTATCTTCAATTTTAGGTGCTATTAATTTTATTACTAC Sbjct 361 420 Query 421 AACAATTAATATAAAGTCACCGGGAATAAAGATAGATCAAATACCACTATTTGTATGAGC 480 Sbjct 421 AACAATTAATATAAAGTCACCGGGAATAAAGATAGATCAAATACCACTATTTGTATGAGC 480 Query 481 CGTAGTAATTACAGCCGTATTATTATTATTATCTCTTCCTGTTCTTGCTGGTGCAATTAC 540 Sbjct 481 CGTAGTAATTACAGCCGTATTATTATTATTATCTCTCTTGCTGCTGCTGCGAATTAC 540 Query 541 AATGTTATTAACAGATCGAAATATTAATACATCATTCTTTGATCCTGCAGGAGGGGGGTGA 600 Sbjct 541 AATGTTATTAACAGATCGAAATATTAATACATCATTCTTTGATCCTGCAGGAGGGGGGTGA 600 Ouery 601 TCCAATT 607 111111 Sbjct 601 TCCAATT 607

Figure 16d: Nucleotide BLAST output of COI gene of *Anax parthenope* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [*Anax parthenope*] Sequence ID: <u>AKL82319.Length</u>: 202Number of Matches: 1

			Alignment s	stati	lstics for mat	ch #1	
Sco	ore	Expect	Method		Identities	Positives	Gaps
93 bits(1	1009)	4e- 138()	Composition matrix adju	al st.	202/202(100%)	202/202(100%)	0/202(0%)
Featu	res:						
Query	1	MVGTALSVL MVGTALSVL	IRIELGQPGSLIGD IRIELGQPGSLIGD	DQIYN DQIYN	VIVTAHAFVMIFFMVM: VIVTAHAFVMIFFMVM:	PIMIGGFGNWLVPLML PIMIGGFGNWLVPLML	60
Sbjct	1	MVGTALSVI	IRIELGQPGSLIGD	DQIYN	VIVTAHAFVMIFFMVM	PIMIGGFGNWLVPLML	60
Query	61	GAPDMAFPR GAPDMAFPR	LNNMSFWLLPPSLT LNNMSFWLLPPSLT	LLLAG	SMVESGAGTGWTVYPP: SMVESGAGTGWTVYPP:	LAGAIAHAGASVDLTI LAGAIAHAGASVDLTI	120
Sbjct	61	GAPDMAFPR	LNNMSFWLLPPSLT	LLLAG	SMVESGAGTGWTVYPP.	LAGAIAHAGASVDLTI	120
Query	121	FSLHLAGVS FSLHLAGVS	SILGAINFITTTIN SILGAINFITTTIN	MKSPG MKSPG	MKMDQMPLFVWAVVIT. MKMDQMPLFVWAVVIT.	AVLLLLSLPVLAGAIT AVLLLLSLPVLAGAIT	180
Sbjct	121	FSLHLAGVS	SILGAINFITTTIN	MKSPG	MKMDQMPLFVWAVVIT	AVLLLLSLPVLAGAIT	180
Query	181	MLLTDRNIN MLLTDRNIN	TSFFDPAGGGDPI TSFFDPAGGGDPI	202			
Sbjct	181	MLLTDRNIN	TSFFDPAGGGDPI	202			

Figure 16e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Anax parthenope



Figure 16f: The line diagram of *Anax parthenope* with more than 99 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 16g: Molecular phylogenetic tree of Anax parthenope inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 26: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Anax parthenope with its closely

 related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KR149805	Anax parthenope (Kerala)	
2	KC13589	Anax parthenope (South Korea)	0.00
3	KX161841	Anax imperator	1.06
4	KU565916	Anax imperator	1.42
5	KX781748	Aeshnidae sp	2.90
6	KR143134	Anax junius	2.90
7	AY555548	Anax junius	2.90
8	KF584974	Anax imperator	0.89



Fig 17: Orthetrum sabina

> KP938529 *Orthetrum sabina* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUOS 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|500bp



Figure 17a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Orthetrum sabina

Figure 17b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Orthetrum sabina

> ALC74204 *Orthetrum sabina* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUOS 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|166bp

```
QPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMV
ESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVL
LLLSLPVLAGAITM
```

```
Figure 17c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Orthetrum sabina
```

Orthetrum sabina isolate 140314 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial Sequence ID: KT961626. Length: 606Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
924 bit	s(500)) 0.0	500/500(100%)	0/500(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	GTCAGCCCGGTTCTTTAAT	IGGAGATGACCAAATTTATAATGI	PAATTGTTACTGCACAT	G 60
					I
Sbjct	17	GTCAGCCCGGTTCTTTAAT	IGGAGATGACCAAATTTATAATGI	TAATTGTTACTGCACAT	G 76
Query	61	CATTTGTAATAATTTTCTT	CATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGO	GTGGATTCGGAAATTGA	.C 120
					I
Sbjct	77	CATTTGTAATAATTTTCTT	CATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGO	GTGGATTCGGAAATTGA	.C 136
Query	121	TTGTACCATTAATACTAGG	GGCACCAGATATAGCATTCCCACC	GACTTAATAATATAAGT	т 180
					I
Sbjct	137	TTGTACCATTAATACTAGG	GGCACCAGATATAGCATTCCCACC	GACTTAATAATATAAGT	т 196
Query	181	TTTGACTTTTACCTCCTTC	ATTCACCCTTTTATTAGCAAGTAC	GAATGGTTGAAAGTGGG	G 240
Sbjct	197	TTTGACTTTTACCTCCTTC	ATTCACCCTTTTATTAGCAAGTAC	GAATGGTTGAAAGTGGG	G 256
Query	241	CAGGTACTGGATGAACTGT	ATACCCTCCTCTTGCAGGAGCAAT	TGCCCACGCAGGAGCA	т 300
Sbjct	257	CAGGTACTGGATGAACTGT	ATACCCTCCTCTTGCAGGAGCAAT	TGCCCACGCAGGAGCA	T 316
Query	301	CAGTAGATTTAACAATTTT	CTCACTACATTTAGCAGGGGTATC	CTTCTATTTTAGGAGCA	A 360
Sbjct	317	CAGTAGATTTAACAATTTT	CTCACTACATTTAGCAGGGGTATC	CTTCTATTTTAGGAGCA	A 376
Query	361	TTAATTTTATCACTACAGT	AATTAATATAAAGTCACCTGGGAT	TAAAGCTTGATCAAATA	.C 420
Sbjct	377	TTAATTTTATCACTACAGT	AATTAATATAAAGTCACCTGGGAT	TAAAGCTTGATCAAATA	.C 436
Query	421	CTTTATTTGTATGAGCAGT	AGTAATTACTGCAGTTTTATTACT	ATTATCCTTACCAGTT	т 480
					I
Sbjct	437	CTTTATTTGTATGAGCAGT	AGTAATTACTGCAGTTTTATTACT	CATTATCCTTACCAGTT	т 496
Query	481	TAGCAGGTGCTATTACTAT	A 500		
			l		
Sbjct	497	TAGCAGGTGCTATTACTAT	A 516		

Figure 17d: Nucleotide BLAST output of COI gene of *Orthetrum sabina* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Orthetrumsabina] Sequence ID: ALC74204.1_Length: 166Number of Matches: 1

			Alignment	statistics	for match $\#$	1	
Score		Expec t	Method		Identities	Positives	Gaps
323 bits(8	27)	1e- 111	Compositional adjust.	matrix	166/166 (100%)	166/166 (100%)	0/166 (0응)
Query	1	QPGSLIG QPGSLIG	DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVM DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVM	IFFMVMPIMIGG IFFMVMPIMIGG	FGNWLVPLMLGAP FGNWLVPLMLGAP	DMAFPRLNNMSF DMAFPRLNNMSF	60
Sbjct	1	QPGSLIG	DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVM	IFFMVMPIMIGG	FGNWLVPLMLGAP	DMAFPRLNNMSF	60
Query	61	WLLPPSF'	ILLLASSMVESGAGTG ILLLASSMVESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIA WTVYPPLAGAIA	HAGASVDLTIFSL HAGASVDLTIFSL	HLAGVSSILGAI HLAGVSSILGAI	120
Sbjct	61	WLLPPSF	TLLLASSMVESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIA	HAGASVDLTIFSL	HLAGVSSILGAI	120
Query	121	NFITTVII NFITTVII	NMKSPGMKLDQMPLFV NMKSPGMKLDQMPLFV	WAVVITAVLLLL WAVVITAVLLLL	SLPVLAGAITM SLPVLAGAITM	166	
Sbjct	121	NFITTVI	NMKSPGMKLDQMPLFV	WAVVITAVLLLL	SLPVLAGAITM	166	

Figure 17e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Orthetrum sabina







Figure17g: Molecular phylogenetic tree of Orthetrum sabina inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 28: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Orthetrum sabina with its closely

 related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KP938529	Orthetrum sabina (Kerala)	
2	KT961626	Orthetrum sabina (Punjab)	0.00
3	KT957506	Orthetrum sabina (Thailand)	0.00
4	KT957505	Orthetrum sabina (Thailand)	0.00
5	KC12234	Orthetrum sabina (Mizoram)	0.00
6	KT957507	Orthetrum sabina (Thailand)	0.20
7	KU361234	Orthetrum sabina (Malaysia)	1.01
8	KX670387	Orthetrum sabina (Indonesia)	1.63



Fig 18: Neuorothemis intermedia

> KT222948 Neurothemis intermedia |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUNI 01-A2 partial cds, mitochondrial|527bp



Figure18b: The Representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Neurothemis intermedia

> ALQ35273 Neurothemis intermedia |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAP-03-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 204bp

IRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMVPLMLGAPDMAFPR LNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITT VINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPIL

Figure 18c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Neurothemis intermedia

Neurothemis intermedia voucher CUNI-01-A3 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KU052672. Length: 612Number of Matches: 1

			Align	ment statistics	for match #1			
Score		Expe	ct	Identities	G	aps	Strand	
1131 ł	oits(6	12) 0.0		612/612(100%	b) 0/	/612(0%)	Plus/Plu	S
Query	1	ATTCGGATTGAATTAGG	CAGCCAG	GTTCTCTAATTGGGG	GATGATCAGATCTA	ATAATGTA	60	
Sbjct	1	ATTCGGATTGAATTAGG	CAGCCAG	GTTCTCTAATTGGGG	GATGATCAGATCTA	ATAATGTA	60	
Query		61ATTGTTACTGCACA	IGCTTTT	GTAATAAttttttt	ATAGTTATACCTAI	ITATAATTGG	A 120	
Sbjct	61	ATTGTTACTGCACATGC	TTTGTA	TAATTTTTTTTTATA	GTTATACCTATTAT	FAATTGGA	120	
Query	121	GGTTTTGGTAATTGACT	GTACCTI	TAATACTAGGAGCT	CAGATATAGTGCC	CGTTAATA	180	
Sbjct	121	GGTTTTGGTAATTGACT	GTACCTI	TAATACTAGGAGCT	CAGATATAGTGCC	CGTTAATA	180	
Query	181	CTTGGTGCTCCAGATAT	GCCTTTC	CACGACTCAATAATA	\TAAGATTTTGACT	TTTTACCC	240	
Sbjct	181	CTTGGTGCTCCAGATAT	GCCTTTC	CACGACTCAATAAT	\TAAGATTTTGACT	TTTTACCC	240	
Query	241	CCTTCTTTCACCTTACT	GTTAGCCA	GAAGTATAGTTGAA	AGAGGGGCAGGAAC	CAGGATGA	300	
Sbjct	241	CCTTCTTTCACCTTACT	GTTAGCCA	GAAGTATAGTTGAA	\GAGGGGCAGGAAC	CAGGATGA	300	
Query	301	ACAGTTTATCCCCCTCT	AGCAGGGG	CCATTGCACATGCC	GGAGCATCTGTAGA	ACTTAACA	360	
Sbjct	301	ACAGTTTATCCCCCTCT	AGCAGGGG	CCATTGCACATGCC	GGAGCATCTGTAGA	ACTTAACA	360	
Query	361	ATTTTTTTCTCTTCATTTC	GCGGGT	TTTCATCAATTTTAG	GGAGCAATTAATTI	ITATTACA	420	
Sbjct	361	ATTTTTTTCTCTTCATTT	GCGGGT	TTTCATCAATTTTAG	GGAGCAATTAATTI	TATTACA	420	
Query	421	ACAGTAATTAATATGAA	GTCTCCTO	GCATAAAGTTAGAT	CAGATACCCTTATI	TTGTATGG	480	
Sbjct	421	ACAGTAATTAATATGAA	GTCTCCTO	GCATAAAGTTAGAT	CAGATACCCTTATT	TTGTATGG	480	
Query	481	GCGGTAGTAATCACTGC	GTACTCC	TATTATTATCCCTG	CCAGTTCTTGCTGG	GGGCTATT	540	
Sbjct	481	GCGGTAGTAATCACTGC	GTACTCC	TATTATTATCCCTG	CCAGTTCTTGCTGG	GGGCTATT	540	
Query	541	ACTATACTATTAACTGA	CGAAATA	TTAATACATCATTC	ITTGATCCTGCAGC	GGGGAGGA	600	
Sbjct	541	ACTATACTATTAACTGA	CGAAATA	TTAATACATCATTC	ITTGATCCTGCAGC	GGGGAGGA	600	
Query	601	GATCCAATTTTA 612						
		11111111111						
Sbjct	601	GATCCAATTTTA 612						

Figure 18d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Neurothemis intermedia* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [*Neurothemis intermedia*] Sequence ID: ALQ35273. Length: 204Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Exp ct	pe	Method		Identities	Positives	Gaps
396 bi (1017)	lts	2e- 139	- 9	Compositional m adjust.	matrix	204/204 (100%)	204/204 (100%)	0/204 (0%)
Query	1	IRIELO	GQPG GQPG	SLIGDDQIYNVIVTAH. SLIGDDQIYNVIVTAH.	AFVMIFFMVME AFVMIFFMVME	PIMIGGFGNWLVPLM PIMIGGFGNWLVPLM	MLGAPDMVPLM MLGAPDMVPLM	60
Sbjct	1	IRIELG	GQPG	SLIGDDQIYNVIVTAH.	AFVMIFFMVME	PIMIGGFGNWLVPLN	MLGAPDMVPLM	60
Query	61	LGAPDN LGAPDN	MAFP MAFP	RLNNMSFWLLPPSFTL RLNNMSFWLLPPSFTL	LLASSMVESGA LLASSMVESGA	AGTGWTVYPPLAGA: AGTGWTVYPPLAGA:	IAHAGASVDLT IAHAGASVDLT	120
Sbjct	61	LGAPDN	MAFP	RLNNMSFWLLPPSFTL	LLASSMVESGA	GTGWTVYPPLAGA	IAHAGASVDLT	120
Query	121	IFSLHI IFSLHI	LAGV LAGV	SSILGAINFITTVINM SSILGAINFITTVINM	KSPGMKLDQME KSPGMKLDQME	PLFVWAVVITAVLL) PLFVWAVVITAVLL)	LLSLPVLAGAI LLSLPVLAGAI	180
Sbjct	121	IFSLHI	LAGV	SSILGAINFITTVINM	KSPGMKLDQME	PLFVWAVVITAVLLI	LLSLPVLAGAI	180
Query	181	TMLLTI TMLLTI	DRNI DRNI	NTSFFDPAGGGDPIL NTSFFDPAGGGDPIL	204			
Sbjct	181	TMLLTI	DRNI	NTSFFDPAGGGDPIL	204			

Figure 18e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Neurothemis intermedia



Figure 18f: The line diagram of *Neurothemis intermedia* with more than 99 % match to other retrieved sequences(BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 18g: Molecular phylogenetic tree of of *Neurothemis intermedia* inferred by NJ tree method

Table 30:	Percentage of evolutionary	divergence	of <i>Neurothemis</i>	intermedia	with (closely
related spo	ecies					

Sl. No.	Accession No	Species name	% of divergence
1	KU052672.	Neurothemis intermedia CUNI (Kerala)	0.00%
2	KT222948	Neurothemis intermedia (Kerala)	0.00%
3	KP835514	Neurothemis intermedia(Kerala)	0.00%
4	KT372719	Neurothemis intermedia (Kerala)	0.00%
5	KC122227	Neurothemis intermedia (Mizoram)	1.74%
6	KT957504	Neurothemis fluctans	1.44%
7	AB709004	Neurothemis fluctans	1.15%
8	AB709003	Neurothemis fluctans	6.11%



Figure 19: Potamarcha obscura

> KX503060 *Potamarcha obscura* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUPO-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|635bp



Figure 19a: The DNA sequence interpret of the COI gene of Potamarcha obscura

Figure 19b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of *Potamarcha obscura* > ANU39520 *Potamarcha obscura* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUPO-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|210bp

 $\label{eq:stability} MVGTSLSLLIRTELGNPGFLIGDDQIYNTIVTAHAFIMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRM\\ NNMSFWLLPPSLTLLISSSIVENGAGTGWTVYPPLSSNIAHSGSSVDLAIFSLHLAGISSILGAINFITTIINMR\\ ISNMSFDQMPLFVWVGITALLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNLNTSFFDPAGGGDPILYQHLFWFF\\ \end{tabular}$

Figure 19c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Potamarcha obscura

Potamarcha obscura voucher CUPC-01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequer	nce ID	: KX503060.	1 Lengtl	h: 635	Number of	of Matches: 1	
Score			Expect	Identities		Gaps	Strand
1170	bits	s(635)	0.0	635/635(10	0응)	0/635(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	ATAGTAGGAAC.	ATCTTTAAG.	ATTACTAATTCGAA	CTGAATTAG	GAAACCCAGGATTTC	TA 60
							11
Sbjct	1	ATAGTAGGAAC.	ATCTTTAAG.	ATTACTAATTCGAA	CTGAATTAG	GAAACCCAGGATTTC	TA 60
Query	61ATT	IGGAGACGATCA	AATTTATAA	TACTATTGTAACAG	CTCATGCTT	TTATTATAAtttt	120
							11
Sbjct	61	ATTGGAGACGA	TCAAATTTA	TAATACTATTGTAA	CAGCTCATG	CTTTTATTATAATTT	TT 120
Query	121tt	TATAGTAATAC	СТАТТАТАА	TTGGAGGATTCGGA	AATTGATTA	GTGCCTTTAATATTA	180
							11
Sbjct	121	TTTATAGTAAT.	ACCTATTAT.	AATTGGAGGATTCG	GAAATTGAT	TAGTGCCTTTAATAT	TA 180
Query	181	GGAGCTCCTGA	TATAGCTTT	CCCACGAATAAATA	ATATAAGAT	TTTGATTACTCCCTC	CT 240
							11
Sbjct	181	GGAGCTCCTGA	TATAGCTTT	CCCACGAATAAATA	ATATAAGAT	TTTGATTACTCCCTC	CT 240
Query	241	TCATTAACTTT.	ATTAATTTC.	AAGAAGAATTGTAG	AAAATGGAG	CAGGAACAGGATGAA	CA 300
							L I
Sbjct	241	TCATTAACTTT	ATTAATTTC.	AAGAAGAATTGTAG	AAAATGGAG	CAGGAACAGGATGAA	CA 300
Query	301G	IGTACCCCCCAC	TTTCATCTA.	ACATTGCTCATAGA	GGTTCTTCA	.GTAGatttagccatt	360
							11
Sbjct	301	GTGTACCCCCC.	ACTTTCATC	TAACATTGCTCATA	GAGGTTCTT	CAGTAGATTTAGCCA	TT 360
Query	361tt	ttctttacatt	tagctggaa	tttcttcaatttta	ggagccatt	aatttta TTACAACT	420
							11
Sbjct	361	TTTTCTTTACA	TTTAGCTGG.	AATTTCTTCAATTT	TAGGAGCCA	TTAATTTTATTACAA	CT 420
Query	421	ATTATTAATAT.	ACGTATTAG.	AAATATATCATTTG	ACCAAATAC	CATTATTTGTATGAG	CT 480
							L I
Sbjct	421	ATTATTAATAT.	ACGTATTAG.	AAATATATCATTTG	ассааатас	CATTATTTGTATGAG	CT 480
Query	481	GTAGGAATCAC.	AGCTTTACT	TTTATTACTATCAT	IGCCAGTTC	TAGCAGGTGCAATTA	CA 540
							L I
Sbjct	481	GTAGGAATCAC.	AGCTTTACT	TTTATTACTATCAT	IGCCAGTTC	TAGCAGGTGCAATTA	CA 540
Query	541	ATACTTTTAAC.	AGACCGAAA	TTTAAATACTTCAT	TTTTTGACC	CAGCTGGAGGAGGAG	AT 600
							11
Sbjct	541	ATACTTTTAAC.	AGACCGAAA	TTTAAATACTTCAT	TTTTTGACC	CAGCTGGAGGAGGAG	AT 600
Query	601	CCAATTCTTTA	CCAACACTT	GTTTTGATTTTTT	635		
Sbjct	601	CCAATTCTTTA	CCAACACTT	GTTTTGATTTTTT	635		

Figure 19d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Potamarcha obscura* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Potamarcha obscura]

Sequence ID: ANU39520.1 Length: 211 Number of Matches: 1						
Score		Expect	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
411 bits (1057)	5	4e-145	Compositional matrix adjust.	211/211 (100%)	211/211 (100%)	0/211 (0%)
Query	1	MVGTSLSI MVGTSLSI	LIRTELGNPGFLIGDDQIYNTIVTA LIRTELGNPGFLIGDDQIYNTIVTA	HAFIMIFFMVMPIMI HAFIMIFFMVMPIMI	GGFGNWLVPLML	60
Sbjct	1	MVGTSLSI	LIRTELGNPGFLIGDDQIYNTIVTA	HAFIMIFFMVMPIMI	GGFGNWLVPLML	60
Query	61	GAPDMAFI GAPDMAFI	PRMNNMSFWLLPPSLTLLISSSIVEN PRMNNMSFWLLPPSLTLLISSSIVEN	IGAGTGWTVYPPLSSN IGAGTGWTVYPPLSSN	IIAHSGSSVDLAI IIAHSGSSVDLAI	120
Sbjct	61	GAPDMAFI	PRMNNMSFWLLPPSLTLLISSSIVEN	GAGTGWTVYPPLSSN	IIAHSGSSVDLAI	120

Figure 19e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Potamarcha obscura



Figure 19f: Moleular Phylogenetic tree of Potamarcha obscura inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 32: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of *Potamarcha obscura* with its closely

 related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KX503060	Potamarcha obscura (Kerala)	
2	KC122230	Potamarcha obscura (Mizoram)	0.00
3	KT175605	Pieris canidia	0.33
4	LC090563	Pieris canidia	0.16
5	JQ965750	Pieris canidia	0.00
6	GU372552	Pieris canidia kaolicola	1.16
7	KJ423050	Pieris canidia	0.16
8	JX242477	Pieris canidia	0.83
9	KJ423047	Pieris canidia	0.33
10	KJ423043	Pieris canidia	0.33



Figure 20: Brachydiplax chalybaea

>KT372721 Brachydiplax chalybaea |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUBC 02-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|574 bp

GAGTTAGGACAACCTGACTCATTAATCGGAGATGTTCAAGTTTATAATGTAATTGTCACAGCACATGCATTTGTCA TAATTTTCTTTATAGTTTACCAATCATAATTGGAGGATTCGGCAACTGACTTGTACCTTTAATATTAGGAGGCTCCA GATATAGCATTCCCACGTTTAAATAACATAAGATTTTGACTTTTACCACCATCATTCACTTTATTATTAGGAAGAA GAATGGTTGAAAGAGGGGCAGGAACAGGATGAACCGTTTATCCTCCACTAGCGGGAGCTATTGCTCATGCAGGAGC ATCCGTTGATTTAACAATTTTTTCTCTTCATTTAGCAGGAGTATCCTCAATTCTAGGTGCAATTAACTTTATTACA ACAGTAATCAATATAAAGTCACCTGGGATAAAAATAGATCAAATACCCCTATTTGTATGGGCAGTAGTAATTACCG CCGTACTTCTTTGTTATCACTTCCGGTATTAGCTGGAGCAATTACTATTAACCGATCGAAATATTAATAC CTCATTCTTTGATCCCGCAGGAGGGGGGGGAGATCCTATTTTAT

Figure 20a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Brachydiplax chalybea



Figure 20b: Representative molecular barcode of the mt DNA COI gene of *Brachydiplax chalybea*

> AGD98696 Brachydiplax chalybea|cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUBC 02-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|191 bp

ELGQPDSLIGDVQVYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVLPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLAS SMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWAVVIT AVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPIL

Figure 20c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of *Brachydiplax chalybe Brachydiplax chalybea* isolate voucher CUBC 02-A1 cytochrome oxidase I subunit gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KT372721.1Length: 574Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		-	Expect	Identities		Gaps	Strand
1061 b	its(574	4)	0.0	574/574(100%)	()/574(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	GAGTTAGGAC	CAACCTGACTC	ATTAATCGGAGATGTI	CAAGTTTA	IAATGTAATTGTCAC	A 60
							I
Sbjct	1	GAGTTAGGAC	CAACCTGACTC	ATTAATCGGAGATGTI	CAAGTTTA	IAATGTAATTGTCAC	A 60
Query	61	GCACATGCAT	TTGTCATAAT	TTTCTTTATAGTATT#	ACCAATCAT	AATTGGAGGATTCGG	C 120
							I
Sbjct	61	GCACATGCAT	TTGTCATAAT	TTTCTTTATAGTATT#	ACCAATCAT	AATTGGAGGATTCGG	C 120
Query	121	AACTGACTTO	GTACCTTTAATA	ATTAGGAGCTCCAGAI	TATAGCATT	CCCACGTTTAAATAA	C 180
							I
Sbjct	121	AACTGACTTO	GTACCTTTAATA	ATTAGGAGCTCCAGAI	TATAGCATT	CCCACGTTTAAATAA	C 180
Query	181	ATAAGATTTI	GACTTTTACCA	ACCATCATTCACTTT	ATTATTAGC	AAGAAGAATGGTTGA	A 240
							I
Sbjct	181	ATAAGATTTI	GACTTTTACCA	ACCATCATTCACTTT	ATTATTAGC	AAGAAGAATGGTTGA	A 240
Query	241	AGAGGGGCAG	GAACAGGATGA	ACCGTTTATCCTCCA	ACTAGCGGG	AGCTATTGCTCATGC	A 300
							I
Sbjct	241	AGAGGGGCAG	GAACAGGATGA	AACCGTTTATCCTCCA	ACTAGCGGG	AGCTATTGCTCATGC	A 300
Query	301	GGAGCATCCO	GTTGATTTAACA	AATTTTTTTTCTCTTCA	TTAGCAGG	AGTATCCTCAATTCT	A 360
Sbjct	301	GGAGCATCCO	GTTGATTTAACA	AATTTTTTTTCTCTTCA	TTAGCAGG	AGTATCCTCAATTCT	A 360
Query	361	GGTGCAATTA	ACTTTATTAC	ACAGTAATCAATAT	AAGTCACC	IGGGATAAAAATAGA'	r 420
							I
Sbjct	361	GGTGCAATTA	ACTTTATTAC	ACAGTAATCAATATA	AAGTCACC	IGGGATAAAAATAGA'	r 420
Query	421	САААТАСССС	CTATTTGTATGO	GGCAGTAGTAATTACC	CGCCGTACT	ICTTTTGTTATCACT	r 480
							I
Sbjct	421	САААТАСССС	CTATTTGTATGO	GGCAGTAGTAATTACC	CGCCGTACT	ICTTTTGTTATCACT	r 480
Query	481	CCGGTATTAG	GCTGGAGCAATI	ГАСТАТАСТАТТААСС	CGATCGAAA	TATTAATACCTCATT	C 540
							I
Sbjct	481	CCGGTATTAG	GCTGGAGCAATI	ГАСТАТАСТАТТААСС	CGATCGAAA	TATTAATACCTCATT	C 540
Query	541	TTTGATCCCG	GCAGGAGGGGG	AGATCCTATTTTAT	574		
Sbjct	541	TTTGATCCCC	GCAGGAGGGGG	AGATCCTATTTTAT	574		

Figure 20d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Brachydiplax chalybaea* showing its nearest match subject.

Alignment statistics for match #1

373 k	oits	(957)	2e- 130	Compositional m adjust.	natrix	191/191 (100%)	191/191 (100%)	0/191 (0%)
Query	1	ELGQ	PDSLIGDV	QVYNVIVTAHAFVMIFE	MVLPIMIC	GGFGNWLVPLML	GAPDMAFPRLNN	60
		ELGQ	PDSLIGDV	QVYNVIVTAHAFVMIFE	FMVLPIMIC	GGFGNWLVPLML	GAPDMAFPRLNN	
Sbjct	4	ELGQ	PDSLIGDV	QVYNVIVTAHAFVMIFE	FMVLPIMIC	GFGNWLVPLML	GAPDMAFPRLNN	63
Query	61	MSFW	LLPPSFTI	LLASSMVESGAGTGWT	/YPPLAGA]	AHAGASVDLTI	FSLHLAGVSSIL	120
		MSFW	LLPPSFTI	LLASSMVESGAGTGWT	/YPPLAGA]	AHAGASVDLTI	FSLHLAGVSSIL	
Sbjct	64	MSFW	LLPPSFTI	LLASSMVESGAGTGWT	/YPPLAGA]	AHAGASVDLTI	FSLHLAGVSSIL	123
Query	121	. GAIN	FITTVINM	IKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWA	/VITAVLLI	LSLPVLAGAIT	MLLTDRNINTSF	180
		GAIN	FITTVINM	IKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWA	/VITAVLLI	LSLPVLAGAIT	MLLTDRNINTSF	
Sbjct	124	GAIN	FITTVINM	IKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWAV	/VITAVLLI	LSLPVLAGAIT	MLLTDRNINTSF	183
Query	181	. FDPA	GGGDPIL	191				
		FDPA	GGGDPIL					
Sbjct	184	FDPA	GGGDPIL	194				
Query	121	FSLH	LAGISSII	GAINFITTIINMRISNN	ISFDQMPLE	TVWAVGITALLL	LLSLPVLAGAIT	180
		FSLH	LAGISSII	GAINFITTIINMRISNN	ISFDQMPLE	TVWAVGITALLL	LLSLPVLAGAIT	
Sbjct	121	FSLH	LAGISSII	GAINFITTIINMRISNN	1SFDQMPLE	TVWAVGITALLL	LLSLPVLAGAIT	180
Query	181	MLLT	DRNLNTSF	FDPAGGGDPILYQHLFV	VFF 211			
		MLLT	DRNLNTSF	FDPAGGGDPILYQHLFV	VFF			
Sbjct	181	MLLT	DRNLNTSF	FDPAGGGDPILYQHLFV	VFF 211			

Figure 20e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Brachydiplax chalybea







Figure 20g: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of *Brachydiplax chalybaea* inferred by NJ tree method

Table 34: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of <i>Brachydiplax chalybeae</i> with its	closely
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KT372721	Brachdiplax chalybea (Kerala)	
2	KC287156	Brachdiplax chalybea (Mizoram)	0.00
3	KC281798	Acisoma inflatum	21.44
4	KC281797	Acisoma attenboroughi	21.35
5	KC281792	Acisoma attenboroughi	21.43
6	KC281796	Acisoma attenboroughi	21.70
7	KC281795	Acisoma attenboroughi	21.79
8	KC281794	Acisoma attenboroughi	21.79
9	KC281793	Acisoma attenboroughi	21.79



Figure 21: Trithemis aurora

> KT305963 Trithemis aurora |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUTA-01-A3 partial cds, mitochondrial|606bp



Figure 21b: Representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Trithemis aurora

> AFI62049 *Trithemis aurora* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUTA-01-A3 partial cds, mitochondrial|202bp

VLIRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFT LLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQLPVFVW AVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPILYQHLFW

Figure 21c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Trithemis aurora

Trithemis aurora voucher CUTA 01-A3 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KT305963. Length: 606Number of Matches: 1

Score	9		Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
1120	bits	s(606)	0.0	606/606(100%)	0/606(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	GTCCTAATTC	GAATTGAATTG	GGACAGCCAGGGTCACTAATTG	GTGATGACCAAATTT	AT 60
						11
Sbjct	1	GTCCTAATTC	GAATTGAATTG	GGACAGCCAGGGTCACTAATTG	GTGATGACCAAATTT.	AT 60
Query	61	AATGTTATTG	TAACAGCACAC	GCATTTGTAATAATTTTCTTTA	TAGTTATACCAATCA	TA 120
						11
Sbjct	61	AATGTTATTG	TAACAGCACAC	GCATTTGTAATAATTTTCTTTA	TAGTTATACCAATCA	TA 120
Query	121	ATTGGTGGAT	TTGGTAATTGA	TTAGTGCCATTAATATTAGGGG	CACCAGATATAGCAT	TC 180
Sbjct	121	ATTGGTGGAT	TTGGTAATTGA	TTAGTGCCATTAATATTAGGGG	CACCAGATATAGCAT	TC 180
Query	181	CCACGTCTAA	ATAATATAAGA'	TTTTGACTTCTCCCACCATCAT	TCACGTTATTACTAG	CA 240
Sbjct	181	CCACGTCTAA	ATAATATAAGA'	TTTTGACTTCTCCCACCATCAI	TCACGTTATTACTAG	CA 240
Query	241	AGAAGAATAG	TAGAAAGAGGA	GCAGGAACAGGATGAACAGTTI	ATCCTCCTCTTGCAG	GA 300
Sbjct	241	AGAAGAATAG	TAGAAAGAGGA	GCAGGAACAGGATGAACAGTTI	ATCCTCCTCTTGCAG	GA 300
Query	301	GCAATTGCTC.	ATGCTGGAGCA	TCTGTAGACTTAACTATTTTTT	CTTTACATCTTGCAG	GA 360
Sbjct	301	GCAATTGCTC.	ATGCTGGAGCA	TCTGTAGACTTAACTATTTTTT	CTTTACATCTTGCAG	GA 360
Query	361	GTTTCATCAA	TTTTAGGTGCT	АТСААТТТТАТТАСААСАGTAA	ТТААТАТААААТССС	CA 420
Sbjct	361	GTTTCATCAA	TTTTAGGTGCT	АТСААТТТТАТТАСААСАСТАА	TTAATATAAAATCCC	CA 420
Query	421	GGAATAAAAC	TAGATCAATTA	CCTGTATTTGTATGAGCCGTAG	TAATTACAGCAGTAC	TA 480
Sbjct	421	GGAATAAAAC	TAGATCAATTA	CCTGTATTTGTATGAGCCGTAG	TAATTACAGCAGTAC	TA 480
Query	481	TTATTATTAT	CACTACCAGTA	CTAGCGGGGGGCAATTACAATAT	TATTAACAGATCGTA	AT 540
Sbjct	481	TTATTATTAT	CACTACCAGTA	CTAGCGGGGGGCAATTACAATAT	TATTAACAGATCGTA	AT 540
Query	541	ATTAATACAT	CATTCTTTGAT	CCTGCAGGTGGTGGAGATCCAA	TTTTATATCAACATT	TA 600
						11
Sbjct	541	ATTAATACAT	CATTCTTTGAT	CCTGCAGGTGGTGGAGATCCAA	TTTTATATCAACATT	TA 600
Query	601	TTCTGA 60	6			
Sbjct	601	TTCTGA 60	6			

Figure 21d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Trithemis* aurora showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit 1, partial (mitochondrion) [*Trithemis aurora*] Sequence ID: AFI62049.1 Length: 205Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score			Expe ct	Method				Identi s	tie	Posi	tives		Gaps
396 b (1017	its)		3e- 139	Composi matrix	tion adju	al Ist.		202/20 (100%)	2	202/ (100	202 응)		0/202 (0%)
Query	1	VL	IRIELGÇ	PGSLIGDDQI	LANAIN	TAHAFVMI	FFMV	MPIMIGGE	GNWLVI	PLMLGAI	PDMAF	60	
		VL	IRIELGÇ	PGSLIGDDQI	EYNVIV	TAHAFVMI	FFMV	MPIMIGGE	GNWLVI	PLMLGAI	PDMAF		
Sbjct	2	VL	IRIELGÇ	PGSLIGDDQI	EYNVIV	TAHAFVMI	FFMV	MPIMIGGE	GNWLVI	PLMLGAI	PDMAF	61	
Query	61	PRI	LNNMSFW	ILLPPSFTLLI	LASSMV	'ESGAGTGW'	TVYP	PLAGAIAH	AGASVI	DLTIFSI	LHLAG	12	0
		PRI	LNNMSFW	ILLPPSFTLLI	LASSMV	'ESGAGTGW'	TVYP	PLAGAIAH	AGASVI	DLTIFSI	LHLAG		
Sbjct	62	PRI	LNNMSFW	ILLPPSFTLLI	LASSMV	'ESGAGTGW'	TVYP	PLAGAIAH	AGASVI	DLTIFSI	LHLAG	12	1
Query	121	VSS	SILGAIN	FITTVINMKS	SPGMKI	DQLPVFVW	AVVI	TAVLLLLS	LPVLAC	GAITMLI	LTDRN	18	0
		VSS	SILGAIN	FITTVINMKS	SPGMKI	DQLPVFVW	AVVI	TAVLLLLS	LPVLA	GAITMLI	LTDRN		
Sbjct	122	VSS	SILGAIN	FITTVINMKS	SPGMKI	DQLPVFVW	AVVI	TAVLLLLS	LPVLAC	GAITMLI	LTDRN	18	1
Query	181	INT	ISFFDPA	GGGDPILYQH	HLFW	202							
		IN	rsffdpa	GGGDPILYQH	HLFW								
Sbjct	182	IN	ISFFDPA	GGGDPILYQH	HLFW	203							

Figure 21e : Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of *Trithemis aurora*



Figure 21f: The line diagram of *Trithemis aurora* with more than 99% match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 21g: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of Trithemis aurora inferred by NJ tree method

Table 36: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of *Trithemis aurora* with its closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KT305963	Trithemis aurora (Kerala)	
2	JN817428	Trithemis aurora (Mizoram)	0.00
3	KT961627	Trithemis aurora (Punjab)	1.30
4	AB709236	Trithemis aurora (Japan)	2.00
5	AB709237	Trithemis aurora (Japan)	15 0
6	KU566458	Trithemis werneri	14.35
7	FJ358477	Trithemis grouti	13.41
8	FJ358478	Trithemis grouti	13.69
9	JN817429	Trithemis festiva	13.33



Fig 22: Neurothemis fulvia

>KP835515.1 Neurothemis fulvia voucher CUNF 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial



Figure 22a: The DNA sequence interpret of the COI gene of Neurothemis fulvia

Figure 22b: Representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Neurothemis fulvia

>AF162048 *Neurothemis fulvia* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUNF 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|200bp

IRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLL LASSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQLPLFVWAV VITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPILYQHLFW

Figure 22c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Neurothemis fulvia

Neurothemis fulvia voucher CUNF 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KP835515.1Length: 600Number of Matches: 1

		A	lignment	statistics for	match #1	
Score	9		Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
1109	bit	cs(600)	0.0	600/600(100%)	0/600(0%	s) Plus/Plus
Query	1	ATTCGCATTGAAI	TAGGACAACCCG	GATCATTAATTGGGGATGACCA	AGATTTATAATGTA	60
Sbjct	1	ATTCGCATTGAAI	TAGGACAACCCG	GATCATTAATTGGGGATGACCA	AGATTTATAATGTA	60
Query	61	ATTGTCACTGCCC	CACGCTTTTGTAA	TAATTTTCTTCATGGTAATGC	CCATTATAATTGGT	120
Sbjct	61	ATTGTCACTGCCC	CACGCTTTTGTAA	TAATTTTCTTCATGGTAATGC	CCATTATAATTGGT	120
Query	121	GGTTTCGGTAACI	GGCTAGTCCCAC	IGATACTCGGAGCACCTGACA	IGGCTTTCCCGCGA	180
Sbjct	121	GGTTTCGGTAACI	GGCTAGTCCCAC	IGATACTCGGAGCACCTGACA	IGGCTTTCCCGCGA	180
Query	181	СТТААТААСАТАА	GATTTTGACTTC	TACCACCCTCTTTTACTTTAT	FATTAGCTAGAAGT	240
Sbjct	181	СТТААТААСАТАА	GATTTTGACTTC	TACCACCCTCTTTTACTTTAT	FATTAGCTAGAAGT	240
Query	241T	TAGTAGAAAGAGGA	GCAGGAACGGGG	IGAACAGTATATccccccTA	GCAGGAGCCATT 30	0
Sbjct	241	TTAGTAGAAAGAG	GAGCAGGAACGG	GGTGAACAGTATATCCCCCCC	FAGCAGGAGCCATT	300
Query	301	GCACATGCCGGGG	GCATCTGTAGATT	TAACAATTTTTTCACTTCATC	IGGCAGGGGTTTCA	360
Sbjct	301	GCACATGCCGGGG	CATCTGTAGATT'	TAACAATTTTTTTCACTTCATC	IGGCAGGGGTTTCA	360
Query	361	TCAATTCTGGGTG	CTATTAATTTTA	ТТАССАСАСТААТТААТАТАА	AGTCTCCTGGAATA	420
Sbjct	361	TCAATTCTGGGTG	CTATTAATTTTA	ТТАССАСАСТААТТААТАТАА	AGTCTCCTGGAATA	420
Query	421	AAACTAGATCAAI	TACCCTTATTTG	TATGGGCAGTAGTAATTACTG	CAGTACTCCTACTA	480
Sbjct	421	AAACTAGATCAAI	TACCCTTATTTG	TATGGGCAGTAGTAATTACTG	CAGTACTCCTACTA	480
Query	481	TTGTCTTTACCAG	GTTCTTGCTGGTG	CTATTACAATACTATTAACCGA	ACCGAAATATTAAT	540
Sbjct	481	TTGTCTTTACCAG	TTCTTGCTGGTG	CTATTACAATACTATTAACCGA	ACCGAAATATTAAT	540
Query	541	ACATCATTTTTG	GATCCTGCAGGAG	GTGGTGATCCAATTTTATATCA	AACATTTATTCTGA	600
Sbjct	541	ACATCATTTTTG	ATCCTGCAGGAG	GTGGTGATCCAATTTTATATCA	AACATTTATTCTGA	600

Figure 22d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Neurothemis fulvia* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit 1, partial (mitochondrion) [*Neurothemis fulvia*] Sequence ID: <u>AFI62048</u>Length: 205Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score	e	Expect	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps	Frame
392 bits(100	6)	1e- 137()	Compositional matrix adjust.	200/200(100%) 2	00/200(100%) ()/200(0%)	
Features	5:						
Query	1	IRIEI IRIEI	LGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVI LGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVI	VTAHAFVMIFFMVMP: VTAHAFVMIFFMVMP:	IMIGGFGNWLVPL IMIGGFGNWLVPL	MLGAPDMAF MLGAPDMAF	'PR 60 'PR
Sbjct	4	IRIEI	LGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVI	VTAHAFVMIFFMVMP	IMIGGFGNWLVPL	MLGAPDMAF	'PR 63
Query	61	LNNMS LNNMS	SFWLLPPSFTLLLASSL SFWLLPPSFTLLLASSL	VESGAGTGWTVYPPLA VESGAGTGWTVYPPLA	AGAIAHAGASVDL AGAIAHAGASVDL	TIFSLHLAG TIFSLHLAG	VS120 VS
Sbjct	64	LNNMS	SFWLLPPSFTLLLASSL	VESGAGTGWTVYPPLA	AGAIAHAGASVDL	TIFSLHLAG	VS123
Query	121	SILGA SILGA	AINFITTVINMKSPGMK AINFITTVINMKSPGMK	LDQLPLFVWAVVITA LDQLPLFVWAVVITA	VLLLLSLPVLAGA VLLLLSLPVLAGA	ITMLLTDRN	IIN180 IIN
Sbjct	124	SILGA	AINFITTVINMKSPGMK	LDQLPLFVWAVVITA	VLLLLSLPVLAGA	ITMLLTDRN	IIN183
Query	181	TSFFI TSFFI	DPAGGGDPILYQHLFW DPAGGGDPILYQHLFW	200			
Sbjct	184	TSFFI	DPAGGGDPILYQHLFW	203			

Figure 22e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Neurothemis fulvia



Figure 22f: The line diagram of *Neurothemis fulvia* with more than 99 % match sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 22g: Molecular phylogenetic tree of Neurothemis fulvia inferred by NJ tree method

Table 38: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Neurothemis fulvia with its closel	y
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KP835515	Neurothemis fulvia (Kerala)	
2	JN817427	Neurothemis fulvia (Mizoram)	0.00
3	KC12229	Neurothemis tullia	18.55
4	KT957504	Neurothemis fluctans	18.10
5	KC12227	Neurothemis intermedia	17.67
6	KU566458	Trithemis werneri	23.14
7	KU566447	Trithemis legrandi	23.92
8	KU566444	Trithemis legrandi	23.92
9	KU566446	Trithemis legrandi	23.92



Figure 23: Crocothemis servillia

> KR149807 *Crocothemis servilia* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUCS 02 A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|603b



Figure 23b: Representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Crocothemis servilia

> AFI62046 Crocothemis servilia|cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUCS 02 A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|201 bp

RIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLL ASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVV ITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPILYQHLFWFF

Figure 23c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Crocothemis servilia

Crocothemis servilia voucher CUCS 02-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial Sequence ID: <u>KR149807.1</u>Length: 603Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score	2		Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
1114	bits	s(603)	0.0	603/603(100%)	0/603(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	, 1	CGAATTGAAT	TAGGTCAACCA	GGATCACTAATTGGAGATGATC	CAAATTTATAATGTTA	TT 60
Sbjct	1	CGAATTGAAT	FAGGTCAACCA	GGATCACTAATTGGAGATGATC	CAAATTTATAATGTTA	TT 60
Query	61	GTGACCGCCC	ATGCATTTGTC	ATAATTTTCTTTATAGTAATAC	CTATTATAATTGGTG	GA 120
						11
Sbjct	61	GTGACCGCCCA	ATGCATTTGTC	ATAATTTTCTTTATAGTAATAC	CTATTATAATTGGTG	GA 120
Query	121	TTTGGAAATT	GATTAGTACCA	CTAATACTAGGAGCACCTGATA	ATAGCATTCCCACGAT	TA 180
						11
Sbjct	121	TTTGGAAATTO	GATTAGTACCA	CTAATACTAGGAGCACCTGATA	ATAGCATTCCCACGAT	TA 180
Query	181	AATAATATAA	GATTTTGACTT	TTACCTCCTTCATTCACCCTAC	CTATTAGCAAGAAGTA	TA 240
						11
Sbjct	181	AATAATATAA	GATTTTGACTT	TTACCTCCTTCATTCACCCTAC	CTATTAGCAAGAAGTA	TA 240
Query	241	GTAGAAAGAG	GAGCAGGAACT	GGATGAACAGTCTACCCACCCI	TAGCTGGTGCAATTG	CT 300
						11
Sbjct	241	GTAGAAAGAG	GAGCAGGAACT	GGATGAACAGTCTACCCACCCI	TAGCTGGTGCAATTG	CT 300
Query	301	CACGCAGGGG	CTTCTGTAGAT	TTAACCATCTTTTCATTACACI	TAGCTGGAGTATCAT	CA 360
						11
Sbjct	301	CACGCAGGGG	CTTCTGTAGAT	TTAACCATCTTTTCATTACACI	TAGCTGGAGTATCAT	CA 360
Query	361	ATTTTAGGAG	CAATTAATTTT	АТСАСТАСАGТААТТААТАТА	AGTCTCCTGGTATAA	AG 420
						11
Sbjct	361	ATTTTAGGAG	CAATTAATTTT	АТСАСТАСАGТААТТААТАТА	AGTCTCCTGGTATAA	AG 420
Query	421	TTGGATCAAA	FACCTTTATTT	GTATGAGCAGTAGTAATTACTG	GCAGTATTACTTTTGT	TA 480
						11
Sbjct	421	TTGGATCAAA	FACCTTTATTT	GTATGAGCAGTAGTAATTACTG	GCAGTATTACTTTTGT	TA 480
Query	481	TCTTTACCAG	ITTTAGCGGGT	GCTATTACTATACTTCTAACAG	GATCGTAATATTAATA	CA 540
						11
Sbjct	481	TCTTTACCAG	ITTTAGCGGGT	GCTATTACTATACTTCTAACAG	GATCGTAATATTAATA	CA 540
Query	541T0	CATTCTTTGAT	CCAGCAGGAgg	gggggATCCAATTTTATATCAA	CACTTATTTTGATTT	600
						11
Sbjct	541	TCATTCTTTG	ATCCAGCAGGA	GGGGGGGGATCCAATTTTATATC	CAACACTTATTTTGAT	TT 600
Query	601	TTT 603				
Sbjct	601	TTT 603				

Figure 23d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Crocothemis servilia* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit 1, partial (mitochondrion) [*Crocothemis servilia*] Sequence ID: AFI62046. Length: 205Number of Matches: 1

Alignment	statistics	for	match	#1
-----------	------------	-----	-------	----

Scor	е		Expe ct	Method			Identitie s	Pos	sitives	Gaps
395 (101	bits 6)	5	3e- 139	Composi matrix	ltional adjust.		201/201 (100%)	201 (10	L/201)0응)	0/201 (0응)
Query	1	RIEL	GQPGSLI	GDDQIYNVIVT	AHAFVMIFFMVMPIM	IIGGFG	NWLVPLMLGAPDMAF	PRL	60	
		RIEL	GQPGSLI	GDDQIYNVIVT	AHAFVMIFFMVMPIM	IIGGFG	NWLVPLMLGAPDMAF	PRL		
Sbjct	5	RIEL	GQPGSLI	GDDQIYNVIVT	AHAFVMIFFMVMPIM	IIGGFG	NWLVPLMLGAPDMAF	PRL	64	
Query	61	NNMS	FWLLPPS	FTLLLASSMVE	SGAGTGWTVYPPLAG	AIAHA	GASVDLTIFSLHLAG	VSS	120	
		NNMS	FWLLPPS	FTLLLASSMVE	SGAGTGWTVYPPLAG	AIAHA	GASVDLTIFSLHLAG	VSS		
Sbjct	65	NNMS	FWLLPPS	FTLLLASSMVE	SGAGTGWTVYPPLAG	AIAHA	GASVDLTIFSLHLAG	VSS	124	
Query	121	ILGA	INFITTV	INMKSPGMKLD	QMPLFVWAVVITAVL	LLLSI	PVLAGAITMLLTDRN	INT	180	
		ILGA	INFITTV	INMKSPGMKLD	QMPLFVWAVVITAVL	LLLSI	PVLAGAITMLLTDRN	INT		
Sbjct	125	ILGA	INFITTV	INMKSPGMKLD	QMPLFVWAVVITAVL	LLLSI	PVLAGAITMLLTDRN	INT	184	
Query	181	SFFD	PAGGGDP	ILYQHLFWFF	201					
		SFFD	PAGGGDP	ILYQHLFWFF						
Sbic	t 1	L85	SFFI	DPAGGGDE	PILYOHLFWFF	r 2	05			

Figure 23e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Crocothemis servilia



Figure 23f: The line diagram of *Crocothemis servilia* with more than 99 % match to other sequences retrieved (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 23g: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of Crocothemis servilia inferred by NJ tree method

Table 40: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Crocothemis servillia with its closely
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KR149807	Crocothemis servillia (Kerala)	
2	JN817425	Crocothemis servillia (Mizoram)	0.00
3	KC912338	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71
4	KC912240	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71
5	KY847581	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71
6	KY847582	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71
7	KY847583	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71
8	KY847584	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71
9	KY847585	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71
10	KC912238	Crocothemis erythraea	2.71



Figure 24: Trithemis pallidinervis

> KR149803 *Trithemis pallidinervis* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUTP 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 580bp

ACTGCTCTAAGTGTTTTAATTCGAATTGAATTAGGTCAACCTGGATCTCTAATTGGAGATGATCAAATTTATAATG TTATTGTAACTGCCCATGCATTTGTAATAATTTTCTTCATGGTTATACCTATTATAATTGGTGGATTTGGTAATTG ACTAGTGCCATTAATGTTAGGTGCACCAGATATAGCATTTCCACGACTTAATAATATAAGTTTTTGATTATTACCT CCTTCATTTACACTTCTTCTAGCTAGAAGTATAGTTGAAAGTGGAGCAGGAACAGGATGAACTGTTTATCCTCCT TAGCTGGAGCTATTGCCCATGCAGGAGCATCCGTAGATTTAACTATTTTCTCATTACATTTGGCTGGAGTATCTTC CATTTTAGGGGCTATTAATTTTATTACTACAGTAATTAAAAATCTCCTGGAATAAAATTAGATCAAATACCA TTATTTGTATGAGCTGTAGTAATTACAGCAGTTCTATTATTATTATCATTACCAGTATTAGCAGGTGCTATTACCA TACTATTAACTGATCGTAATATTAATACAATCATTTTTGCACGGGC

Figure 24a: The partial DNA sequence of the mitochondrial COI gene of *Trithemis* pallidinervis



Figure 24b: Representative molecular barcode of the COI gene of Trithemis pallidinervis

> AKL82317 Trithemis pallidinervis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAK-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|193 bp

TALSVLIRIELGQPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLP PSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQMP LFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPA

Figure 24c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Trithemis pallidinervis

Trithemis pallidinervis isolate RB11_F cytochrome oxidase subunit 1 (cox1) gene, partial cds; mitochondrialSequence ID: KT957509.1Length: 657Number of Matches: 1

		I	Alignment	statistics fo	or match #	1	
Score	9		Expect	Identities	Gaps	St	rand
1072	bits	s(580)	0.0	580/580(100%)	0/580(0%) Pl	us/Plus
Query	/ 1	ACTGCTCTA	AGTGTTTTAATT	CGAATTGAATTAGGTCAA	CCTGGATCTCTA	ATTGGAGAT	60
Sbjct	43	ACTGCTCTA	AGTGTTTTAATT	CGAATTGAATTAGGTCAA	CCTGGATCTCTA	ATTGGAGAT	102
Query	61	GATCAAATT	TATAATGTTATT	GTAACTGCCCATGCATTI	GTAATAATTTTC	TTCATGGTT	120
Sbjct	103	GATCAAATT	TATAATGTTATT	GTAACTGCCCATGCATTI	GTAATAATTTTC	TTCATGGTT	162
Query	121	ATACCTATT	ATAATTGGTGGA	TTTGGTAATTGACTAGTG	CCATTAATGTTA	GGTGCACCA	180
Sbjct	163	ATACCTATT	ATAATTGGTGGA	TTTGGTAATTGACTAGTG	CCATTAATGTTA	GGTGCACCA	222
Query	181	GATATAGCA	TTTCCACGACTT	AATAATATAAGTTTTTGA	TTATTACCTCCT	TCATTTACA	240
Sbjct	223	GATATAGCA	ITTCCACGACTT	AATAATATAAGTTTTTGA	TTATTACCTCCT	TCATTTACA	282
Query	241	CTTCTTCTA	GCTAGAAGTATA	GTTGAAAGTGGAGCAGGA	ACAGGATGAACT	GTTTATCCT	300
Sbjct	283	CTTCTTCTA	GCTAGAAGTATA	GTTGAAAGTGGAGCAGGA	ACAGGATGAACT	GTTTATCCT	342
Query	301	CCTCTAGCT	GGAGCTATTGCC	CATGCAGGAGCATCCGTA	GATTTAACTATT	TTCTCATTA	360
Sbjct	343	CCTCTAGCT	GGAGCTATTGCC	CATGCAGGAGCATCCGTA	GATTTAACTATT	TTCTCATTA	402
Query	361	CATTTGGCT	GGAGTATCTTCC	ATTTTAGGGGCTATTAAI	TTTATTACTACA	GTAATTAAT	420
Sbjct	403	CATTTGGCT	GGAGTATCTTCC	ATTTTAGGGGCTATTAAI	TTTATTACTACA	GTAATTAAT	462
Query	421	ATAAAATCT	CCTGGAATAAAA	TTAGATCAAATACCATTA	TTTGTATGAGCT	GTAGTAATT	480
Sbjct	463	ATAAAATCT	CCTGGAATAAAA	TTAGATCAAATACCATTA	TTTGTATGAGCT	GTAGTAATT	522
Query	481	ACAGCAGTT	CTATTATTATTA	TCATTACCAGTATTAGCA	GGTGCTATTACC	АТАСТАТТА	540
Sbjct	523	ACAGCAGTT	CTATTATTATTA	TCATTACCAGTATTAGCA	GGTGCTATTACC	ATACTATTA	582
Query	541	ACTGATCGT	AATATTAATACA	TCATTTTTTGACCCTGCA	G 580		
Sbjct	583	ACTGATCGT	AATATTAATACA	TCATTTTTTGACCCTGCA	G 622		

Figure 24d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Trithemis pallidinervis* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [*Trithemis pallidinervis*] Sequence ID: <u>AKL82317.1</u>Length: 193 Number of Matches: 1

			1	Alignment	statist	cics for ma	atch 🕯	ŧ1			
Sco	re	Expect		Method		Identiti	les	Positive	S	Gaps	Frame
377 bits(90	67)	5e- 132()	Composi adjust	itional m •	atrix	193/193(1	00%) 1	.93/193(10	0%) 0/	193(0%)	
Feature	es:										
Query	1	TALSVLIE TALSVLIE	RIELGQP(RIELGQP(GSLIGDDQI GSLIGDDQI	YNVIVTA YNVIVTA	HAFVMIFFMVN HAFVMIFFMVN	MPIMIC MPIMIC	GFGNWLVPL GFGNWLVPL	MLGAP MLGAP	60	
Sbjct	1	TALSVLII	RIELGQPO	GSLIGDDQI	YNVIVTA	HAFVMIFFMVN	MPIMIC	GFGNWLVPL	MLGAP	60	
Query	61	DMAFPRLN DMAFPRLN	NMSFWLI NMSFWLI	LPPSFTLLI LPPSFTLLI	ASSMVES ASSMVES	GAGTGWTVYPI GAGTGWTVYPI	PLAGA] PLAGA]	AHAGASVDL AHAGASVDL	TIFSL TIFSL	120	
Sbjct	61	DMAFPRLN	NMSFWLI	LPPSFTLLI	ASSMVES	GAGTGWTVYPI	PLAGAI	AHAGASVDL	TIFSL	120	
Query	121	HLAGVSS HLAGVSS	LGAINFI LGAINFI	ETTVINMKS ETTVINMKS	PGMKLDQN PGMKLDQN	APLFVWAVVI APLFVWAVVII	TAVLLI TAVLLI	LLSLPVLAGA LLSLPVLAGA	ITMLL ITMLL	180	
Sbjct	121	HLAGVSS	LGAINFI	ETTVINMKS	PGMKLDQN	MPLFVWAVVI1	TAVLLI	LSLPVLAGA	ITMLL	180	
Query	181	TDRNINTS TDRNINTS	SFFDPA SFFDPA	193							
Sbjct	181	TDRNINTS	SFFDPA	193							

Figure 24e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Trithemis pallidinervis



Figure 24f: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of Trithemis pallidinervis inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 42: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of *Trithemis pallidinervis* with its closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KR149803	Trithemis pallidinervis (Kerala)	
2	KJ499455	Trithemis pallidinervis (Mizoram)	0.00
3	KT957508	Trithemis pallidinervis (Thailand)	0.00
4	KT957509	Trithemis pallidinervis (Thailand)	0.00
5	KT957510	Trithemis pallidinervis (Thailand)	0.35
6	KU361232	Trithemis glacum	14.51
7	KU496892	Trithemis glacum	13.73
8	KU496893	Trithemis glacum	14.51


Figure 25: Trithemis festiva

> KR149802 Trithemis festiva |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUTF 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|567bp



Figure 25a: The DNA sequence interpret of the COI gene of Trithemis festiva

Figure 25b: Representative molecular barcode of the mt DNA COI gene of Trithemis festiva

> AKL82316 *Trithemis festiva* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUTF 01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|189bp

GSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVES GAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMNLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLL LSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPILYQH

Figure 25c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Trithemis festiva

Trithemis festiva voucher CUTF 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Sequence ID: KR149802.1Length: 567Number of Matches: 1

		Al	Lignment	statistic	s for m	atch #1		
Score	9		Expect	Identitie	5	Gaps	Strand	
1048	bit	s(567)	0.0	567/567(1)08)	0/567(0%)	Plus/Pl	us
Query	1	GGATCTCTTA	TTGGAGATGA	TCAAATTTATAA	TGTTATT	GTTACAGCACATGC	ATTTGTA	60
Sbjct	1	GGATCTCTTA	TTGGAGATGA	ТСАААТТТАТАА	TGTTATT	GTTACAGCACATGC	ATTTGTA	60
Query	61 <i>7</i>	ATAAttttttt	tatagtaata	ССТАТТАТААТІ	GGTGGAT	ITGGTAATTGATTA	GTACCT 1	20
Sbjct	61	ATAATTTTTT	TTATAGTAAT	АССТАТТАТААЗ	TGGTGGA	ITTGGTAATTGATT	AGTACCT	120
Query	121	TTAATATTAG	GAGCACCAGA	TATAGCATTTCC	ACGACTT	AATAATATAAGATT	CTGATTA	180
Sbjct	121	TTAATATTAG	GAGCACCAGA	TATAGCATTTCC	ACGACTT	AATAATATAAGATT	CTGATTA	180
Query	181	TTACCTCCTT	CATTCACTCT	ATTATTAGCAAG	AAGTATA	GTAGAAAGAGGTGC	AGGAACA	240
Sbjct	181	TTACCTCCTT	CATTCACTCT	ATTATTAGCAAG	AAGTATA	GTAGAAAGAGGTGC	AGGAACA	240
Query	241	GGATGAACCG	TATATCCTCC	TCTAGCTGGAGC	AATTGCT	CATGCTGGAGCATC	TGTAGAC	300
Sbjct	241	GGATGAACCG	TATATCCTCC	TCTAGCTGGAGC	AATTGCT	CATGCTGGAGCATC	TGTAGAC	300
Query	301	TTAACAATTT	ITTCTCTTCA	TCTTGCAGGAGI	ATCATCA	ATTTTAGGAGCGAT	TAATTTT	360
Sbjct	301	TTAACAATTT	ITTCTCTTCA	TCTTGCAGGAGI	ATCATCA	ATTTTAGGAGCGAT	TAATTTT	360
Query	361	ATTACAACAG	TAATTAATAT	GAAATCACCTGO	AATAAAT	CTAGATCAAATACC	ATTGTTT	420
Sbjct	361	ATTACAACAG	TAATTAATAT	GAAATCACCTGO	AATAAAT(CTAGATCAAATACC	ATTGTTT	420
Query	421	GTATGAGCTG	TAGTAATTAC	TGCAGTATTATI	ATTATTA	ICACTTCCAGTTTT	AGCAGGA	480
Sbjct	421	GTATGAGCTG	TAGTAATTAC	TGCAGTATTATI	ATTATTA	ICACTTCCAGTTTT	AGCAGGA	480
Query	481	GCTATTACAA	TATTATTGAC	AGATCGTAATAI	TAATACA	ICATTTTTTGATCC	TGCGGGA	540
Sbjct	481	GCTATTACAA	TATTATTGAC	AGATCGTAATAI	TAATACA	ICATTTTTTGATCC	TGCGGGA	540
Query	541	GGAGGAGAT	CCAATTTTAT	ATCAGCAC 56	7			
Sbjct	541	GGAGGAGAT	CCAATTTTAT	ATCAGCAC 56	57			

Figure 25d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Trithemis festiva* showing its nearest match subject

Cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Trithemisfestiva]

Sequence ID: AKL82316Length: 189Number of Matches: 1

Alignment statistics for match #1

Scor	е		Expect	Method		Identities	Positives	s Gaps	
369	bits	(947)	4e-129	Compositional matrix adjust.		189/189 (100%)	189/189 (100응)	0/189 (0응)	
Quer	y 1	GSL:	IGDDQIYN	IVIVTAHAFVMIFFMV	VMPIM	IGGFGNWLVPI	MLGAPDMAFPI	RLNNMSFWI	60
		GSL:	IGDDQIYN	IVIVTAHAFVMIFFMV	VMPIM	IGGFGNWLVPI	MLGAPDMAFPI	RLNNMSFWI	I
Sbjc	t 1	GSL:	IGDDQIYN	IVIVTAHAFVMIFFMV	VMPIM	IGGFGNWLVPI	MLGAPDMAFPI	RLNNMSFWI	60
Quer	y 61	LPPSI	FTLLLASS	MVESGAGTGWTVYPE	PLAGA	IAHAGASVDLI	IFSLHLAGVS	SILGAINF	120
		LPPSI	FTLLLASS	MVESGAGTGWTVYPE	PLAGA	IAHAGASVDLI	IFSLHLAGVS	SILGAINF	
Sbjc	t 61	LPPSF	TLLLASSN	IVESGAGTGWTVYPPI	LAGAI	AHAGASVDLTI	FSLHLAGVSS	ILGAINF	120
Quer	y 121	LITTV	INMKSPGN	INLDQMPLFVWAVVII	FAVLL	LLSLPVLAGAI	TMLLTDRNIN	ISFFDPAG	180
		ITTV	INMKSPGN	INLDQMPLFVWAVVII	TAVLL	LLSLPVLAGAI	TMLLTDRNIN	ISFFDPAG	
Sbjc	t 121	LITTV	INMKSPGN	INLDQMPLFVWAVVII	TAVLL	LLSLPVLAGAI	TMLLTDRNIN	ISFFDPAG	180
Quer	y 18	31 GGI	DPILYQH	189					
		GGI	DPILYQH						
Sbjc	t 18	31 GGI	DPILYQH	189					

Figure 25e: Peptide BLAST output of the mt DNA COI gene of Trithemis festiva



Figure 25f: The line diagram of *Trithemis festiva* with more than 99 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 25g: Molecular Phylogenetic tree of Trithemis festiva inferred by NJ tree method

 Table 44: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Trithemis festiva with its closely

 related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	JN149802	Trithemis festiva (Kerala)	
2	JN817429	Trithemis festiva (Mizoram)	0.00
3	KT961629	Trithemis festiva (Punjab)	1.10
4	FJ358477	Trithemis stictica	11.60
5	KU566456	Trithemis grouti	12.20
6	KU566456	Trithemis stictica	11.80
7	FJ358481	Trithemis furva	12.10
8	KU56645	Trithemis werneri	12.00



Figure 26: Brachythemis contaminata

>KP938531.1 *Brachythemis contaminata* voucher CUBC 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

GGGCAGGAATAATTGGTACAGCTTTAAGAGTATTAATTCGTATTGAATTAGGACAACCCGGATCCATAAT TGGAGACGATCAAATTTATAATGTTATTGTAACAGCTCATGCATTTGTAATAATTTTCTTCATAGTAATAAT CCAATTATAATTGGTGGTTTCGGAAATTGATTAGTACCATTAATATTAGGGGCACCTGATATGGCTTTCC CCCGACTTAATAATATAAGATTTTGATTACTACCACCATCATTTACTTTACTTCTTGCAAGAAGTATAGT TGAAAGAGGGGCAGGAACAGGATGAACAGTTTACCCACCATTAGCAGGGGCTATTGCCCATGCCGGTGCA TCAGTTGATTTAACAATTTTCTCATTGCACCTA

Figure 26a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Brachythemis contaminata



Figure 26b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Brachythemis contaminata.

> AIT71754 Brachythemis contaminata |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAC-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|155 bp

DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTG WTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPV LAG

Figure 26c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Brachythemis contaminata

Sequence ID: <u>KP938531.1</u>Length: 383Number of Matches: 1

Related Information

Range 1: 1 to 383<u>GenBankGraphics</u>Next MatchPrevious Match

Score		Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
708 bits	s(383)	0.0	383/383(100%)	0/383(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	GGGCAGGAATAATTGGTA	CAGCTTTAAGAGTATTAATTCGTA	TTGAATTAGGACAACCC	G 60
					I
Sbjct	1	GGGCAGGAATAATTGGTA	CAGCTTTAAGAGTATTAATTCGTA	TTGAATTAGGACAACCC	G 60
Query	61	GATCCATAATTGGAGACG	атсааатттатаатдттаттдтаа	CAGCTCATGCATTTGTA	A 120
					I
Sbjct	61	GATCCATAATTGGAGACG	АТСАААТТТАТААТGTTATTGTAA	CAGCTCATGCATTTGTA	A 120
Query	121	TAATTTTCTTCATAGTAA	IACCAATTATAATTGGTGGTTTCG	GAAATTGATTAGTACCA	r 180
					I
Sbjct	121	TAATTTTCTTCATAGTAA	IACCAATTATAATTGGTGGTTTCG	GAAATTGATTAGTACCA	r 180
Query	181	TAATATTAGGGGCACCTG	ATATGGCTTTCCCCCGACTTAATA	ATATAAGATTTTGATTA	C 240
					I
Sbjct	181	TAATATTAGGGGCACCTG	ATATGGCTTTCCCCCGACTTAATA	ATATAAGATTTTGATTA	C 240
Query	241	TACCACCATCATTTACTT	IACTTCTTGCAAGAAGTATAGTTG	AAAGAGGGGCAGGAACA	G 300
					I
Sbjct	241	TACCACCATCATTTACTT	IACTTCTTGCAAGAAGTATAGTTG.	AAAGAGGGGCAGGAACA	G 300
Query	301	GATGAACAGTTTACCCAC	CATTAGCAGGGGCTATTGCCCATG	CCGGTGCATCAGTTGAT	r 360
					I
Sbjct	301	GATGAACAGTTTACCCAC	CATTAGCAGGGGCTATTGCCCATG	CCGGTGCATCAGTTGAT	r 360
Query	361	TAACAATTTTCTCATTGC	ACCTA 383		
Sbjct	361	TAACAATTTTCTCATTGC	ACCTA 383		

Figure 26d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Brachythemis contaminata* showing its nearest match subject

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Brachythemis contaminata] Sequence ID: ALC74206.1Length: 127Number of Matches: 1 Related Information

Range 1: 1 to 127<u>GenPeptGraphics</u>Next MatchPrevious Match

Score		Expec t	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
250 bits(63	38)	5e-84	Compositional matrix adjust.	127/127(100 %)	127/127(100 %)	0/127(0 왕)
Query	1	AGMIGT.	ALSVLIRIELGQPGSMIGDDQIYNVI	IVTAHAFVMIFFM	IVMPIMIGGFGNW:	LVPL 60
		AGMIGT.	ALSVLIRIELGQPGSMIGDDQIYNVI	IVTAHAFVMIFFM	IVMPIMIGGFGNW:	LVPL
Sbjct	1	AGMIGT.	ALSVLIRIELGQPGSMIGDDQIYNVI	IVTAHAFVMIFFM	VMPIMIGGFGNW:	LVPL 60
Query 120	61	MLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSN	IVESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGA	SVDL
		MLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSN	IVESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGA	SVDL
Sbjct 120	61	MLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSN	4VESGAGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGA	SVDL
Ouoru	101	TTTTT	т 107			
Query	121	TIFSLA	L 12/			
		TIFSLH	L			

Sbjct 121 TIFSLHL 127

Figure 26e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Brachythemis contaminata



Figure 26f: The line diagram of *Brachythemis contaminata* over more than 98% match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 26g: Molecular phylogenetic tree of *Brachythemis contaminata* inferred by NJ tree method.

Table	46:	Percentage	of	evolutionary	divergence	of	Brachythemis	contaminata	with
itsclos	ely ro	elated specie	s ac	cessible from	NCBI GenB	ank			

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1.	KP938531	Brachythemis contaminate(Kerala)	
2	KC287157	Brachythemis_contaminata(Karnataka)	0.02
3	KM658172	Brachythemis contaminate (china)	0.02
4	KT879898	Brachythemis contaminate(Mizoram)	0.02
5	KT957526	Diplacodes trivialis	0.13
6	KT957527	Diplacodes trivialis	0.13
7	KT957537	Diplacodes trivialis	0.13
8	KT957538.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.13
9	KT957540	Diplacodes trivialis	0.13
10	KT957542	Diplacodes trivialis	0.13
11	KU566425	Trithemis donaldsoni	0.14
12	KU566466	Urothemis venata	0.13
13	KU566468	Urothemis venata	0.13



Figure 27: Diplacodes trivalis

>KP835512 Diplacodes trivialis voucher CUDT 01-B1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial



Figure 27a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Diplacodes trivalis

Figure 27b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Diplacodes trivalis

> AKU75050 Diplacodes trivalis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAD-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|155 bp

DDQIYNVVVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVE SGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMTLDQLPLFVWAVV ITAVLLLLSLPVLAG

Figure 27c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Diplacodes trivalis

Sequence ID: <u>KT879902.1</u>Length: 658Number of Matches: 1 Related Information

Range	e 1: 1	00 to 565 <u>GenBank</u>	<u>Graphics</u> Next Mat	chPrevious Match	
		Align	ment statistics	for match #1	
Score	9	Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
861 k	oits(4	66) 0.0	466/466(100%)	0/466(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	AGATGATCAAATTTATAA	TGTTGTTGTAACAGCCCA	ATGCATTTGTAATAAttttttt	AT 60
Sbjct	100	AGATGATCAAATTTATAA	TGTTGTTGTAACAGCCCA	ATGCATTTGTAATAATTTTTTT	TAT 159
Query	61	AGTAATGCCTATTATAAT	TGGGGGGGTTTGGTAATTO	GGTTAGTTCCTTTAATATTAGGA	AGC 120
Sbjct	160	AGTAATGCCTATTATAAT	TGGGGGGGTTTGGTAATTO	GGTTAGTTCCTTTAATATTAGGA	AGC 219
Query	121	ACCAGATATGGCCTTCCC	АСGАСТАААТААТАТААС	GATTTTGATTATTACCTCCATCA	ATT 180
Sbjct	220	ACCAGATATGGCCTTCCC	АСБАСТАААТААТАТАА	GATTTTGATTATTACCTCCATCA	ATT 279
Query	181	TACACTACTTTTAGCAAG	AAGAATAGTAGAAAGAGG	GGGCAGGAACAGGATGAACGGTT	TTA 240
Sbjct	280	TACACTACTTTTAGCAAG	AAGAATAGTAGAAAGAGG	GGGCAGGAACAGGATGAACGGT	TTA 359
Query	241	TCCACCCTTAGCTGGGGC	TATTGCCCATGCAGGGGG	CCTCTGTTGATCTAACAATTTT	TTC 300
Sbjct	340	TCCACCCTTAGCTGGGGC	TATTGCCCATGCAGGGGG	CCTCTGTTGATCTAACAATTTTT	TTC 399
Query	301	ATTACATCTTGCAGGGGT	TTCATCTATTCTTGGTG	CAATCAATTTTATTACCACAGTA	AAT 360
Sbjct	400	ATTACATCTTGCAGGGGT	TTCATCTATTCTTGGTG	CAATCAATTTTATTACCACAGTA	AAT 459
Query	361	TAATATAAAATCTCCAGG	TATAACACTAGATCAGT	TACCACTATTTGTATGAGCAGT	AGT 420
Sbjct	460	TAATATAAAATCTCCAGG	TATAACACTAGATCAGT	TACCACTATTTGTATGAGCAGT	AGT 519
Query	421	AATTACAGCTGTTTTACT	TTTATTATCTTTACCCG	TATTAGCAGGT 466	
Sbjct	520	AATTACAGCTGTTTTACT	TTTATTATCTTTACCCG	FATTAGCAGGT 565	

Figure 27d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Diplacodes trivalis* showing its nearest match subject

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Diplacodes trivialis] Sequence ID: AJL35340.1Length: 181Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 22 to 176GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expec t	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
302 bits(7	73)	3e- 103	Compositional matrix adjust.	155/155(100 %)	155/155(100 %)	0/155(0 %)
Query	1	DDQIYNVV DDQIYNVV	VTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPL VTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPL	MLGAPDMAFPRLNN MLGAPDMAFPRLNN	MSFWLLPPSF	50
Sbjct	22	DDQIYNVV	VTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPL	MLGAPDMAFPRLNN	MSFWLLPPSF 8	31
Query	61	TLLLASSM TLLLASSM	VESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDL VESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDL	TIFSLHLAGVSSII TIFSLHLAGVSSII	GAINFITTVI I	120
Sbjct	82	TLLLASSM	VESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDL	TIFSLHLAGVSSII	GAINFITTVI	141
Query	121	NMKSPGMT NMKSPGMT	LDQLPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAG LDQLPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAG	155		
Sbjct	142	NMKSPGMT	LDQLPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAG	176		

Figure 27e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Diplacodes trivalis



Figure 27f: The line diagram of *Diplacodes trivalis* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 27g:	Molecular	phylogenetic	relationship	of Diplacodes	trivialis i	inferred by	y NJ tree
method							

Table 48:	Percentage	of evo	lutionary	divergence	of	Diplacodes	trivalis	with	its	closely
related sp	ecies accessil	ble fron	n NCBI G	enBank						

SI.	Accession	Organism	Percentage of
No.	No		divergence
1.	KP835512	Diplacodes trivialis (Kerala)	
2	KP087934.	Diplacodes trivialis (Kerala)	0
3	KP087933.	Diplacodes trivialis (Kerala)	0
4	KP087932.	Diplacodes trivialis (Kerala)	0
5	KP087931.	Diplacodes trivialis (Kerala)	0
6	JX306647.	Diplacodes trivialis(Mizoram)	0
7	KC287153.	Diplacodes trivialis	0
8	КТ957542.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
9	KT957540.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
10	КТ957538.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
11	КТ957537.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
12	КТ957536.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
13	КТ957535.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
14	КТ957533	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
15	КТ957532	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
16	KT957531.	Diplacodes trivialis	0.002
17	KC122228	Acisoma panorpoides	0.13
18	KY947419.	Orthemis discolor	0.14



Figure 28: Bradinopyga geminata

>KM096995.1 *Bradinopyga geminata* voucher JK 1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial



Figure 28a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Bradinopyga geminata

Figure 28b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Bradinopyga geminata

> AIT71754 Bradinopyga geminata |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUBG-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|209 b

DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTG WTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPV LAG

Figure 28c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Bradinopyga geminata

Sequence ID: KM096995.1Length: 469Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 469GenBankGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

	Alignment statistics for match #1							
Score		E	Expect	Identities		Gaps	S	trand
867 bi	ts(4	69) 0	0.0	469/469(100%)	0/469(0%)	Ρ	lus/Plus
Query	1	GCGATGATCA	AAATTTATAA	ATGTAATTGTAACT	GCTCACGCATI	TGTAATAATTTTCTI	TA	60
Sbjct	1	GCGATGATCA	AAATTTATAA	TGTAATTGTAACT	GCTCACGCATI	TGTAATAATTTTCTI	TA	60
Query	61	TAGTTATGCO	CAATTATAAI	TGGAGGTTTTGGA	AATTGATTAGI	ACCTTTAATATTAG	GAG	120
Sbjct	61	TAGTTATGC	CAATTATAAI	TGGAGGTTTTGGA	AATTGATTAGI	ACCTTTAATATTAG	GAG	120
Query	121	CTCCTGATA	TAGCATTTCC	CTCGACTTAATAAT	ATAAGATTTTO	GTTATTACCTCCTTC	CAT	180
Sbjct	121	CTCCTGATA	TAGCATTTCC	CTCGACTTAATAAT	ATAAGATTTTC	GTTATTACCTCCTTC	CAT	180
Query	181	TTACCTTACT	ITTTAGCAAG	GAAGTATAGTAGAA	AGAGGGGCAGG	GTACTGGATGAACAGI	TT	240
Sbjct	181	TTACCTTACT	ITTTAGCAAG	GAAGTATAGTAGAA	AGAGGGGCAGG	GTACTGGATGAACAGI	TT	240
Query	241	ACCCCCCTC	TAGCTGGAGC	CTATTGCACATGCA	GGGGCTTCAGI	AGATTTAACTATTTI	CT	300
Sbjct	241	ACCCCCCTC	TAGCTGGAGC	CTATTGCACATGCA	GGGGCTTCAGI	AGATTTAACTATTTI	CT	300
Query	301	CCTTACATT	FAGCAGGTGI	ATCTTCAATTTTA	GGTGCAATCAA	ATTTTATCACTACTGI	'AA	360
Sbjct	301	CCTTACATT	FAGCAGGTGI	ATCTTCAATTTTA	GGTGCAATCAA	ATTTTATCACTACTGI	'AA	360
Query	361	TTAATATAA	AGTCACCTGO	GAATAAAATTAGAT	CAAATACCTTI	TATTTGTATGAGCAGI	'AG	420
Sbjct	361	TTAATATAA	AGTCACCTGO	GAATAAAATTAGAT	CAAATACCTTI	TATTTGTATGAGCAGI	'AG	420
Query	421	TAATTACTGO	CAGTATTATI	ATTGTTATCACTT	CCAGTATTAGO	CTGGTGA 469		
Sbjct	421	TAATTACTGO	CAGTATTATI	ATTGTTATCACTT	CCAGTATTAGO	CTGGTGA 469		

Figure 28d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Bradinopyga* geminate

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Bradinopyga geminata] Sequence ID: AIT71754.1Length: 155Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 155GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score	Expect	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
301 bits(772)	2e-103	Compositional matrix adjust.	155/155(100 %)	155/155(1 00%)	0/155(0%)

Query	1	DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSF	60
		DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSF	

Sbjct 1 DDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLL	PSF	60
--	-----	----

Query	61	TLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLI	TIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVI	120
		TLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLT	TIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVI	
Sbjct	61	TLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLT	TIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVI	120
Query	121	NMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAG	155	

- NMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAG
- Sbjct 121 NMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAG 155





Figure 28f: The line diagram of *Bradinopyga geminata* over more than 98% match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Fig 28h: Molecular phylogenetic relationship of *Bradinopyga geminata* inferred by NJ tree method

Table 50: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Bradinopyga geminata with its close	ely
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KM096995	Bradinopyga geminate (Kerala)	
2	JX306648	Bradinopyga geminate (Tamilnadu)	0.04
3	KM245283	Bradinopyga geminata (Tamilnadu)	0.08
4	JN817424.	Bradinopyga geminate (Mizoram)	0.08
5	MF774498	Bradinopyga geminate (China)	0.11
6	KY947476	Orthemis cultriformis	0.11
7	KY947477	Orthemis cultriformis	0.11
8	KY947422	Orthemis cultriformis	0.11
9	KY947421	Orthemis cultriformis	0.11
10	KY947420	Orthemis cultriformis	0.11
11	KU980966	<i>Libellulidae</i> sp	0.12
12	KY947386	Orthemis discolour	0.12
13	KX055147	Tramea limbata	0.12
14	KX055146	Tramea limbata	0.12



Figure 29: Rhyothemis variegata

>KP938530.1 *Rhyothemis variegata* voucher CURV 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial



Figure 29a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Rhyothemis variegata

Figure 29b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Rhyothemis variegata.

> ALC74205 Rhyothemis variegata |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CURV-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 150 bp

```
QPGSLIGDDQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSVV
ESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWAVVITA
```

Figure 29c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Rhyothemis variegata

Sequence ID: <u>KP938530.1</u>Length: 450Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 450<u>GenBankGraphics</u>Next MatchPrevious Match

Score		Expect	Identities	Gaps	Strand
832 bits	s(450)	0.0	450/450(100%)	0/450(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	CAACCTGGATCTCTAATT	GGAGATGATCAAATTTATAATGTAA	ATTGTTACTGCACATGC	C 60
					l
Sbjct	1	CAACCTGGATCTCTAATT	GGAGATGATCAAATTTATAATGTAA	ATTGTTACTGCACATGCO	C 60
Query	61	TTCGTTATAATTTTCTTC	ATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGGA	GGATTTGGTAATTGGCT	r 120
					l
Sbjct	61	TTCGTTATAATTTTCTTC	ATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGGA	GGATTTGGTAATTGGCT	r 120
Query	121	GTGCCATTAATATTAGGA	GCACCAGATATGGCTTTCCCACGA	CTAAATAATATAAGATT	r 180
					l
Sbjct	121	GTGCCATTAATATTAGGA	GCACCAGATATGGCTTTCCCACGA	CTAAATAATATAAGATT	r 180
Query	181	TGATTATTACCTCCCTCA	TTCACTTTATTACTTGCAAGAAGA	GTAGTAGAAAGAGGGGCA	A 240
					l
Sbjct	181	TGATTATTACCTCCCTCA	TTCACTTTATTACTTGCAAGAAGA	GTAGTAGAAAGAGGGGC <i>I</i>	A 240
Query	241	GGAACAGGATGAACTGTA	TATCCACCATTAGCAGGAGCTATT	GCTCATGCTGGAGCATC	r 300
					l
Sbjct	241	GGAACAGGATGAACTGTA	TATCCACCATTAGCAGGAGCTATT	GCTCATGCTGGAGCATC	r 300
Query	301	GTAGATTTAACTATTTTT	ICTTTACACTTAGCTGGAGTATCA	ICAATTTTAGGGGCAAT:	r 360
					l
Sbjct	301	GTAGATTTAACTATTTTT	ICTTTACACTTAGCTGGAGTATCA	rcaattttaggggcaat:	r 360
Query	361	AATTTTATTACTACAGTA	ATTAATATAAAGTCACCAGGAATAA	AAATAGATCAAATACC	r 420
					l
Sbjct	361	AATTTTATTACTACAGTA	ATTAATATAAAGTCACCAGGAATAA	AAATAGATCAAATACC	r 420
Query	421	TTATTTGTATGAGCTGTA	GTAATTACTGCA 450		
Sbjct 421	TTAT	TTGTATGAGCTGTAGT	AATTACTGCA 450		

Figure 29d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Rhyothemis* variegata

cytochrome oxidase subunit 1, partial (mitochondrion) [Rhyothemis variegata] Sequence ID: AGD98691.1Length: 193Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 16 to 165GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expec t	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
298 bits(7	63)	1e- 101	Compositional matrix adjust.	150/150(100 %)	150/150(100 %)	0/150(0 %)
Query	1	QPGSLIGD QPGSLIGD	DQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIN DQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIN	1IGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM 1IGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM	AFPRLNNMSF 60 AFPRLNNMSF)
Sbjct	16	QPGSLIGD	DQIYNVIVTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIN	11GGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM	AFPRLNNMSF 75	0
Query	61	WLLPPSFT WLLPPSFT	LLLASSVVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAC LLLASSVVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAC	GAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHI GAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHI	AGVSSILGAI 12 AGVSSILGAI	20
Sbjct	76	WLLPPSFT	LLLASSVVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAC	GAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHI	AGVSSILGAI 13	35
Query	121	NFITTVIN NFITTVIN	MKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWAVVITA MKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWAVVITA	150		
Sbjct	136	NFITTVIN	MKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWAVVITA	165		

Figure 29e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Rhyothemis variegata



Figure 29f: The line diagram of *Rhyothemis variegata* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 29g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of *Rhyothemis variegata* inferred by NJ tree method

Table 52: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of <i>Rhyothemis variegata</i> with its closely
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KP938530	Rhyothemis variegata (KERALA)	
2	KC287151	Rhyothemis variegate (Mizoram)	0.002
3	LC366724	Rhyothemis variegate (Japan)	0.00
4	AB709110	Rhyothemis phyllis (Japan)	0.00
5	AB709113	Rhyothemis variegata	0.003
6	KC912256	Orthetrum brachiale	0.09
7	KC912258	Orthetrum brachiale	0.09
9	LC366849	Rhyothemis phyllis	0.0185
10	KU361232	Orthetrum glaucum	0.109
11	KU496893	Orthetrum glaucum	0.109
12	KU496892	Orthetrum glaucum	0.107
13	KU496891	Orthetrum glaucum	0.109



Figure 30: Pantala flavescence

>KR011198.1 *Pantala flavescens* voucher CUPF 02-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Fig 30a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Pantala flavescence



Figure 30b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Pantala flavescence.

> ALD10377 *Pantala flavescence* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUPF-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 147 bp

PLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSIL GAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQLPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPIL

Figure 30c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Pantala flavescence

Sequence	ID): F	KR011198.1Leng	,th:	444Nun	nber	of	Matche	s:	1
Related	Inf	forn	nation							
Range 1:	1	to	444GenBankGra	phic	sNext	Mato	chPr	revious	Ma	ıtch

Alignment	statistics	for	match	#1
-----------	------------	-----	-------	----

Sco	re		Expect	Identi	ties	(Gaps	S	trand
821	bits	(444)	0.0	444/44	4(100%)		0/444(0%)	Ρ	lus/Plus
Quer	у 1	GCCGTTAA	ATACTTGGTGCI	CCAGAT	ATGGCTTTCCC:	TCGACTA	AATAATATAAGATTT	[G	60
Sbjc	t 1	GCCGTTAF	ATACTTGGTGC1	CCAGAT	ATGGCTTTCCC	TCGACTA	AATAATATAAGATTT	ſG	60
Quer	y 61	ACTTTTAC	CTCCATCTTT	TACTCTTC	CTTTTAGCTAG	AAGTATA	GTTGAAAGAGGAGCTC	GG	120
Sbjc	t 61	ACTTTTAC	CTCCATCTTT	PACTCTT	CTTTTAGCTAG	AAGTATA	GTTGAAAGAGGAGCT(GG	120
Quer	y 121	L AACAGGA1	GAACTGTTTAC		TTAGCAGGGGC:	TATTGCT	CACGCTGGAGCATCAC	GT	180
Sbjc	t 121	L AACAGGAI	GAACTGTTTAC	CCTCCT	[TAGCAGGGGC]	TATTGCT	CACGCTGGAGCATCAC	ĞΤ	180
Quer	y 181	L TGATCTC <i>F</i>		CTCCAC		ттсттсс. 	ATTTTAGGAGCTATT#	4a 	240
Sbjc	t 181	L TGATCTCA	CAATTTTCTCI	CTCCACI	TTAGCTGGTGT	TTCTTCC.	ATTTTAGGAGCTATT?	λA	240
Quer	y 241	L TTTTATTA	CAACTGTAAT1	TAATATGA	AAGTCCCCAGG2	AATAAAG	CTTGATCAATTACCAT	ГТ 	300
Sbjc	t 241	L TTTTATTA	ACAACTGTAATI	TAATATGA	AGTCCCCAGG	AATAAAG	CTTGATCAATTACCAT	ГТ	300
Quer	y 301	L ATTTGTA1	GAGCAGTAGT	ATTACTO	GCTGTTCTTCT	ACTTTTA'	ICTTTACCTGTATTAC	GC	360
Sbjc	t 301	L ATTTGTAI	GAGCAGTAGT	ATTACTO	GCTGTTCTTCT	ACTTTTA	ICTTTACCTGTATTAC	ЭC	360
Quer	y 361	L TGGAGCTA	ATTACTATACTI		GATCGAAATAT'	TAATACC'		GC	420
Sbjc	t 361	L TGGAGCTA	ATTACTATACTI	TTAACA	GATCGAAATAT	TAATACC'	ICTTTCTTTGATCCTC	GC	420
Quer	y 421	L AGGGGGAG	GAGATCCAATI	TTAAA	444				
Sbjc	t 421	L AGGGGGAG	GAGATCCAATI	TTAAA	444				

Figure 30d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Pantala flavescence*

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Pantala flavescens] Sequence ID: ALD10377.1Length: 147Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 147GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expec t	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
304 bits(7	26)	1e-96	Compositional matrix adjust.	≤ 147/147(100 %)	147/147(100 %)	0/147(0 %)
Query	1	PLMLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLL	ASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLA	GAIAHAGASV 60	
		PLMLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLL	ASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLA	GAIAHAGASV	
Sbjct	1	PLMLGAPD	MAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLL	ASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLA	GAIAHAGASV 60	
Query	61	DLTIFSLH	LAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSI	PGMKLDQLPLFVWAVVITAV:	lllslpvla 12	0
		DLTIFSLH	LAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSI	PGMKLDQLPLFVWAVVITAV	LLLSLPVLA	
Sbjct	61	DLTIFSLH	LAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSI	PGMKLDQLPLFVWAVVITAV	LLLLSLPVLA 12	0
Query	121	GAITMLLT	DRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPIL 14	47		
		GAITMLLT	DRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPIL			

Figure 30e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Pantala flavescence



Figure 30f: The line diagram of over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 30g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of *Pantala flavescence* inferred by NJ tree method.

Table 54: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Pantala flavescence with its closely	,
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KR011198	Pantala flavescens (KERALA)	
2	KR080076	Pantala flavescens (Malaysia)	0.009
3	KR080077	Pantala flavescens (Malaysia)	0.009
4	KR080079	Pantala flavescens (Malaysia)	0.009
5	KR080089	Pantala flavescens	0.009
6	KR080095	Pantala flavescens	0.011
7	KR080100	Pantala flavescens	0.011
8	KR080108	Pantala flavescens	0.011
9	KR080110	Pantala flavescens	0.011
10	KR080112	Pantala flavescens	0.011
11	KR080114	Pantala flavescens	0.009
12	KR080120	Pantala flavescens	0.011
13	KR080131	Pantala flavescens	0.011
14	LC366762	Pantalaflavescens	0.009



Figure 31: Acisoma panorpoides

>KT223147 *Acisoma panorpoides* voucher CUAP 02-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

TTGTTACTGCACATGCTTTTGTAATAATTTTTTTTTATAGTTATACCTATTATAATTGGAGGGTTTTGGTAATTGACT CGTACCTTTAATACTAGGAGCTCCAGATATAGCATTCCCACGATTAAATAATAATAAGATTTTGATTATTACCTCCT TCTTTTACATTACTTTTAGCTAGTAGTAGTAGTAGAAAGAGGAGCAGGAACAGGTTGAACTGTTTATCCACCATTAG CAGGGGCAATTGCTCATGCAGGGTGCATCAGTAGATCTAACAATTTTCTCACTTCATTTAGCTGGGGTTTCCTCAAT TCTAGGAGCTATTAATTTTATTACAACAGTAATTAATAATAATAAAATCACCTGGAATAAAGCTAGATCAAATACCTCTT TTTGTATGAGCAGTAGTAATTACTGCTGTCCTTCTTTTATTATCTTTACCCGTATTGGCAGGAGCAATTACAATAT TATTGACTGATCGAAATATCAAT



Figure 31a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Acisoma panorpoides

Figure 31b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Acisoma panorpoides.

> AKV16032 Acisoma panorpoides |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUPF-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| bp

VTAHAFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLA GAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITML LTDRNIN

Figure 31c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Acisoma panorpoides

Sequence ID: KT223147.1Length: 479Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 479GenBankGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Scor	е		Expect	Identities	(Gaps	Strand
885	bits(4	79)	0.0	479/479(100%)	(0/479(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	7 1	TTGTTACI	GCACATGCTI	TTGTAATAAttttt		ACCTATTATAATTGGA	G 60
Sbjct	: 1	TTGTTACI	GCACATGCTI	ΊΤΓGTAATAATTTTTΤ	TTATAGTTAT	ACCTATTATAATTGGA(G 60
Query	y 61	GTTTTGGI	CAATTGACTCG	TACCTTTAATACTAG	GAGCTCCAGA'	TATAGCATTCCCACGA	r 120 I
Sbjct	61	GTTTTGGI	CAATTGACTCG	TACCTTTAATACTAG	GAGCTCCAGA'	TATAGCATTCCCACGA	r 120
Query	7 121	TAAATAAT	'ATAAGATTTI	GATTATTACCTCCTT	CTTTTACATT2	ACTTTTAGCTAGTAGT	A 180
Sbjct	: 121	ТАААТААТ	'ATAAGATTTI	GATTATTACCTCCTT	CTTTTACATT	ACTTTTAGCTAGTAGT	A 180
Query	7 181	TAGTAGAA	AGAGGAGCAG	GAACAGGTTGAACTG	fttatccacc2	ATTAGCAGGGGCAATT(G 240
Sbjct	181	TAGTAGAA	AGAGGAGCAG	GAACAGGTTGAACTG	TTTATCCACC2	ATTAGCAGGGGCAATT(G 240
Query	241	CTCATGCA	AGGTGCATCAG	TAGATCTAACAATTT'	fctcacttca [,]	TTTAGCTGGGGTTTCC	r 300 I
Sbjct	241	CTCATGCA	AGGTGCATCAG	TAGATCTAACAATTT	ICTCACTTCA	TTTAGCTGGGGTTTCC'	F 300
Query	7 301		AGGAGCTATTA	ATTTTATTACAACAG	FAATTAATAT	AAAATCACCTGGAATA	A 360 I
Sbjct	301	CAATTCTA	AGGAGCTATTA	ATTTTATTACAACAG	ΓΑΑΤΤΑΑΤΑΤ	AAAATCACCTGGAATA	A 360
Query	y 361	AGCTAGA1		TTTTTGTATGAGCAG	fagtaattac'	TGCTGTCCTTCTTTA	r 420 I
Sbjct	361	AGCTAGAI	САААТАССТС	TTTTTGTATGAGCAG'	FAGTAATTAC'	TGCTGTCCTTCTTTA	I 420
Query	421		ACCCGTATTGG	CAGGAGCAATTACAA	FATTATTGAC'	TGATCGAAATATCAAT	479
Sbjct	421	TATCTTTA	ACCCGTATTGO	CAGGAGCAATTACAA	TATTATTGAC	TGATCGAAATATCAAT	479
Figur	e 31d:	Nucleotid	e BLAST o	utput of the mitod	hondrial D	NA COI gene of A	1 <i>cisoma</i>

panorpoides

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Acisoma panorpoides] Sequence ID: AKV16032.1Length: 159Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 159GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expec t	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
308 bits(7	88)	8e- 106	Compositional matrix adjust.	159/159(100 %)	159/159(100 %)	0/159(0 %)
Query	1	VTAHAFVM VTAHAFVM	IFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMA IFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMA	AFPRLNNMSFWLLPP AFPRLNNMSFWLLPP	SFTLLLASSM 60 SFTLLLASSM)
Sbjct	1	VTAHAFVM	IFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMA	FPRLNNMSFWLLPP	SFTLLLASSM 60)
Query	61	VESGAGTG VESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLA WTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLA	AGVSSILGAINFITT AGVSSILGAINFITT	VINMKSPGMK 12 VINMKSPGMK	20
Sbjct	61	VESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLA	AGVSSILGAINFITT	VINMKSPGMK 12	20
Query	121	LDQMPLFV	WAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDF WAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDF	RNIN 159 RNIN		
Sbjct	121	LDQMPLFV	WAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDF	RNIN 159		

Figure 31e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Acisoma panorpoides



Figure 31f: The line diagram of *Acisoma panorpoides* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 31g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of *Acisoma panorpoides* inferred by NJ tree method.

SI.	Accession	Organism	Percentage of
No.	No		divergence
1	KT222947	Acisoma panorpoides (Kerala)	
2	KC122228	Acisoma panorpoides (Mizoram)	0.004
3	KT879899	Acisoma panorpoides (Karnataka)	0.018
4	KX281820	Acisoma panorpoides	0.020
5	KX281827	Acisoma panorpoides	0.020
6	KX281825	Acisoma panorpoides	0.020
7	KX281824	Acisoma panorpoides	0.020
8	KX281818	Acisoma panorpoides	0.025
9	KX281813	Acisoma panorpoides	0.025
10	KX281812	Acisoma panorpoides	0.025
11	KT957514	Acisoma panorpoides	0.025
12	KX281823	Acisoma panorpoides	0.025
13	KX281814	Acisoma panorpoides	0.025
14	KT957515	Acisoma panorpoides	0.025
15	KX281804	Acisoma inflatum	0.04
16	KX281810	Acisoma inflatum	0.05
17	KX281841	Acisoma variegatum	0.05
18	KX281839	Acisoma variegatum	0.05
19	KX281797	Acisoma attenboroughi	0.060
20	KX281796	Acisoma attenboroughi	0.060
21	KX281830	Acisoma trifidum	0.12

 Table 56: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Acisoma panorpoides with its closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank



Figure 32: Neurothemis tullia

>KP835513.1 *Neurothemis tullia* voucher CUNT 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

Fig 32a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Neurothemis tullia



Figure 32b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Neurothemis tullia.

> *Neurothemis tullia* |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUPF-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|117bp

```
FGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTI
FSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVL
```

```
Figure 32c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Neurothemis tullia
```

Neurothemis tullia voucher CUNT 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial Sequence ID: KP835513.1Length: 351Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 351GenBankGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match Alignment statistics for match #1

Score			Expect	Identities	Gaps	Str	and
959 bi	ts(3.	51)	0.0	351/351(100%)	0/351(0%)	Plu	s/Plus
Query	1	GTTCGG	TAACTGGCTGGT	CCCATTAATGCTTGGGGCA	CCAGACATGGCCTTCC	CCACGACT	90
Sbjct	1	 GTTCGG	TAACTGGCTGGT	CCCATTAATGCTTGGGGCA		CCACGACT	90
Query	91	ТААТАА	TATAAGATTTTG	ACTTCTACCTCCTTCATTC	ACTTTACTTTTAGCT	AGAAGTAT	120
Sbjct	91	 TAATAA	 TATAAGATTTTG	ACTTCTACCTCCTTCATTC	ACTTTACTTTTAGCT	 AGAAGTAT	120
Query	121	AGTTGA	AAGAGGGGCAGG	GACAGGGTGAACAGTTTAT	CCACCTCTAGCGGGGG	GCTATTGC	180
Sbjct	121	 AGTTGA	 AAGAGGGGCAGG	GACAGGGTGAACAGTTTAT	CCACCTCTAGCGGGGG	GCTATTGC	180
Query	181	ACATGC	AGGAGCATCTGT	AGATTTAACAATTTTTTCT	CTTCATTTGGCGGGGG	GTTTCCTC	260
Sbjct	181	 ACATGC	 AGGAGCATCTGT		CTTCATTTGGCGGGGG	 GTTTCCTC	260
Query	261	AATTTT	AGGTGCTATCAA	ТТТТАТТАСААСАСТААТТ	AATATAAAGTCCCCCC	GGGATGAA	320
Sbjct	261	 AATTTT	 AGGTGCTATCAA		AATATAAAGTCCCCCC		320
Ouerv	321	GTTAGA	ТСАААТАССТСТ	ΑΤΤΤΩΤΑΤΩΑGCAGTAGTA	ATTACTGCAGTACT	351	
Zact J	~ <u>-</u> +						
Sbjct	321	GTTAGA	TCAAATACCTCT	ATTTGTATGAGCAGTAGTA	ATTACTGCAGTACT	351	

Figure 32d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Neurothemis tullia*

Figure 32d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of Neurothemis tullia cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Neurothemis tullia] Sequence ID: AKU75051.1Length: 117Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 117GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expec t	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps
229 bits(5)	83)	7e-76	Compositional matrix adjust.	117/117(100 %)	117/117(100 %)	0/117(0 %)
Query	1	FGNWLVPL	MLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLL	ASSMVESGAGTGWT	VYPPLAGAIA 60	I
		FGNWLVPL	MLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLL	ASSMVESGAGTGWT	VYPPLAGAIA	
Sbjct	1	FGNWLVPL	MLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLL	ASSMVESGAGTGWT	VYPPLAGAIA 60	I
Query	61	HAGASVDL	TIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKS	PGMKLDQMPLFVWA	VVITAVL 117	
Sbjct	61	HAGASVDL HAGASVDL	TIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKS TIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFITTVINMKS	PGMKLDQMPLFVWA PGMKLDQMPLFVWA	VVITAVL VVITAVL 117	

Figure 32e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Neurothemis tullia



Figure 32f: The line diagram of *Neurothemis tullia* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 32g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of Neurothemis tullia inferred by NJ tree method.

Percentage of SI. Accession Organism No. No divergence KP835513 Neurothemis tullia (Kerala) 1 2 AB709004 *Neurothemis fluctuans* 3 AB709005 Neurothemis ramburii 0.06 4 AB709007 0.09 Neurothemis ramburii (Japan) 5 AB709009 0.09 *Neurothemis terminata* 6 AB709010 *Neurothemis terminata* 0.12 7 KC122227 Neurothemis intermedia 0.12 8 KC122229 Neurothemis tullia (Mizoram) 0.05 9 KP835514 0.10 Neurothemis intermedia 10 KT222948 Neurothemis intermedia 0.05 11 KT879900 Neurothemis tullia 0.05 12 KT957494 Neurothemis tullia 0.10 Neurothemis tullia 13 KT957495 0.10 14 KT957496 Neurothemis tullia 0.10 15 KT957497 Neurothemis tullia 0.10 Neurothemis tullia 16 KT957498 0.11 KT957499 17 *Neurothemis tullia* 0.10 18 KT957500 *Neurothemis tullia* (Thailand) 0.10 19 KT957501 *Neurothemis tullia* (Thailand) 0.10 20 KT957502 0.10 *Neurothemis tullia* (Thailand) KT957503 21 *Neurothemis tullia* 0.10 22 KT957504 *Neurothemis fluctuans* 0.10 23 KU052672 0.06 Neurothemis intermedia

 Table 58: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Neurothemis tullia with its closely

 related species accessible from NCBI GenBank



Figure 33: Lathresia asiatica

>KU052671.1 Lathrecista sp. CDS-2015 voucher CULA-01-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial



Figure 33a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Lathresia asiatica

Figure 33b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Lathresia asiatica.

> ALQ35272 Lathresia asiatica |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CULA-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 136bp

```
RLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFI
TTVINMKSPGMKLDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPIL
```

Figure 33c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Lathresia asiatica

Lathre (COI) Sequer Relate	ecista gene nce Il ed In:	a sp. CDS-2015 voucher CULA-01-A1 cytochrome oxidase su , partial cds; mitochondrial D: KU053371.1Length: 407Number of Matches: 1 formation	ubunit I
Range	1: 1	to 407GenBankGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match	
		Alignment statistics for match #1	
Score		Expect Identities Gaps	Strand
794 bi	ts(4	07) 0.0 407/407(100%) 0/407(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	CACGACTCAATAATATAAGATTTTGACTTTTACCCCCTTCTTTCACCTTACTGTTAGCCA	A 90
Sbjct	1	CACGACTCAATAATATAAGATTTTGACTTTTACCCCCTTCTTTCACCTTACTGTTAGCCA	A 90
Query	91	GAAGTATAGTTGAAAGAGGGGCAGGAACAGGATGAACAGTTTATCCCCCTCTAGCAGGGG	G 120
Sbjct	91	GAAGTATAGTTGAAAGAGGGGCAGGAACAGGATGAACAGTTTATCCCCCTCTAGCAGGGG	G 120
Query	121	CCATTGCACATGCCGGAGCATCTGTAGACTTAACAATTTTTTCTCTTCATTTGGCGGGGT	G 180
Sbjct	121	CCATTGCACATGCCGGAGCATCTGTAGACTTAACAATTTTTTCTCTTCATTTGGCGGGGT	G 180
Query	181	TTTCATCAATTTTAGGAGCAATTAATTTATTACAACAGTAATTAAT	G 260
Sbjct	181	TTTCATCAATTTTAGGAGCAATTAATTTTATTACAACAGTAATTAAT	G 260
Query	261	GCATAAAGTTAGATCAGATACCCTTATTTGTATGGGCGGTAGTAATCACTGCAGTACTCC	2 330
Sbjct	261	GCATAAAGTTAGATCAGATACCCTTATTTGTATGGGCGGTAGTAATCACTGCAGTACTCC	2 330
Query	331	TATTATTATCCCTGCCAGTTCTTGCTGGGGGCTATTACTATACTATTAACTGACCGAAATZ	A 390
Sbjct	331	TATTATTATCCCTGCCAGTTCTTGCTGGGGGCTATTACTATACTATTAACTGACCGAAATA	A 390
Query	391	TTAATACATCATTCTTTGATCCTGCAGGGGGGGGGGGGG	
Sbjct	391	TTAATACATCATTCTTTGATCCTGCAGGGGGGGGGGGGG	

Figure 33d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Lathresia* asiatica

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Lathrecista sp. CDS-2015] Sequence ID: ALQ35272.1Length: 135Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 135GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expec t	Method			Identities	Positives	Gaps
262 bits(6	70)	1e-88	Composi adjust.	tional matri	x	135/135(100 %)	135/135(10 %)	0 0/135(0 %)
Query	1	RLNNMSFW RLNNMSFW	LLPPSFTLI LLPPSFTLI	LASSMVESGAGT	GWTVYPP] GWTVYPP]	LAGAIAHAGASVDI LAGAIAHAGASVDI	TIFSLHLAGV TIFSLHLAGV	60
Sbjct	1	RLNNMSFW	LLPPSFTLI	LASSMVESGAGT	GWTVYPPI	LAGAIAHAGASVDI	TIFSLHLAGV	60
Query	61	SSILGAIN SSILGAIN	FITTVINMF FITTVINMF	KSPGMKLDQMPLF' KSPGMKLDQMPLF'	VWAVVITZ VWAVVITZ	AVLLLLSLPVLAGA AVLLLLSLPVLAGA	ITMLLTDRNI	120
Sbjct	61	SSILGAIN	FITTVINMF	(SPGMKLDQMPLF)	VWAVVITA	AVLLLLSLPVLAGA	ITMLLTDRNI	120
Query	121	NTSFFDPA	GGGDPIL	135				
Sbjct	121	NTSFFDPA	GGGDPIL	135				

Figure 33e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Lathresia asiatica



Figure 33f: The line diagram of *Lathresia asiatica* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)


Figure 33g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of Lathresia asiatica inferred by NJ tree method.

SI. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KU052671	Lathrecista sp. (Kerala)	
2	KU052672	Neurothemis intermedia (Kerala)	0.00
3	KT372719	Neurothemis intermedia (Kerala)	0.00
4	KT222948	Neurothemis intermedia (Kerala)	0.00
5	AB709004	Neurothemis fluctuans (Japan)	0.014
6	KT957504	Neurothemis fluctuans	0.01
7	KC122227	Neurothemis intermedia	0.01
8	KP835514	Neurothemis intermedia	0.01
9	AB709003	Neurothemis fluctuans	0.05
10	KC122229	Neurothemis tullia	0.01
11	KT957502	Neurothemis tullia	0.10
12	KT957494	Neurothemis tullia	0.10
13	AB709007	Neurothemis ramburii	0.11
14	KT957503	Neurothemis tullia	0.10
15	KT957501	Neurothemis tullia	0.10
16	KT879900	Neurothemis tullia	0.10

Table 60: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Lathresia asiatica with its closely	7
related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	



Figure 34: Aethriamanta brevipennis

>KU510345.1 *Aethriamanta brevipennis* voucher CUAB-02-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

ATGCATTTGTAATAATCTTTTTTTATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGGGGGGATTTGGAAATTGGCTTGTCCC ACTAATGTTAGGAGCCCCTGATATGGCATTCCCTCGACTAAACAACATGAGATTTTGACTTCTGCCCCCA GCATTAACTCTTCTATTAACAAGAAGTTTAGTAGAAAGAGGGGCTGGGACAGGTTGAACCGTATACCCTC CTCTAGCGGGGGCTATTGCTCACGCAGGAGGATCAGTAGATTTAACTATTTTCTCCGCTTCACCTAGCAGG CGTATCCTCGATTTTAGGTGCCGTTAATTTCATTACTACTACAACAATTAATATAAAATCCCCTGGAATGAAG GCAGAGCAACTACCATTATTTGTTTGAGCAGTAGTAATTACAGCCATTTTGTTGCTATTATCATTACCCG TTCTGGCTGGAGCCATCACTATACTTTTAACAGACCGTAACATAAATACATCGTTCTTTGACCCTGCAGG GGGAGGAGATCCCGGCTG



Fig 34a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of *Aethriamanta brevipennis*

Figure 34b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Aethriamanta brevipennis.

> ALX71651 Aethriamanta brevipennis |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUAB-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial| 167 bp

AFVMIFFMVMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPALTLLLTSSLVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIA AGGSVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAVNFITTTINMKSPGMKAEQLPLFVWAVVITAILLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRN MNTSFFDPAGGGDPG

Figure 34c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Aethriamanta brevipennis

Aethriamanta brevipennis voucher CUAB-02-A1 cytochrome oxidase subunit I (COI) gene, partial cds; mitochondrial Sequence ID: KU510349.1Length: 508Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 508GenBankGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1 Expect Score Identities Gaps Strand 0/508(0%) 939 bits(508) 0.0 508/508(100응) Plus/Plus Query 1 ATGCATTTGTAATAATCTTTTTTATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGGGGGGATTTGGAAATT 90 Sbjct 1 ATGCATTTGTAATAATCTTTTTTATAGTAATACCTATTATAATTGGGGGGATTTGGAAATT 90 Query 91 GGCTTGTCCCACTAATGTTAGGAGCCCCTGATATGGCATTCCCTCGACTAAACAACATGA 120 Sbjct 91 GGCTTGTCCCACTAATGTTAGGAGCCCCTGATATGGCATTCCCTCGACTAAACAACATGA 120 Query 121 GATTTTGACTTCTGCCCCCAGCATTAACTCTTCTATTAACAAGAAGTTTAGTAGAAAGAG 180 Sbjct 121 GATTTTGACTTCTGCCCCCAGCATTAACTCTTCTATTAACAAGAAGTTTAGTAGAAAGAG 180 Query 181 GGGCTGGGACAGGTTGAACCGTATACCCTCCTCTAGCGGGGGCTATTGCTCACGCAGGAG 260 Sbjct 181 GGGCTGGGACAGGTTGAACCGTATACCCTCCTCTAGCGGGGGCTATTGCTCACGCAGGAG 260 Query 261 GATCAGTAGATTTAACTATTTTCTCGCTTCACCTAGCAGGCGTATCCTCGATTTTAGGTG 340 Sbjct 261 GATCAGTAGATTTAACTATTTTCTCGCTTCACCTAGCAGGCGTATCCTCGATTTTAGGTG 340 Query 341 CCGTTAATTTCATTACTACAACAATTAATATAAAATCCCCTGGAATGAAGGCAGAGCAAC 390 Sbjct 341 CCGTTAATTTCATTACTACAACAATTAATATAAAATCCCCTGGAATGAAGGCAGAGCAAC 390 Query 391 TACCATTATTTGTTTGAGCAGTAGTAATTACAGCCATTTTGTTGCTATTATCATTACCCG 420 Sbjct 391 TACCATTATTTGTTTGAGCAGTAGTAATTACAGCCATTTTGTTGCTATTATCATTACCCG 420 Query 421 TTCTGGCTGGAGCCATCACTATACTTTTAACAGACCGTAACATAAATACATCGTTCTTTG 480 Sbjet 421 TTCTGGCTGGAGCCATCACTATACTTTTAACAGACCGTAACATAAATACATCGTTCTTTG 480

Figure 34d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Aethriamanta* brevipennis

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Aethriamanta brevipennis] Sequence ID: ALX71651.1Length: 168Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 168GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match							
			Alignment statist	ics for match #1			
Score		Expec t	Method	Identities	Positives	Gaps	
344 bits(8	30)	7e- 112	Compositional matrix adjust.	168/168(100 응)	168/168(100 %)	0/168(0 응)	
Ouerv	1	AFVMIFFM	VMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM	AFPRLNNMSFWLLPPALT	LLLTSSLVESG (50	
2 1		AFVMIFFM	VMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM	AFPRLNNMSFWLLPPALT	LLLTSSLVESG		
Sbjct	1	AFVMIFFM	VMPIMIGGFGNWLVPLMLGAPDM	AFPRLNNMSFWLLPPALT	LLLTSSLVESG	50	
Query	61	AGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHL	AGVSSILGAVNFITTIN	MKSPGMKAEQL	120	
Sbjct	61	AGTGWTVY	PPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHL PPLAGAIAHAGGSVDLTIFSLHL	AGVSSILGAVNFITTTIN AGVSSILGAVNFITTTIN	MKSPGMKAEQL	120	
Query	121	PLFVWAVV	ITAILLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTD	RNMNTSFFDPAGGGDPG	168		
	101	PLFVWAVV	ITAILLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTD	RNMNTSFFDPAGGGDPG	1.00		
SDJCC	$\perp \angle \perp$	FLFVWAVV	IIAILLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTD	KINMIN I SE E DPAGGGDPG	ΔQT		

Figure 34e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Aethriamanta brevipennis



Figure 34f: The line diagram of *Aethriamanta brevipennis* over more than 98 % match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



34g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of Aethriamanta brevipennis inferred by NJ tree method.

Table 62: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of Aethriamanta brevipennis with it	S
closely related species accessible from NCBI GenBank	

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1	KU510325	Aethriamanta brevipennis (Kerala)	
2	KU565929	Anax speratus (Netherland)	0.17
3	KU565930	Anax speratus (Netherland)	0.17
4	KU566457	Trithemis tropicana	0.18
5	KY773653	Telebasis digiticollis	0.74
6	KR080108	Pantala flavescens	0.18
7	KX89092	Ophiogomphus colubrinus	0.18
8	KU566453	Trithemis osvaldae	0.18
9	MF174502	Orthetrum caledonicum	0.73
10	MF174500	Orthetrum caledonicum	0.73
11	KX890937	Ophiogomphus severus	0.18
12	KU566454	Trithemis osvaldae	0.18



Figure 35: Brachydiplax sobrina

>KT372720 *Brachydiplax sobrina* isolate voucher CUBS 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase I subunit gene, partial cds; mitochondrial

1 269 270 423

Figure 35a: The DNA sequence interpret of COI gene of Brachydiplax sobrina

Figure 35b: Representative molecular barcode of COI gene of Brachydiplax sobrina.

> ALY11021 Brachydiplax sobrina |cytochrome oxidase subunit I gene |voucher CUBS-01-A1 partial cds, mitochondrial|140 bp

```
PDMAFPRLNNMSFWLLPPSFTLLLASSMVESGAGTGWTVYPPLAGAIAHAGASVDLTIFSLHLAGVSSILGAINFI
TTVINMKSPGMKMDQMPLFVWAVVITAVLLLLSLPVLAGAITMLLTDRNINTSFFDPAGGGDPI
```

Figure 35c: The conceptual translation product of the COI gene of Brachydiplax sobrina

Brachydiplax sobrina isolate voucher CUBS 01-A1 cytochrome oxidase I subunit gene, partial cds; mitochondrial Sequence ID: KT372720.1Length: 423Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 423GenBankGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

			Align	ment statistic	cs for mat	.ch #1	
Score			Expect	Identities		Gaps	Strand
782 bi	lts(4	23)	0.0	423/423(100%)	0/423(0%)	Plus/Plus
Query	1	CTCCAGAT	FATAGCATTCC	CACGTTTAAATAAC <i>i</i>	ATAAGATTTTG	ACTTTTACCACCATCA	T 60
Sbjct	1	CTCCAGAT	FATAGCATTCC	CACGTTTAAATAACA	ATAAGATTTTG	ACTTTTACCACCATCA	т 60
Query	61	TCACTTT	ATTATTAGCAA	.GAAGAATGGTTGAA2	AGAGGGGGCAGG	AACAGGATGAACCGTT'	т 120
Sbjct	61	TCACTTT	ATTATTAGCAA	GAAGAATGGTTGAAA	AGAGGGGCAGG	AACAGGATGAACCGTT	т 120
Query	121	ATCCTCCA	ACTAGCGGGAG	CTATTGCTCATGCAC	GAGCATCCGT	TGATTTAACAATTTTT	T 180
Sbjct	121	ATCCTCCA	ACTAGCGGGGAG	GCTATTGCTCATGCAC	GAGCATCCGT	TGATTTAACAATTTTT	т 180
Query	181	CTCTTCAT	TTTAGCAGGAG	TATCCTCAATTCTAC	GTGCAATTAA	CTTTATTACAACAGTA.	A 240
Sbjct	181	CTCTTCAT	TTTAGCAGGAG	TATCCTCAATTCTAC	GTGCAATTAA	CTTTATTACAACAGTA.	A 240
Query	241		AAGTCACCTG	GGATAAAAATAGATC	CAAATACCCCT	ATTTGTATGGGCAGTA	G 300 I
Sbjct	241	TCAATATA	AAGTCACCTG	GGATAAAAATAGATO	CAAATACCCCT	ATTTGTATGGGCAGTA	G 300
Query	301	TAATTACC	CGCCGTACTTC		CGGTATTAGC	TGGAGCAATTACTATA	C 360
Sbjct	301	TAATTACO	CGCCGTACTTC	TTTTGTTATCACTTC	CCGGTATTAGC	TGGAGCAATTACTATA	C 360
Query	361	TATTAACO	CGATCGAAATA		TTGATCCCGC	AGGAGGGGGGAGATCCT.	A 420
Sbjct	361	TATTAACO	CGATCGAAATA	TTAATACCTCATTC	TTGATCCCGC	AGGAGGGGGGAGATCCT.	A 420
Query	421	TTT 423	3				
Sbjct	421	TTT 423	3				

Figure 35d: Nucleotide BLAST output of the mitochondrial DNA COI gene of *Brachydiplax* sobrina

cytochrome oxidase subunit I, partial (mitochondrion) [Brachydiplax sobrina] Sequence ID: ALY11021.1Length: 140Number of Matches: 1 Related Information Range 1: 1 to 140GenPeptGraphicsNext MatchPrevious Match

Alignment statistics for match #1

Score		Expec t	Method		Identities	Positives	Gaps
273 bits(6	99)	8e-93	Compositiona adjust.	al matrix	140/140(100 %)	140/140(100 %)	0/140(0 %)
Query	1	PDMAFPRL	NNMSFWLLPPSFTI	LLASSMVESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIAHA	GASVDLTIFS 6	0
		PDMAFPRL	NNMSFWLLPPSFTI	LLASSMVESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIAHA	GASVDLTIFS	
Sbjct	1	PDMAFPRL	NNMSFWLLPPSFTI	LLASSMVESGAGTG	WTVYPPLAGAIAHA	GASVDLTIFS 6	0
Query	61	LHLAGVSS	ILGAINFITTVINN	IKSPGMKMDQMPLFV	WAVVITAVLLLLSL	PVLAGAITML 1	20
		LHLAGVSS	ILGAINFITTVINN	IKSPGMKMDQMPLFV	WAVVITAVLLLLSL	PVLAGAITML	
Sbjct	61	LHLAGVSS	ILGAINFITTVINN	IKSPGMKMDQMPLFV	WAVVITAVLLLLSL	PVLAGAITML 1	20
Query	121	LTDRNINT	SFFDPAGGGDPI	140			
		LTDRNINT	SFFDPAGGGDPI				
Sbjct	121	LTDRNINT	SFFDPAGGGDPI	140			

Figure 35e: Peptide BLAST output of COI gene of Brachydiplax sobrina



Figure 35f: The line diagram of *Brachydiplax sobrina* over more than 98% match to other retrieved sequences (BOLD SYSTEM)



Figure 35g: The molecular phylogenetic tree of *Brachydiplax sobrina* inferred by NJ tree method.

 Table 64: Percentage of evolutionary divergence of *Brachydiplax sobrina* with its closely

 related species accessible from NCBI GenBank

Sl. No.	Accession No	Organism	Percentage of divergence
1.	KT372720	Brachydiplax sobrina (Kerala)	
2	KT372721	Brachydiplax chalybea (Kerala)	0.13
3	KC287156	Brachydiplax chalybea (Mizoram)	0.13
5	AB708947	Brachydiplax chalybea (Japan)	0.16
6	KU980970	<i>Libellulidae</i> sp.	0.17
7	KY947363	Dythemis multipunctata	0.17
8	KY947364	Dythemis multipunctata	0.17
9	KY947365	Dythemis multipunctata	0.17
10	KY947366	Dythemis multipunctata	0.17
11	KY947485.	Dythemis multipunctata	0.17
12	KY947486	Dythemis multipunctata	0.17
13	MF358746	Brachydiplax chalybea	0.14
14	MF358747	Libellula quadrimaculata	0.17
15	MF358748.	Libellula quadrimaculata	0.17



Figure 36: Molecular phylogenetic tree of all Anisopterans in the present study



Figure 37: Molecular phylogenetic tree of all Odonata members under present study



Figure 38: Phylogenetic tree showing inter-familian relationship of odonates



